# Working Paper #4





#### International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes

ICSID was established in 1966 by the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States (the ICSID Convention). The ICSID Convention is a multilateral treaty formulated by the Executive Directors of the World Bank to further the Bank's objective of promoting international investment.

ICSID is an independent, depoliticized and effective disputesettlement institution. Its availability to investors and States helps to promote international investment by providing confidence in the dispute resolution process. It is also available for State-State disputes under investment treaties and free trade agreements, and as an administrative registry.

### **WORKING PAPER #4 – VOLUME 1 – ENGLISH**

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1
Rules in "Clean Copy"	2
Schedules in "Clean Copy"	235
Rules in "Track Changes"	253
Concordance Tables	512

#### **ABBREVIATIONS**

(AF)AFR	(Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations
(AF)AR	(Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules
currently A(AF)R	
(AF)CR	(Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules
currently C(AF)R	
AF Rules	Additional Facility Rules
AFR	Administrative and Financial Regulations
AR	<u>Arbitration Rules – ICSID Convention</u>
CR	Conciliation Rules – ICSID Convention
FFR	ICSID Fact-Finding Rules
currently FF(AF)R	
(FFR)AFR	(Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations
ICSID Convention	Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between
	States and Nationals of Other States
IR	<u>Institution Rules – ICSID Convention</u>
ISDS	Investor-State Dispute Settlement
Member States	Contracting States of ICSID Convention (ICSID 3)
MR	ICSID Mediation Rules
(MR)AFR	(Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations
NDP	Non-disputing Party
NDTP	Non-disputing Treaty Party
REIO	Regional Economic Integration Organization
TPF	Third-Party Funding
WP # 1	ICSID Working Paper on Amendment (August 2018)
WP # 2	ICSID Updated Working Paper on Amendment (March 2019)
WP # 3	ICSID Updated Working Paper on Amendment (August 2019)
WP # 4	ICSID Updated Working Paper on Amendment (February 2020)

#### INTRODUCTION TO WORKING PAPER # 4 – FEBRUARY 28, 2020

- 1. ICSID has been pursuing amended rules for investor-State proceedings since October 2016. To this end, ICSID has published three prior working papers, each setting out the proposals for amendment in English, French and Spanish, and the explanation for each proposal. This has been paired with broad consultation with States, counsel, arbitrators, private sector representatives and stakeholder groups, and an open invitation for interested parties to submit written comments on the proposals. The working papers and written comments on the proposals are available on ICSID's rules amendment webpage.
- 2. Working Paper # 4 (WP # 4) contains the latest iteration of the proposed amended rules and is based on written comments received by February 27, 2020 and discussion during the November 11-15, 2019 consultation with Member States.
- 3. The WPs have been drafted by the ICSID Secretariat reflecting the comments received to date. It should go without saying that the final product will reflect an overall consensus of ICSID Member States on the package of amendments proposed, but of course no position can be attributed to any single State or commentator.
- 4. WP # 4 contains relatively few changes from WP # 3, reflecting the fact that increasing consensus has been obtained throughout this process. Most of the changes are linguistic or organizational, are relatively minor, and do not propose new concepts. A summary of the proposals in WP # 4 is found <a href="here">here</a>.
- 5. WP # 4 reflects a decision taken by States at the third consultation with respect to gender-neutral language. WPs # 1- # 3 used gender-neutral language and applied gender agreement of words in the French and Spanish versions. Most States commented that this created less user-friendly French and Spanish texts. As a result, the administrative regulations for each set of rules have adopted a general provision stating that the masculine gender of the word in French or Spanish will be used as the gender-neutral form and understood as referring to both the masculine and feminine gender. In turn, the gender agreement of individual words has been deleted in the French and Spanish versions of WP # 4.
- 6. Member States have been asked whether a further consultation on WP # 4 is required or whether the proposed amendments are ready to be attached to formal resolutions for a vote. In either instance, our goal is to place the proposed amended rules before the membership for a vote in the latter half of 2020 and, if adopted, to have these in place by early 2021.

Meg Kinnear ICSID Secretary-General

### **WORKING PAPER #4 – VOLUME 1 – ENGLISH**

### TABLE OF CONTENTS RULES IN "CLEAN COPY"

ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS	
I. Administrative and Financial Regulations	3
II. Institution Rules	
III. Arbitration Rules	27
IV. Conciliation Rules	81
ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS	
V. Additional Facility Rules	102
VI. Administrative and Financial Regulations	
VII. Arbitration Rules	115
VIII. Conciliation Rules	168
FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS	
IX. Fact-Finding Rules	193
X. (Fact-Finding) AFR	205
MEDIATION	
XI. Mediation Rules	213
XII. (Mediation) AFR	227
SCHEDULES	
Schedule of Fees	236
Memorandum of Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings	238
Arbitrator Declaration	241
Tribunal-Appointed Expert Declaration	243
Ad Hoc Committee Member Declaration	245
Conciliator Declaration	247
Fact-Finding Committee Member Declaration	249
Mediator Declaration	251

## I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS

### (ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	<i>6</i>
Chapter I - Procedures of the Administrative Council	
Chapter II - The Secretariat	9
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	10
Chapter IV- General Functions of the Secretariat	16
Chapter V - Immunities and Privileges	19
Chapter VI - Official Languages	20

### I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	6
Chapter I - Procedures of the Administrative Council	6
Regulation 1 - Date and Place of the Annual Meeting	6
Regulation 2 - Notice of Meetings	6
Regulation 3 - Agenda for Meetings	7
Regulation 4 - Presiding Officer	7
Regulation 5 - Secretary of the Council	7
Regulation 6 - Attendance at Meetings	8
Regulation 7 - Voting	8
Chapter II - The Secretariat	9
Regulation 8 - Election of the Secretary-General and Deputy Secretaries-General	9
Regulation 9 - Acting Secretary-General	9
Regulation 10 - Appointment of Staff Members	9
Regulation 11 - Conditions of Employment	10
Regulation 12 - Authority of the Secretary-General	10
Regulation 13 - Incompatibility of Functions	10
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	10
Regulation 14 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	10
Regulation 15 - Payments to the Centre	12
Regulation 16 - Consequences of Default in Payment	13
Regulation 17 - Special Services	13
Regulation 18 - Fee for Lodging Requests	13
Regulation 19 - The Budget	14
Regulation 20 - Assessment of Contributions	14
Regulation 21 - Audits	15
Regulation 22 - Administration of Proceedings	15
Chapter IV - General Functions of the Secretariat	16
Regulation 23 - List of Contracting States	16
Regulation 24 - Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators	17
Regulation 25 - Publication	17
Regulation 26 - The Registers	17
Regulation 27 - Communications with Contracting States	18
Regulation 28 - Secretary	18

Regulation 29 - Depositary Functions	18
Chapter V - Immunities and Privileges	19
Regulation 30 - Certificates of Official Travel	19
Regulation 31 - Waiver of Immunities	19
Chapter VI - Official Languages	20
Regulation 32 - Languages of Regulations	20

# I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### Introductory Note

The Administrative and Financial Regulations for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Administrative and Financial Regulations) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(a) of the ICSID Convention.

These Regulations concern the functioning of ICSID as an international institution. They also contain provisions that apply generally in proceedings and are complementary to the Convention and the Institution, Conciliation and Arbitration Rules, adopted pursuant to Article 6(1)(b) and (c) of the Convention.

#### Chapter I Procedures of the Administrative Council

### Regulation 1 Date and Place of the Annual Meeting

The Annual Meeting of the Administrative Council shall take place in conjunction with the Annual Meeting of the Board of Governors of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development ("Bank"), unless the Council specifies otherwise.

#### Regulation 2 Notice of Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General shall give each member notice of the time and place of meetings of the Administrative Council by any rapid means of communication. This notice shall be dispatched not less than 42 days prior to the date set for such meeting, except that in urgent cases notice shall be sufficient if dispatched not less than 10 days prior to the date of the meeting.
- (2) Any meeting of the Administrative Council at which no quorum is present may be adjourned by a majority of the members present and notice of the adjourned meeting need not be given.

#### Regulation 3 Agenda for Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General shall prepare an agenda for each meeting of the Administrative Council under the direction of the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") and shall transmit the agenda to each member with notice of the meeting.
- (2) Additional subjects may be placed on the agenda by any member by giving notice thereof to the Secretary-General not less than 7 days prior to the date set for such meeting.
- (3) In special circumstances the Chair, or the Secretary-General after consulting with the Chair, may at any time place additional subjects on the agenda for a meeting of the Administrative Council.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall promptly give each member notice of additional subjects on the agenda.
- (5) The Administrative Council may authorize any subject to be placed on the agenda at any time even though the notice required by this Regulation has not been given.

### Regulation 4 Presiding Officer

- (1) The Chair shall be the Presiding Officer at meetings of the Administrative Council.
- (2) The Chair shall designate a Vice-President of the Bank to preside over all or any part of a meeting if the Chair is unable to preside.

#### Regulation 5 Secretary of the Council

- (1) The Secretary-General shall serve as Secretary of the Administrative Council.
- (2) Except as otherwise directed by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General, in consultation with the Chair, shall make all arrangements for meetings of the Council and may coordinate with appropriate officers of the Bank for this purpose.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall present the annual report on the operation of the Centre to each Annual Meeting of the Administrative Council for its approval pursuant to

- Article 6(1)(g) of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention").
- (4) The Secretary-General shall publish the annual report and a summary record of the proceedings of the Administrative Council.

### Regulation 6 Attendance at Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General and the Deputy Secretaries-General may attend all meetings of the Administrative Council.
- (2) The Secretary-General, in consultation with the Chair, may invite observers to attend any meeting of the Administrative Council.

### Regulation 7 Voting

- (1) Except as otherwise provided in the Convention, all decisions of the Administrative Council shall be taken by a majority of the votes cast. The Presiding Officer may ascertain the sense of the meeting in lieu of a formal vote but shall require a formal vote upon the request of any member. The written text of the motion shall be distributed to the members if a formal vote is required.
- (2) No member of the Administrative Council may vote by proxy or by any method other than in person, but a member may designate a temporary alternate to vote at any meeting at which the regular alternate is not present.
- (3) Between Annual Meetings, the Chair may call a special meeting or request that the Administrative Council vote by correspondence on a motion. The Secretary-General shall transmit the request for a vote by correspondence to each member with the text of the motion to be voted upon. Votes shall be cast within 45 days after such transmission, unless a longer period is approved by the Chair. Upon expiry of the established period, the Secretary-General shall record the results and notify all members of the outcome. The motion shall be considered lost if the replies received do not include those of a majority of the members.
- (4) If all Contracting States are not represented at a meeting of the Administrative Council and the votes necessary to adopt a proposed decision by a majority of two-thirds of the members of the Council are not obtained, the Council, with the concurrence of the Chair, may decide that the votes of those members of the Council represented at the meeting shall be registered and the votes of the absent members

shall be solicited in accordance with paragraph (3). Votes registered at the meeting may be changed by the member before the expiry of the voting period established pursuant to paragraph (3).

### Chapter II The Secretariat

### Regulation 8 Election of the Secretary-General and Deputy Secretaries-General

In proposing to the Administrative Council one or more candidates for the office of Secretary-General or Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair shall also make proposals with respect to their term and conditions of service.

### Regulation 9 Acting Secretary-General

- (1) If there is more than one Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair may propose to the Administrative Council the order in which the Deputies shall act as Secretary-General pursuant to Article 10(3) of the Convention. In the absence of such a decision by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General shall determine the order in which the Deputies shall act as Secretary-General.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall designate the member of the staff of the Centre who shall act as Secretary-General during the absence or inability to act of the Secretary-General and the Deputy Secretaries-General. If there should be a simultaneous vacancy in the offices of Secretary-General and Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair shall designate the member of the staff who shall act as the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 10 Appointment of Staff Members

The Secretary-General shall appoint the staff of the Centre. Appointments may be made directly or by secondment.

### Regulation 11 Conditions of Employment

- (1) The conditions of employment of the staff of the Centre shall be the same as those of the staff of the Bank.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall make arrangements with the Bank, within the framework of the general administrative arrangements approved by the Administrative Council pursuant to Article 6(1)(d) of the Convention, for the participation of members of the Secretariat in the Staff Retirement Plan of the Bank and in other facilities and contractual arrangements established for the benefit of the staff of the Bank.

#### Regulation 12 Authority of the Secretary-General

- (1) Deputy Secretaries-General and the staff of the Centre shall act solely under the direction of the Secretary-General.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall have authority to dismiss members of the Secretariat and to impose disciplinary measures. Deputy Secretaries-General may only be dismissed with the concurrence of the Administrative Council.

### Regulation 13 Incompatibility of Functions

The Secretary-General, the Deputy Secretaries-General and the staff of the Centre may not serve on the Panels of Conciliators or of Arbitrators, or as members of any Commission, Tribunal or Committee.

### **Chapter III Financial Provisions**

### Regulation 14 Fees, Allowances and Charges

(1) Each member of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee shall receive:

- (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
- (b) when not travelling to attend a hearing, meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
- (c) when required to travel to attend a hearing, meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
  - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
  - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the hearing, meeting or session is held; and
  - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General, with the approval of the Chair, shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Commission, Tribunal or Committee and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) members of Commissions, Tribunals and Committees, and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Commission, Tribunal or Committee who have not been presented by a party;
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
  - (d) the host of any hearing, meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.
- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Commission, Tribunal or Committee, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.

### Regulation 15 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 14, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for arbitration or conciliation, the Secretary-General shall request the claimant to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Commission or Tribunal, which shall be considered partial payment by the claimant of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon constitution of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) In conciliation proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c). In arbitration proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless a different division is agreed to by the parties or ordered by the Tribunal. Payment of these sums is without prejudice to the Tribunal's final decision on costs pursuant to Article 61(2) of the Convention.
- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- (4) This Regulation shall apply to requests for a supplementary decision on or rectification of an Award, applications for interpretation or revision of an Award, and requests for resubmission of the dispute.
- (5) This Regulation shall apply to applications for annulment of an Award, except that the applicant shall be solely responsible for making the payments requested by the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 16 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 15 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission, Tribunal or Committee if constituted; and
  - (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission, Tribunal or Committee if constituted.

#### Regulation 17 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

#### Regulation 18 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a request is filed jointly) wishing to institute an arbitration or conciliation proceeding, or requesting a supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award, or resubmission of a dispute, shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

#### Regulation 19 The Budget

- (1) The fiscal year of the Centre shall run from July 1 of each year to June 30 of the following year.
- (2) Before the end of each fiscal year, the Secretary-General shall prepare a budget indicating expected expenditures of the Centre (excepting those to be incurred on a reimbursable basis) and expected revenues (excepting reimbursements) for the following fiscal year. The budget shall be submitted for adoption by the Administrative Council at its next Annual Meeting in accordance with Article 6(1)(f) of the Convention.
- (3) If the Secretary-General determines during the fiscal year that the expected expenditures will exceed those authorized in the budget, or wishes to incur expenditures not previously authorized, the Secretary-General shall prepare a supplementary budget in consultation with the Chair and submit it to the Administrative Council for adoption, in accordance with Regulation 7.
- (4) The adoption of a budget constitutes authority for the Secretary-General to make expenditures and incur obligations for the purposes and within the limits specified in the budget. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General may exceed the amount specified for any given budget item, provided that the total amount of the budget is not exceeded.
- (5) Pending the adoption of the budget by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General may incur expenditures for the purposes and within the limits specified in the budget submitted, up to one quarter of the amount authorized to be expended in the previous fiscal year but in no event exceeding the amount that the Bank has agreed to make available for the current fiscal year.

#### Regulation 20 Assessment of Contributions

(1) Any excess of expected expenditures over expected revenues shall be assessed on the Contracting States. Each State that is not a member of the Bank shall be assessed a fraction of the total assessment equal to the fraction of the budget of the International Court of Justice that it would have to bear if that budget were divided only among the Contracting States in proportion to the then current scale of contributions applicable to the budget of the Court; the balance of the total assessment shall be divided among the Contracting States that are members of the Bank in proportion to their respective subscription to the capital stock of the Bank. The assessments shall be calculated by the Secretary-General immediately after the

- adoption of the annual budget, on the basis of the then current membership of the Centre, and shall be promptly communicated to all Contracting States. The assessments shall be payable as soon as they are communicated.
- (2) On the adoption of a supplementary budget, the Secretary-General shall immediately calculate supplementary assessments, which shall be payable as soon as they are communicated to the Contracting States.
- (3) A State which is party to the Convention during any part of a fiscal year shall be assessed for the entire fiscal year. If a State becomes a party to the Convention after the assessments for a given fiscal year have been calculated, its assessment shall be calculated by the application of the same appropriate factor as was applied in calculating the original assessments, and no recalculation of the assessments of the other Contracting States shall be made.
- (4) If, after the close of a fiscal year, it is determined that there is a cash surplus, such surplus shall, unless the Administrative Council decides otherwise, be credited to the Contracting States in proportion to the assessed contributions they had paid for that fiscal year. These credits shall be made with respect to the assessments for the fiscal year commencing two years after the end of the fiscal year to which the surplus pertains.

### Regulation 21 Audits

The Secretary-General shall have an audit of the accounts of the Centre made once each year and on the basis of this audit submit a financial statement to the Administrative Council for consideration at the Annual Meeting.

### Regulation 22 Administration of Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only body authorized to administer proceedings conducted under the Convention.

### Chapter IV General Functions of the Secretariat

### Regulation 23 List of Contracting States

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a list of the Contracting States (including former Contracting States, showing the date on which their notice of denunciation was received by the depositary), indicating for each:

- (a) the date on which the Convention entered into force with respect to it;
- (b) any territories excluded pursuant to Article 70 of the Convention and the dates on which the notice of exclusion and any modification of such notice were received by the depositary;
- (c) any designation pursuant to Article 25(1) of the Convention of constituent subdivisions or agencies to whose investment disputes the jurisdiction of the Centre extends;
- (d) any notification pursuant to Article 25(3) of the Convention that no approval by the State is required for the consent by a constituent subdivision or agency to the jurisdiction of the Centre;
- (e) any notification pursuant to Article 25(4) of the Convention of the class or classes of disputes which the State would or would not consider submitting to the jurisdiction of the Centre;
- (f) the competent court or other authority for the recognition and enforcement of arbitral awards, designated pursuant to Article 54(2) of the Convention;
- (g) any legislative or other measures taken pursuant to Article 69 of the Convention for making the provisions of the Convention effective in the territories of the State and communicated by the State to the Centre; and
- (h) the name, address and contact details of the authority in each State to which documents should be notified, as reported by the State.

### Regulation 24 Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators

- (1) The Secretary-General shall invite each Contracting State to make its designations to the Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators if a designation has not been made or the period of a designation has expired.
- (2) Each designation made by a Contracting State or by the Chair shall indicate the designee's name, contact information, nationality and qualifications, with particular reference to competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall immediately inform a designee of their designation, the designating authority, and the end of the designation period, and shall request confirmation that the designee is willing to serve.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish lists naming the members of the Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators, indicating the contact information, nationality, end of the designation period, designating authority and qualifications of each member.

### Regulation 25 Publication

With a view to furthering the development of international law in relation to investment, the Centre shall publish:

- (a) information about the operation of the Centre; and
- (b) documents generated in proceedings, in accordance with the rules applicable to the individual proceeding.

#### Regulation 26 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a Register for each case containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding, including the economic sector involved, the names of the parties and their representatives, and the method of constitution and membership of each Commission, Tribunal and Committee.

### **Regulation 27 Communications with Contracting States**

- (1) Unless a specific channel of communication is notified by the State concerned, all communications required by the Convention or these Regulations to be sent to Contracting States shall be addressed to the State's representative on the Administrative Council and sent by rapid means of communication.
- (2) The time limits referred to in Articles 65 and 66 of the Convention and Regulations 2, 3 and 7 shall be calculated from the date on which the Secretary-General transmits or receives the relevant document. The date of transmittal or receipt shall be excluded from the calculation.

### Regulation 28 Secretary

The Secretary-General shall appoint a Secretary for each Commission, Tribunal and Committee. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

- (a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the Rules applicable to individual proceedings or assigned to the Secretary-General by the Convention, and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the Commission, Tribunal or Committee with all aspects of the proceeding, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

#### Regulation 29 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all requests for arbitration, conciliation, supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or applications for annulment;
  - (b) all written submissions, written statements, observations, supporting documents and communications filed in a proceeding;

- (c) the minutes, recordings and transcripts of hearings, meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
- (d) any order, decision, Report or Award by a Commission, Tribunal or Committee.
- (2) Subject to the applicable rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceedings, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties. Certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(d) shall reflect any supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or annulment and any stay of enforcement in effect.

#### Chapter V Immunities and Privileges

#### Regulation 30 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Commissions, Tribunals or Committees, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding under the Convention.

### Regulation 31 Waiver of Immunities

- (1) The Secretary-General may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Centre; and
  - (b) members of the Secretariat.
- (2) The Chair may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Secretary-General and any Deputy Secretary-General;
  - (b) members of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee; and

- (c) the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a proceeding, if the Commission, Tribunal or Committee concerned recommends such waiver.
- (3) The Administrative Council may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Chair and members of the Council;
  - (b) the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a proceeding, even if no recommendation for such a waiver is made by the Commission, Tribunal or Committee concerned; and
  - (c) the Centre or any person referred to in paragraphs (1) or (2).
- (4) A waiver under paragraph (1) or (2) shall be made in writing by the Secretary-General or Chair, as applicable. A waiver under paragraph (3) shall be made by a decision of the Administrative Council in accordance with Article 7(2) of the Convention.

#### Chapter VI Official Languages

#### Regulation 32 Languages of Regulations

- (1) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, the singular form of a word in the Rules and Regulations made pursuant to the Convention includes the plural form of that word.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of the Rules and Regulations made pursuant to the Convention shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

### II. INSTITUTION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (INSTITUTION RULES)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	22
Rule 1 - The Request	
Rule 2 - Contents of the Request	22
Rule 3 - Recommended Additional Information	24
Rule 4 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	24
Rule 5 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	25
Rule 6 - Review and Registration of the Request	25
Rule 7 - Notice of Registration	25
Rule 8 - Withdrawal of the Request	26
Rule 9 - Final Provisions.	26

#### II. INSTITUTION RULES

#### Introductory Note

The Institution Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Institution Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(b) of the ICSID Convention.

The Institution Rules apply from the filing of a Request for arbitration or conciliation under the ICSID Convention to the date of registration or refusal to register. If a Request is registered, the Arbitration or Conciliation Rules apply to the subsequent procedure. The Institution Rules do not apply to the initiation of post-Award remedy proceedings, or to proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility, the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules or the ICSID Mediation Rules.

#### Rule 1 The Request

- (1) Any Contracting State or any national of a Contracting State wishing to institute proceedings under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") shall file a Request for arbitration or conciliation together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

#### Rule 2 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) state whether it relates to an arbitration or conciliation proceeding;
  - (b) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (c) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (d) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;

- (e) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
- (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to the jurisdiction of the Centre, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising directly out of the investment;
  - (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to arbitration or conciliation under the Convention:
    - (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;
    - (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
    - (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
    - (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
  - (c) if a party is a natural person:
    - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on both the date of consent and the date of the Request, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
    - (ii) a statement that the person did not have the nationality of the Contracting State party to the dispute either on the date of consent or the date of the Request;
  - (d) if a party is a juridical person:
    - (i) information concerning and supporting documents demonstrating that party's nationality on the date of consent; and
    - (ii) if that party had the nationality of the Contracting State party to the dispute on the date of consent, information concerning and supporting documents

demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another Contracting State pursuant to Article 25(2)(b) of the Convention;

- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision or agency of a Contracting State:
  - (i) the State's designation to the Centre pursuant to Article 25(1) of the Convention; and
  - (ii) supporting documents demonstrating the State's approval of consent pursuant to Article 25(3) of the Convention, unless the State has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.

### Rule 3 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of arbitrators or conciliators and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting party which is a juridical person.

### Rule 4 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

### Rule 5 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

- (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

### Rule 6 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall review the Request pursuant to Article 28(3) or 36(3) of the Convention.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

#### Rule 7 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre;
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of arbitrators or conciliators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Tribunal or Commission without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Tribunal or Commission in regard to jurisdiction of the Centre, competence of the Tribunal or Commission, and the merits; and

(e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Arbitration Rule 14 or Conciliation Rule 12.

### Rule 8 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 5(b).

#### Rule 9 Final Provisions

- (1) The English, French and Spanish texts of these Rules are equally authentic.
- (2) These Rules may be cited as the "Institution Rules" of the Centre.

### III. ARBITRATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ARBITRATION RULES)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	32
Chapter I - General Provisions	32
Chapter II - Establishment of the Tribunal	37
Chapter III - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	40
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Proceeding	43
Chapter V - Evidence	47
Chapter VI - Special Procedures	49
Chapter VII - Costs	57
Chapter VIII - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	59
Chapter IX - The Award	61
Chapter X - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	64
Chapter XI - Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award	69
Chapter XII - Expedited Arbitration	74

### III. ARBITRATION RULES

Introductory Note	32
Chapter I - General Provisions	32
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	32
Rule 2 - Party and Party Representative	32
Rule 3 - General Duties	33
Rule 4 - Method of Filing	33
Rule 5 - Supporting Documents	33
Rule 6 - Routing of Documents	34
Rule 7 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	34
Rule 8 - Correction of Errors	35
Rule 9 - Calculation of Time Limits	35
Rule 10 - Fixing Time Limits	36
Rule 11 - Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties	36
Rule 12 - Time Limits Applicable to the Tribunal	36
Chapter II - Establishment of the Tribunal	37
Rule 13 - General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal	37
Rule 14 - Notice of Third-Party Funding.	37
Rule 15 - Method of Constituting the Tribunal	38
Rule 16 - Appointment of Arbitrators to a Tribunal Constituted in Accordance with Artic 37(2)(b) of the Convention	
Rule 17 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	38
Rule 18 - Appointment of Arbitrators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 38 of the Convention	39
Rule 19 - Acceptance of Appointment	39
Rule 20 - Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal	40
Rule 21 - Constitution of the Tribunal	40
Chapter III - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	40
Rule 22 - Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators	
Rule 23 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	41
Rule 24 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	42
Rule 25 - Resignation	
Rule 26 - Vacancy on the Tribunal	42
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Proceeding	43

Rule 27 - Orders and Decisions	43
Rule 28 - Waiver	43
Rule 29 - First Session	43
Rule 30 - Written Submissions	44
Rule 31 - Case Management Conference	45
Rule 32 - Hearings	45
Rule 33 - Quorum	46
Rule 34 - Deliberations	46
Rule 35 - Decisions Made by Majority Vote	46
Chapter V - Evidence	47
Rule 36 - Evidence: General Principles	47
Rule 37 - Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents	47
Rule 38 - Witnesses and Experts	47
Rule 39 - Tribunal-Appointed Experts	48
Rule 40 - Visits and Inquiries	49
Chapter VI - Special Procedures	49
Rule 41 - Manifest Lack of Legal Merit	49
Rule 42 - Bifurcation	50
Rule 43 - Preliminary Objections	51
Rule 44 - Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation	51
Rule 46 - Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations	54
Rule 47 - Provisional Measures	54
Rule 48 - Ancillary Claims	55
Rule 49 - Default	56
Chapter VII - Costs	57
Rule 50 - Costs of the Proceeding	57
Rule 51 - Statement of and Submission on Costs	57
Rule 52 - Decisions on Costs	57
Rule 53 - Security for Costs	58
Chapter VIII - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	59
Rule 54 - Suspension of the Proceeding	59
Rule 55 - Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties	60
Rule 56 - Discontinuance at Request of a Party	60
Rule 57 - Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act	61

Chapter IX - The Award	. 61
Rule 58 - Timing of the Award	. 61
Rule 59 - Contents of the Award	. 62
Rule 60 - Rendering of the Award	. 63
Rule 61 - Supplementary Decision and Rectification	. 63
Chapter X - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	. 64
Rule 62 - Publication of Awards and Decisions on Annulment	. 64
Rule 63 - Publication of Orders and Decisions	. 65
Rule 64 - Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding	. 66
Rule 65 - Observation of Hearings	. 66
Rule 66 - Confidential or Protected Information	. 66
Rule 67 - Submission of Non-Disputing Parties	. 67
Rule 68 - Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party	. 68
Chapter XI - Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award	
Rule 69 - The Application	
Rule 70 - Interpretation or Revision: Reconstitution of the Tribunal	
Rule 71 - Annulment: Appointment of the <i>ad hoc</i> Committee	. 71
Rule 72 - Procedure Applicable to Interpretation, Revision and Annulment	
Rule 73 - Stay of Enforcement of the Award	
Rule 74 - Resubmission of Dispute after an Annulment	
Chapter XII - Expedited Arbitration	. 74
Rule 75 - Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration	. 74
Rule 76 - Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	. 74
Rule 77 - Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration	. 75
Rule 78 - Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	. 76
Rule 79 - Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration	. 77
Rule 80 - First Session in Expedited Arbitration	. 77
Rule 81 - Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration	. 77
Rule 82 - Default in Expedited Arbitration	. 78
Rule 83 - Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision and Rectification in Expedited Arbitration	. 79
Rule 84 - Procedural Schedule for Interpretation, Revision or Annulment in Expedited Arbitration	. 79
Rule 85 - Resubmission of a Dispute after Annulment in Expedited Arbitration	80

Rule 86 - Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration
---

### III. ARBITRATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ARBITRATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Arbitration Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Arbitration Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(c) of the ICSID Convention.

The Arbitration Rules are supplemented by the Administrative and Financial Regulations of the Centre.

The Arbitration Rules apply from the date of registration of a Request for arbitration until an Award is rendered and to any post-Award remedy proceedings.

#### Chapter I General Provisions

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any arbitration proceeding conducted under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") in accordance with Article 44 of the Convention.
- (2) The Tribunal shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters to the extent that it does not conflict with the Convention or the Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- (3) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (4) These Rules may be cited as the "Arbitration Rules" of the Centre.

### Rule 2 Party and Party Representative

(1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where required by the context, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.

(2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

#### Rule 3 General Duties

- (1) The Tribunal and the parties shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Tribunal shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to present its case.

## Rule 4 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Tribunal orders otherwise in special circumstances.

# Rule 5 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents, including witness statements, expert reports, exhibits and legal authorities, shall be filed together with the request, written submission, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Tribunal or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) If the authenticity of a supporting document is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified copy or to make the original available for examination.

### Rule 6 Routing of Documents

The Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other;
- (b) the Tribunal, unless the parties communicate directly with the Tribunal on request of the Tribunal or by agreement of the parties; and
- (c) the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") if applicable.

### Rule 7 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and hearings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and hearings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a hearing be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders translation into both procedural languages;

- (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
- (d) the Tribunal and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
- (e) all orders, decisions and the Award shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, unless the Tribunal orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified translation.

#### Rule 8 Correction of Errors

A party may correct an accidental error in a document promptly upon discovery and before the Award is rendered. The parties may refer any dispute regarding a correction to the Tribunal for determination.

### Rule 9 Calculation of Time Limits

- (1) References to time shall be determined based on the time at the seat of the Centre on the relevant date.
- (2) Any time limit expressed as a period of time shall be calculated from the day after the date on which:
  - (a) the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, announces the period; or
  - (b) the procedural step starting the period is taken.
- (3) A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken or a document is received by the Secretary-General on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

# Rule 10 Fixing Time Limits

- (1) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall fix time limits for the completion of each procedural step in the proceeding, other than time limits prescribed by the Convention or these Rules.
- (2) In fixing time limits pursuant to paragraph (1), the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall consult with the parties as far as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate the power to fix time limits to its President.

# Rule 11 Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties

- (1) The time limits in Articles 49, 51 and 52 of the Convention cannot be extended. An application or request filed after the expiry of such time limits shall be disregarded.
- (2) A time limit prescribed by the Convention or these Rules, other than those referred to in paragraph (1), may only be extended by agreement of the parties. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (3) A time limit fixed by the Tribunal or the Secretary-General may be extended by agreement of the parties or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, upon reasoned application by either party made prior to its expiry. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (4) The Tribunal may delegate the power to extend time limits to its President.

### Rule 12 Time Limits Applicable to the Tribunal

(1) The Tribunal shall use best efforts to meet time limits to render orders, decisions and the Award.

(2) If the Tribunal cannot comply with an applicable time limit, it shall advise the parties of the special circumstances justifying the delay and the date when it anticipates rendering the order, decision or Award.

### Chapter II Establishment of the Tribunal

### Rule 13 General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request for arbitration.
- (2) The majority of the arbitrators on a Tribunal shall be nationals of States other than the State party to the dispute and the State whose national is a party to the dispute, unless the Sole Arbitrator or each individual member of the Tribunal is appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (3) A party may not appoint an arbitrator who is a national of the State party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute without agreement of the other party.
- (4) A person previously involved in the resolution of the dispute as a conciliator, judge, mediator or in a similar capacity may be appointed as an arbitrator only by agreement of the parties.

### Rule 14 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name and address of any non-party from which the party, directly or indirectly, has received funds for the pursuit or defense of the proceeding through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the proceeding ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request for arbitration, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.

- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit the notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties and to any arbitrator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the arbitrator declaration required by Rule 19(3)(b).
- (5) The Tribunal may order disclosure of further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 36(3) if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

# Rule 15 Method of Constituting the Tribunal

- (1) The number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (2) The parties shall endeavor to agree on any uneven number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, the Tribunal shall be constituted in accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention.

# Rule 16 Appointment of Arbitrators to a Tribunal Constituted in Accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention

If the Tribunal is to be constituted in accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention, each party shall appoint an arbitrator and the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal.

## Rule 17 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of the President of the Tribunal or a Sole Arbitrator.

# Rule 18 Appointment of Arbitrators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 38 of the Convention

- (1) If the Tribunal has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Chair appoint the arbitrator(s) who have not yet been appointed pursuant to Article 38 of the Convention.
- (2) The Chair shall appoint the President of the Tribunal after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Chair shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing an arbitrator and shall use best efforts to appoint any arbitrator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

### Rule 19 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing an arbitrator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality and contact information.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee and shall transmit to the appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the arbitrator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each arbitrator and transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an arbitrator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as arbitrator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.

(6) Each arbitrator shall have a continuing obligation to promptly disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).

### Rule 20 Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) At any time before the Tribunal is constituted:
  - (a) an arbitrator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace an arbitrator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any arbitrator.
- (2) A replacement arbitrator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced arbitrator was appointed.

#### Rule 21 Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all the arbitrators have accepted their appointments.
- (2) As soon as the Tribunal is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request for arbitration, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each member.

## Chapter III Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies

### Rule 22 Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more arbitrators ("proposal") in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Tribunal and within 21 days after the later of:

- (i) the constitution of the Tribunal; or
- (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts on which the proposal is based;
- (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
- (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
- (d) the arbitrator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (1)(c); and
- (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (1)(d).
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended upon the filing of the proposal until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding.

## Rule 23 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The decision on a proposal shall be made by the arbitrators not subject to the proposal or by the Chair in accordance with Article 58 of the Convention.
- (2) For the purposes of Article 58 of the Convention:
  - (a) if the arbitrators not subject to a proposal are unable to decide the proposal for any reason, they shall notify the Secretary-General and they shall be considered equally divided;
  - (b) if a subsequent proposal is filed while the decision on a prior proposal is pending, both proposals shall be decided by the Chair as if they were a proposal to disqualify a majority of the Tribunal.
- (3) The arbitrators not subject to the proposal and the Chair shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the later of the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 22(1)(e) or the notice in Rule 23(2)(a).

# Rule 24 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If an arbitrator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of an arbitrator, the procedure in Rules 22 and 23 shall apply.

### Rule 25 Resignation

- (1) An arbitrator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Tribunal and providing reasons for the resignation.
- (2) If the arbitrator was appointed by a party, the other members of the Tribunal shall promptly notify the Secretary-General whether they consent to the arbitrator's resignation for the purposes of Rule 26(3)(a).

### Rule 26 Vacancy on the Tribunal

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Tribunal.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Tribunal shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Chair shall fill the following vacancies from the Panel of Arbitrators:
  - (a) a vacancy caused by the resignation of a party-appointed arbitrator without the consent of the other members of the Tribunal; or
  - (b) a vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Tribunal has been reconstituted, the proceeding shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified. Any portion of a hearing shall be recommenced if the newly appointed arbitrator considers it necessary to decide a pending matter.

### Chapter IV Conduct of the Proceeding

#### Rule 27 Orders and Decisions

- (1) The Tribunal shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.
- (2) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties prior to making an order or decision it is authorized by these Rules to make on its own initiative.

#### Rule 28 Waiver

Subject to Article 45 of the Convention, if a party knows or should have known that an applicable rule, agreement of the parties, or any order or decision of the Tribunal or the Secretary-General has not been complied with, and does not object promptly, then that party shall be deemed to have waived its right to object to that non-compliance, unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to object promptly.

#### Rule 29 First Session

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Tribunal deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the President of the Tribunal after consulting with the other members and the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Tribunal or such other period as the parties may agree. If the President of the Tribunal determines that it is not possible to convene the parties and the other members within this period, the Tribunal shall decide whether to hold the first session solely

- between the President of the Tribunal and the parties, or solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions.
- (4) Before the first session, the Tribunal shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable arbitration rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to Administrative and Financial Regulation 15;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) the number, length, type and format of written submissions;
  - (f) the place of hearings;
  - (g) whether there will be requests for production of documents as between the parties and if so, the scope, timing and procedure for such requests;
  - (h) the procedural calendar;
  - (i) the manner of making recordings and transcripts of hearings;
  - (j) the publication of documents and recordings;
  - (k) the treatment of confidential or protected information; and
  - (l) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Tribunal.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue an order recording the parties' agreements and any Tribunal decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written submission on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

#### Rule 30 Written Submissions

- (1) The parties shall file the following written submissions:
  - (a) a memorial by the requesting party;
  - (b) a counter-memorial by the other party;

and, unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (c) a reply by the requesting party; and
- (d) a rejoinder by the other party.
- (2) A memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and the request for relief. A counter-memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, including an admission or denial of facts stated in the memorial, and any necessary additional facts, a statement of law in reply to the memorial, arguments and the request for relief. A reply and rejoinder shall be limited to responding to the previous written submission and addressing any relevant facts that are new or could not have been known prior to filing the reply or rejoinder.
- (3) A party may file unscheduled written submissions, observations or supporting documents only after obtaining leave of the Tribunal, unless the filing of such documents is provided for by the Convention or these Rules. The Tribunal may grant such leave upon a timely and reasoned application if it finds such written submissions, observations or supporting documents are necessary in view of all relevant circumstances.

#### Rule 31 Case Management Conference

With a view to conducting an expeditious and cost-effective proceeding, the Tribunal shall convene one or more case management conferences with the parties at any time after the first session to:

- (a) identify uncontested facts;
- (b) clarify and narrow the issues in dispute; or
- (c) address any other procedural or substantive issue related to the resolution of the dispute.

### Rule 32 Hearings

(1) The Tribunal shall hold one or more hearings, unless the parties agree otherwise.

- (2) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the date, time and method of holding a hearing after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (3) If a hearing is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a hearing, it shall be held at the seat of the Centre pursuant to Article 62 of the Convention.
- (4) Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the parties and ask for explanations at any time during a hearing.

### Rule 33 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Tribunal by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, case management conferences, hearings and deliberations, except as provided in these Rules or unless the parties agree otherwise.

#### Rule 34 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Tribunal shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Tribunal may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) The Tribunal may be assisted by the Secretary of the Tribunal at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Tribunal at its deliberations, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise and notifies the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall deliberate on any matter for decision immediately after the last written or oral submission on that matter.

### Rule 35 Decisions Made by Majority Vote

The Tribunal shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstention shall count as a negative vote.

#### Chapter V Evidence

#### Rule 36 Evidence: General Principles

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine the admissibility and probative value of the evidence adduced.
- (2) Each party has the burden of proving the facts relied on to support its claim or defense.
- (3) The Tribunal may call upon a party to produce documents or other evidence if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

### Rule 37 Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents

In deciding a dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:

- (a) the scope and timeliness of the request;
- (b) the relevance and materiality of the documents requested;
- (c) the burden of production; and
- (d) the basis of the objection.

### Rule 38 Witnesses and Experts

- (1) A party intending to rely on evidence given by a witness shall file a written statement by that witness. The statement shall identify the witness, contain the evidence of the witness, and be signed and dated.
- (2) A witness who has filed a written statement may be called for examination at a hearing.
- (3) The Tribunal shall determine the manner in which the examination is conducted.

- (4) A witness shall be examined before the Tribunal, by the parties, and under the control of the President. Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the witness.
- (5) A witness shall be examined in person unless the Tribunal determines that another means of examination is appropriate in the circumstances.
- (6) Each witness shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that I shall speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth."
- (7) Paragraphs (1)-(5) shall apply, with necessary modifications, to evidence given by an expert.
- (8) Each expert shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that my statement will be in accordance with my sincere belief."

### Rule 39 Tribunal-Appointed Experts

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Tribunal may appoint one or more independent experts to report to it on specific matters within the scope of the dispute.
- (2) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties on the appointment of an expert, including on the terms of reference and fees of the expert.
- (3) Upon accepting an appointment by the Tribunal, an expert shall provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre.
- (4) The parties shall provide the Tribunal-appointed expert with any information, document or other evidence that the expert may require. The Tribunal shall decide any dispute regarding the evidence required by the Tribunal-appointed expert.
- (5) The parties shall have the right to make written and oral submissions on the report of the Tribunal-appointed expert, as required.
- (6) Rule 38 shall apply, with necessary modifications, to the Tribunal-appointed expert.

# Rule 40 Visits and Inquiries

- (1) The Tribunal may order a visit to any place connected with the dispute, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, if it deems the visit necessary, and may conduct inquiries there as appropriate.
- (2) The order shall define the scope of the visit and the subject of any inquiry, the procedure to be followed, the applicable time limits and other relevant terms.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to participate in any visit or inquiry.

#### Chapter VI Special Procedures

## Rule 41 Manifest Lack of Legal Merit

- (1) A party may object that a claim is manifestly without legal merit. The objection may relate to the substance of the claim, the jurisdiction of the Centre, or the competence of the Tribunal.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) a party shall file a written submission no later than 45 days after the constitution of the Tribunal:
  - (b) the written submission shall specify the grounds on which the objection is based and contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the objection, as required;
  - (d) if a party files the objection before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the objection, so that the Tribunal may consider the objection promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall render its decision or Award on the objection within 60 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;

- (ii) the last written submission on the objection; or
- (iii) the last oral submission on the objection.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides that all claims are manifestly without legal merit, it shall render an Award to that effect. Otherwise, the Tribunal shall issue a decision on the objection and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) A decision that a claim is not manifestly without legal merit shall be without prejudice to the right of a party to file a preliminary objection pursuant to Rule 43 or to argue subsequently in the proceeding that a claim is without legal merit.

#### Rule 42 Bifurcation

- (1) A party may request that a question be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding ("request for bifurcation").
- (2) If a request for bifurcation relates to a preliminary objection, Rule 44 shall apply.
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to a request for bifurcation other than a request referred to in Rule 44:
  - (a) the request for bifurcation shall be filed as soon as possible;
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the questions to be bifurcated;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the questions to be bifurcated would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and

- (c) the questions to be addressed in separate phases of the proceeding are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (5) If the Tribunal orders bifurcation pursuant to this Rule, it shall suspend the proceeding with respect to any questions to be addressed at a later phase, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative decide whether a question should be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding.

### Rule 43 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute or any ancillary claim is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within the competence of the Tribunal ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Tribunal and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may address a preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding or join the objection to the merits.

# Rule 44 Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation

- (1) The following procedure shall apply with respect to a request for bifurcation relating to a preliminary objection:
  - (a) unless the parties agree otherwise, the request for bifurcation shall be filed:
    - (i) within 45 days after filing the memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) within 45 days after filing the written submission containing the ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the preliminary objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(i) and (ii);

- (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the preliminary objection to which it relates;
- (c) unless the parties agree otherwise, the proceeding on the merits shall be suspended until the Tribunal decides whether to bifurcate;
- (d) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required; and
- (e) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on a request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (2) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the preliminary objection would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the preliminary objection and the merits are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides to address the preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding, it shall:
  - (a) suspend the proceeding on the merits, unless the parties agree otherwise, or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension;
  - (b) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (c) render its decision or Award on the preliminary objection within 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission, in accordance with Rule 58(1)(b); and
  - (d) fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding if the Tribunal does not render an Award.
- (4) If the Tribunal decides to join the preliminary objection to the merits, it shall:
  - (a) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;

- (b) modify any time limits for written and oral submissions on the merits, as required; and
- (c) render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 58(1)(c).

### Rule 45 Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation

- (1) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 44(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
    - (i) by the date to file the counter-memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(b)(i) and (ii);
  - (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 58(1)(c).
- (2) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within the jurisdiction of the Centre or within its own competence.

### Rule 46 Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations

- (1) Parties to two or more pending arbitrations administered by the Centre may agree to consolidate or coordinate these arbitrations.
- (2) Consolidation joins all aspects of the arbitrations sought to be consolidated and results in one Award. To be consolidated pursuant to this Rule, the arbitrations shall have been registered in accordance with the Convention and shall involve the same Contracting State (or constituent subdivision or agency of the Contracting State).
- (3) Coordination aligns specific procedural aspects of two or more pending arbitrations, but the arbitrations remain separate proceedings and result in separate Awards.
- (4) The parties referred to in paragraph (1) shall jointly provide the Secretary-General with proposed terms for the conduct of the consolidated or coordinated arbitrations and consult with the Secretary-General to ensure that the proposed terms are capable of being implemented.
- (5) After the consultation referred to in paragraph (4), the Secretary-General shall communicate the proposed terms agreed by the parties to the Tribunals constituted in the arbitrations. Such Tribunals shall make any order or decision required to implement these terms.

#### Rule 47 Provisional Measures

- (1) A party may at any time request that the Tribunal recommend provisional measures to preserve that party's rights, including measures to:
  - (a) prevent action that is likely to cause current or imminent harm to that party or prejudice to the arbitral process;
  - (b) maintain or restore the status quo pending determination of the dispute; or
  - (c) preserve evidence that may be relevant to the resolution of the dispute.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the rights to be preserved, the measures requested, and the circumstances that require such measures;

- (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
- (c) if a party requests provisional measures before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
  - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
  - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
  - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In deciding whether to recommend provisional measures, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the measures are urgent and necessary; and
  - (b) the effect that the measures may have on each party.
- (4) The Tribunal may recommend provisional measures on its own initiative. The Tribunal may also recommend provisional measures different from those requested by a party.
- (5) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal recommended provisional measures.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke the provisional measures, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- (7) A party may request any judicial or other authority to order provisional measures if such recourse is permitted by the instrument recording the parties' consent to arbitration.

### Rule 48 Ancillary Claims

(1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, a party may file an incidental or additional claim or a counterclaim ("ancillary claim") arising directly out of the subject-matter of the dispute, provided that such ancillary claim is within the scope of the consent of the parties and the jurisdiction of the Centre.

- (2) An incidental or additional claim shall be presented no later than in the reply, and a counterclaim shall be presented no later than in the counter-memorial, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise.
- (3) The Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the ancillary claim, as required.

#### Rule 49 Default

- (1) A party is in default if it fails to appear or present its case, or indicates that it will not appear or present its case.
- (2) If a party is in default at any stage of the proceeding, the other party may request that the Tribunal address the questions submitted to it and render an Award.
- (3) Upon receipt of the request referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall notify the defaulting party of the request and grant a grace period to cure the default, unless it is satisfied that the defaulting party does not intend to appear or present its case. The grace period shall not exceed 60 days without the consent of the other party.
- (4) If the request in paragraph (2) relates to a failure to appear at a hearing, the Tribunal may:
  - (a) reschedule the hearing to a date within 60 days after the original date;
  - (b) proceed with the hearing in the absence of the defaulting party and fix a time limit for the defaulting party to file a written submission within 60 days after the hearing; or
  - (c) cancel the hearing and fix a time limit for the parties to file written submissions within 60 days after the original date of the hearing.
- (5) If the default relates to another scheduled procedural step, the Tribunal may set the grace period to cure the default by fixing a new time limit for the defaulting party to complete that step within 60 days after the date of the notice of default referred to in paragraph (3).
- (6) A party's default shall not be deemed an admission of the assertions made by the other party.
- (7) The Tribunal may invite the party that is not in default to file observations, produce evidence or make oral submissions.

(8) If the defaulting party fails to act within the grace period or if no such period is granted, the Tribunal shall examine the jurisdiction of the Centre and its own competence before deciding the questions submitted to it and rendering an Award.

#### Chapter VII Costs

#### Rule 50 Costs of the Proceeding

The costs of the proceeding are all costs incurred by the parties in connection with the proceeding, including:

- (a) the legal fees and expenses of the parties;
- (b) the fees and expenses of the Tribunal, Tribunal assistants approved by the parties and Tribunal-appointed experts; and
- (c) the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre.

### Rule 51 Statement of and Submission on Costs

The Tribunal shall request that each party file a statement of its costs and a written submission on the allocation of costs before allocating the costs of the proceeding between the parties.

#### Rule 52 Decisions on Costs

- (1) In allocating the costs of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) the outcome of the proceeding or any part of it;
  - (b) the conduct of the parties during the proceeding, including the extent to which they acted in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and complied with these Rules and the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;

- (c) the complexity of the issues; and
- (d) the reasonableness of the costs claimed.
- (2) The Tribunal shall award the party prevailing on an objection made pursuant to Rule 41 its costs of submitting or opposing the objection, unless the circumstances justify a different allocation of costs in accordance with paragraph (1).
- (3) The Tribunal may make an interim decision on costs at any time.
- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that all decisions on costs are reasoned and form part of the Award.

#### Rule 53 Security for Costs

- (1) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may order any party asserting a claim or counterclaim to provide security for costs.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require security for costs;
  - (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party requests security for costs before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In determining whether to order a party to provide security for costs, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) that party's ability to comply with an adverse decision on costs;

- (b) that party's willingness to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
- (c) the effect that providing security for costs may have on that party's ability to pursue its claim or counterclaim; and
- (d) the conduct of the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consider all evidence adduced in relation to the circumstances in paragraph (3). The existence of third-party funding may form part of such evidence but is not by itself sufficient to justify an order for security for costs.
- (5) The Tribunal shall specify any relevant terms in an order to provide security for costs and shall fix a time limit for compliance with the order.
- (6) If a party fails to comply with an order to provide security for costs, the Tribunal may suspend the proceeding. If the proceeding is suspended for more than 90 days, the Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, order the discontinuance of the proceeding.
- (7) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered security for costs.
- (8) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke its order on security for costs, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.

### Chapter VIII Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance

## Rule 54 Suspension of the Proceeding

- (1) The Tribunal shall suspend the proceeding by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The Tribunal may suspend the proceeding upon the request of either party or on its own initiative, except as otherwise provided in the Administrative and Financial Regulations or these Rules.
- (3) The Tribunal shall give the parties the opportunity to make observations before ordering a suspension pursuant to paragraph (2).
- (4) In its order suspending the proceeding, the Tribunal shall specify:
  - (a) the period of the suspension;

- (b) any relevant terms; and
- (c) a modified procedural calendar to take effect on resumption of the proceeding, if necessary.
- (5) The Tribunal shall extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry by agreement of the parties.
- (6) The Tribunal may extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, after giving the parties an opportunity to make observations.
- (7) The Secretary-General shall suspend the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1) or extend the suspension pursuant to paragraph (5) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal. The parties shall inform the Secretary-General of the period of the suspension and any terms agreed to by the parties.

## Rule 55 Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties

- (1) If the parties notify the Tribunal that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If the parties agree on a settlement of the dispute before the Award is rendered, the Tribunal:
  - (a) shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding, if the parties so request; or
  - (b) may record the settlement in the form of an Award, if the parties file the complete and signed text of their settlement and request that the Tribunal embody such settlement in an Award.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall issue the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2)(a) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

# Rule 56 Discontinuance at Request of a Party

(1) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in

- writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall fix the time limit and issue the order referred to in paragraph (1) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

### Rule 57 Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act

- (1) If the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Tribunal shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding.
- (2) If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (3) If either party takes a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), the proceeding shall continue.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the notice and the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

#### Chapter IX The Award

### Rule 58 Timing of the Award

- (1) The Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than:
  - (a) 60 days after the latest of the Tribunal constitution, the last written submission or the last oral submission, if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 41(3);
  - (b) 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 44(3)(c); or

- (c) 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in all other cases.
- (2) A statement of costs and submission on costs filed pursuant to Rule 51 shall not be considered a written submission for the purposes of paragraph (1).

#### Rule 59 Contents of the Award

- (1) The Award shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Tribunal was established in accordance with the Convention and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Tribunal and the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the date and place of the first session, case management conferences and hearings;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (g) a statement of the relevant facts as found by the Tribunal;
  - (h) a brief summary of the submissions of the parties, including the relief sought;
  - (i) the decision of the Tribunal on every question submitted to it, and the reasons on which the Award is based; and
  - (j) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Tribunal, and a reasoned decision on the allocation of costs.
- (2) The Award shall be signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree.
- (3) Any member of the Tribunal may attach an individual opinion or a statement of dissent to the Award before the Award is rendered.

### Rule 60 Rendering of the Award

- (1) Once the Award has been signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Award to each party, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent, indicating the date of dispatch on the Award; and
  - (b) deposit the Award in the archives of the Centre, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent.
- (2) The Award shall be deemed to have been rendered on the date of dispatch of certified copies of the Award.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Award to a party upon request.

# Rule 61 Supplementary Decision and Rectification

- (1) A party requesting a supplementary decision on, or the rectification of, an Award pursuant to Article 49(2) of the Convention shall file the request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees within 45 days after the Award was rendered.
- (2) The request referred to in paragraph (1) shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (c) specify:
    - (i) with respect to a request for a supplementary decision, any question which the Tribunal omitted to decide in the Award;
    - (ii) with respect to a request for rectification, any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award; and
  - (d) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.

- (3) Upon receipt of the request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request to the other party;
  - (b) register the request, or refuse registration if the request is not made within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1); and
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (4) As soon as the request is registered, the Secretary-General shall transmit the request and the notice of registration to each member of the Tribunal.
- (5) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the procedure to consider the request, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (6) Rules 59-60 shall apply to any decision of the Tribunal pursuant to this Rule.
- (7) The Tribunal shall issue a decision on the request for supplementary decision or rectification within 60 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (8) The date of dispatch of certified copies of the supplementary decision or rectification shall be the relevant date for the purposes of calculating the time limits in Articles 51(2) and 52(2) of the Convention.
- (9) A supplementary decision or rectification under this Rule shall become part of the Award and shall be reflected on all certified copies of the Award.

# Chapter X Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions

### Rule 62 Publication of Awards and Decisions on Annulment

- (1) With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish every Award, supplementary decision on an Award, rectification, interpretation, and revision of an Award, and decision on annulment.
- (2) The parties may consent to publication of the full text or to a jointly redacted text of the documents referred to in paragraph (1).

- (3) Consent to publish the documents referred to in paragraph (1) shall be deemed to have been given if no party objects in writing to such publication within 60 days after the dispatch of the document.
- (4) Absent consent of the parties pursuant to paragraphs (1)-(3), the Centre shall publish excerpts of the document. The following procedure shall apply to publication of excerpts:
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall propose excerpts to the parties within 60 days after the date upon which either party objects to publication or notifies the Secretary-General that the parties disagree on redaction of the document;
  - (b) the parties may send comments on the proposed excerpts to the Secretary-General within 60 days after their receipt, including whether any information in the proposed excerpts is confidential or protected as defined in Rule 66; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall consider any comments received on the proposed excerpts and publish excerpts within 30 days after the expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (4)(b).

### Rule 63 Publication of Orders and Decisions

- (1) The Centre shall publish orders and decisions, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General within 60 days after the order or decision is issued.
- (2) If either party notifies the Secretary-General within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (1) that the parties disagree on any proposed redactions, the Secretary-General shall refer the order or decision to the Tribunal to decide any disputed redactions. The Centre shall publish the order or decision in accordance with the decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In deciding a dispute pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66.

## Rule 64 Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding

- (1) With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish any written submission or supporting document filed by a party in the proceeding, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General.
- (2) Absent consent of the parties pursuant to paragraph (1), a party may refer to the Tribunal a dispute regarding the redaction of a written submission that it filed in the proceeding, excluding supporting documents. The Tribunal shall decide any disputed redactions and the Centre shall publish the written submission in accordance with the decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In deciding a dispute pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66.

#### Rule 65 Observation of Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall allow persons in addition to the parties, their representatives, witnesses and experts during their testimony, and persons assisting the Tribunal, to observe hearings, unless either party objects.
- (2) The Tribunal shall establish procedures to prevent the disclosure of confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66 to persons observing the hearings.
- (3) Upon request of a party, the Centre shall publish recordings or transcripts of hearings, unless the other party objects.

### Rule 66 Confidential or Protected Information

For the purposes of Rules 62-65, confidential or protected information is information which is protected from public disclosure:

- (a) by the instrument of consent to arbitration;
- (b) by the applicable law or applicable rules;
- (c) in the case of information of a State party to the dispute, by the law of that State;

- (d) in accordance with the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
- (e) by agreement of the parties;
- (f) because it constitutes confidential business information;
- (g) because public disclosure would impede law enforcement;
- (h) because a State party to the dispute considers that public disclosure would be contrary to its essential security interests;
- (i) because public disclosure would aggravate the dispute between the parties; or
- (j) because public disclosure would undermine the integrity of the arbitral process.

## Rule 67 Submission of Non-Disputing Parties

- (1) Any person or entity that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing party") may apply for permission to file a written submission in the proceeding. The application shall be made in the procedural language(s) used in the proceeding.
- (2) In determining whether to permit a non-disputing party submission, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the submission would address a matter within the scope of the dispute;
  - (b) how the submission would assist the Tribunal to determine a factual or legal issue related to the proceeding by bringing a perspective, particular knowledge or insight that is different from that of the parties;
  - (c) whether the non-disputing party has a significant interest in the proceeding;
  - (d) the identity, activities, organization and ownership of the non-disputing party, including any direct or indirect affiliation between the non-disputing party, a party or a non-disputing Treaty Party; and
  - (e) whether any person or entity will provide the non-disputing party with financial or other assistance to file the submission.

- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on whether a non-disputing party should be permitted to file a written submission in the proceeding and on any conditions for filing or publication of such a submission.
- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the Tribunal may impose conditions on the non-disputing party, including with respect to the format, length, scope or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue a reasoned decision on whether to permit a non-disputing party submission within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.
- (6) The Tribunal shall provide the non-disputing party with access to relevant documents filed in the proceeding, unless either party objects.
- (7) If the Tribunal permits a non-disputing party to file a written submission, the parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission.

# Rule 68 Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party

- (1) The Tribunal shall permit a Party to a treaty that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing Treaty Party") to make a written or oral submission on the interpretation of the treaty at issue in the dispute and upon which consent to arbitration is based. The Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, invite a non-disputing Treaty Party to make such a submission.
- (2) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing Treaty Party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the Tribunal may impose conditions on the filing of a written submission by the non-disputing Treaty Party, including with respect to the format, length or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission of the non-disputing Treaty Party.

# Chapter XI Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award

## Rule 69 The Application

- (1) A party applying for interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award shall file the application with the Secretary-General, together with any supporting documents, and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The application shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in a language in which the Award was rendered or if the Award was not rendered in an official language of the Centre, be in an official language;
  - (c) be signed by each applicant or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.
- (3) An application for interpretation pursuant to Article 50(1) of the Convention may be filed at any time after the Award is rendered and shall specify the points in dispute concerning the meaning or scope of the Award.
- (4) An application for revision pursuant to Article 51(1) of the Convention shall be filed within 90 days after the discovery of a fact of such a nature as decisively to affect the Award, and in any event within three years after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered. The application shall specify:
  - (a) the change sought in the Award;
  - (b) the newly discovered fact that decisively affects the Award; and
  - (c) that the fact was unknown to the Tribunal and to the applicant when the Award was rendered, and that the applicant's ignorance of that fact was not due to negligence.
- (5) An application for annulment pursuant to Article 52(1) of the Convention shall:

- (a) be filed within 120 days after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered if the application is based on any of the grounds in Article 52(1)(a), (b), (d) or (e) of the Convention; or
- (b) be filed within 120 days after the discovery of corruption on the part of a member of the Tribunal and in any event within three years after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered, if the application is based on Article 52(1)(c) of the Convention; and
- (c) specify the grounds on which it is based, limited to the grounds in Article 52(1)(a)-(e) of the Convention, and the reasons in support of each ground.
- (6) Upon receipt of an application and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the application and the supporting documents to the other party;
  - (b) register the application, or refuse registration if the application is not made within the time limits referred to in paragraphs (4) or (5); and
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (7) At any time before registration, an applicant may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the application or, if there is more than one applicant, that it is withdrawing from the application. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the application has not yet been transmitted to the other party pursuant to paragraph (6)(a).

# Rule 70 Interpretation or Revision: Reconstitution of the Tribunal

- (1) As soon as an application for the interpretation or revision of an Award is registered, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) transmit the notice of registration, the application and any supporting documents to each member of the original Tribunal; and
  - (b) request each member of the Tribunal to inform the Secretary-General within 10 days whether that member can take part in the consideration of the application.

- (2) If all members of the Tribunal can take part in the consideration of the application, the Secretary-General shall notify the Tribunal and the parties of the reconstitution of the Tribunal.
- (3) If the Tribunal cannot be reconstituted in accordance with paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall invite the parties to constitute a new Tribunal without delay. The new Tribunal shall have the same number of arbitrators and be appointed by the same method as the original Tribunal.

# Rule 71 Annulment: Appointment of the *ad hoc* Committee

- (1) As soon as an application for annulment of an Award is registered, the Chair shall appoint an *ad hoc* Committee in accordance with Article 52(3) of the Convention.
- (2) Each member of the Committee shall provide a signed declaration in accordance with Rule 19.
- (3) The Committee shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all members have accepted their appointments.

## Rule 72 Procedure Applicable to Interpretation, Revision and Annulment

- (1) Except as provided below, these Rules shall apply, with necessary modifications, to any procedure relating to the interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award and to the decision of the Tribunal or Committee.
- (2) The procedural agreements and orders on matters addressed at the first session of the original Tribunal shall continue to apply to an interpretation, revision or annulment proceeding, with necessary modifications, unless the parties agree or the Tribunal or Committee orders otherwise.
- (3) In addition to the application, the written procedure shall consist of one round of written submissions in an interpretation or revision proceeding, and two rounds of written submissions in an annulment proceeding, unless the parties agree or the Tribunal or Committee orders otherwise.
- (4) A hearing shall be held upon the request of either party, or if ordered by the Tribunal or Committee.

(5) The Tribunal or Committee shall issue its decision within 120 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.

## Rule 73 Stay of Enforcement of the Award

- (1) A party to an interpretation, revision or annulment proceeding may request a stay of enforcement of all or part of the Award at any time before the final decision on the application.
- (2) If the stay is requested in the application for revision or annulment of an Award, enforcement shall be stayed provisionally until the Tribunal or Committee decides on the request.
- (3) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require the stay;
  - (b) the Tribunal or Committee shall fix time limits for written or oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party files the request before the constitution of the Tribunal or Committee, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal or Committee may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal or Committee shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal or Committee;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (4) If a Tribunal or Committee decides to stay enforcement of the Award, it may impose conditions for the stay, or for lifting the stay, in view of all relevant circumstances.
- (5) A party shall promptly disclose to the Tribunal or Committee any change in the circumstances upon which the enforcement was stayed.
- (6) The Tribunal or Committee may at any time modify or terminate a stay of enforcement, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.

(7) A stay of enforcement shall terminate on the date of dispatch of the decision on the application for interpretation, revision or annulment, or on the date of discontinuance of the proceeding.

## Rule 74 Resubmission of Dispute after an Annulment

- (1) If a Committee annuls all or part of an Award, either party may file with the Secretary-General a request to resubmit the dispute to a new Tribunal, together with any supporting documents, and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The request shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in an official language of the Centre;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) specify which aspect(s) of the dispute is resubmitted to the new Tribunal.
- (3) Upon receipt of a request for resubmission and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request and the supporting documents to the other party;
  - (b) register the request;
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration; and
  - (d) invite the parties to constitute a new Tribunal without delay, which shall have the same number of arbitrators, and be appointed by the same method as the original Tribunal, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) If the original Award was annulled in part, the new Tribunal shall not reconsider any portion of the Award that was not annulled.
- (5) Except as otherwise provided in paragraphs (1)-(4), these Rules shall apply to the resubmission proceeding.

(6) The procedural agreements and orders on matters addressed at the first session of the original Tribunal shall not apply to the resubmission proceeding, unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Chapter XII Expedited Arbitration

# Rule 75 Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties to an arbitration conducted under the Convention may consent at any time to expedite the arbitration in accordance with this Chapter ("expedited arbitration") by jointly notifying the Secretary-General in writing of their consent.
- (2) Chapters I-XI of the Arbitration Rules apply to an expedited arbitration except that:
  - (a) Rules 15, 16, 18, 39, 40, 41, 42, 44 and 46 do not apply in an expedited arbitration; and
  - (b) Rules 19, 22, 29, 37, 43, 49, 58, 61 and 72, as modified by Rules 76-84, apply in an expedited arbitration.
- (3) If the parties consent to expedited arbitration after the constitution of the Tribunal pursuant to Chapter II, Rules 76-78 shall not apply, and the expedited arbitration shall proceed subject to all members of the Tribunal confirming their availability pursuant to Rule 79(2). If any arbitrator fails to confirm availability before the expiry of the applicable time limit, the arbitration shall proceed in accordance with Chapters I-XI.

## Rule 76 Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal in an expedited arbitration shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 77 or a three-member Tribunal appointed pursuant to Rule 78.
- (2) The parties shall jointly notify the Secretary-General in writing of their election of a Sole Arbitrator or a three-member Tribunal within 30 days after the date of the notice of consent referred to in Rule 75(1).

- (3) If the parties do not notify the Secretary-General of their election within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator to be appointed pursuant to Rule 77.
- (4) An appointment pursuant to Rules 77 or 78 shall be deemed an appointment in accordance with a method agreed by the parties pursuant to Article 37(2)(a) of the Convention.

# Rule 77 Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties shall jointly appoint the Sole Arbitrator within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 76(2).
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the Sole Arbitrator if:
  - (a) the parties do not appoint the Sole Arbitrator within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the Sole Arbitrator; or
  - (c) the appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 79(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to an appointment by the Secretary-General of the Sole Arbitrator pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as Sole Arbitrator to the parties within 10 days after the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2);
  - (b) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
  - (d) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 79(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

# Rule 78 Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) A three-member Tribunal shall be appointed in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) each party shall appoint an arbitrator ("co-arbitrator") within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 76(2); and
  - (b) the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal within 20 days after the receipt of the acceptances from both co-arbitrators.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the arbitrators not yet appointed if:
  - (a) an appointment is not made within the applicable time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the President of the Tribunal; or
  - (c) an appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 79(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of any arbitrators pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall first appoint the co-arbitrator(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible and use best efforts to appoint the co-arbitrator(s) within 15 days after the relevant event in paragraph (2);
  - (b) within 10 days after the later of the date on which both co-arbitrators have accepted their appointments or the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as President of the Tribunal to the parties;
  - (c) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (d) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and

(e) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 79(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

## Rule 79 Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) An arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 77 or 78 shall accept the appointment and provide a declaration pursuant to Rule 19(3) within 10 days after receipt of the request for acceptance.
- (2) An arbitrator appointed to a Tribunal constituted pursuant to Chapter II shall confirm their availability to conduct an expedited arbitration within 10 days after receipt of the notice of consent pursuant to Rule 75(3).

### Rule 80 First Session in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session pursuant to Rule 29 within 30 days after the constitution of the Tribunal.
- (2) The first session shall be held by telephone or electronic means of communication, unless both parties and the Tribunal agree it shall be held in person.

# Rule 81 Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply in an expedited arbitration:
  - (a) the claimant shall file a memorial within 60 days after the first session;
  - (b) the respondent shall file a counter-memorial within 60 days after the date of filing the memorial;
  - (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 200 pages;
  - (d) the claimant shall file a reply within 40 days after the date of filing the countermemorial;

- (e) the respondent shall file a rejoinder within 40 days after the date of filing the reply;
- (f) the reply and rejoinder referred to in paragraph (1)(d) and (e) shall be no longer than 100 pages;
- (g) the hearing shall be held within 60 days after the last written submission is filed;
- (h) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 10 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g); and
- (i) the Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 120 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g).
- (2) Any preliminary objection, counterclaim, incidental or additional claim shall be joined to the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1). The Tribunal shall adjust the schedule if a party raises any such matter, taking into account the expedited nature of the process.
- (3) The Tribunal may extend the time limits referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) by up to 30 days if any party requests that the Tribunal decide a dispute arising from requests to produce documents pursuant to Rule 37. The Tribunal shall decide such applications based on written submissions and without an in-person hearing.
- (4) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraphs (1)-(3) shall run in parallel with the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1), unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.

## Rule 82 Default in Expedited Arbitration

A Tribunal may grant a party in default a grace period not to exceed 30 days pursuant to Rule 49.

### **Rule 83**

## Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision and Rectification in Expedited Arbitration

The Tribunal shall issue a supplementary decision or rectification pursuant to Rule 61 within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.

# Rule 84 Procedural Schedule for Interpretation, Revision or Annulment in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply to the procedure relating to an interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award rendered in an expedited arbitration:
  - (a) the applicant shall file a memorial on interpretation, revision or annulment within 30 days after the first session;
  - (b) the other party shall file a counter-memorial on interpretation, revision or annulment within 30 days after the memorial;
  - (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 100 pages;
  - (d) a hearing shall be held within 45 days after the date for filing the countermemorial;
  - (e) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 5 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(d); and
  - (f) the Tribunal or Committee shall issue the decision on interpretation, revision or annulment as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 60 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(d).
- (2) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraph (1) shall run in parallel with the main schedule, unless the Tribunal or Committee decides that there are special circumstances justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal or Committee shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.

# Rule 85 Resubmission of a Dispute after Annulment in Expedited Arbitration

The consent of the parties to expedited arbitration pursuant to Rule 75 shall not apply to resubmission of the dispute.

# Rule 86 Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties may opt out of an expedited arbitration at any time by jointly notifying the Tribunal and Secretary-General in writing of their agreement.
- (2) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may decide that an arbitration should no longer be expedited. In deciding the request, the Tribunal shall consider the complexity of the issues, the stage of the proceeding and all other relevant circumstances.
- (3) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if a Tribunal has not been constituted, shall determine the further procedure pursuant to Chapters I-XI and fix any time limit necessary for the conduct of the proceeding.

# IV. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (CONCILIATION RULES)

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	84
Chapter I - General Provisions	
Chapter II - Establishment of the Commission	88
Chapter III - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	91
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Conciliation	93
Chapter V - Termination of the Conciliation	98

## IV. CONCILIATION RULES

Introductory Note	84
Chapter I - General Provisions	84
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	84
Rule 2 - Party and Party Representative	84
Rule 3 - Method of Filing	85
Rule 4 - Supporting Documents	85
Rule 5 - Routing of Documents	85
Rule 6 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	85
Rule 7 - Calculation of Time Limits	86
Rule 8 - Costs of the Proceeding	87
Rule 9 - Confidentiality of the Conciliation	87
Rule 10 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	87
Chapter II - Establishment of the Commission	88
Rule 11 - General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution	88
Rule 12 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	88
Rule 13 - Appointment of Conciliators to a Commission Constituted in Accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention	89
Rule 14 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	89
Rule 15 - Appointment of Conciliators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 30 of the Convention	
Rule 16 - Acceptance of Appointment	89
Rule 17 - Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission	90
Rule 18 - Constitution of the Commission	91
Chapter III - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	91
Rule 19 - Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators	91
Rule 20 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	92
Rule 21 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	92
Rule 22 - Resignation	92
Rule 23 - Vacancy on the Commission	93
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Conciliation	93
Rule 24 - Functions of the Commission	93
Rule 25 - General Duties of the Commission	94
Rule 26 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	94

Rule 27 - Quorum	95
Rule 28 - Deliberations	95
Rule 29 - Cooperation of the Parties	95
Rule 30 - Written Statements	96
Rule 31 - First Session	96
Rule 32 - Meetings	97
Rule 33 - Preliminary Objections	98
Chapter V - Termination of the Conciliation	98
Rule 34 - Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission	98
Rule 35 - Report Noting the Parties' Agreement	99
Rule 36 - Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement	99
Rule 37 - Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate	100
Rule 38 - The Report	100
Rule 39 - Issuance of the Report	101

## IV. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (CONCILIATION RULES)

### Introductory Note

The Conciliation Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Conciliation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(c) of the ICSID Convention.

The Conciliation Rules are supplemented by the Administrative and Financial Regulations of the Centre.

The Conciliation Rules apply from the date of registration of a Request for conciliation until termination of the conciliation.

### Chapter I General Provisions

### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any conciliation proceeding conducted under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") in accordance with Article 33 of the Convention.
- (2) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (3) These Rules may be cited as the "Conciliation Rules" of the Centre.

# Rule 2 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where required by the context, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

## Rule 3 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Commission orders otherwise in special circumstances.

## Rule 4 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents shall be filed together with the written statement, request, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Commission or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.

# Rule 5 Routing of Documents

The Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other;
- (b) the Commission, unless the parties communicate directly with the Commission on request of the Commission or by agreement of the parties; and
- (c) the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") if applicable.

## Rule 6 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

(1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Commission and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.

- (2) In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and meetings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and meetings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Commission orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a meeting be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (d) the Commission and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
  - (e) all orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, unless the Commission orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Commission may order a party to provide a certified translation.

## Rule 7 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the

Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

## Rule 8 Costs of the Proceeding

- (1) The fees and expenses of the Commission and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre incurred in connection with the proceeding shall be borne equally by the parties, in accordance with Article 61(1) of the Convention.
- (2) Each party shall bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.

# Rule 9 Confidentiality of the Conciliation

All information relating to the conciliation and all documents generated in or obtained during the conciliation shall be confidential, unless:

- (a) the parties agree otherwise;
- (b) the information is to be published by the Centre pursuant to Administrative and Financial Regulation 26;
- (c) the information or document is independently available; or
- (d) disclosure is required by law.

# Rule 10 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

Unless the parties to the dispute agree otherwise pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention, a party shall not rely on any of the following in other proceedings:

- (a) views expressed, statements, admissions, offers of settlement, or positions taken by the other party in the conciliation; or
- (b) the Report, order, decision or any recommendation made by the Commission in the conciliation.

### Chapter II Establishment of the Commission

# Rule 11 General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution

- (1) The Commission shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request for conciliation.
- (2) The number of conciliators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (3) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, either party may inform the Secretary-General that the Commission shall be constituted in accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention.
- (4) References in these Rules to a Commission or a President of a Commission shall include a Sole Conciliator.

## Rule 12 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name and address of any non-party from which the party, directly or indirectly, has received funds for the conciliation through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the conciliation ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request for conciliation, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties, and to any conciliator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the conciliator declaration required by Rule 16(3)(b).

(5) The Commission may request further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 24(4)(a).

#### Rule 13

## Appointment of Conciliators to a Commission Constituted in Accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention

If the Commission is to be constituted in accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention, each party shall appoint a conciliator and the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Commission.

# Rule 14 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of the Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators.

# Rule 15 Appointment of Conciliators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 30 of the Convention

- (1) If a Commission has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Chair appoint the conciliator(s) who have not yet been appointed pursuant to Article 30 of the Convention.
- (2) The Chair shall appoint the President of the Commission after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Chair shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing a conciliator and shall use best efforts to appoint any conciliator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

## Rule 16 Acceptance of Appointment

(1) A party appointing a conciliator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality and contact information.

- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee and shall transmit to the appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the conciliator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each conciliator and transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a conciliator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as conciliator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each conciliator shall have a continuing obligation to promptly disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the conciliator agree otherwise, a conciliator may not act as arbitrator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any proceeding relating to the dispute that is the subject of the conciliation.

# Rule 17 Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission

- (1) At any time before the Commission is constituted:
  - (a) a conciliator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace a conciliator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any conciliator.
- (2) A replacement conciliator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced conciliator was appointed.

### Rule 18 Constitution of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each conciliator has accepted the appointment.
- (2) As soon as the Commission is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request for conciliation, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each conciliator.

## Chapter III Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies

### Rule 19 Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more conciliators ("proposal") in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Commission and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Commission; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts upon which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the conciliator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (1)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (1)(d).

(2) The proceeding shall be suspended upon the filing of the proposal until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding.

# Rule 20 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The decision on a proposal shall be made by the conciliators not subject to the proposal or by the Chair in accordance with Article 58 of the Convention.
- (2) For the purposes of Article 58 of the Convention:
  - (a) if the conciliators not subject to a proposal are unable to decide the proposal for any reason, they shall notify the Secretary-General and they shall be considered equally divided;
  - (b) if a subsequent proposal is filed while the decision on a prior proposal is pending, both proposals shall be decided by the Chair as if they were a proposal to disqualify a majority of the Commission.
- (3) The conciliators not subject to the proposal and the Chair shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the later of the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 19(1)(e) or the notice in Rule 20(2)(a).

# Rule 21 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If a conciliator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a conciliator, the procedure in Rules 19 and 20 shall apply.

## Rule 22 Resignation

- (1) A conciliator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Commission and providing reasons for the resignation.
- (2) If the conciliator was appointed by a party, the other members of the Commission shall promptly notify the Secretary-General whether they consent to the conciliator's resignation for the purposes of Rule 23(3)(a).

## Rule 23 Vacancy on the Commission

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Commission.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Commission shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Chair shall fill the following from the Panel of Conciliators:
  - (a) a vacancy caused by the resignation of a party-appointed conciliator without the consent of the other members of the Commission; or
  - (b) a vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Commission has been reconstituted, the conciliation shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified.

## Chapter IV Conduct of the Conciliation

## Rule 24 Functions of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall clarify the issues in dispute and assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the dispute.
- (2) In order to bring about agreement between the parties, the Commission may, at any stage of the proceeding, after consulting with the parties, recommend:
  - (a) specific terms of settlement to the parties; or
  - (b) that the parties refrain from taking specific action that might aggravate the dispute while the conciliation is ongoing.
- (3) Recommendations may be made orally or in writing. Either party may request that the Commission provide reasons for any recommendation. The Commission may invite each party to provide observations concerning any recommendation made.

- (4) At any stage of the proceeding, the Commission may:
  - (a) request explanations, documents or other information from either party or other persons;
  - (b) communicate with the parties jointly or separately; or
  - (c) visit any place connected with the dispute or conduct inquiries with the agreement and participation of the parties.

## Rule 25 General Duties of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Commission shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to appear and participate in the proceeding.

### Rule 26 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

- (1) The Commission shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the conciliation.
- (2) The Commission shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstentions shall count as a negative vote.
- (3) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Commission.
- (4) The Commission shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters to the extent that it does not conflict with the Convention and the Administrative and Financial Regulations.

## Rule 27 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Commission by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, meetings and deliberations, unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Rule 28 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Commission shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Commission may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) The Commission may be assisted by the Secretary of the Commission at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Commission at its deliberations, unless the Commission decides otherwise and notifies the parties.

## Rule 29 Cooperation of the Parties

- (1) The parties shall cooperate with the Commission and with one another, and shall conduct the conciliation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The parties shall provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information. They shall facilitate visits to any place connected with the dispute in accordance with Rule 24(4)(c) and use best efforts to facilitate the participation of other persons as requested by the Commission.
- (3) The parties shall comply with any time limit agreed upon or fixed by the Commission.
- (4) The parties shall give their most serious consideration to the Commission's recommendations pursuant to Article 34(1) of the Convention.

### Rule 30 Written Statements

- (1) Each party shall simultaneously file a brief, initial written statement describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues 30 days after the constitution of the Commission, or such longer time as the Commission may fix in consultation with the parties, but in any event before the first session.
- (2) Either party may file further written statements at any stage of the conciliation within the time limits fixed by the Commission.

## Rule 31 First Session

- (1) The Commission shall hold a first session with the parties to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Commission deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the Commission after consulting with the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Commission or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (4) Before the first session, the Commission shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable conciliation rules;
  - (b) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (c) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (d) a schedule for further written statements and meetings;
  - (e) the place and format of meetings between the Commission and the parties;
  - (f) the manner of recording or keeping minutes of meetings, if any;
  - (g) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
  - (h) the publication of documents;

- (i) any agreement between the parties:
  - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the Commission by way of separate communication pursuant to Rule 24(4)(b);
  - (ii) not to initiate or pursue any other proceeding in respect of the dispute during the conciliation:
  - (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods;
  - (iv) concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the conciliation; and
  - (v) pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention; and
- (j) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Commission.
- (5) At the first session or within any other period determined by the Commission, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.
- (6) The Commission shall issue summary minutes recording the parties' agreements and the Commission's decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written statement on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

### Rule 32 Meetings

- (1) The Commission may meet with the parties jointly or separately.
- (2) The Commission shall determine the date, time and method of holding meetings, after consulting with the parties.
- (3) If a meeting is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Commission and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a meeting, it shall be held at the seat of the Centre pursuant to Article 62 of the Convention.

(4) Meetings shall remain confidential. The parties may agree to observation of meetings by persons in addition to the parties and the Commission.

### Rule 33 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within the competence of the Commission ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Commission and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible. The objection shall be made no later than the date of the initial written statement referred to in Rule 30(1), unless the facts on which the objection is based are unknown to the party at the relevant time.
- (3) The Commission may address a preliminary objection separately or with other issues in dispute. If the Commission decides to address the objection separately, it may suspend the conciliation on the other issues in dispute to the extent necessary to address the preliminary objection.
- (4) The Commission may at any time on its own initiative consider whether the dispute is within the jurisdiction of the Centre or within its own competence.
- (5) If the Commission decides that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within its competence, it shall close the proceeding and issue a Report to that effect, in which it shall state its reasons. Otherwise, the Commission shall issue a decision on the objection with brief reasons and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the conciliation.

## Chapter V Termination of the Conciliation

## Rule 34 Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission

- (1) If the parties notify the Secretary-General prior to the constitution of the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding prior to the constitution of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the

- time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (3) If, prior to the constitution of the Commission, the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Secretary-General shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding. If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice, they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance. If either party takes a step within 30 days after the Secretary-General's notice, the proceeding shall continue.

# Rule 35 Report Noting the Parties' Agreement

- (1) If the parties reach agreement on some or all of the issues in dispute, the Commission shall close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording the issues upon which the parties have agreed.
- (2) The parties may provide the Commission with the complete and signed text of their settlement agreement and may request that the Commission embody such settlement in the Report.

# Rule 36 Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement

At any stage of the proceeding, and after notice to the parties, the Commission shall close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording that the parties have not reached agreement on the issues in dispute during the conciliation if:

- (a) it appears to the Commission that there is no likelihood of agreement between the parties; or
- (b) the parties advise the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the conciliation.

# Rule 37 Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate

If one party fails to appear or participate in the proceeding, the Commission shall, after notice to the parties, close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the submission of the dispute to conciliation and recording the failure of that party to appear or participate.

### Rule 38 The Report

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain, in addition to the information specified in Rules 35-37:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Commission was established under the Convention and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Commission and of the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the date and place of the first session and the meetings of the Commission with the parties;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (g) the complete and signed text of the parties' settlement agreement if requested by the parties pursuant to Rule 35(2);
  - (h) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Commission and the costs to be paid by each party pursuant to Rule 8; and
  - (i) any agreement of the parties pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention.
- (2) The Report shall be signed by the members of the Commission. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.

# Rule 39 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.

## V. THE ADDITIONAL FACILITY RULES

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	103
Article 1 - Definitions	103
Article 2 - Additional Facility Proceedings	104
Article 3 - Convention Not Applicable	104
Article 4 - Final Provisions	104

### V. THE ADDITIONAL FACILITY RULES

### *Introductory Note*

Additional Facility proceedings are governed by the Additional Facility Rules, the Additional Facility Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A), and the relevant (Additional Facility) Arbitration (Annex B) or Conciliation (Annex C) Rules.

## Article 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) "Centre" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention.
- (3) "Convention" means the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States which entered into force on October 14, 1966.
- (4) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (5) "National of another State" means, unless otherwise agreed:
  - (a) a natural or juridical person that, on the date of consent to the proceeding, is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute, or other than any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute; or
  - (b) a juridical person that, on the date of consent to the proceeding, is a national of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute, and which the parties agree not to treat as a national of that State for the purpose of these Rules.
- (6) "Request" means a request for arbitration or conciliation.
- (7) "Contracting State" means a State for which the Convention is in force.

## Article 2 Additional Facility Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer arbitration and conciliation proceedings for the settlement of legal disputes arising out of an investment between a State or an REIO on the one hand, and a national of another State on the other hand, which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre if:
  - (a) none of the parties to the dispute is a Contracting State or a national of a Contracting State;
  - (b) either the State party to the dispute, or the State whose national is a party to the dispute, but not both, is a Contracting State; or
  - (c) an REIO is a party to the dispute.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) Arbitration and conciliation proceedings under these Rules shall be conducted in accordance with the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules (Annex B) or the (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules (Annex C) respectively. The (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A) shall apply to such proceedings.

# Article 3 Convention Not Applicable

The provisions of the Convention do not apply to the conduct of Additional Facility proceedings.

## Article 4 Final Provisions

- (1) The applicable Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (2) These Rules are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French

and Spanish. The texts of these Rules in each official language are equally authentic.

(3) These Rules may be cited as the "Additional Facility Rules" of the Centre.

# VI. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	108
Chapter I - General Provisions	108
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	108
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	110
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	113

# VI. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	108
Chapter I - General Provisions	108
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	108
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	108
Regulation 2 - Secretary	108
Regulation 3 - The Registers	109
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	109
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	110
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	110
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	110
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	111
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	112
Regulation 9 - Special Services	112
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	113
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	113
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	113
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	113

# VI. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### Introductory Note

The (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to Additional Facility Arbitration and Conciliation proceedings and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

### Chapter I General Provisions

# Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to arbitration and conciliation proceedings which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Article 2 of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for arbitration or conciliation pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the Additional Facility Rules).

### Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

#### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each Commission and Tribunal. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

(a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the (Additional Facility) Arbitration

- and Conciliation Rules applicable to individual proceedings and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the Commission or Tribunal with all aspects of the proceeding, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

## Regulation 3 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a Register for each case containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding, including the economic sector involved, the names of the parties and their representatives, and the method of constitution and membership of each Commission or Tribunal.

### Regulation 4 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all requests for arbitration, conciliation, supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation;
  - (b) all written submissions, written statements, observations, supporting documents and communications filed in a proceeding;
  - (c) the minutes, recordings and transcripts of hearings, meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
  - (d) any order, decision, recommendation, Report or Award by a Commission or Tribunal.
- (2) Subject to the applicable rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceedings, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties. Certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(d) shall reflect any supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation.

### Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Commissions or Tribunals, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding pursuant to the ICSID Additional Facility Rules.

#### Chapter III Financial Provisions

### Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each member of a Commission or Tribunal shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a hearing, meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a hearing, meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the hearing, meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Commission or Tribunal and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.

- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) members of Commissions and Tribunals, and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Commission or Tribunal who have not been presented by a party;
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
  - (d) the host of any hearing, meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.
- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Commission or Tribunal, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.

# Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for arbitration or conciliation, the Secretary-General shall request the claimant to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Commission or Tribunal, which shall be considered partial payment by the claimant of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon constitution of a Commission or Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) In conciliation proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless the parties agree on a different division. In arbitration proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless a different division is agreed to by the parties or ordered by the Tribunal. Payment of these sums is without prejudice to the Tribunal's final decision on costs pursuant to Rule 70(1)(j) of the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules.

- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- (4) This Regulation shall apply to requests for a supplementary decision on or rectification of an Award, and to applications for interpretation of an Award.

## **Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment**

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission or Tribunal if constituted; and
  - (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission or Tribunal if constituted.

#### Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

#### Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a request is filed jointly) wishing to institute an arbitration or conciliation proceeding, or requesting a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award, shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

## Regulation 11 Administration of Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only body authorized to administer proceedings conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.

### Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

#### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

- (1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, the singular form of a word in the Additional Facility Rules and Annexes A, B and C, includes the plural form of that word.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of the Additional Facility Rules and Annexes A, B and C, shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

## Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

(1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and all the members of the Commission or Tribunal agree otherwise in writing, no member of the Commission

- or Tribunal shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the arbitration or conciliation proceeding.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no member of the Commission or Tribunal shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the arbitration or conciliation proceeding, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

# VII. THE ARBITRATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX B) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	120
Chapter I - Scope	120
Chapter II - Institution of Proceedings	121
Chapter III - General Provisions	125
Chapter IV - Establishment of the Tribunal	129
Chapter V - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	133
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Proceeding	135
Chapter VII - Evidence	139
Chapter VIII - Special Procedures	142
Chapter IX - Costs	150
Chapter X - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	152
Chapter XI - The Award	154
Chapter XII - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	158
Chapter XIII - Expedited Arbitration	161

#### VII. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES

Introductory Note	20
Chapter I - Scope	20
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	20
Chapter II - Institution of Proceedings	21
Rule 2 - The Request	21
Rule 3 - Contents of the Request	21
Rule 4 - Recommended Additional Information	23
Rule 5 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	23
Rule 6 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	23
Rule 7 - Review and Registration of the Request	24
Rule 8 - Notice of Registration	24
Rule 9 - Withdrawal of the Request	24
Chapter III - General Provisions	25
Rule 10 - Party and Party Representative	25
Rule 11 - General Duties	25
Rule 12 - Method of Filing	25
Rule 13 - Supporting Documents	25
Rule 14 - Routing of Documents	26
Rule 15 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	26
Rule 16 - Correction of Errors	27
Rule 17 - Calculation of Time Limits	27
Rule 18 - Fixing Time Limits	28
Rule 19 - Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties	28
Rule 20 - Time Limits Applicable to Tribunal	28
Chapter IV - Establishment of the Tribunal	
Rule 21 - General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal	29
Rule 22 - Qualifications of Arbitrators	29
Rule 23 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	30
Rule 24 - Method of Constituting the Tribunal	
Rule 25 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	
Rule 26 - Appointment of Arbitrators by the Secretary-General	31

Rule 27 - Acceptance of Appointment	131
Rule 28 - Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal	132
Rule 29 - Constitution of the Tribunal	132
Chapter V - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	133
Rule 30 - Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators	133
Rule 31 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	134
Rule 32 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	134
Rule 33 - Resignation	134
Rule 34 - Vacancy on the Tribunal	134
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Proceeding	135
Rule 35 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	135
Rule 36 - Waiver	135
Rule 37 - Filling of Gaps	135
Rule 38 - First Session	135
Rule 39 - Written Submissions	137
Rule 40 - Case Management Conferences	137
Rule 41 - Seat of Arbitration.	138
Rule 42 - Hearings	138
Rule 43 - Quorum	138
Rule 44 - Deliberations	139
Rule 45 - Decisions Made by Majority Vote	139
Chapter VII - Evidence	139
Rule 46 - Evidence: General Principles	139
Rule 47 - Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents	140
Rule 48 - Witnesses and Experts	140
Rule 49 - Tribunal-Appointed Experts	141
Rule 50 - Visits and Inquiries	141
Chapter VIII - Special Procedures	142
Rule 51 - Manifest Lack of Legal Merit	142
Rule 52 - Bifurcation	143
Rule 53 - Preliminary Objections	144
Rule 54 - Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation	144
Rule 55 - Preliminary Objections without a Request for Rifurcation	146

	Rule 56 - Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations	. 146
	Rule 57 - Provisional Measures	. 147
	Rule 58 - Ancillary Claims	. 148
	Rule 59 - Default	. 148
Cł	napter IX - Costs	. 150
	Rule 60 - Costs of the Proceeding	. 150
	Rule 61 - Statement of and Submission on Costs	. 150
	Rule 62 - Decisions on Costs	. 150
	Rule 63 - Security for Costs	. 151
Cł	napter X - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	. 152
	Rule 64 - Suspension of the Proceeding	. 152
	Rule 65 - Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties	. 153
	Rule 66 - Discontinuance at Request of a Party	. 153
	Rule 67 - Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act	. 154
Cł	napter XI - The Award	. 154
	Rule 68 - Applicable Law	. 154
	Rule 69 - Timing of the Award	. 155
	Rule 70 - Contents of the Award	. 155
	Rule 71 - Rendering of the Award	. 156
	Rule 72 - Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation of an Award	. 157
Cł	napter XII - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	. 158
	Rule 73 - Publication of Orders, Decisions and Awards	. 158
	Rule 74 - Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding	. 158
	Rule 75 - Observation of Hearings	. 159
	Rule 76 - Confidential or Protected Information	. 159
	Rule 77 - Submission of Non-Disputing Parties	. 160
	Rule 78 - Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party	. 161
Cł	napter XIII - Expedited Arbitration	. 161
	Rule 79 - Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration	. 161
	Rule 80 - Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expediate Arbitration	
	Rule 81 - Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration	
	Rule 82 - Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	

Rule 83 - Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration	164
Rule 84 - First Session in Expedited Arbitration	165
Rule 85 - Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration	165
Rule 86 - Default in Expedited Arbitration	166
Rule 87 - Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision, Rectification and In in Expedited Arbitration	1
Rule 88 - Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration	166

# VII. THE ARBITRATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX B) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Arbitration Rules for Additional Facility Proceedings ((Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules are supplemented by the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations in Annex A.

The (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules apply from the submission of a Request for arbitration until an Award is rendered and to any proceedings arising from a request for a supplementary decision on, rectification of, or interpretation of, an Award.

## Chapter I Scope

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any arbitration proceeding conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-9.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of the law applicable to the arbitration from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request for arbitration, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (6) These Rules may be cited as the "(Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules" of the Centre.

#### Chapter II Institution of Proceedings

### Rule 2 The Request

- (1) Any party wishing to institute arbitration proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall file a Request for arbitration together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

# Rule 3 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to Article 2(1)(a) of the Additional Facility Rules, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising out of the investment;
  - (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to arbitration pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules:
    - (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;

- (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
- (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
- (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
- (c) if a party is a natural person:
  - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
  - (ii) a statement that the person is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute or other than any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent;
- (d) if a party is a juridical person:
  - (i) information concerning and supporting documents demonstrating that party's nationality on the date of consent; and
  - (ii) if that party had the nationality of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent, information concerning and supporting documents demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another State pursuant to Article 1(5)(b) of the Additional Facility Rules;
- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision of a State or an agency of a State or of an REIO, supporting documents demonstrating the approval of consent of the State or the REIO, unless the State or the REIO has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.

### Rule 4 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of arbitrators, the seat of arbitration, the law applicable to the dispute and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting party which is a juridical person.

# Rule 5 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

## Rule 6 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

- (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

# Rule 7 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears on the basis of the information provided that the Request is not manifestly outside the scope of Article 2(1) of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

#### Rule 8 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre;
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of arbitrators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Tribunal without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Tribunal in regard to jurisdiction, competence of the Tribunal and the merits; and
- (e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Rule 23.

# Rule 9 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 6(b).

#### Chapter III General Provisions

### Rule 10 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where required by the context, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

#### Rule 11 General Duties

- (1) The Tribunal and the parties shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Tribunal shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to present its case.

#### Rule 12 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Tribunal orders otherwise in special circumstances.

# Rule 13 Supporting Documents

(1) Supporting documents, including witness statements, expert reports, exhibits and legal authorities, shall be filed together with the request, written submission, observations or communication to which they relate.

- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Tribunal or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) If the authenticity of a supporting document is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified copy or to make the original available for examination.

# Rule 14 Routing of Documents

Following the registration of the Request pursuant to Rule 7, the Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other; and
- (b) the Tribunal, unless the parties communicate directly with the Tribunal on request of the Tribunal or by agreement of the parties.

#### Rule 15 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and hearings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and hearings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders that a document be filed in both procedural

- languages or that a hearing be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
- (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders translation into both procedural languages;
- (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
- (d) the Tribunal and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
- (e) all orders, decisions and the Award shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, unless the Tribunal orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified translation.

#### Rule 16 Correction of Errors

A party may correct an accidental error in a document promptly upon discovery and before the Award is rendered. The parties may refer any dispute regarding a correction to the Tribunal for determination.

### Rule 17 Calculation of Time Limits

- (1) References to time shall be determined based on the time at the seat of the Centre on the relevant date.
- (2) Any time limit expressed as a period of time shall be calculated from the day after the date on which:
  - (a) the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, announces the period; or
  - (b) the procedural step starting the period is taken.

(3) A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken or a document is received by the Secretary-General on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

#### Rule 18 Fixing Time Limits

- (1) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall fix time limits for the completion of each procedural step in the proceeding, other than time limits prescribed by these Rules.
- (2) In fixing time limits pursuant to paragraph (1), the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall consult with the parties as far as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate the power to fix time limits to its President.

# Rule 19 Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties

- (1) A time limit prescribed by these Rules may only be extended by agreement of the parties. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (2) A time limit fixed by the Tribunal or the Secretary-General may be extended by agreement of the parties or by the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, upon reasoned application by either party made prior to its expiry. A procedural step taken or a document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate the power to extend time limits to its President.

# Rule 20 Time Limits Applicable to Tribunal

(1) The Tribunal shall use best efforts to meet time limits to render orders, decisions and the Award.

(2) If the Tribunal cannot comply with an applicable time limit, it shall advise the parties of the special circumstances justifying the delay and the date when it anticipates rendering the order, decision or Award.

### Chapter IV Establishment of the Tribunal

# Rule 21 General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request.
- (2) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties:
  - (a) the majority of the arbitrators on a Tribunal shall be nationals of States other than the State party to the dispute, any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute and the State whose national is a party to the dispute;
  - (b) a party may not appoint an arbitrator who is a national of the State party to the dispute, any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute;
  - (c) arbitrators appointed by the Secretary-General shall not be nationals of the State party to the dispute, a constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute; and
  - (d) no person previously involved in the resolution of the dispute as a conciliator, judge, mediator or in a similar capacity may be appointed as an arbitrator.
- (3) The composition of a Tribunal shall remain unchanged after it has been constituted, except as provided in Chapter V.

#### Rule 22 Qualifications of Arbitrators

Arbitrators shall be persons of high moral character and recognized competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance, who are impartial and independent.

#### Rule 23 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name and address of any non-party from which the party, directly or indirectly, has received funds for the pursuit or defense of the proceeding through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the proceeding ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties and to any arbitrator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the arbitrator declaration required by Rule 27(3)(b).
- (5) The Tribunal may order disclosure of further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 46(3) if it deems it is necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

# Rule 24 Method of Constituting the Tribunal

- (1) The number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (2) The parties shall endeavor to agree on any uneven number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, the Tribunal shall consist of three arbitrators, one arbitrator appointed by each party and the third, who shall be the President of the Tribunal, appointed by agreement of the parties.

# Rule 25 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of the President of the Tribunal or a Sole Arbitrator.

## Rule 26 Appointment of Arbitrators by the Secretary-General

- (1) If the Tribunal has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the arbitrator(s) who have not yet been appointed.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the President of the Tribunal after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing an arbitrator and shall use best efforts to appoint any arbitrator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

# Rule 27 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing an arbitrator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality and contact information.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee and shall transmit to the appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the arbitrator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.

- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each arbitrator and transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an arbitrator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as arbitrator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each arbitrator shall have a continuing obligation to promptly disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).

# Rule 28 Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) At any time before the Tribunal is constituted:
  - (a) an arbitrator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace an arbitrator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any arbitrator.
- (2) A replacement arbitrator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced arbitrator was appointed.

#### Rule 29 Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all the arbitrators have accepted their appointments.
- (2) As soon as the Tribunal is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each member.

# Chapter V Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies

#### Rule 30 Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more arbitrators ("proposal") on the following grounds:
  - (a) that the arbitrator was ineligible for appointment to the Tribunal pursuant to Rule 21(2)(a)-(c); or
  - (b) that circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to the qualities of the arbitrator required by Rule 22.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Tribunal and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts on which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the arbitrator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (2)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (2)(d).
- (3) If the other party agrees to the proposal prior to the dispatch of the decision referred to in Rule 31, the arbitrator shall resign in accordance with Rule 33.
- (4) The proceeding shall be suspended upon the filing of the proposal until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding.

# Rule 31 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The Secretary-General shall make the decision on the proposal.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 30(2)(e).

### Rule 32 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If an arbitrator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of an arbitrator, the procedure in Rules 30 and 31 shall apply.

#### Rule 33 Resignation

An arbitrator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Tribunal.

#### Rule 34 Vacancy on the Tribunal

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Tribunal.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Tribunal shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Tribunal has been reconstituted, the proceeding shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified. Any portion of a hearing shall be recommenced if the newly appointed arbitrator considers it necessary to decide a pending matter.

#### Chapter VI Conduct of the Proceeding

#### Rule 35 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

- (1) The Tribunal shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.
- (2) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Tribunal shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters, subject to Rule 1(3), and to the extent that the agreement does not conflict with the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties prior to making an order or decision it is authorized by these Rules to make on its own initiative.

#### Rule 36 Waiver

If a party knows or should have known that an applicable rule, agreement of the parties, or any order or decision of the Tribunal or the Secretary-General has not been complied with, and does not object promptly, then that party shall be deemed to have waived its right to object to that non-compliance, unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to object promptly.

## Rule 37 Filling of Gaps

If a question of procedure arises which is not covered by these Rules or by any agreement of the parties, the Tribunal shall decide the question.

#### Rule 38 First Session

(1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).

- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Tribunal deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the President of the Tribunal after consulting with the other members and the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Tribunal or such other period as the parties may agree. If the President of the Tribunal determines that it is not possible to convene the parties and the other members within this period, the Tribunal shall decide whether to hold the first session solely between the President of the Tribunal and the parties, or solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions.
- (4) Before the first session, the Tribunal shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable arbitration rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) the number, length, type and format of written submissions;
  - (f) the seat of arbitration;
  - (g) the place of hearings;
  - (h) whether there will be requests for production of documents as between the parties and, if so, the scope, timing and procedure for such requests;
  - (i) the procedural calendar;
  - (j) the manner of making recordings and transcripts of hearings;
  - (k) the publication of documents and recordings;
  - (l) the treatment of confidential or protected information; and
  - (m) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Tribunal.

(5) The Tribunal shall issue an order recording the parties' agreements and any Tribunal decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written submission on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

#### Rule 39 Written Submissions

- (1) The parties shall file the following written submissions:
  - (a) a memorial by the requesting party;
  - (b) a counter-memorial by the other party;

and, unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (c) a reply by the requesting party; and
- (d) a rejoinder by the other party.
- (2) A memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and the request for relief. A counter-memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, including an admission or denial of facts stated in the memorial, and any necessary additional facts, a statement of law in reply to the memorial, arguments, and the request for relief. A reply and rejoinder shall be limited to responding to the previous written submission and addressing any relevant facts that are new or could not have been known prior to filing the reply or rejoinder.
- (3) A party may file unscheduled written submissions, observations, or supporting documents only after obtaining leave of the Tribunal, unless the filing of such documents is provided for by these Rules. The Tribunal may grant such leave upon a timely and reasoned application if it finds such written submissions, observations or supporting documents are necessary in view of all relevant circumstances.

# Rule 40 Case Management Conferences

With a view to conducting an expeditious and cost-effective proceeding, the Tribunal shall convene one or more case management conferences with the parties at any time after the first session to:

(a) identify uncontested facts;

- (b) clarify and narrow the issues in dispute; or
- (c) address any other procedural or substantive issue related to the resolution of the dispute.

#### Rule 41 Seat of Arbitration

The seat of arbitration shall be agreed on by the parties or, absent agreement, shall be determined by the Tribunal having regard to the circumstances of the proceeding and after consulting with the parties.

#### Rule 42 Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold one or more hearings, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (2) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the date, time and method of holding hearings, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (3) If a hearing is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a hearing, it shall be held at a place determined by the Tribunal.
- (4) Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the parties and ask for explanations at any time during a hearing.

#### Rule 43 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Tribunal by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, case management conferences, hearings and deliberations, except as provided in these Rules or unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Rule 44 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Tribunal shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Tribunal may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) The Tribunal may be assisted by the Secretary of the Tribunal at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Tribunal at its deliberations, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise and notifies the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall deliberate on any matter for decision immediately after the last written or oral submission on that matter.

# Rule 45 Decisions Made by Majority Vote

The Tribunal shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstention shall count as a negative vote.

#### Chapter VII Evidence

#### Rule 46 Evidence: General Principles

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine the admissibility and probative value of the evidence adduced.
- (2) Each party has the burden of proving the facts relied on to support its claim or defense.
- (3) The Tribunal may call upon a party to produce documents or other evidence if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

# Rule 47 Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents

In deciding a dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:

- (a) the scope and timeliness of the request;
- (b) the relevance and materiality of the documents requested;
- (c) the burden of production; and
- (d) the basis of the objection.

#### Rule 48 Witnesses and Experts

- (1) A party intending to rely on evidence given by a witness shall file a written statement by that witness. The statement shall identify the witness, contain the evidence of the witness, and be signed and dated.
- (2) A witness who has filed a written statement may be called for examination at a hearing.
- (3) The Tribunal shall determine the manner in which the examination is conducted.
- (4) A witness shall be examined before the Tribunal, by the parties, and under the control of the President. Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the witness.
- (5) A witness shall be examined in person unless the Tribunal determines that another means of examination is appropriate in the circumstances.
- (6) Each witness shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that I shall speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth."
- (7) Paragraphs (1)-(5) shall apply, with necessary modifications, to evidence given by an expert.

(8) Each expert shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:

"I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that my statement will be in accordance with my sincere belief."

## Rule 49 Tribunal-Appointed Experts

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Tribunal may appoint one or more independent experts to report to it on specific matters within the scope of the dispute.
- (2) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties on the appointment of an expert, including on the terms of reference and fees of the expert.
- (3) Upon accepting an appointment by the Tribunal, an expert shall provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre.
- (4) The parties shall provide the Tribunal-appointed expert with any information, document or other evidence that the expert may require. The Tribunal shall decide any dispute regarding the evidence required by the Tribunal-appointed expert.
- (5) The parties shall have the right to make written and oral submissions on the report of the Tribunal-appointed expert, as required.
- (6) Rule 48 shall apply, with necessary modifications, to the Tribunal-appointed expert.

## Rule 50 Visits and Inquiries

- (1) The Tribunal may order a visit to any place connected with the dispute, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, if it deems the visit necessary, and may conduct inquiries there as appropriate.
- (2) The order shall define the scope of the visit and the subject of any inquiry, the procedure to be followed, the applicable time limits and other relevant terms.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to participate in any visit or inquiry.

#### Chapter VIII Special Procedures

#### Rule 51 Manifest Lack of Legal Merit

- (1) A party may object that a claim is manifestly without legal merit. The objection may relate to the substance of the claim or to the jurisdiction or competence of the Tribunal.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) a party shall file a written submission no later than 45 days after the constitution of the Tribunal:
  - (b) the written submission shall specify the grounds on which the objection is based and contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the objection, as required;
  - (d) if a party files the objection before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the objection, so that the Tribunal may consider the objection promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall render its decision or Award on the objection within 60 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the objection; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the objection.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides that all claims are manifestly without legal merit, it shall render an Award to that effect. Otherwise, the Tribunal shall issue a decision on the objection and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) A decision that a claim is not manifestly without legal merit shall be without prejudice to the right of a party to file a preliminary objection pursuant to Rule 53 or to argue subsequently in the proceeding that a claim is without legal merit.

#### Rule 52 Bifurcation

- (1) A party may request that a question be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding ("request for bifurcation").
- (2) If a request for bifurcation relates to a preliminary objection, Rule 54 shall apply.
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to a request for bifurcation other than a request referred to in Rule 54:
  - (a) the request for bifurcation shall be filed as soon as possible;
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the questions to be bifurcated;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the questions to be bifurcated would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the questions to be addressed in separate phases of the proceeding are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (5) If the Tribunal orders bifurcation pursuant to this Rule, it shall suspend the proceeding with respect to any questions to be addressed at a later phase, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative decide whether a question should be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding.

#### Rule 53 Preliminary Objections

- (1) The Tribunal shall have the power to rule on its jurisdiction and competence. For the purposes of this Rule, an agreement providing for arbitration pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall be severable from the other terms of the contract in which it may have been included.
- (2) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute or any ancillary claim is not within the jurisdiction or competence of the Tribunal ("preliminary objection").
- (3) A party shall notify the Tribunal and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible.
- (4) The Tribunal may address a preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding or join the objection to the merits.

## Rule 54 Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation

- (1) The following procedure shall apply with respect to a request for bifurcation relating to a preliminary objection:
  - (a) unless the parties agree otherwise, the request for bifurcation shall be filed:
    - (i) within 45 days after filing the memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) within 45 days after filing the written submission containing the ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the preliminary objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(i) and (ii);
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the preliminary objection to which it relates;
  - (c) unless the parties agree otherwise, the proceeding on the merits shall be suspended until the Tribunal decides whether to bifurcate;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required; and

- (e) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on a request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (2) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the preliminary objection would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the preliminary objection and the merits are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides to address the preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding, it shall:
  - (a) suspend the proceeding on the merits, unless the parties agree otherwise, or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension;
  - (b) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (c) render its decision or Award on the preliminary objection within 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission, in accordance with Rule 69(1)(b); and
  - (d) fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding if the Tribunal does not render an Award.
- (4) If the Tribunal decides to join the preliminary objection to the merits, it shall:
  - (a) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) modify any time limits for written and oral submissions on the merits, as required; and
  - (c) render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 69(1)(c).

## Rule 55 Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation

- (1) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 54(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
    - (i) by the date to file the counter-memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(b)(i) and (ii).
  - (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 69(1)(c).
- (2) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within its own jurisdiction and competence.

#### Rule 56 Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations

- (1) Parties to two or more pending arbitrations administered by the Centre may agree to consolidate or coordinate these arbitrations.
- (2) Consolidation joins all aspects of the arbitrations sought to be consolidated and results in one Award. To be consolidated pursuant to this Rule, the arbitrations shall have been registered in accordance with these Rules and shall involve the same State or the same REIO (or constituent subdivision of the State or agency of the State or the REIO).

- (3) Coordination aligns specific procedural aspects of two or more pending arbitrations, but the arbitrations remain separate proceedings and result in separate Awards.
- (4) The parties referred to in paragraph (1) shall jointly provide the Secretary-General with proposed terms for the conduct of the consolidated or coordinated arbitrations and consult with the Secretary-General to ensure that the proposed terms are capable of being implemented.
- (5) After the consultation referred to in paragraph (4), the Secretary-General shall communicate the proposed terms agreed by the parties to the Tribunals constituted in the arbitrations. Such Tribunals shall make any order or decision required to implement these terms.

#### Rule 57 Provisional Measures

- (1) A party may at any time request that the Tribunal order provisional measures to preserve that party's rights, including measures to:
  - (a) prevent action that is likely to cause current or imminent harm to that party or prejudice to the arbitral process;
  - (b) maintain or restore the status quo pending determination of the dispute; or
  - (c) preserve evidence that may be relevant to the resolution of the dispute.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the rights to be preserved, the measures requested, and the circumstances that require such measures;
  - (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party requests provisional measures before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;

- (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
- (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In deciding whether to order provisional measures, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the measures are urgent and necessary; and
  - (b) the effect that the measures may have on each party.
- (4) The Tribunal may order provisional measures on its own initiative. The Tribunal may also order provisional measures different from those requested by a party.
- (5) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered provisional measures.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke the provisional measures, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- (7) A party may request any judicial or other authority to order interim or conservatory measures. Such a request shall not be deemed incompatible with the agreement to arbitrate, or as a waiver of that agreement.

#### Rule 58 Ancillary Claims

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, a party may file an incidental or additional claim or a counterclaim ("ancillary claim"), provided that such ancillary claim is within the scope of the agreement of the parties.
- (2) An incidental or additional claim shall be presented no later than in the reply, and a counterclaim shall be presented no later than in the counter-memorial, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise.
- (3) The Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the ancillary claim, as required.

#### Rule 59 Default

(1) A party is in default if it fails to appear or present its case, or indicates that it will not

appear or present its case.

- (2) If a party is in default at any stage of the proceeding, the other party may request that the Tribunal address the questions submitted to it and render an Award.
- (3) Upon receipt of the request referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall notify the defaulting party of the request and grant a grace period to cure the default, unless it is satisfied that the defaulting party does not intend to appear or present its case. The grace period shall not exceed 60 days without the consent of the other party.
- (4) If the request in paragraph (2) relates to a failure to appear at a hearing, the Tribunal may:
  - (a) reschedule the hearing to a date within 60 days after the original date;
  - (b) proceed with the hearing in the absence of the defaulting party and fix a time limit for the defaulting party to file a written submission within 60 days after the hearing; or
  - (c) cancel the hearing and fix a time limit for the parties to file written submissions within 60 days after the original date of the hearing.
- (5) If the default relates to another scheduled procedural step, the Tribunal may set the grace period to cure the default by fixing a new time limit for the defaulting party to complete that step within 60 days after the date of the notice of default referred to in paragraph (3).
- (6) A party's default shall not be deemed an admission of the assertions made by the other party.
- (7) The Tribunal may invite the party that is not in default to file observations, produce evidence or make oral submissions.
- (8) If the defaulting party fails to act within the grace period or if no such period is granted, the Tribunal shall examine whether the dispute is within its own jurisdiction and competence before deciding the questions submitted to it and rendering an Award.

#### Chapter IX Costs

#### Rule 60 Costs of the Proceeding

The costs of the proceeding are all costs incurred by the parties in connection with the proceeding, including:

- (a) the legal fees and expenses of the parties;
- (b) the fees and expenses of the Tribunal, Tribunal assistants approved by the parties and Tribunal-appointed experts; and
- (c) the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre.

#### Rule 61 Statement of and Submission on Costs

The Tribunal shall request that each party file a statement of its costs and a written submission on the allocation of costs before allocating the costs of the proceeding between the parties.

#### Rule 62 Decisions on Costs

- (1) In allocating the costs of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) the outcome of the proceeding or any part of it;
  - (b) the conduct of the parties during the proceeding, including the extent to which they acted in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and complied with these Rules and the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
  - (c) the complexity of the issues; and
  - (d) the reasonableness of the costs claimed.

- (2) The Tribunal shall award the party prevailing on an objection made pursuant to Rule 51 its costs of submitting or opposing the objection, unless the circumstances justify a different allocation of costs in accordance with paragraph (1).
- (3) The Tribunal may make an interim decision on costs at any time.
- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that all decisions on costs are reasoned and form part of the Award.

#### Rule 63 Security for Costs

- (1) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may order any party asserting a claim or counterclaim to provide security for costs.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require security for costs;
  - (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party requests security for costs before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In determining whether to order a party to provide security for costs, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) that party's ability to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (b) that party's willingness to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (c) the effect that providing security for costs may have on that party's ability to pursue its claim or counterclaim; and

- (d) the conduct of the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consider all evidence adduced in relation to the circumstances in paragraph (3). The existence of third-party funding may form part of such evidence but is not by itself sufficient to justify an order for security for costs.
- (5) The Tribunal shall specify any relevant terms in an order to provide security for costs and fix a time limit for compliance with the order.
- (6) If a party fails to comply with an order to provide security for costs, the Tribunal may suspend the proceeding. If the proceeding is suspended for more than 90 days, the Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, order the discontinuance of the proceeding.
- (7) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered security for costs.
- (8) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke its order on security for costs, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.

## Chapter X Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance

## Rule 64 Suspension of the Proceeding

- (1) The Tribunal shall suspend the proceeding by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The Tribunal may suspend the proceeding upon the request of either party or on its own initiative, except as otherwise provided in the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations or these Rules.
- (3) The Tribunal shall give the parties the opportunity to make observations before ordering a suspension pursuant to paragraph (2).
- (4) In its order suspending the proceeding, the Tribunal shall specify:
  - (a) the period of the suspension;
  - (b) any relevant terms; and
  - (c) a modified procedural calendar to take effect on resumption of the proceeding, if necessary.

- (5) The Tribunal shall extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry by agreement of the parties.
- (6) The Tribunal may extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, after giving the parties an opportunity to make observations.
- (7) The Secretary-General shall suspend the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1) or extend the suspension pursuant to paragraph (5) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal. The parties shall inform the Secretary-General of the period of the suspension and any terms agreed to by the parties.

## Rule 65 Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties

- (1) If the parties notify the Tribunal that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If the parties agree on a settlement of the dispute before the Award is rendered, the Tribunal:
  - (a) shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding, if the parties so request; or
  - (b) may record the settlement in the form of an Award, if the parties file the complete and signed text of their settlement and request that the Tribunal embody such settlement in an Award.
- (3) An Award rendered pursuant to paragraph (2)(b) does not need to include the reasons on which it is based.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2)(a) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

## Rule 66 Discontinuance at Request of a Party

(1) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have

- acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall fix the time limit and issue the order referred to in paragraph (1) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

## Rule 67 Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act

- (1) If the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Tribunal shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding.
- (2) If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (3) If either party takes a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), the proceeding shall continue.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the notice and the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

### Chapter XI The Award

#### Rule 68 Applicable Law

- (1) The Tribunal shall apply the rules of law designated by the parties as applicable to the substance of the dispute. Failing such designation by the parties, the Tribunal shall apply:
  - (a) the law which it determines to be applicable; and
  - (b) the rules of international law it considers applicable.

(2) The Tribunal may decide *ex aequo et bono* if the parties have expressly authorized it to do so and if the law applicable to the arbitration so permits.

#### Rule 69 Timing of the Award

- (1) The Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than:
  - (a) 60 days after the latest of the Tribunal constitution, the last written submission or the last oral submission, if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 51(4);
  - (b) 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 54(3)(c); or
  - (c) 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in all other cases.
- (2) A statement of costs and submission on costs filed pursuant to with Rule 61 shall not be considered a written submission for the purposes of paragraph (1).
- (3) The parties waive any time limits for rendering the Award which may be provided for by the law of the seat of arbitration.

#### Rule 70 Contents of the Award

- (1) The Award shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Tribunal was established pursuant to these Rules and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Tribunal and the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the seat of arbitration, the date and place of the first session, case management conferences and hearings;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;

- (g) a statement of the relevant facts as found by the Tribunal;
- (h) a brief summary of the submissions of the parties, including the relief sought;
- (i) the reasons on which the Award is based, unless the parties have agreed that no reasons are to be given; and
- (j) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Tribunal, and a reasoned decision on the allocation of costs.
- (2) The Award shall be signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree and if allowed by the law of the seat of arbitration.
- (3) Any member of the Tribunal may attach an individual opinion or a statement of dissent to the Award before the Award is rendered.
- (4) The Award shall be final and binding on the parties.

#### Rule 71 Rendering of the Award

- (1) Once the Award has been signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Award to each party, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent, indicating the date of dispatch on the Award; and
  - (b) deposit the Award in the archives of the Centre, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent.
- (2) Upon request of the parties that the original text of the Award be filed or registered by the Tribunal pursuant to the law of the seat of arbitration, the Secretary-General shall do so on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Award shall be deemed to have been made at the seat of arbitration and deemed to have been rendered on the date of dispatch of certified copies of the Award.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Award to a party upon request.

## Rule 72 Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation of an Award

- (1) A Tribunal may rectify any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award on its own initiative within 30 days after rendering the Award.
- (2) A party may request a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award by filing a request with the Secretary-General and paying the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees within 45 days after the Award was rendered.
- (3) The request referred to in paragraph (2) shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in an official language of the Centre used in the proceeding;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) specify:
    - (i) with respect to a request for a supplementary decision, any question which the Tribunal omitted to decide in the Award;
    - (ii) with respect to a request for rectification, any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award;
    - (iii) with respect to a request for interpretation, the points in dispute concerning the meaning or scope of the Award; and
  - (e) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.
- (4) Upon receipt of the request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request to the other party;
  - (b) register the request, or refuse registration if the request is not made within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2); and
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (5) As soon as the request is registered, the Secretary-General shall transmit the request and the notice of registration to each member of the Tribunal.

- (6) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the procedure to consider the request, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (7) Rules 70-71 shall apply to any decision of the Tribunal pursuant to this Rule.
- (8) The Tribunal shall issue a decision on the request for supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation within 60 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (9) A supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation pursuant to this Rule shall become part of the Award and shall be reflected on all certified copies of the Award.

## Chapter XII Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions

## Rule 73 Publication of Orders, Decisions and Awards

- (1) The Centre shall publish orders, decisions and Awards with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General within 60 days after the order, decision or Award is rendered.
- (2) If either party notifies the Secretary-General within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (1) that the parties disagree on any proposed redactions, the Secretary-General shall refer the order, decision or Award to the Tribunal to decide any disputed redactions. The Centre shall publish the order, decision or Award in accordance with the decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In deciding a dispute pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76.

## Rule 74 Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding

- (1) With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish any written submission or supporting document filed by a party in the proceeding, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General.
- (2) Absent consent of the parties pursuant to paragraph (1), a party may refer to the Tribunal a dispute regarding the redaction of a written submission that it filed in the proceeding, excluding supporting documents. The Tribunal shall decide any

- disputed redactions and the Centre shall publish the document in accordance with the decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In deciding a dispute pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76.

## Rule 75 Observation of Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall allow persons in addition to the parties, their representatives, witnesses and experts during their testimony, and persons assisting the Tribunal, to observe hearings, unless either party objects.
- (2) The Tribunal shall establish procedures to prevent the disclosure of confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76 to persons observing the hearings.
- (3) Upon request of a party, the Centre shall publish recordings or transcripts of hearings, unless the other party objects.

## Rule 76 Confidential or Protected Information

For the purposes of Rules 73-75, confidential or protected information is information which is protected from public disclosure:

- (a) by the instrument of consent to arbitration;
- (b) by the applicable law or applicable rules;
- (c) in the case of information of a State or an REIO party to the dispute, by the law of that State or that REIO;
- (d) in accordance with the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
- (e) by agreement of the parties;
- (f) because it constitutes confidential business information;
- (g) because public disclosure would impede law enforcement;

- (h) because a State or an REIO party to the dispute considers that public disclosure would be contrary to its essential security interests;
- (i) because public disclosure would aggravate the dispute between the parties; or
- (j) because public disclosure would undermine the integrity of the arbitral process.

## Rule 77 Submission of Non-Disputing Parties

- (1) Any person or entity that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing party") may apply for permission to file a written submission in the proceeding. The application shall be made in the procedural language(s) used in the proceeding.
- (2) In determining whether to permit a non-disputing party submission, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the submission would address a matter within the scope of the dispute;
  - (b) how the submission would assist the Tribunal to determine a factual or legal issue related to the proceeding by bringing a perspective, particular knowledge or insight that is different from that of the parties;
  - (c) whether the non-disputing party has a significant interest in the proceeding;
  - (d) the identity, activities, organization and ownership of the non-disputing party, including any direct or indirect affiliation between the non-disputing party, a party or a non-disputing Treaty Party; and
  - (e) whether any person or entity will provide the non-disputing party with financial or other assistance to file the submission.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on whether a non-disputing party should be permitted to file a written submission in the proceeding and on any conditions for filing or publication of such a submission.
- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the Tribunal may impose conditions on the non-disputing party, including with respect to the format, length, scope or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.

- (5) The Tribunal shall issue a reasoned decision on whether to permit a non-disputing party submission within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.
- (6) The Tribunal shall provide the non-disputing party with access to relevant documents filed in the proceeding, unless either party objects.
- (7) If the Tribunal permits a non-disputing party to file a written submission, the parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission.

## Rule 78 Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party

- (1) The Tribunal shall permit a Party to a treaty that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing Treaty Party") to make a written or oral submission on the interpretation of the treaty at issue in the dispute and upon which consent to arbitration is based. The Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, invite a non-disputing Treaty Party to make such a submission.
- (2) A submission of a non-disputing Treaty Party pursuant to paragraph (1) shall not support a party in a manner tantamount to diplomatic protection.
- (3) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing Treaty Party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the Tribunal may impose conditions on the filing of a written submission by the non-disputing Treaty Party, including with respect to the format, length or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (4) The parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission of the non-disputing Treaty Party.

## Chapter XIII Expedited Arbitration

## Rule 79 Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration

(1) The parties to an arbitration conducted pursuant to these Rules may consent at any time to expedite the arbitration in accordance with this Chapter ("expedited arbitration") by jointly notifying the Secretary-General in writing of their consent.

- (2) Chapters I-XII of the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules apply to an expedited arbitration except that:
  - (a) Rules 24, 26, 49, 50, 51, 52, 54 and 56 do not apply in an expedited arbitration; and
  - (b) Rules 27, 30, 38, 47, 53, 59, 69 and 72, as modified by Rules 80-87, apply in an expedited arbitration.
- (3) If the parties consent to expedited arbitration after the constitution of the Tribunal pursuant to Chapter IV, Rules 80-82 shall not apply, and the expedited arbitration shall proceed subject to all members of the Tribunal confirming their availability pursuant to Rule 83(2). If any arbitrator fails to confirm availability before the expiry of the applicable time limit, the arbitration shall proceed in accordance with Chapters I-XII.

#### Rule 80 Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal in an expedited arbitration shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 81 or a three-member Tribunal appointed pursuant to Rule 82.
- (2) The parties shall jointly notify the Secretary-General in writing of their election of a Sole Arbitrator or a three-member Tribunal within 30 days after the date of the notice of consent referred to in Rule 79(1).
- (3) If the parties do not notify the Secretary-General of their election within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator to be appointed pursuant to Rule 81.
- (4) An appointment pursuant to Rules 81-82 shall be deemed an appointment in accordance with a method agreed by the parties.

## Rule 81 Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties shall jointly appoint the Sole Arbitrator within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 80(2).
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the Sole Arbitrator if:

- (a) the parties do not appoint the Sole Arbitrator within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
- (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the Sole Arbitrator; or
- (c) the appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 83(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of the Sole Arbitrator pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as Sole Arbitrator to the parties within 10 days after the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2);
  - (b) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
  - (d) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 83(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

## Rule 82 Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) A three-member Tribunal shall be appointed in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) each party shall appoint an arbitrator ("co-arbitrator") within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 80(2); and
  - (b) the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal within 20 days after the receipt of the acceptances from both co-arbitrators.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the arbitrators not yet appointed if:
  - (a) an appointment is not made within the applicable time limit referred to in paragraph (1);

- (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the President of the Tribunal; or
- (c) an appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 83(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of any arbitrators pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall first appoint the co-arbitrator(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible and use best efforts to appoint the co-arbitrator(s) within 15 days after the relevant event in paragraph (2);
  - (b) within 10 days after the later of the date on which both co-arbitrators have accepted their appointments or the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as President of the Tribunal to the parties;
  - (c) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (d) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
  - (e) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 83(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

## Rule 83 Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) An arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 81 or 82 shall accept the appointment and provide a declaration pursuant to Rule 27(3) within 10 days after receipt of the request for acceptance.
- (2) An arbitrator appointed to a Tribunal constituted pursuant to Chapter IV shall confirm their availability to conduct an expedited arbitration within 10 days after receipt of the notice of consent pursuant to Rule 79(3).

## Rule 84 First Session in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session pursuant to Rule 38 within 30 days after the constitution of the Tribunal.
- (2) The first session shall be held by telephone or electronic means of communication, unless both parties and the Tribunal agree it shall be held in person.

## Rule 85 Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply in an expedited arbitration:
  - (a) the claimant shall file a memorial within 60 days after the first session;
  - (b) the respondent shall file a counter-memorial within 60 days after the date of filing the memorial;
  - (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 200 pages;
  - (d) the claimant shall file a reply within 40 days after the date of filing the countermemorial;
  - (e) the respondent shall file a rejoinder within 40 days after the date of filing the reply;
  - (f) the reply and rejoinder referred to in paragraph (1)(d) and (e) shall be no longer than 100 pages;
  - (g) the hearing shall be held within 60 days after the last written submission is filed;
  - (h) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 10 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g); and
  - (i) the Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 120 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g).
- (2) Any preliminary objection, counterclaim, incidental or additional claim shall be joined to the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1). The Tribunal shall adjust

- the schedule if a party raises any such matter, taking into account the expedited nature of the process.
- (3) The Tribunal may extend the time limits referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) by up to 30 days if any party requests that the Tribunal decide a dispute arising from requests to produce documents pursuant to Rule 47. The Tribunal shall decide such applications based on written submissions and without an in-person hearing.
- (4) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraphs (1)-(3) shall run in parallel with the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1), unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.

## Rule 86 Default in Expedited Arbitration

A Tribunal may grant a party in default a grace period not to exceed 30 days pursuant to Rule 59.

## Rule 87 Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) A Tribunal may rectify any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award on its own initiative within 15 days after rendering the Award.
- (2) A request for a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award made pursuant to Rule 72 shall be filed within 15 days after the Award was rendered.
- (3) The Tribunal shall issue a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award pursuant to Rule 72 within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.

## Rule 88 Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration

(1) The parties may opt out of an expedited arbitration at any time by jointly notifying the Tribunal and Secretary-General in writing of their agreement.

- (2) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may decide that an arbitration should no longer be expedited. In deciding the request, the Tribunal shall consider the complexity of the issues, the stage of the proceeding and all other relevant circumstances.
- (3) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if a Tribunal has not been constituted, shall determine the further procedure pursuant to Chapters I-XII and fix any time limit necessary for the conduct of the proceeding.

# (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules

## VIII. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX C) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	171
Chapter I - Scope	171
Chapter II - Institution of the Proceedings	172
Chapter III - General Provisions	176
Chapter IV - Constitution of the Commission	179
Chapter V - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	182
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Conciliation	184
Chapter VII - Termination of the Conciliation	189

#### VIII. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES

Introductory Note	171
Chapter I - Scope	171
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	171
Chapter II - Institution of the Proceedings	172
Rule 2 - The Request	172
Rule 3 - Contents of the Request	172
Rule 4 - Recommended Additional Information	173
Rule 5 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	174
Rule 6 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	174
Rule 7 - Review and Registration of the Request	175
Rule 8 - Notice of Registration	175
Rule 9 - Withdrawal of the Request	175
Chapter III - General Provisions	176
Rule 10 - Party and Party Representative	176
Rule 11 - Method of Filing	176
Rule 12 - Supporting Documents	176
Rule 13 - Routing of Document	176
Rule 14 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	177
Rule 15 - Calculation of Time Limits	178
Rule 16 - Costs of the Proceeding	178
Rule 17 - Confidentiality of the Conciliation	178
Rule 18 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	179
Chapter IV - Establishment of the Commission	179
Rule 19 - General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution	179
Rule 20 - Qualifications of Conciliators	180
Rule 21 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	180
Rule 22 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	
Rule 23 - Appointment of Conciliators by the Secretary-General	181
Rule 24 - Acceptance of Appointment	181
Rule 25 - Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission	182
Rule 26 - Constitution of the Commission	
Chapter V - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	182

	Rule 27 - Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators	182
	Rule 28 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	183
	Rule 29 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	184
	Rule 30 - Resignation	184
	Rule 31 - Vacancy on the Commission.	184
C	hapter VI - Conduct of the Conciliation	184
	Rule 32 - Functions of the Commission	184
	Rule 33 - General Duties of the Commission	185
	Rule 34 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	185
	Rule 35 - Quorum	186
	Rule 36 - Deliberations	186
	Rule 37 - Cooperation of the Parties	186
	Rule 38 - Written Statements	187
	Rule 39 - First Session	187
	Rule 40 - Meetings	188
	Rule 41 - Preliminary Objections	189
C	hapter VII - Termination of the Conciliation	189
	Rule 42 - Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission	189
	Rule 43 - Report Noting the Parties' Agreement	190
	Rule 44 - Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement	
	Rule 45 - Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate	191
	Rule 46 - The Report	191
	Rule 47 - Issuance of the Report	192

## VIII. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX C) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Conciliation Rules for Additional Facility Proceedings ((Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules are supplemented by the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations in Annex A.

The (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules apply from the submission of a Request for conciliation until termination of the conciliation.

## Chapter I Scope

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any conciliation proceeding conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-9.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of law from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request for conciliation, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (6) These Rules may be cited as the "(Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules" of the Centre.

#### Chapter II Institution of the Proceedings

### Rule 2 The Request

- (1) Any party wishing to institute conciliation proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall file a Request for conciliation together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

## Rule 3 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to Article 2(1)(a) of the Additional Facility Rules, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising out of the investment;
  - (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to conciliation pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules:
    - (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;

- (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
- (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
- (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
- (c) if a party is a natural person:
  - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
  - (ii) a statement that the person is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute or other than any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent;
- (d) if a party is a juridical person:
  - (i) information concerning and supporting documents demonstrating that party's nationality on the date of consent; and
  - (ii) if that party had the nationality of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent, information concerning and supporting documents demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another State pursuant to Article 1(5)(b) of the Additional Facility Rules;
- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision of a State or an agency of a State or of an REIO, supporting documents demonstrating the approval of consent of the State or the REIO, unless the State or the REIO has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.

### Rule 4 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of conciliators and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting party which is a juridical person.

## Rule 5 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

## Rule 6 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

- (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

## Rule 7 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears on the basis of the information provided that the Request is not manifestly outside the scope of Article 2(1) of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

#### Rule 8 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre;
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of conciliators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Commission without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Commission in regard to jurisdiction and competence of the Commission, and the issues in dispute; and
- (e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Rule 21.

## Rule 9 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 6(b).

#### Chapter III General Provisions

## Rule 10 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where required by the context, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

#### Rule 11 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Commission orders otherwise in special circumstances.

## Rule 12 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents shall be filed together with the written statement, request, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Commission or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.

## Rule 13 Routing of Document

Following the registration of the Request pursuant to Rule 7, the Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

(a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other; and

(b) the Commission, unless the parties communicate directly with the Commission on request of the Commission or by agreement of the parties.

# Rule 14 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Commission and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and meetings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and meetings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Commission orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a meeting be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (d) the Commission and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
  - (e) all orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.

(4) Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, unless the Commission orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Commission may order a party to provide a certified translation.

### Rule 15 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

### Rule 16 Costs of the Proceeding

Unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (a) the fees and expenses of the Commission and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties; and
- (b) each party shall bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.

# Rule 17 Confidentiality of the Conciliation

All information relating to the conciliation, and all documents generated in or obtained during the conciliation, shall be confidential, unless:

- (a) the parties agree otherwise;
- (b) the information is to be published by the Centre pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 3;
- (c) the information or document is independently available; or
- (d) disclosure is required by law.

### Rule 18 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

Unless the parties to the dispute agree otherwise, a party shall not rely on any of the following in other proceedings:

- (a) views expressed, statements, admissions, offers of settlement or positions taken by the other party in the conciliation; or
- (b) the Report, order, decision or any recommendation made by the Commission in the conciliation.

### Chapter IV Establishment of the Commission

# Rule 19 General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution

- (1) The Commission shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request.
- (2) The number of conciliators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (3) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, either party may inform the Secretary-General that the Commission shall consist of a Sole Conciliator, appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (4) The composition of a Commission shall remain unchanged after it has been constituted, except as provided in Chapter V.
- (5) References in these Rules to a Commission or a President of a Commission shall include a Sole Conciliator.

### Rule 20 Qualifications of Conciliators

Conciliators shall be persons of high moral character and recognized competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance, who are impartial and independent.

### Rule 21 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name and address of any non-party from which the party, directly or indirectly has received funds for the conciliation through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the conciliation ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties, and to any conciliator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the conciliator declaration required by Rule 24(3)(b).
- (5) The Commission may request further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 32(4)(a).

# Rule 22 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of the Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators.

# Rule 23 Appointment of Conciliators by the Secretary-General

- (1) If a Commission has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the conciliator(s) who have not yet been appointed.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the President of the Commission after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing a conciliator and shall use best efforts to appoint any conciliator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

# Rule 24 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing a conciliator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality and contact information.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee and shall transmit to the appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the conciliator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each conciliator and transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a conciliator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as conciliator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.

- (6) Each conciliator shall have a continuing obligation to promptly disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the conciliator agree otherwise, a conciliator may not act as arbitrator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any proceeding relating to the dispute that is the subject of the conciliation.

# Rule 25 Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission

- (1) At any time before the Commission is constituted:
  - (a) a conciliator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace a conciliator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any conciliator.
- (2) A replacement conciliator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced conciliator was appointed.

### Rule 26 Constitution of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each conciliator has accepted the appointment.
- (2) As soon as the Commission is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each conciliator.

# Chapter V Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies

# Rule 27 Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators

(1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more conciliators ("proposal") on the ground that circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to the qualities of the conciliator required by Rule 20.

- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Commission and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Commission; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts upon which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the conciliator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (2)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (2)(d).
- (3) If the other party agrees to the proposal prior to the dispatch of the decision referred to in Rule 28, the conciliator shall resign in accordance with Rule 30.
- (4) The proceeding shall be suspended upon the filing of the proposal until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding.

# Rule 28 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The Secretary-General shall make the decision on the proposal.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 27(2)(e).

# Rule 29 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If a conciliator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a conciliator, the procedure in Rules 27 and 28 shall apply.

# Rule 30 Resignation

- (1) A conciliator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Commission.
- (2) A conciliator shall resign upon the joint request of the parties.

# Rule 31 Vacancy on the Commission

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Commission.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Commission shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Commission has been reconstituted, the conciliation shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified.

### Chapter VI Conduct of the Conciliation

### Rule 32 Functions of the Commission

(1) The Commission shall clarify the issues in dispute and assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the dispute.

- (2) In order to bring about agreement between the parties, the Commission may, at any stage of the proceeding, after consulting with the parties, recommend:
  - (a) specific terms of settlement to the parties; or
  - (b) that the parties refrain from taking specific action that might aggravate the dispute while the conciliation is ongoing.
- (3) Recommendations may be made orally or in writing. Either party may request that the Commission provide reasons for any recommendation. The Commission may invite each party to provide observations concerning any recommendation made.
- (4) At any stage of the proceeding, the Commission may:
  - (a) request explanations, documents or other information from either party or other persons;
  - (b) communicate with the parties jointly or separately; or
  - (c) visit any place connected with the dispute or conduct inquiries with the agreement and participation of the parties.

### Rule 33 General Duties of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Commission shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to appear and participate in the proceeding.

### Rule 34 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

- (1) The Commission shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the conciliation.
- (2) The Commission shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstentions shall count as a negative vote.
- (3) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Commission.

(4) The Commission shall apply any agreement between of the parties on procedural matters, subject to Rule 1(3), and to the extent that the agreement does not conflict with the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations.

### Rule 35 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Commission by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, meetings and deliberations, unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Rule 36 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Commission shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Commission may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) The Commission may be assisted by the Secretary of the Commission at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Commission at its deliberations, unless the Commission decides otherwise and notifies the parties.

### Rule 37 Cooperation of the Parties

- (1) The parties shall cooperate with the Commission and with one another, and shall conduct the conciliation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The parties shall provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information. They shall facilitate visits to any place connected with the dispute in accordance with Rule 32(4)(c) and use best efforts to facilitate the participation of other persons as requested by the Commission.
- (3) The parties shall comply with any time limit agreed upon or fixed by the Commission.

(4) The parties shall give their most serious consideration to the Commission's recommendations.

### Rule 38 Written Statements

- (1) Each party shall simultaneously file a brief, initial written statement describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues 30 days after the constitution of the Commission, or such longer time as the Commission may fix in consultation with the parties, but in any event before the first session.
- (2) Either party may file further written statements at any stage of the conciliation within the time limits fixed by the Commission.

### Rule 39 First Session

- (1) The Commission shall hold a first session with the parties to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Commission deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the Commission after consulting with the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Commission or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (4) Before the first session, the Commission shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable conciliation rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) a schedule for further written statements and meetings;
  - (f) the place and format of meetings between the Commission and the parties;

- (g) the manner of recording or keeping minutes of meetings, if any;
- (h) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
- (i) the publication of documents;
- (j) any agreement between the parties:
  - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the Commission by way of separate communication pursuant to Rule 32(4)(b);
  - (ii) not to initiate or pursue any other proceeding in respect of the dispute during the conciliation;
  - (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods;
  - (iv) concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the conciliation; and
  - (v) pursuant to Rule 18; and
- (k) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Commission.
- (5) At the first session or within any other period determined by the Commission, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.
- (6) The Commission shall issue summary minutes recording the parties' agreements and the Commission's decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written statement on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

### Rule 40 Meetings

- (1) The Commission may meet with the parties jointly or separately.
- (2) The Commission shall determine the date, time and method of holding meetings, after consulting with the parties.

- (3) If a meeting is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Commission and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a meeting, it shall be held at a place determined by the Commission.
- (4) Meetings shall remain confidential. The parties may agree to observation of meetings by persons in addition to the parties and the Commission.

### Rule 41 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction or competence of the Commission ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Commission and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible. The objection shall be made no later than the date of the initial written statement referred to in Rule 38(1), unless the facts on which the objection is based are unknown to the party at the relevant time.
- (3) The Commission may address a preliminary objection separately or with other issues in dispute. If the Commission decides to address the objection separately, it may suspend the conciliation on the other issues in dispute to the extent necessary to address the preliminary objection.
- (4) The Commission may at any time on its own initiative consider whether the dispute is within its own jurisdiction or competence.
- (5) If the Commission decides that the dispute is not within its jurisdiction or competence, it shall issue a Report to that effect, in which it shall state its reasons. Otherwise, the Commission shall issue a decision on the objection with brief reasons and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the conciliation.

### Chapter VII Termination of the Conciliation

# Rule 42 Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission

(1) If the parties notify the Secretary-General prior to the constitution of the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.

- (2) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding prior to the constitution of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (3) If, prior to the constitution of the Commission, the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Secretary-General shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding. If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice, they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance. If either party takes a step within 30 days after the Secretary-General's notice, the proceeding shall continue.

# Rule 43 Report Noting the Parties' Agreement

- (1) If the parties reach agreement on some or all of the issues in dispute, the Commission shall issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording the issues upon which the parties have agreed.
- (2) The parties may provide the Commission with the complete and signed text of their settlement agreement and may request that the Commission embody such settlement in the Report.

# Rule 44 Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement

At any stage of the proceeding, and after notice to the parties, the Commission shall issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording that the parties have not reached agreement on the issues in dispute during the conciliation if:

- (a) it appears to the Commission that there is no likelihood of agreement between the parties; or
- (b) the parties advise the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the conciliation.

# Rule 45 Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate

If one party fails to appear or participate in the proceeding, the Commission shall, after notice to the parties, issue its Report noting the submission of the dispute to conciliation and recording the failure of that party to appear or participate.

### Rule 46 The Report

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain, in addition to the information specified in Rules 43-45:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Commission was established pursuant to these Rules and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Commission and of the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the date and place of the first session and the meetings of the Commission with the parties;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (g) the complete and signed text of the parties' settlement agreement if requested by the parties pursuant to Rule 43(2);
  - (h) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Commission and the costs to be paid by each party pursuant to Rule 16; and
  - (i) any agreement of the parties pursuant to Rule 18.
- (2) The Report shall be signed by the members of the Commission. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.

# Rule 47 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.

# IX. RULES FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ICSID FACT-FINDING RULES)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	
Chapter I - General Provisions	
Chapter II - Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding  Chapter III - The Fact-Finding Committee  Chapter IV - Conduct of the Proceeding	197
	198
	200
Chapter V - Termination of the Proceeding	203

### IX. ICSID FACT-FINDING RULES

Introductory Note	195
Chapter I - General Provisions.	195
Rule 1 - Definitions	195
Rule 2 - Fact-Finding Proceedings	196
Rule 3 - Application of Rules	196
Chapter II - Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	197
Rule 4 - The Request	197
Rule 5 - Contents and Filing of the Request	197
Rule 6 - Receipt and Registration of the Request	198
Chapter III - The Fact-Finding Committee	198
Rule 7 - Qualifications of Members of the Committee	198
Rule 8 - Number of Members and Method of Constituting the Committee	199
Rule 9 - Acceptance of Appointment	199
Rule 10 - Constitution of the Committee	200
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	200
Rule 11 - Sessions and Work of the Committee	200
Rule 12 - General Duties	201
Rule 13 - Calculation of Time Limits	202
Rule 14 - Costs of the Proceeding.	202
Rule 15 - Confidentiality of the Proceeding	202
Rule 16 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	203
Chapter V - Termination of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	203
Rule 17 - Manner of Terminating the Proceeding	203
Rule 18 - Failure of a Party to Participate or Cooperate	203
Rule 19 - Report of the Committee	203
Rule 20 - Issuance of the Report	204

# IX. RULES FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ICSID FACT-FINDING RULES)

### Introductory Note

The Rules for Fact-Finding Proceedings (ICSID Fact-Finding Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The ICSID Fact-Finding Rules are supplemented by the (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A).

### Chapter I General Provisions

### Rule 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (3) "Centre" or "ICSID" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States.
- (4) "Request" means a request for fact-finding together with the required supporting documents.
- (5) "Secretary-General" means the Secretary-General of the Centre.
- (6) "Schedule of fees" means the schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

# Rule 2 Fact-Finding Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer fact-finding proceedings that relate to an investment, involve a State or an REIO, and which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the fact-finding pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) The (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations, attached as Annex A, shall apply to proceedings pursuant to these Rules.

### Rule 3 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any fact-finding proceeding conducted pursuant to Rule 2.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-7.
- (3) The applicable ICSID Fact-Finding Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in English, French and Spanish.
- (5) These Rules may be cited as the "ICSID Fact-Finding Rules."

# Rule 4 Party Representative

Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

### Chapter II Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

# Rule 5 The Request

Parties wishing to institute a fact-finding proceeding pursuant to Rule 2 shall file a joint Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.

# Rule 6 Contents and Filing of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the proceeding and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act;
  - (e) be filed electronically, unless the Secretary-General authorizes the filing of the Request in an alternative format;
  - (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request, and attach the authorizations;
  - (g) indicate that the proceeding involves a State or an REIO, describe the investment to which the proceeding relates, and indicate the facts to be examined and the relevant circumstances;
  - (h) attach the agreement of the parties to have recourse to fact-finding pursuant to these Rules; and
  - (i) contain any proposals or agreements reached by the parties concerning the constitution of a Fact-Finding Committee ("Committee"), the qualifications of its member(s), its mandate and the procedure to be followed during the fact-finding.

(2) Any supporting document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or complete translation of the document.

# Rule 7 Receipt and Registration of the Request

- (1) The Secretary-General shall promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request.
- (2) Upon receipt of the Request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears, on the basis of the information provided, that the Request is within the scope of Rule 2(1).
- (3) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.
- (4) The notice of registration of the Request shall:
  - (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
  - (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Secretary-General; and
  - (c) invite the parties to constitute a Committee without delay.

# **Chapter III The Fact-Finding Committee**

# Rule 8 Qualifications of Members of the Committee

- (1) Each member of a fact-finding Committee shall be impartial and independent of the parties.
- (2) The parties may agree that a member of a Committee shall have particular qualifications or expertise.

# **Rule 9 Number of Members and Method of Constituting the Committee**

- (1) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a sole or any uneven number of Committee members, and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement on the number of members and method of appointment within 30 days after the date of registration, the Committee shall consist of a sole member, appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of any member at any time.
- (3) If the parties are unable to appoint a sole member or any member of a Committee within 60 days after the date of registration, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the member(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible on the qualifications, expertise, nationality and availability of the member(s) and shall use best efforts to appoint any Committee member(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.
- (4) If no step has been taken by the parties to appoint the members of a Committee within 120 consecutive days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties that the fact-finding is terminated.

### Rule 10 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) The parties shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment of the members of the Committee and provide the names and contact information of the appointees.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee.
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the appointee's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.

- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each member and provide the signed declaration.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an appointee fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each member shall have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the Committee agree otherwise, a member may not act as arbitrator, conciliator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any proceeding relating to circumstances examined during the fact-finding.

### Rule 11 Constitution of the Committee

The Committee shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each member has accepted their appointment. As soon as the Committee is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, any supporting documents, communications received from the parties and the notice of registration to each member.

# Chapter IV Conduct of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

### Rule 12 Sessions and Work of the Committee

- (1) Each party shall file a preliminary written statement of not more than 50 pages with the Secretary-General within 15 days after the date of constitution of the Committee, unless the parties agree otherwise. The preliminary statement shall address the party's view on the mandate of the Committee, the scope of the inquiry, relevant documents, persons to be interviewed, site visits and any other relevant matters. The Secretary-General shall transmit the preliminary written statements to the Committee and the other party.
- (2) The Committee shall hold a first session with the parties within 30 days after its constitution or such other period as the parties may agree.

- (3) At the first session, the Committee shall determine the protocol for the fact-finding ("Protocol") after consulting with the parties on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the Committee's mandate;
  - (b) the procedure for the conduct of the proceeding, such as the procedural languages, method of communication, place of sessions, the next steps in the proceeding, the treatment of confidential or protected information, documents to be provided, persons to be interviewed, site visits and any other procedural and administrative matters;
  - (c) whether the Report to be issued will be binding on the parties; and
  - (d) whether the Committee should make any recommendations in its Report.
- (4) The Committee shall conduct the proceeding in accordance with the Protocol and take all steps necessary to discharge its mandate. To that end, it shall make all decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.
- (5) Any matters not provided for in these Rules or not previously agreed to by the parties shall be determined by agreement of the parties or, failing such agreement, by the Committee.

### Rule 13 General Duties

- (1) The Committee shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to participate in the proceeding. It shall conduct the proceeding in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and shall consult regularly with the parties on the conduct of the proceeding.
- (2) The parties shall cooperate with the Committee and with one another and shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner. The parties shall endeavor to provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information requested by the Committee and participate in the sessions of the Committee. The parties shall use best efforts to facilitate the Committee's inquiry.

# Rule 14 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

# Rule 15 Costs of the Proceeding

Unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (a) the fees and expenses of the Committee and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties; and
- (b) each party shall bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.

### Rule 16 Confidentiality of the Proceeding

- (1) All information relating to the fact-finding proceeding, and all documents generated in or obtained during the proceeding, shall be confidential, unless:
  - (a) the parties agree otherwise;
  - (b) the information or document is independently available; or
  - (c) disclosure is required by law.
- (2) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the fact that they are seeking or have sought fact-finding shall be confidential.

### Rule 17 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

A party shall not rely in other proceedings on any positions taken, admissions made, or views expressed by the other party or the members of the Committee during the fact-finding proceeding, unless the parties agree otherwise.

# Chapter V Termination of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

# Rule 18 Manner of Terminating the Proceeding

The proceeding shall terminate upon:

- (a) the issuance of a notice by the Secretary-General pursuant to Rule 9(4);
- (b) the issuance of a Report by the Committee; or
- (c) a notice from the parties that they have agreed to terminate the proceeding.

### Rule 19 Failure of a Party to Participate or Cooperate

If a party fails to participate in the proceeding or cooperate with the Committee, and the Committee determines that it is no longer able to discharge its mandate, the Committee shall, after notice to the parties, record the failure of that party to participate or cooperate in its Report.

### Rule 20 Report of the Committee

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) the mandate of the Committee;
  - (b) the Protocol followed;
  - (c) a brief summary of the proceeding;

- (d) a recommendation if requested by the parties; and
- (e) the facts established by the Committee and the reasons why certain facts may not be considered as having been established; or
- (f) an indication of the failure of a party to participate or cooperate pursuant to Rule 19.
- (2) The Report shall be adopted by a majority of the members and signed by them. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.
- (3) Any member may attach a statement to the Report if the member disagrees on any of the facts found.
- (4) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Report of the Committee shall not be binding upon the parties, and the parties shall be free to give any effect to it.

### Rule 21 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Committee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.

# (Fact-Finding) dministrative & Financia Recordations

# X. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) ((FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	207
Chapter I - General Provisions	207
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	207
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	209
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	211

# (Fact-Finding) Administrative & Financial Remistions

### X. (FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	207
Chapter I - General Provisions	207
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	207
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	207
Regulation 2 - Secretary	207
Regulation 3 - The Registers	208
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	208
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	208
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	209
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	209
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	210
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	210
Regulation 9 - Special Services	211
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	211
Regulation 11 - Administration of Proceedings	211
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	211
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	211
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	212

# (Fact-Finding) dministrative & Financial

# X. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A)

### ((FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### Introductory Note

The (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to fact-finding proceedings and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Regulation 7.

### Chapter I General Provisions

# Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to fact-finding proceedings which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Rule 2 of the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for fact-finding pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules).

### Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each Fact-Finding Committee ("Committee"). The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

(a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules applicable to individual proceedings and delegated to the Secretary; and

(b) assist the parties and the Committee with all aspects of the proceeding, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

# Regulation 3 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain a Register for each proceeding containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding. The information in the Register shall not be published, unless the parties agree otherwise.

# Regulation 4 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all Requests for fact-finding;
  - (b) all documents and communications filed in a proceeding;
  - (c) any records of meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
  - (d) any Report of the Committee.
- (2) Subject to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceeding, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties.

# Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Committees, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.

### Chapter III Financial Provisions

# Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each member of a Committee shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Committee and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) Members of Committees and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Committee who have not been presented by a party;
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
  - (d) the host of any meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.

(5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Committee, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.

# Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for fact-finding, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Committee;
  - (b) upon constitution of a Committee, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) Each party shall pay an equal share of the payments referred to in paragraph (1), unless the parties agree on a different division.
- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.

# Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the

- proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Committee if constituted; and
- (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Committee if constituted.

### Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The parties wishing to institute a fact-finding proceeding shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

# **Regulation 11 Administration of Proceedings**

The ICSID Secretariat is the only body authorized to administer fact-finding proceedings conducted pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.

# Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

(1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.

- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, the singular form of a word in these Regulations and in the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules includes the plural form of that word.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of these Regulations and the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

# Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

- (1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and all the members of the Committee agree otherwise in writing, no member of the Committee shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the fact-finding proceeding.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no member of the Committee shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the fact-finding proceeding, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

# XI. RULES FOR MEDIATION PROCEEDINGS (ICSID MEDIATION RULES)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	215
Chapter I - General Provisions	
Chapter II - Institution of the Mediation	217
Chapter III - General Procedural Provisions	219
Chapter IV - The Mediator	
Chapter V - Conduct of the Mediation	223

### XI. ICSID MEDIATION RULES

Introductory Note	215
Chapter I - General Provisions	215
Rule 1 - Definitions	215
Rule 2 - Mediation Proceedings	216
Rule 3 - Application of Rules	216
Rule 4 - Party Representative	216
Chapter II - Institution of the Mediation	217
Rule 5 - Institution of Mediation Based on Prior Party Agreement	217
Rule 6 - Institution of Mediation Absent a Prior Party Agreement	218
Rule 7 - Registration of the Request	219
Chapter III - General Procedural Provisions	219
Rule 8 - Calculation of Time Limits	219
Rule 9 - Costs of the Mediation	220
Rule 10 - Confidentiality of the Mediation	220
Rule 11 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	220
Chapter IV - The Mediator	220
Rule 12 - Qualifications of the Mediator	220
Rule 13 - Number of Mediators and Method of Appointment	221
Rule 14 - Acceptance of Appointment	221
Rule 15 - Transmittal of the Request	222
Rule 16 - Resignation and Replacement of Mediator	222
Chapter V - Conduct of the Mediation	223
Rule 17 - Role and Duties of the Mediator	223
Rule 18 - Duties of the Parties	223
Rule 19 - Initial Written Statements	224
Rule 20 - First Session	224
Rule 21 - Mediation Procedure	225
Rule 22 - Termination of the Mediation	225

# XI. RULES FOR MEDIATION PROCEEDINGS (ICSID MEDIATION RULES)

### Introductory Note

The Rules for Mediation Proceedings (ICSID Mediation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The ICSID Mediation Rules are supplemented by the (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A).

### Chapter I General Provisions

# Rule 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (3) "Centre" or "ICSID" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States.
- (4) "Request" means a request for mediation together with the required supporting documents.
- (5) "Secretary-General" means the Secretary-General of the Centre.
- (6) "Schedule of fees" means the schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.
- (7) "Mediator" includes, where required by the context, two co-mediators appointed in accordance with these Rules.

### Rule 2 Mediation Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer mediations that relate to an investment, involve a State or an REIO, and which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the mediation pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) The (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations, attached as Annex A, shall apply to mediations pursuant to these Rules.

### Rule 3 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any mediation conducted pursuant to Rule 2.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-7.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of law from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable ICSID Mediation Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in English, French and Spanish.
- (6) These Rules may be cited as the "ICSID Mediation Rules".

# Rule 4 Party Representative

Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

### Chapter II Institution of the Mediation

# Rule 5 Institution of Mediation Based on Prior Party Agreement

- (1) If the parties have agreed in writing to mediate pursuant to Rule 2, any party wishing to institute a mediation shall file a Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the mediation.
- (3) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the mediation and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act;
  - (e) be filed electronically, unless the Secretary-General authorizes the filing of the Request in an alternative format;
  - (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request, and attach the authorizations;
  - (g) indicate that the mediation involves a State or an REIO, describe the investment to which the mediation relates, and include a brief statement of the issues in dispute;
  - (h) contain any proposals or agreements reached by the parties concerning the appointment and qualifications of the mediator and the procedure to be followed during the mediation; and
  - (i) attach the agreement of the parties to mediate pursuant to these Rules.
- (4) Any supporting document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the

- relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or complete translation of the document.
- (5) Upon receipt of the Request, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party; and
  - (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee.

# Rule 6 Institution of Mediation Absent a Prior Party Agreement

- (1) If the parties have no prior written agreement to mediate pursuant to Rule 2, any party wishing to institute a mediation shall file a Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request shall:
  - (a) comply with the requirements in Rule 5(3)(a)-(h);
  - (b) include an offer to the other party to mediate pursuant to Rule 2; and
  - (c) request that the Secretary-General invite the other party to accept the offer to mediate.
- (3) Upon receipt of the Request, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
  - (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
  - (c) invite the other party to inform the Secretary-General within 60 days after transmittal of the Request whether it accepts the offer to mediate.
- (4) If the other party informs the Secretary-General that it accepts the offer to mediate, the Secretary-General shall acknowledge receipt and transmit the acceptance of the offer to mediate to the requesting party.
- (5) If the other party rejects the offer to mediate, or fails to accept the offer to mediate within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (3)(c) or within such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall acknowledge receipt and transmit any communication received to the requesting party and shall inform the parties that no further action will be taken on the Request.

# Rule 7 Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of:
  - (a) the lodging fee; and
  - (b) a Request pursuant to Rule 5 or a Request and an agreement to mediate pursuant to Rule 6;

the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears, on the basis of the information provided, that the Request is within the scope of Rule 2(1).

- (2) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.
- (3) The notice of registration of the Request shall:
  - (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
  - (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the mediation will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Secretary-General; and
  - (c) invite the parties to appoint the mediator without delay.

# Chapter III General Procedural Provisions

# Rule 8 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday.

# Rule 9 Costs of the Mediation

Unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (a) the fees and expenses of the mediator and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties; and
- (b) each party shall bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the mediation.

### Rule 10 Confidentiality of the Mediation

- (1) All information relating to the mediation, and all documents generated in or obtained during the mediation shall be confidential, unless:
  - (a) the parties agree otherwise;
  - (b) the information or document is independently available; or
  - (c) disclosure is required by law.
- (2) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the fact that they are mediating or have mediated shall be confidential.

# Rule 11 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

A party shall not rely in other proceedings on any positions taken, admissions or offers of settlement made, or views expressed by the other party or the mediator during the mediation, unless the parties agree otherwise.

# **Chapter IV The Mediator**

# Rule 12 Qualifications of the Mediator

(1) The mediator shall be impartial and independent of the parties.

(2) The parties may agree that the mediator shall have particular qualifications or expertise.

# Rule 13 Number of Mediators and Method of Appointment

- (1) There shall be one mediator or two co-mediators. Each mediator shall be appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (2) If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement on the number of mediators within 30 days after the date of registration, there shall be one mediator appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (3) The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of a mediator at any time.
- (4) If the parties are unable to appoint the mediator within 60 days after the date of registration, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the mediator not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible on the qualifications, expertise, nationality and availability of the mediator and shall use best efforts to appoint any mediator within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.
- (5) If no step has been taken by the parties to appoint the mediator within 120 consecutive days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties that the mediation is terminated.

### Rule 14 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) The parties shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment of the mediator and provide the name and contact information of the appointee.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), the Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from the appointee.
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, the appointee shall:

- (a) accept the appointment; and
- (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the mediator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the mediation.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by the mediator and transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a mediator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as mediator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) The mediator shall have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the mediator agree otherwise, a mediator may not act as arbitrator, conciliator, counsel, expert, judge, witness or in any other capacity in any proceeding relating to the issues in dispute in the mediation.

# Rule 15 Transmittal of the Request

As soon as the mediator has, or both co-mediators have, accepted the appointment(s), the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, any supporting documents, communications received from the parties and the notice of registration to each mediator and notify the parties of the transmittal.

# Rule 16 Resignation and Replacement of Mediator

- (1) A mediator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the parties.
- (2) A mediator shall resign:
  - (a) on the joint request of the parties; or
  - (b) if the mediator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a mediator.

- (3) Following the resignation of a mediator, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the vacancy. A new mediator shall be appointed by the same method used to make the original appointment, except that:
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of the vacancy; or
  - (b) if a co-mediator resigns and the parties notify the Secretary-General within 45 days after the notice of the vacancy that they have agreed to continue the mediation with the remaining co-mediator acting as sole mediator, no new mediator shall be appointed.

# Chapter V Conduct of the Mediation

# Rule 17 Role and Duties of the Mediator

- (1) The mediator shall assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the issues in dispute. The mediator does not have the authority to impose a resolution of the dispute on the parties.
- (2) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (3) The mediator shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to participate in the mediation.
- (4) The mediator may meet and communicate with the parties jointly or separately. Such communication may be in person or in writing and by any appropriate means. Information received by the mediator from one party shall not be disclosed to the other party without authorization from the disclosing party.

### Rule 18 Duties of the Parties

The parties shall cooperate with the mediator and with one another and shall conduct the mediation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.

# Rule 19 Initial Written Statements

- (1) Each party shall file a brief initial written statement with the Secretary-General describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues and on the procedure to be followed during the mediation. These statements shall be filed within 15 days after the date of the transmittal of the Request pursuant to Rule 15, or such other period as the mediator may determine in consultation with the parties.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall transmit the initial written statements to the mediator and the other party.

### Rule 20 First Session

- (1) The mediator shall hold a first session with the parties within 30 days after the date of the transmittal of the Request pursuant to Rule 15 or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (2) The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the mediator after consulting with the parties. In preparation for the first session, the mediator may meet and communicate with the parties jointly or separately.
- (3) At the first session, the mediator shall determine the protocol for the conduct of the mediation ("Protocol") after consulting with the parties on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the procedural language(s);
  - (b) the method of communication:
  - (c) the place of meetings;
  - (d) the next steps in the mediation;
  - (e) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
  - (f) the participation of other persons in the mediation;
  - (g) any agreement between the parties:
    - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the mediator by separate communication pursuant to Rule 17(4);

- (ii) not to initiate or pursue other proceedings in respect of the issues in dispute during the mediation;
- (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods; and
- (iv)concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the mediation;
- (h) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7; and
- (i) any other relevant procedural and administrative matters.
- (4) At the first session or within such other period as the mediator may determine, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the issues in dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.

### Rule 21 Mediation Procedure

- (1) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in accordance with the Protocol and shall take into account the views of the parties and the issues in dispute.
- (2) The mediator may request that the parties provide additional information or written statements.
- (3) If requested by all parties, the mediator may make oral or written recommendations for the resolution of any issues in dispute.
- (4) The mediator may obtain expert advice with the agreement of the parties.

### Rule 22 Termination of the Mediation

(1) The mediator, or the Secretary-General if no mediator has been appointed, shall issue a notice of termination of the mediation upon:

- (a) a notice from the parties that they have signed a settlement agreement;
- (b) a notice from the parties that they have agreed to terminate the mediation;
- (c) a notice of withdrawal by any party, unless the remaining parties agree to continue the mediation;
- (d) a determination by the mediator that there is no likelihood of resolution through the mediation; or
- (e) fulfilment of the requirements of Rule 13(5).
- (2) The notice of termination shall contain a brief summary of the procedural steps and the basis for termination of the mediation pursuant to paragraph (1). The notice shall be dated and signed by the mediator or the Secretary-General, as applicable.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall promptly dispatch a certified copy of the notice of termination to each party and deposit the notice in the archives of the Centre. The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the notice to a party upon request.

# (Mediation) Iministrative & Financial Regulations

# XII. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR MEDIATION (ANNEX A) $\,$

### ((MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	229
Chapter I - General Provisions	229
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	229
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	231
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	234

# (Mediation) Administrative & Financial Regulations

### XII. (MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	229
Chapter I - General Provisions.	229
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	229
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	229
Regulation 2 - Secretary	229
Regulation 3 - The Registers	230
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	230
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	230
Chapter III - Financial Provisions.	231
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	231
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	232
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	232
Regulation 9 - Special Services	233
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	233
Regulation 11 - Administration of Proceedings	233
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	234
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	234
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	234

# (Mediation) Administrative & Financial Remiletions

# XII. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR MEDIATION (ANNEX A)

### ((MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### Introductory Note

The (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to mediations and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

### Chapter I General Provisions

# Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to mediations which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Rule 2 of the ICSID Mediation Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for mediation pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the ICSID Mediation Rules).

# Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each mediation. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

(a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the ICSID Mediation Rules applicable to individual mediations and delegated to the Secretary; and

(b) assist the parties and the mediator with all aspects of the mediation, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the mediation.

# Regulation 3 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain a Register for each mediation containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the mediation. The information in the Register shall not be published, unless the parties agree otherwise.

# **Regulation 4 Depositary Functions**

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all Requests for mediation;
  - (b) all documents and communications filed in a mediation;
  - (c) any records of meetings or sessions in a mediation; and
  - (d) any notice of termination of a mediation pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 22.
- (2) Subject to the ICSID Mediation Rules and the agreement of the parties to the mediation, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties.

# Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to mediators, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a mediation, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a mediation pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.

### Chapter III Financial Provisions

# Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each mediator shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the mediation;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the mediation; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a meeting or session held away from the place of residence of the mediator:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the mediator spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a mediator for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the transmittal of the Request for mediation to the mediator pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 15 and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) mediators and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) any experts appointed by a mediator pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 21(4);
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a mediation; and
  - (d) the host of any meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.

(5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a mediation or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the mediator, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the mediation.

# Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for mediation, the Secretary-General shall request the party instituting the mediation to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the mediation through the first session of the mediation, which shall be considered partial payment by the instituting party of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon the transmittal of the Request for mediation pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 15, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the mediation; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the mediation.
- (2) Each party shall pay an equal share of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless the parties agree on a different division.
- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.

# Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;

- (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the mediation until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the mediator if appointed; and
- (c) if any mediation is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the mediation, after giving notice to the parties and to the mediator if appointed.

### Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

# Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a Request is filed jointly) wishing to institute a mediation shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

# Regulation 11 Administration of Mediations

The ICSID Secretariat is the only body authorized to administer mediations conducted pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.

# Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

- (1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, the singular form of a word in these Regulations and in the ICSID Mediation Rules includes the plural form of that word.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of these Regulations and the ICSID Mediation Rules shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

# Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

- (1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and the mediator agree otherwise in writing, no mediator shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the mediation.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no mediator shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the mediation, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

### **SCHEDULES\***

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Schedule of Fees	236
Memorandum of Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings	238
Arbitrator Declaration	241
Tribunal-Appointed Expert Declaration	243
Ad Hoc Committee Member Declaration	245
Conciliator Declaration	247
Fact-Finding Committee Member Declaration	249
Mediator Declaration	25

<sup>\*</sup>The Schedules do not form part of the formal resolutions for a vote but are included for convenience.

### **SCHEDULE OF FEES [DRAFT]**

(EFFECTIVE DATE TBD)

### I. FEE FOR LODGING REQUESTS

- 1. Subject to paragraphs 2 and 3 below, the fee for lodging requests prescribed by the applicable Administrative and Financial Regulations is US\$25,000. This non-refundable fee is payable to the Centre by a party: (a) requesting the institution of conciliation or arbitration proceedings under the Convention or the Additional Facility Rules; or (b) applying for annulment of an arbitral award rendered pursuant to the Convention.
- 2. A non-refundable fee of US\$10,000 is payable to the Centre by any party: (a) requesting a supplementary decision to, or the rectification, interpretation or revision of, an arbitral award rendered pursuant to the Convention; (b) requesting a supplementary decision to, rectification or interpretation of, an arbitral award rendered pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules; or (c) requesting the resubmission of a dispute to a new Tribunal after the annulment of an arbitral award rendered pursuant to the Convention.
- 3. A non-refundable fee of US\$3,000 is payable to the Centre by any party: (a) requesting the institution of fact-finding proceedings under the Fact-Finding Rules; or (b) requesting the institution of a mediation under the Mediation Rules.

# II. FEES AND EXPENSES OF ARBITRATORS, CONCILIATORS, AD HOC COMMITTEE MEMBERS, FACT-FINDING COMMITTEE MEMBERS AND MEDIATORS

4. In addition to receiving reimbursement for any direct expenses reasonably incurred, arbitrators, conciliators, *ad hoc* Committee members, Fact-Finding Committee members and mediators are entitled to receive a fee of US\$375 for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceedings including each hour spent in hearings, sessions and meetings, as well as *per diem* allowances and reimbursement of travel and other expenses within limits set forth in the applicable Administrative and Financial Regulation. Any request for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General.

### III. ADMINISTRATIVE CHARGES

- 5. An administrative charge of US\$42,000 is levied by the Centre upon the registration of a request for arbitration, conciliation or post-award proceeding and annually thereafter. For cases registered before July 1, 2016, the annual administrative charge is levied by the Centre on the date of the constitution of the Conciliation Commission, Arbitral Tribunal, or *ad hoc* Committee concerned. The same annual charge applies to proceedings administered by the Centre under rules other than the ICSID Convention or Additional Facility Rules.
- 6. An administrative charge of [US\$TBD] is levied by the Centre upon the registration of a request for mediation or a fact-finding proceeding and annually thereafter.

### IV. PAYMENTS TO THE CENTRE

- 7. The administrative charge, the direct expenses incurred in connection with the proceedings, and the fees and expenses of the Commission, Tribunal, *ad hoc* Committee, Fact-Finding Committee or mediators are met from advance payments that the parties are periodically requested to make to the Centre under the applicable Administrative and Financial Regulation.
- 8. Any party may ask to be given advance notice that the Centre will be requesting a supplementary payment in a proceeding. Such a request should be addressed to the Secretary-General and should be made as early as possible in the proceeding.

# V. APPOINTMENTS AND CHALLENGES IN PROCEEDINGS NOT CONDUCTED UNDER THE ICSID CONVENTION, ADDITIONAL FACILITY, FACT-FINDING OR MEDIATION RULES

- 9. A non-refundable fee of US\$10,000 is payable to the Centre by a party requesting that the Secretary-General make an appointment in proceedings not conducted under the ICSID Convention, Additional Facility, Fact-Finding or Mediation Rules. This fee will be credited to the requesting party's share of the administrative charge if ICSID subsequently is selected to administer the proceeding.
- 10. A non-refundable fee of US\$10,000 is payable to the Centre by a party requesting that the Secretary-General decide a disqualification proposal in proceedings not conducted under the ICSID Convention, Additional Facility, Fact-Finding or Mediation Rules.

### VI. CHARGES FOR SPECIAL SERVICES

11. Under the applicable Administrative and Financial Regulation, a person asking the Centre to perform a special service must deposit in advance an amount sufficient to cover the resulting charges. The charges for such services are determined on the basis of the cost to ICSID of providing the service. Such services are additional to services provided by the Secretariat during the regular administration of cases or are services rendered to non-parties. For example, special services could include digitalizing or copying case records in a closed case. Any questions regarding such charges should be addressed to ICSID at <a href="icsidsecretariat@worldbank.org">icsidsecretariat@worldbank.org</a>.

# MEMORANDUM ON FEES AND EXPENSES IN ICSID PROCEEDINGS (EFFECTIVE DATE TBD)

Members of Commissions, Tribunals, *ad hoc* Committees, Fact-Finding Committees and Mediators in ICSID proceedings (referred to as "members" below) are entitled to receive an hourly fee, *per diem* allowance, and travel and other expense reimbursements referred to in Administrative and Financial Regulation 14, (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 6(1), (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulation 6(1) or (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulation 6(1), as applicable. This memorandum explains those entitlements and how they are calculated, claimed and paid.

### I. FEES

- 1. Members receive a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding, including each hour spent participating in hearings, sessions and meetings.
- 2. When traveling for hearings, sessions or meetings held away from the member's city of residence, the member receives a fee for each hour spent traveling, either by air or by ground, to and from the location of the hearing, session or meeting.
- 3. The amount of the hourly fee is US\$375 per hour.

### II. PER DIEM ALLOWANCE

- 4. Members are entitled to receive the flat-rate *per diem* allowances in paragraphs 5 and 6 below for each day they spend away from their city of residence while traveling in connection with a proceeding.
- 5. When overnight lodging is required, the amount of the *per diem* allowance is US\$800 for each day. The allowance covers all personal expenses, including lodging, tax on lodging, service charges, meals, gratuities, in-city transportation (taxis, other means of transportation), laundry, personal communications and internet.
- 6. For day trips not requiring overnight lodging, the amount of the *per diem* allowance is US\$200.
- 7. Members are entitled to claim the US\$200 per diem allowance for each day of travel to and from the hearing, session or meeting, when lodging is not required, and for the day of return to their city of residence.

### III. TRAVEL EXPENSES

8. When members are required to attend a hearing, session or meeting held away from their city of residence, they are entitled to claim reimbursement for the costs of air and ground transportation to and from the city where the hearing, session or meeting is held. Travel must be arranged by the most economic route.

- 9. Members are authorized to travel at one class above economy. Reimbursement will be made based on the actual expenses incurred. Receipts and the passenger copy of the transport ticket or electronic boarding pass must be submitted with the claim for reimbursement.
- 10. Members may claim reimbursement for the costs of taxis to and from the points of departure and arrival, both at the city of residence and the city where the hearing, session or meeting is held. Receipts must be submitted with the claim for reimbursement.
- 11. If travel is undertaken in a privately-owned automobile, a mileage allowance will be paid at the rate of US\$0.535 per mile/US\$0.33 per km.
- 12. All travel arrangements should be made in the most economic manner possible and, to the extent possible, should minimize the adverse ecological impact of the travel.

### IV. OTHER REIMBURSABLE EXPENSES

- 13. Members are entitled to receive reimbursement for expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding. Such expenses may include, for example, courier costs and shredding case-related documents.
- 14. Claims for reimbursement of all expenses must be accompanied by receipts or other supporting documents.

### V. CLAIMS AND PAYMENT

- 15. Claims for fees, *per diem* allowances and expenses should be submitted electronically to <u>icsidpayments@worldbank.org</u> using the Centre's Claim for Fees and Expenses form.
- 16. Claims must be submitted regularly, and at least on a quarterly basis. Final claims must be submitted prior to the conclusion of the case.
- 17. A detailed breakdown of the work performed must be provided in the Claim form, and receipts or supporting documents for all expenses claimed must be attached.
- 18. A financial statement of the case account containing an itemized account of the fees and expenses of each member will be available to the parties at any time during the proceeding and upon conclusion of the proceeding.
- 19. Members are encouraged to share copies of their claim forms with one another during a proceeding to ensure it is conducted on a cost-effective basis.
- 20. Amounts paid to members do not include value added tax (VAT) or any other taxes and charges that might be applicable to the members' fees and expenses. The recovery of any such taxes or charges is a matter solely between the member and the parties.

- 21. Claims are reviewed, processed and approved by the Secretariat, and payments are made by wire transfer to the accounts provided by the members. Typically, ICSID processes claims within 3-7 days of receipt of the claim.
- 22. Payment will be postponed if a Tribunal or Committee has not complied with applicable rules concerning time limits to render orders, decisions or Awards. Any payments postponed on this basis will be processed as soon as the Tribunal or Committee complies with the relevant rule.

### ARBITRATOR DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Arbitrator name:	
Arbitrator nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as arbitrator in this proceeding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve on the Tribunal constituted by the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("the Centre") in this proceeding.
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties, and shall judge fairly, in accordance with the applicable law.
- 3. I shall not accept any instruction or compensation with regard to the arbitration from any source except as provided in the ICSID [Convention, Arbitration Rules and Administrative and Financial Regulations] or [Additional Facility Rules, Additional Facility Arbitration Rules and (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations].
- 4. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. other members of the Tribunal (presently known); and
    - iv. any third-party funder disclosed pursuant to [(ICSID Arbitration Rule 14 / (AF) Arbitration Rule 23)].
  - b. Investor-State cases in which I have been or am currently involved as counsel, conciliator, arbitrator, *ad hoc* Committee member, Fact-Finding Committee member, mediator or expert; and
  - c. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.

- 5. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.
- 6. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this arbitration, including the contents of any Award made by the Tribunal.
- 7. I will not engage in any *ex parte* communication concerning this arbitration with a party or its representative.
- 8. I have sufficient availability to perform my duties as arbitrator in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and in accordance with the time limits in the applicable arbitration rules. My availability in the next 24 months, as currently known by me is [insert calendar].
- 9. I confirm that I will not accept new commitments that would conflict with or interfere with my capacity to perform my duties in this arbitration.
- 10. I will adhere to the <u>Memorandum on Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings</u> published by the Centre.

11. I attach my current curriculum vitae.	
Signed [form to allow electronic signature]	
Date	

### TRIBUNAL-APPOINTED EXPERT DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Expert name:	
Expert nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as a Tribunal-appointed expert in this proceeding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve as a Tribunal-appointed expert in this proceeding.
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties and their representatives in this proceeding and shall report to the Tribunal on the matter(s) assigned to me in accordance with AR 39 of the ICSID Arbitration Rules ((AF) Arbitration Rule 49) and my terms of reference.
- 3. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. members of the Tribunal; and
    - iv. any third-party funder disclosed pursuant to [(ICSID Arbitration Rule 13 / (AF) Arbitration Rule 22)].
  - b. Investor-State cases in which I have been or am currently involved as counsel, conciliator, arbitrator, *ad hoc* Committee member, Fact-Finding Committee member, mediator or expert; and
  - c. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.
- 4. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.

- 5. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this arbitration, including the contents of any Award made by the Tribunal.
- 6. I will not engage in any *ex parte* communication concerning this arbitration with a party or their representatives.
- 7. I attach my current *curriculum vitae*.

Signed [form to allow electronic signature]	
Date	

### AD HOC COMMITTEE MEMBER DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Committee member name:	
Committee member nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as a Committee member in this annulment proceeding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve on the Committee constituted by the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("the Centre") in this proceeding.
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties, and shall judge fairly in accordance with the applicable law.
- 3. I shall not accept any instruction or compensation with regard to the annulment proceeding from any source except as provided in the ICSID Convention, Arbitration Rules and Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- 4. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. other members of the Committee (presently known); and
    - iv. any third-party funder disclosed pursuant to (ICSID Arbitration Rule 14.
  - b. Investor-State cases in which I have been or am currently involved as counsel, conciliator, arbitrator, *ad hoc* Committee member, Fact-Finding Committee member, mediator or expert; and
  - c. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.

- 5. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.
- 6. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this annulment proceeding, including the contents of any Decision on Annulment made by the Committee.
- 7. I will not engage in any *ex parte* communication concerning this case with a party or its representative.
- 8. I have sufficient availability to perform my duties as a Committee member in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and in accordance with the time limits in the applicable arbitration rules. My availability in the next 24 months, as currently known by me is [insert calendar].
- 9. I confirm that I will not accept new commitments that would conflict with or interfere with my capacity to perform my duties in this annulment proceeding.
- 10. I will adhere to the <u>Memorandum of Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings</u> published by the Centre.
- 11. I attach my current curriculum vitae.

Signed [form to allow electronic signature]	
Date	

### CONCILIATOR DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Conciliator name:	
Conciliator nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as conciliator in this proceeding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve on the Conciliation Commission constituted by the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("the Centre") in this proceeding.
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties, and shall act fairly in accordance with the applicable rules.
- 3. I shall not accept any instruction or compensation with regard to the conciliation from any source except as provided in the ICSID [Convention, Conciliation Rules and Administrative and Financial Regulations] or [Additional Facility Rules, (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules and (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations].
- 4. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. other members of the Commission (presently known); and
    - iv. any third-party funder disclosed pursuant to [(Conciliation Rule 12(1) / (AF) Conciliation Rule 21(1)].
  - b. Investor-State cases in which I have been or am currently involved as counsel, conciliator, arbitrator, *ad hoc* Committee member, Fact-Finding Committee member, mediator or expert; and
  - c. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.

- 5. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change in circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.
- 6. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this conciliation, including the contents of any Report made by the Commission.
- 7. I will not have any *ex parte* communication concerning this conciliation with a party or its representative during the conciliation except as contemplated by the Minutes of the First Session, the applicable rules or any party agreement.
- 8. I have sufficient availability to perform my duties as conciliator in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and in accordance with the time limits in the applicable conciliation rules. My availability in the next 24 months, as currently known by me is [insert calendar].
- 9. I confirm that I will not accept new commitments that would conflict with or interfere with my capacity to perform my duties in this conciliation.
- 10. I will adhere to the Memorandum on Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings published by the Centre.

11.	I	attach	mv	current	curricul	lum	vitae.
11.	1	attacii	111 y	CullCit	curricu	viii	viiuc.

Signed [form to allow electronic signature]

Date

#### FACT-FINDING COMMITTEE MEMBER DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Committee member name:	
Committee member nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as a Committee member in this fact-finding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve on the Committee constituted by the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("the Centre") in this fact-finding.
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties, and shall discharge my mandate fairly.
- 3. I shall not accept any instruction or compensation with regard to the fact-finding from any source except as provided in the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules and (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- 4. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. the other members of the Committee (presently known); and
  - b. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

#### [Select one]:

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.
- 5. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.
- 6. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this fact-finding, including the contents of any Report made by the Committee.

- 7. I will not engage in any *ex parte* communication concerning this fact-finding with a party or its representative.
- 8. I have sufficient availability to perform my duties as a Committee member in an expeditious and cost-effective manner. My availability in the next 24 months, as currently known by me is [insert calendar].
- 9. I confirm that I will not accept new commitments that would conflict with or interfere with my capacity to perform my duties in this fact-finding.
- 10. I will adhere to the <u>Memorandum on Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings</u> published by the Centre.
- 11. I attach my current curriculum vitae.

Signed [form to allow electronic signature]	
Date	

#### MEDIATOR DECLARATION

Case Name and No.:	
Mediator name:	
Mediator nationality(ies):	

I accept my appointment as mediator in this proceeding and make the following declarations:

- 1. To the best of my knowledge, there is no reason why I should not serve as a mediator in this mediation administered by the Secretariat of the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("the Centre").
- 2. I am impartial and independent of the parties, and shall act fairly in accordance with the applicable rules.
- 3. I shall not accept any instruction or compensation with regard to the mediation from any source except as provided in the ICSID Mediation Rules and (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- 4. I understand that I am required to disclose:
  - a. My professional, business and other significant relationships, within the past five years with:
    - i. the parties;
    - ii. the parties' representatives;
    - iii. the other co-mediator, if any.
  - b. Investor-State cases in which I have been or am currently involved as counsel, conciliator, arbitrator, *ad hoc* Committee member, Fact-Finding Committee member, mediator or expert; and
  - c. Other circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned.

#### [Select one]:

- A statement is attached.
- I have no such disclosures to make and attach no statement.
- 5. I acknowledge that I have a continuing obligation to disclose any change in circumstances which might cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned, and will promptly notify the Secretary-General of any such circumstances.

- 6. I shall keep confidential all information coming to my knowledge as a result of my participation in this mediation, including the contents of any Notice of Termination of the mediation.
- 7. I will not have any *ex-parte* communication concerning this mediation with a party or its representative during the mediation except as contemplated by the Protocol, the applicable rules or any party agreement.
- 8. I have sufficient availability to perform my duties as mediator in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and in accordance with the time limits in the applicable mediation rules. My availability in the next 24 months, as currently known by me is [insert calendar].
- 9. I confirm that I will not accept new commitments that would conflict with or interfere with my capacity to perform my duties in this mediation.
- 10. I will adhere to the <u>Memorandum on Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings</u> published by the Centre.
- 11. I attach my current curriculum vitae.

Signed [form to allow electronic signature]	
Date	

#### **WORKING PAPER #4 – VOLUME 1 – ENGLISH**

# TABLE OF CONTENTS RULES IN "TRACK CHANGES"

ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS	
I. Administrative and Financial Regulations	254
II. Institution Rules	
III. Arbitration Rules	281
IV. Conciliation Rules	353
ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS	
V. Additional Facility Rules	375
VI. Administrative and Financial Regulations	379
VII. Arbitration Rules	
VIII. Conciliation Rules	443
FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS	
IX. Fact-Finding Rules	468
X. (Fact-Finding) AFR	481
MEDIATION	
XI. Mediation Rules	489
XII. (Mediation) AFR	506

# I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS

### (ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	257
Chapter I - Procedures of the Administrative Council	
Chapter II - The Secretariat	
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	
Chapter IV - General Functions of the Secretariat	268
Chapter V - Immunities and Privileges	272
Chapter VI - Official Languages	273

#### I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	257
Chapter I - Procedures of the Administrative Council	257
Regulation 1 - Date and Place of the Annual Meeting	257
Regulation 2 - Notice of Meetings	257
Regulation 3 - Agenda for Meetings	258
Regulation 4 - Presiding Officer	258
Regulation 5 - Secretary of the Council	258
Regulation 6 - Attendance at Meetings	259
Regulation 7 - Voting	259
Chapter II - The Secretariat	260
Regulation 8 - Election of the Secretary-General and Deputy Secretaries-General	260
Regulation 9 - Acting Secretary-General	260
Regulation 10 - Appointment of Staff Members	260
Regulation 11 - Conditions of Employment	261
Regulation 12 - Authority of the Secretary-General	261
Regulation 13 - Incompatibility of Functions	261
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	262
Regulation 14 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	262
Regulation 15 - Payments to the Centre	264
Regulation 16 - Consequences of Default in Payment	265
Regulation 17 - Special Services	266
Regulation 18 - Fee for Lodging Requests	266
Regulation 19 - The Budget	266
Regulation 20 - Assessment of Contributions	267
Regulation 21 - Audits	268
Regulation 22 - Administration of Proceedings	268
Chapter IV - General Functions of the Secretariat	268
Regulation 23 - List of Contracting States	268
Regulation 24 - Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators	269
Regulation 25 - Publication	270
Regulation 26 - The Registers	
Regulation 27 - Communications with Contracting States	270
Regulation 28 - Secretary	271

Regulation 29 - Depositary Functions	271
Chapter V - Immunities and Privileges	272
Regulation 30 - Certificates of Official Travel	272
Regulation 31 - Waiver of Immunities	272
Chapter VI - Official Languages	273
Regulation 32 - Languages of Regulations	273

# I. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### Introductory Note

The Administrative and Financial Regulations for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Administrative and Financial Regulations) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(a) of the ICSID Convention.

These Regulations concern the functioning of ICSID as an international institution. They also contain provisions that apply generally in proceedings and are complementary to the Convention and the Institution, Conciliation and Arbitration Rules, adopted pursuant to Article 6(1)(b) and (c) of the Convention.

### Chapter I Procedures of the Administrative Council

### Regulation 1 Date and Place of the Annual Meeting

The Annual Meeting of the Administrative Council shall take place in conjunction with the Annual Meeting of the Board of Governors of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development ("Bank"), unless the Council specifies otherwise.

#### Regulation 2 Notice of Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General shall give each member notice of the time and place of meetings of the Administrative Council by any rapid means of communication. This notice shall be dispatched not less than 42 days prior to the date set for such meeting, except that in urgent cases notice shall be sufficient if dispatched not less than 10 days prior to the date of the meeting.
- (2) Any meeting of the Administrative Council at which no quorum is present may be adjourned by a majority of the members present and notice of the adjourned meeting need not be given.

#### Regulation 3 Agenda for Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General shall prepare an agenda for each meeting of the Administrative Council under the direction of the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") and shall transmit the agenda to each member with notice of the meeting.
- (2) Additional subjects may be placed on the agenda by any member by giving notice thereof to the Secretary-General not less than 7 days prior to the date set for such meeting.
- (3) In special circumstances the Chair, or the Secretary-General after consulting with the Chair, may at any time place additional subjects on the agenda for a meeting of the Administrative Council.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall promptly give each member notice of additional subjects on the agenda.
- (5) The Administrative Council may authorize any subject to be placed on the agenda at any time even though the notice required by this Regulation has not been given.

### Regulation 4 Presiding Officer

- (1) The Chair shall be the Presiding Officer at meetings of the Administrative Council.
- (2) The Chair shall designate a Vice-President of the Bank to preside over all or any part of a meeting if the Chair is unable to preside.

### Regulation 5 Secretary of the Council

- (1) The Secretary-General shall serve as Secretary of the Administrative Council.
- (2) Except as otherwise directed by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General, in consultation with the Chair, shall make all arrangements for meetings of the Council and may coordinate with appropriate officers of the Bank for this purpose.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall present the annual report on the operation of the Centre to each Annual Meeting of the Administrative Council for its approval pursuant to

- Article 6(1)(g) of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention").
- (4) The Secretary-General shall publish the annual report and a summary record of the proceedings of the Administrative Council.

### Regulation 6 Attendance at Meetings

- (1) The Secretary-General and the Deputy Secretaries-General may attend all meetings of the Administrative Council.
- (2) The Secretary-General, in consultation with the Chair, may invite observers to attend any meeting of the Administrative Council.

### Regulation 7 Voting

- (1) Except as otherwise provided in the Convention, all decisions of the Administrative Council shall be taken by a majority of the votes cast. The Presiding Officer may ascertain the sense of the meeting in lieu of a formal vote but shall require a formal vote upon the request of any member. The written text of the motion shall be distributed to the members if a formal vote is required.
- (2) No member of the Administrative Council may vote by proxy or by any method other than in person, but a member may designate a temporary alternate to vote at any meeting at which the regular alternate is not present.
- (3) Between Annual Meetings, the Chair may call a special meeting or request that the Administrative Council vote by correspondence on a motion. The Secretary-General shall transmit the request for a vote by correspondence to each member with the text of the motion to be voted upon. Votes shall be cast within 45 days after such transmission, unless a longer period is approved by the Chair. Upon expiry of the established period, the Secretary-General shall record the results and notify all members of the outcome. The motion shall be considered lost if the replies received do not include those of a majority of the members.
- (4) If all Contracting States are not represented at a meeting of the Administrative Council and the votes necessary to adopt a proposed decision by a majority of two-thirds of the members of the Council are not obtained, the Council, with the concurrence of the Chair, may decide that the votes of those members of the Council represented at the meeting shall be registered and the votes of the absent members

shall be solicited in accordance with paragraph (3). Votes registered at the meeting may be changed by the member before the expiry of the voting period established pursuant to paragraph (3).

### Chapter II The Secretariat

### Regulation 8 Election of the Secretary-General and Deputy Secretaries-General

In proposing to the Administrative Council one or more candidates for the office of Secretary-General or Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair shall also make proposals with respect to their term and conditions of employment service.

1. The word "employment" has been replaced by "service" in AFR 8 to better reflect the fact that the Secretary-General and Deputy Secretaries-General are elected by the Council, rather than employed by the Council.

#### Regulation 9 Acting Secretary-General

- (1) If there is more than one Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair may propose to the Administrative Council the order in which the Deputies shall act as Secretary-General pursuant to Article 10(3) of the Convention. In the absence of such a decision by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General shall determine the order in which the Deputies shall act as Secretary-General.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall designate the member of the staff of the Centre who shall act as Secretary-General during the absence or inability to act of the Secretary-General and the Deputy Secretaries-General. If there should be a simultaneous vacancy in the offices of Secretary-General and Deputy Secretary-General, the Chair shall designate the member of the staff who shall act as the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 10 Appointment of Staff Members

The Secretary-General shall appoint the staff of the Centre. Appointments may be made directly or by secondment.

### Regulation 11 Conditions of Employment

- (1) The conditions of employment of the staff of the Centre shall be the same as those of the staff of the Bank.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall make arrangements with the Bank, within the framework of the general administrative arrangements approved by the Administrative Council pursuant to Article 6(1)(d) of the Convention, for the participation of members of the Secretariat in the Staff Retirement Plan of the Bank and in other facilities and contractual arrangements established for the benefit of the staff of the Bank.

#### Regulation 12 Authority of the Secretary-General

- (1) Deputy Secretaries-General and the staff of the Centre shall act solely under the direction of the Secretary-General.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall have authority to dismiss members of the Secretariat and to impose disciplinary measures. Deputy Secretaries-General may only be dismissed with the concurrence of the Administrative Council.

# Regulation 13 Incompatibility of Functions

The Secretary-General, the Deputy Secretaries-General and the staff of the Centre may not serve on the Panels of Conciliators or of Arbitrators, or as members of any Commission, Tribunal or Committee.

#### Chapter III Financial Provisions

### Regulation 14 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each member of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a hearing, meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a hearing, meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the hearing, meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General, with the approval of the Chair, shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Commission, Tribunal or Committee and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) members of Commissions, Tribunals and Committees, and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Commission, Tribunal or Committee who have not been presented by a party;
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
  - (d) the host of any hearing, meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.

- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Commission, Tribunal or Committee, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.
- 2. Two States requested that members consider the ecological impact of their travel claims. This has been added as a new paragraph 12 of the Memorandum on Fees and Expenses in ICSID Proceedings, stating: "All travel arrangements should be arranged in the most economic manner possible and in a manner that minimizes the adverse ecological impact of the travel."
- 3. One delegation proposed that Member States set the fees and *per diems* in Schedule 2. ICSID notifies Member States about any proposed changes in fees and *per diems*. However, this should remain a function of the Chair of the Administrative Council given the fact that Member States are potentially parties in cases, and hence ought not to also set arbitrator fees. Setting of rates and fees is a standard function of all arbitral institutions and the Chair has always exercised this function judiciously.
- 4. Similarly, one delegation suggested that the Administrative Council should set the administrative fees of ICSID. This has not been adopted as the setting of fees is closely linked to the internal budgeting process of ICSID, making it important that it remain a function of the Chair. The audited financial statement of ICSID is provided to Member States every year and they approve the overall budget at the Annual Meeting.
- 5. One State proposed to delete AFR 14(1)(b), suggesting that members should be reimbursed for expenses only while traveling. This provision is maintained because members may incur limited expenses such as courier costs when they are not traveling. Members are required to provide receipts and are only reimbursed when the expense is "reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding."
- 6. In relation to AFR 14(2), one State suggested that any request for a higher fee or allowance should be made and approved before an appointment is accepted. AFR 14(2) sets the date for such requests at constitution because parties can unilaterally replace an arbitrator at any time before constitution. Such requests are rare at ICSID.
- 7. One State suggested that ICSID consider *ad valorem* fees, while another State expressed the view that an *ad valorem* system would be inappropriate because there is no link between the amount claimed in a proceeding and the amount of time required to resolve the dispute. ICSID is studying this issue and will update Member States on its findings.
- 8. One State suggested that ICSID should have authority to decrease members' fees in case of delay. As explained in WP # 1, it is fair to compensate members for the hours actually worked. WP # 3 addressed the issue of timeliness by providing that the payment of fees shall be postponed when members fail to render decisions, orders or Awards within time limits prescribed in the rules.
- 9. Several States suggested that the provision concerning postponement of payment for failure

to render decisions, orders or Awards should be in the Rules rather than in a schedule. Others supported its placement in a schedule. It is appropriate for this to be in the Memorandum of Fees and Expenses as postponing payments will be an administrative function fulfilled by ICSID in its management of case accounts. This is consistent with the practice of all arbitral institutions, which address such matters in administrative directives and not as part of the rules of procedure. The Memorandum of Fees and Expenses is provided to each arbitrator when they are appointed and so this clause is specifically brought to their attention.

- 10. One State reiterated its suggestion to include timeliness in past arbitrations as a stated criterion for selection of arbitrators by the Secretary-General or the Chair. This is a relevant consideration in practice and will be noted on the Centre's webpage addressing arbitrator selection. It is not included in the amended rules as the formal criteria are stated in Art. 14 of the Convention.
- 11. Several States suggested that fees and charges be reduced for developing States, especially those with multiple ongoing arbitrations. Other States noted that this would be a proper topic of discussion and coordination with UNCITRAL Working Group III in respect of an Advisory Center. No changes have been made to the rules concerning differentiated fee structures, but ICSID would be glad to participate in this discussion at WG III.

### Regulation 15 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 14, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for arbitration or conciliation, the Secretary-General shall request the claimant(s) to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Commission or Tribunal, which shall be considered partial payment by the claimant(s) of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon constitution of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) In conciliation proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c). In arbitration proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless a different division is agreed to by the parties or ordered by the Tribunal. Payment of these sums is without prejudice to the Tribunal's final decision on costs pursuant to Article 61(2) of the Convention.

- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- (4) This Regulation shall apply to requests for a supplementary decision on or rectification of an Award, an applications for interpretation or revision of an Award, and a requests for resubmission of the dispute.
- (5) This Regulation shall apply to an applications for annulment of an Award, except that the applicant shall be solely responsible for making the payments requested by the Secretary-General.
- 12. Given AFR 32(3) it is no longer necessary to put (s) in brackets in AFR 15(1)(a).

### Regulation 16 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 15 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission, Tribunal or Committee if constituted; and
  - (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission, Tribunal or Committee if constituted.
- 13. Some States commented that the 30-day period in AFR 16(2)(a) does not provide sufficient advance notice for their internal budgeting processes and wanted 45 or 60 days. Other States noted that States are currently able to make their payment in 30 days and that in the rare instances where this has been a problem, it has been addressed effectively with ICSID. As a first session must be scheduled within 60 days after constitution of the Tribunal, it is important to maintain the current schedule for payment, and no change has been made.
- 14. Additionally, the Memorandum of Fees and Expenses expressly notes that parties can arrange with the Centre to receive advance notice that a call for funds will be made. Thus, a party might ask that requests for advances be notified within a certain number of months

before the next scheduled event in the case, at a regular interval, or otherwise. Therefore, no change to the proposed rule is required.

#### Regulation 17 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 18 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a request is filed jointly) wishing to institute an arbitration or conciliation proceeding, or requesting a supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award, or resubmission of a dispute, shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

#### Regulation 19 The Budget

- (1) The fiscal year of the Centre shall run from July 1 of each year to June 30 of the following year.
- (2) Before the end of each fiscal year, the Secretary-General shall prepare a budget indicating expected expenditures of the Centre (excepting those to be incurred on a reimbursable basis) and expected revenues (excepting reimbursements) for the following fiscal year. The budget shall be submitted for adoption by the Administrative Council at its next Annual Meeting in accordance with Article 6(1)(f) of the Convention.
- (3) If the Secretary-General determines during the fiscal year that the expected expenditures will exceed those authorized in the budget, or wishes to incur expenditures not previously authorized, the Secretary-General shall prepare a supplementary budget in consultation with the Chair and submit it to the Administrative Council for adoption, in accordance with Regulation 7.

- (4) The adoption of a budget constitutes authority for the Secretary-General to make expenditures and incur obligations for the purposes and within the limits specified in the budget. Unless otherwise provided by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General may exceed the amount specified for any given budget item, provided that the total amount of the budget is not exceeded.
- (5) Pending the adoption of the budget by the Administrative Council, the Secretary-General may incur expenditures for the purposes and within the limits specified in the budget submitted, up to one quarter of the amount authorized to be expended in the previous fiscal year but in no event exceeding the amount that the Bank has agreed to make available for the current fiscal year.

### Regulation 20 Assessment of Contributions

- (1) Any excess of expected expenditures over expected revenues shall be assessed on the Contracting States. Each State that is not a member of the Bank shall be assessed a fraction of the total assessment equal to the fraction of the budget of the International Court of Justice that it would have to bear if that budget were divided only among the Contracting States in proportion to the then current scale of contributions applicable to the budget of the Court; the balance of the total assessment shall be divided among the Contracting States that are members of the Bank in proportion to their respective subscription to the capital stock of the Bank. The assessments shall be calculated by the Secretary-General immediately after the adoption of the annual budget, on the basis of the then current membership of the Centre, and shall be promptly communicated to all Contracting States. The assessments shall be payable as soon as they are communicated.
- (2) On the adoption of a supplementary budget, the Secretary-General shall immediately calculate supplementary assessments, which shall be payable as soon as they are communicated to the Contracting States.
- (3) A State which is party to the Convention during any part of a fiscal year shall be assessed for the entire fiscal year. If a State becomes a party to the Convention after the assessments for a given fiscal year have been calculated, its assessment shall be calculated by the application of the same appropriate factor as was applied in calculating the original assessments, and no recalculation of the assessments of the other Contracting States shall be made.
- (4) If, after the close of a fiscal year, it is determined that there is a cash surplus, such surplus shall, unless the Administrative Council decides otherwise, be credited to the Contracting States in proportion to the assessed contributions they had paid for that fiscal year. These credits shall be made with respect to the assessments for the fiscal

year commencing two years after the end of the fiscal year to which the surplus pertains.

#### Regulation 21 Audits

The Secretary-General shall have an audit of the accounts of the Centre made once each year and on the basis of this audit submit a financial statement to the Administrative Council for consideration at the Annual Meeting.

### Regulation 22 Administration of Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only <u>entitybody</u> authorized to administer proceedings conducted under the Convention.

15. One State preferred the formulation of AFR 22 in WP # 2, in that it used "body" rather than "entity". This change has been made.

### Chapter IV General Functions of the Secretariat

### Regulation 23 List of Contracting States

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a list of the Contracting States (including former Contracting States, showing the date on which their notice of denunciation was received by the depositary), indicating for each:

- (a) the date on which the Convention entered into force with respect to it;
- (b) any territories excluded pursuant to Article 70 of the Convention and the dates on which the notice of exclusion and any modification of such notice were received by the depositary;
- (c) any designation pursuant to Article 25(1) of the Convention of constituent subdivisions or agencies to whose investment disputes the jurisdiction of the Centre extends;

- (d) any notification pursuant to Article 25(3) of the Convention that no approval by the State is required for the consent by a constituent subdivision or agency to the jurisdiction of the Centre;
- (e) any notification pursuant to Article 25(4) of the Convention of the class or classes of disputes which the State would or would not consider submitting to the jurisdiction of the Centre;
- (f) the competent court or other authority for the recognition and enforcement of arbitral awards, designated pursuant to Article 54(2) of the Convention;
- (g) any legislative or other measures taken pursuant to Article 69 of the Convention for making the provisions of the Convention effective in the territories of the State and communicated by the State to the Centre; and
- (h) the name, address and contact details of the authority in each State to which documents should be notified, as reported by the State.

### Regulation 24 Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators

- (1) The Secretary-General shall invite each Contracting State to make its designations to the Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators if a designation has not been made or the period of a designation has expired.
- (2) Each designation made by a Contracting State or by the Chair shall indicate the designee's name, contact information, nationality and qualifications, with particular reference to competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall immediately inform a designee of their designation, the designating authority, and the end of the designation period, and shall request confirmation that the designee is willing to serve.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish lists naming the members of the Panels of Conciliators and of Arbitrators, indicating the contact information, nationality, end of the designation period, designating authority and qualifications of each member.

### Regulation 25 Publication

With a view to furthering the development of international law in relation to investment, the Centre shall publish:

- (a) information about the operation of the Centre; and
- (b) documents generated in proceedings, in accordance with the rules applicable to the individual proceeding.

#### Regulation 26 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a Register for each case containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding, including the economic sector involved, the names of the parties and their representatives, and the method of constitution and membership of each Commission, Tribunal and Committee.

### Regulation 27 Communications with Contracting States

- (1) Unless a specific channel of communication is notified by the State concerned, all communications required by the Convention or these Regulations to be sent to Contracting States shall be addressed to the State's representative on the Administrative Council and sent by rapid means of communication.
- (2) The time limits referred to in Articles 65 and 66 of the Convention and Regulations 2, 3 and 7 shall be calculated from the date on which the Secretary-General transmits or receives the relevant document. The date of transmittal or receipt shall be excluded from the calculation.

#### Regulation 28 Secretary

The Secretary-General shall appoint a Secretary for each Commission, Tribunal and Committee. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

- (a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the Rules applicable to individual proceedings or assigned to the Secretary-General by the Convention, and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the Commission, Tribunal or Committee with all aspects of the proceeding, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

### Regulation 29 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all requests for arbitration, conciliation, supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or applications for annulment;
  - (b) all written submissions, written statements, observations, supporting documents and communications filed in a proceeding;
  - (c) the minutes, recordings and transcripts of hearings, meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
  - (d) any order, decision, Report or Award by a Commission, Tribunal or Committee.
- (2) Subject to the applicable rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceedings, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties. Certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(d) shall reflect any supplementary decision, rectification, interpretation, revision or annulment and any stay of enforcement in effect.

#### Chapter V Immunities and Privileges

#### Regulation 30 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Commissions, Tribunals or Committees, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding under the Convention.

### Regulation 31 Waiver of Immunities

- (1) The Secretary-General may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Centre; and
  - (b) members of the Secretariat.
- (2) The Chair may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Secretary-General and any Deputy Secretary-General;
  - (b) members of a Commission, Tribunal or Committee; and
  - (c) the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a proceeding, if the Commission, Tribunal or Committee concerned recommends such waiver.
- (3) The Administrative Council may waive the immunity of:
  - (a) the Chair and members of the Council;
  - (b) the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a proceeding, even if no recommendation for such a waiver is made by the Commission, Tribunal or Committee concerned; and
  - (c) the Centre or any person referred to in paragraphs (1) or (2).
- (4) A waiver under paragraph (1) or (2) shall be made in writing by the Secretary-General or Chair, as applicable. A waiver under paragraph (3) shall be made by a

decision of the Administrative Council in accordance with Article 7(2) of the Convention.

#### Chapter VI Official Languages

#### Regulation 32 Languages of Regulations

- (1) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, The singular form of a words in the Rules and Regulations made pursuant to the Convention includes the plural form of that word, unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of the Rules and Regulations made pursuant to the Convention shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.
- 16. Numerous commentators stated that the implementation of gender-neutral wording in French and Spanish by including the feminine and masculine versions of relevant words made the text less user-friendly. As a result, Member States opted to use the masculine gender as a gender-neutral form and to note that it includes the feminine and masculine genders. This approach is consistent with United Nations guidelines and with the domestic practice of many States.

# II. INSTITUTION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (INSTITUTION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	275
Rule 1 - The Request	275
Rule 2 - Contents of the Request	275
Rule 3 - Recommended Additional Information	277
Rule 4 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	278
Rule 5 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	278
Rule 6 - Review and Registration of the Request	279
Rule 7 - Notice of Registration	279
Rule 8 - Withdrawal of the Request	280
Rule 9 - Final Provisions	280

### II. INSTITUTION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (INSTITUTION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Institution Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Institution Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(b) of the ICSID Convention.

The Institution Rules apply from the filing of a Request for arbitration or conciliation under the ICSID Convention to the date of registration or refusal to register. If a Request is registered, the Arbitration or Conciliation Rules apply to the subsequent procedure. The Institution Rules do not apply to the initiation of post-Award remedy proceedings, or to proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility, the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules and or the ICSID Mediation Rules.

#### Rule 1 The Request

- (1) Any Contracting State or any national of a Contracting State wishing to institute proceedings under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") shall file a Request for arbitration or conciliation together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

#### Rule 2 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) state whether it relates to an arbitration or conciliation proceeding;
  - (b) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (c) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;

- (d) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
- (e) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
- (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to the jurisdiction of the Centre, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising directly out of the investment;
  - (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to arbitration or conciliation under the Convention:
    - (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;
    - (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
    - (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
    - (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
  - (c) if a party is a natural person:
    - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on both the date of consent and the date of the Request, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
    - (ii) a statement that the person did not have the nationality of the Contracting State party to the dispute either on the date of consent or the date of the Request;
  - (d) if a party is a juridical person:
    - (i) information concerning <u>and supporting documents demonstrating</u> that party's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents <u>demonstrating such nationality</u>; and

- (ii) if that party had the nationality of the Contracting State party to the dispute on the date of consent, information identifying concerning and supporting documents demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another Contracting State pursuant to Article 25(2)(b) of the Convention, together with supporting documents demonstrating such agreement;
- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision or agency of a Contracting State:
  - (i) the State's designation to the Centre pursuant to Article 25(1) of the Convention; and
  - (ii) supporting documents demonstrating the State's approval of consent pursuant to Article 25(3) of the Convention, unless the State has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.
- 17. Some States suggested the deletion of "With regard to the jurisdiction of the Centre" in IR 2(2) because they view the information in the Request as useful for preparing the next steps in the case. WP # 4 retains the phrase, as it accurately reflects the formal purpose of the Request established by the Convention. The Secretary-General's review of the Request under the Convention is limited to determining whether "on the basis of the information contained in the request, the dispute is manifestly outside the jurisdiction of the Centre." Therefore, the information required under IR 2(2) is tailored to this inquiry and IR 2(2) confirms this.
- 18. Several States suggested that the Request require disclosures relating to: (i) the corporate structure of requesting parties that are juridical persons; (ii) third-party funding; and (iii) the financial status of each requesting party. IR 2 is not revised to require these disclosures, because they have no bearing on the registration decision.

### Rule 3 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request also contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of arbitrators or conciliators and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) the procedural language(s) include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting party which is a juridical person.
- 19. IR 3 is amended to recommend that a Request include disclosures regarding the corporate

structure of requesting parties which are juridical persons, to the extent that such information is not disclosed pursuant to IR 2(2)(d). This information will assist the parties and any appointing authorities in, *inter alia*, identifying Tribunal or Commission candidates who are free from conflicts of interest.

- 20. WP # 4 does not recommend financial status disclosures. If relevant, the other party may request such information after the case is registered.
- 21. WP # 4 also does not recommend disclosures relating to third-party funding in the Request. If the Request is registered, the disclosure of third-party funding must be made immediately pursuant to proposed AR 14 or CR 12, and IR 7(e) regulating the contents of the Notice of Registration reminds the parties of this obligation. Requests are registered on average within 18 days after receipt of the Request and the lodging fee. Thus, third-party funding arrangements will be promptly disclosed.

### Rule 4 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

### Rule 5 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

- (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

### Rule 6 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall review the Request pursuant to Article 28(3) or 36(3) of the Convention.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

### Rule 7 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre:
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of arbitrators or conciliators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Tribunal or Commission without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Tribunal or Commission in regard to jurisdiction of the Centre, competence of the Tribunal or Commission, and the merits; and
- (e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Arbitration Rule 14 or Conciliation Rule 12.

# Rule 8 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 5(b).

#### Rule 9 Final Provisions

- (1) The English, French and Spanish texts of these Rules are equally authentic.
- (2) These Rules may be cited as the "Institution Rules" of the Centre.

# III. ARBITRATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ARBITRATION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	285
Chapter I - General Provisions	285
Chapter II - Establishment of the Tribunal	293
Chapter III - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	300
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Proceeding	303
Chapter V - Evidence	308
Chapter VI - Special Procedures	311
Chapter VII - Costs	321
Chapter VIII - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	325
Chapter IX - The Award	327
Chapter X - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	331
Chapter XI - Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award	338
Chapter XII - Expedited Arbitration	344

### III. ARBITRATION RULES

Introductory Note	285
Chapter I - General Provisions	285
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	285
Rule 2 - Party and Party Representative	285
Rule 3 - General Duties	286
Rule 4 - Method of Filing	286
Rule 5 - Supporting Documents	287
Rule 6 - Routing of Documents	287
Rule 7 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	288
Rule 8 - Correction of Errors	290
Rule 9 - Calculation of Time Limits	290
Rule 10 - Fixing Time Limits	291
Rule 11 - Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties	291
Rule 12 - Time Limits Applicable to the Tribunal	292
Chapter II - Establishment of the Tribunal	293
Rule 13 - General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal	293
Rule 14 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	294
Rule 15 - Method of Constituting the Tribunal	296
Rule 16 - Appointment of Arbitrators to a Tribunal Constituted in Accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention	296
Rule 17 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	296
Rule 18 - Appointment of Arbitrators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 38 of the Convention	296
Rule 19 - Acceptance of Appointment	297
Rule 20 - Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal	299
Rule 21 - Constitution of the Tribunal	299
Chapter III - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	300
Rule 22 - Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators	300
Rule 23 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	301
Rule 24 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	302
Rule 25 - Resignation	302
Rule 26 - Vacancy on the Tribunal	302
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Proceeding	303
Rule 27 - Orders and Decisions	303

Rule 28 - Waiver	303
Rule 29 - First Session	303
Rule 30 - Written Submissions	305
Rule 31 - Case Management Conference	306
Rule 32 - Hearings	306
Rule 33 - Quorum	307
Rule 34 - Deliberations	307
Rule 35 - Decisions Made by Majority Vote	307
Chapter V - Evidence	308
Rule 36 - Evidence: General Principles	308
Rule 37 - Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents	308
Rule 38 - Witnesses and Experts	309
Rule 39 - Tribunal-Appointed Experts	310
Rule 40 - Visits and Inquiries	310
Chapter VI - Special Procedures	311
Rule 41 - Manifest Lack of Legal Merit	311
Rule 42 - Bifurcation	312
Rule 43 - Preliminary Objections	313
Rule 44 - Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation	314
Rule 46 - Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations	317
Rule 47 - Provisional Measures	318
Rule 48 - Ancillary Claims	319
Rule 49 - Default	320
Chapter VII - Costs	321
Rule 50 - Costs of the Proceeding	321
Rule 51 - Statement of and Submission on Costs	321
Rule 52 - Decisions on Costs	321
Rule 53 - Security for Costs	322
Chapter VIII - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	325
Rule 54 - Suspension of the Proceeding	
Rule 55 - Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties	326
Rule 56 - Discontinuance at Request of a Party	
Rule 57 - Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act	
Chapter IX - The Award	327
Rule 58 - Timing of the Award	327

Rule 59 - Contents of the Award	328
Rule 60 - Rendering of the Award	329
Rule 61 - Supplementary Decision and Rectification	329
Chapter X - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	331
Rule 62 - Publication of Awards and Decisions on Annulment	331
Rule 63 - Publication of Orders and Decisions	332
Rule 64 - Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding	333
Rule 65 - Observation of Hearings	334
Rule 66 - Confidential or Protected Information	335
Rule 67 - Submission of Non-Disputing Parties	336
Rule 68 - Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party	337
Chapter XI - Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award	338
Rule 69 - The Application	
Rule 70 - Interpretation or Revision: Reconstitution of the Tribunal	340
Rule 71 - Annulment: Appointment of the <i>ad hoc</i> Committee	
Rule 72 - Procedure Applicable to Interpretation, Revision and Annulment	
Rule 73 - Stay of Enforcement of the Award	
Rule 74 - Resubmission of Dispute after an Annulment	343
Chapter XII - Expedited Arbitration	344
Rule 75 - Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 76 - Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 77 - Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 78 - Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 79 - Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 80 - First Session in Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 81 - Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 82 - Default in Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 83 - Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision and Rectification in Expedit	ed
Rule 84 - Procedural Schedule for Interpretation, Revision or Annulment in Expedited A	Arbitration
	350
Rule 85 - Resubmission of a Dispute after Annulment in Expedited Arbitration	351
Rule 86 - Onting Out of Expedited Arbitration	351

### III. ARBITRATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (ARBITRATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Arbitration Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Arbitration Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(c) of the ICSID Convention.

The Arbitration Rules are supplemented by the Administrative and Financial Regulations of the Centre.

The Arbitration Rules apply from the date of registration of a Request for arbitration until an Award is rendered and to any post-Award remedy proceedings.

#### Chapter I General Provisions

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any arbitration proceeding conducted under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") in accordance with Article 44 of the Convention.
- (2) The Tribunal shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters to the extent that it does not conflict with the Convention or the Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- (3) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (4) These Rules may be cited as the "Arbitration Rules" of the Centre.

## Rule 23 Party and Party Representative

(1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where <u>required by</u> the context-so <u>admits</u>, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.

- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be <u>promptly</u> notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").
- 22. One State proposed to place AR 3 in WP # 3 ("Party and Party Representative") before AR 2 ("General Duties") so that the definition of a party precedes the provision regulating party conduct. WP # 4 adopts this change.
- 23. Another State suggested that the rule on Party Representative explicitly state that the other party and the Tribunal be notified "without delay" when a new party representative is named. The text of AR 2(2) has been revised to this effect.

### Rule 32 General Duties

- (1) The Tribunal and the parties shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Tribunal shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to present its case.
- 24. Comments received on AR 2 in WP # 3 (now AR 3) were positive and the text has been maintained in WP # 4, although the numbering of the rule has changed (*see* above under AR 2).
- 25. One State suggested that the good faith requirement in paragraph (1) be linked to time and cost efficiency. Good faith conduct relates to the duty to arbitrate in good faith and is not limited to time and cost efficiency. Therefore, this change has not been made.

# Rule 4 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Tribunal orders otherwise in special circumstances.

# Rule 5 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents, including witness statements, expert reports, exhibits and legal authorities, shall be filed together with the request, written submission, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Tribunal or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) If the authenticity of a supporting document is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified copy or to make the original available for examination.
- 26. Some States suggested that the default rule concerning extracts of documents filed as supporting documents in AR 5(2) should be that a document be provided in full instead of as an extract. Other States suggested the opposite default rule with Tribunal discretion to order a fuller extract or a complete version of the document in case of a dispute. WP # 3 was a compromise between these positions and the text has been maintained in WP # 4. A party may thus file extracts of a document by default, but the other party may request the document in full at any time and without the intervention of the Tribunal.
- 27. One State suggested that AR 5(3) require certification according to the legislation applicable in the jurisdiction where the document was made. Given the variety of documents and potential jurisdictions involved, it is preferable to leave the issue of certification to the Tribunal.

#### Rule 6 Routing of Documents

The Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other;
- (b) the Tribunal, unless the parties communicate directly with the Tribunal on request of the Tribunal or by agreement of the parties; and
- (c) the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") if applicable.

# Rule 7 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and hearings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) Requests, written submissions, observations and communications shall be filed in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order a party to file such documents in both procedural languages. In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and hearings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a hearing be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (d) the Tribunal and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
  - (e) all orders, decisions and the Award shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.

- (4) Supporting documents in a language other than a procedural language shall be accompanied by a translation into a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order a party to translate any supporting document into both procedural languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, provided that unless the Tribunal may orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified translation.
- (5) Any document from the Tribunal or the Secretary-General shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal and, where applicable the Secretary General, shall render orders, decisions, and the Award in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (6) Any oral communication shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order interpretation into the other procedural language.
- (7) The testimony of a witness or an expert in a language other than a procedural language shall be interpreted into the procedural language(s) used at the hearing.
- (8) The recordings and transcripts of a hearing shall be made in the procedural language(s) used at the hearing.
- 28. This rule has been revised for greater clarity regarding proceedings conducted in one or two procedural languages, though the substance has not changed.
- 29. With regard to the choice of procedural languages, one State suggested that the language of the State where the investment was made be the only procedural language.
- 30. WP # 4 retains the current rules that: (i) allow parties to agree on one or two language(s) as procedural language(s); and (ii) allow each party to select one of the official languages of the Centre English, French or Spanish as the procedural language if they disagree on the procedural language(s). The Centre can accommodate the use of languages other than the official languages if agreed by the parties. However, absent an agreement, the default languages are the official languages of the Centre since the authentic texts of the Convention, Regulations and Rules are drawn up in these languages.
- 31. With regard to translation, some States suggested that bilingual proceedings should require the submission of documents in both procedural languages by default, instead of leaving the matter to the Tribunal's discretion if the parties do not agree. Such a default rule would lead to increased cost and delay in cases where translations may not be necessary, and hence the provision has not been modified. WP # 4 retains the default rule that documents may be filed in either procedural language, but that the Tribunal may decide to order

translations into both procedural languages if the parties disagree. A party making a reasonable request concerning the need for translations should feel confident that the Tribunal will give it due consideration. In practice, in most cases where there has been disagreement on translations, the Tribunal provided for translation of some or all documents into both procedural languages. Such Tribunal discretion strikes the correct balance given the significant cost of translation.

#### Rule 8 Correction of Errors

A party may correct an accidental error in a document promptly upon discovery and before the Award is rendered. The parties may refer any dispute regarding a correction to the Tribunal for determination.

- 32. One State proposed a reference to "clerical" error in AR 8. Another State asked whether translation errors are covered by the rule.
- 33. As stated in WP # 1, an "accidental error" includes typographical errors, miscalculations, misnomers and any other inadvertent error, and could include a translation error. The wording has not caused difficulty in practice and Tribunals require flexibility in case of a dispute. Therefore, no change has been made to the provision.

### Rule 9 Calculation of Time Limits

- (1) References to time shall be determined based on the time at the seat of the Centre on the relevant date.
- (2) Any time limit expressed as a period of time shall be calculated from the day after the date on which:
  - (a) the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, announces the period; or
  - (b) the procedural step starting the period is taken.
- (3) A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken or a document is received by the Secretary-General on the relevant date, or <u>on the subsequent business day</u>, if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, <u>on the subsequent business day</u>.
- 34. As a result of comments received on WP # 2, the reference to "holidays observed by the Secretariat" was deleted from WP # 3. Several States wanted to reintroduce a reference to official holidays in AR 9(3). One State suggested that official holidays for the purposes of calculating time limits should be those holidays observed by the party required to take the procedural step, based on the nationality of the disputing parties. Another State proposed

- to replace "Saturday and Sunday" by "non-business day" to broaden the scope.
- 35. The calculation of time limits must be a bright-line rule that is clear to anyone applying the ICSID Rules, and thus no changes have been made in WP # 4. Introducing party-specific holidays in the rules for the purposes of calculating time limits would create uncertainty, in particular in multi-party proceedings and cases involving individuals with multiple nationalities. It also does not take into account the fact that cases often involve party representatives who are not of the same nationality as the party that they represent.
- 36. In any event, the parties and the Tribunal can take into account any specific holidays that may apply to them when establishing the procedural calendar. A new provision in AR 10(2) emphasizes that the Tribunal should consult with the parties as far as possible regarding time limits.

# Rule 10 Fixing Time Limits

- (1) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall fix time limits for the completion of each procedural step in the proceeding, other than time limits prescribed by the Convention or these Rules.
- (2) In fixing time limits pursuant to paragraph (1), the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall consult with the parties as far as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate the power to fix time limits to its President.
- 37. AR 10(2) introduces a new provision that addresses State comments concerning consultations with the parties with regard to time limits. The availability of a consultation regarding the fixing of time limits will enable parties and Tribunals to account for particular holidays and other contingencies.
- 38. AR 10(3) has been included to provide that a Tribunal may delegate to its President the power to fix time limits.

## Rule 11 Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties

- (1) The time limits in Articles 49, 51 and 52 of the Convention cannot be extended. -An application or request filed after the expiry of such time limits shall be disregarded.
- (2) A time limit prescribed by the Convention or these Rules, other than those referred to in paragraph (1), may only be extended by agreement of the parties. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.

- (3) A time limit fixed by the Tribunal or the Secretary-General may be extended by agreement of the parties or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, upon reasoned application by either party made prior to its expiry. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, concludes decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (4) The Tribunal may delegate the power to extend time limits to the its President the power to extend time limits referred to in paragraph (3).
- 39. Two States commented that there should be some Tribunal discretion to extend time limits in AR 11(2). As a result, the text has been revised to mirror AR 11(3) ("special circumstances").
- 40. One State proposed that AR 11(3) be revised to provide that the other party be given an opportunity to present its views. This is covered under proposed AR 2(2), which provides that the Tribunal must "provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to present its case." This applies to substantive and to procedural matters and there is no need to repeat this general rule throughout the AR.
- 41. The text of AR 11(3) has been revised to reflect the possibility of the parties agreeing to a late procedural step or filing after the expiry of a time limit (as in AR 11(2)).
- 42. AR 11(4) has been amended to reflect the change to AR 11(2), *i.e.* the power to extend time limits can be delegated to the President of the Tribunal with regard to paragraphs (2) and (3).

# Rule 12 Time Limits Applicable to the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall use best efforts to meet time limits to render orders, decisions and the Award.
- (2) If the Tribunal cannot comply with an applicable time limit, it shall advise the parties of the special circumstances that justifying the delay and the date when it anticipates rendering the order, decision or Award.
- 43. Several States suggested that AR 12(1) concerning time limits applicable to the Tribunal be made into a firm obligation, deleting the reference to "best efforts". Because non-compliance with this Rule can depend on circumstances outside of the Tribunal's control, a firm obligation would not provide needed flexibility and may be counter-productive. The objective of the provision is to improve timeliness of orders, decisions and Awards without compromising the Award in cases where there was non-compliance with a Tribunal time

limit.

- 44. States also suggested that consequences be tied to non-compliance with AR 12. The Centre will adopt multiple rules and practices to reinforce compliance with AR 12:
  - arbitrators must indicate availability and confirm that they will not accept conflicting commitments in the arbitrator declaration submitted pursuant to AR 19(3);
  - the Secretariat will track compliance with Tribunal time limits on its website;
  - payment of arbitrator invoices will be postponed if an order, decision or Award is not rendered in accordance with AR 12;
  - the Secretariat reminds arbitrators of applicable time limits at the time of acceptance and throughout the proceeding; and
  - the Tribunal has a duty to conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner pursuant to AR 2, and is expected to be pro-active in complying with this duty, *e.g.* by providing guidance to the parties in case management conferences held pursuant to AR 31.

These measures will ensure timeliness for delivery of orders, decisions and Awards.

#### Chapter II

#### **Constitution Establishment of the Tribunal**

#### Rule 13

#### General Provisions Regarding the Constitution Establishment of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request for arbitration.
- (2) The majority of the arbitrators on a Tribunal shall be nationals of States other than the State party to the dispute and the State whose national is a party to the dispute, unless the Sole Arbitrator or each individual member of the Tribunal is appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (3) A party may not appoint an arbitrator who is a national of the State party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute without agreement of the other party.
- (4) A person previously involved in the resolution of the dispute as a conciliator, judge, mediator or in a similar capacity may be appointed as an arbitrator only by agreement of the parties.
- 45. One State questioned whether the title of AR 13 might inadvertently expand the grounds

- for annulment in Article 52 of the ICSID Convention. The title of Chapter II and Rule 13 have been changed to avoid possible misinterpretations.
- 46. Some States suggested including a "placeholder" provision in AR 13 or in the Arbitrator Declaration, reflecting a commitment to apply any future Code of Conduct from UNCITRAL Working Group III. Another group of States suggested that the Arbitrator Declaration include a commitment to abide by other sets of existing ethical rules pending the adoption of a Code of Conduct. Another State suggested that the core principles from the Code of Conduct should be reflected in AR 13. Finally, other States expressed interest in expediting the efforts towards the establishment of the Code of Conduct.
- 47. No further amendment is proposed in this regard. Recognizing the importance that States have placed on the development of a Code of Conduct for arbitrators, the ICSID and UNCITRAL Secretariats continue joint work to develop such a Code of Conduct in the context of UNCITRAL Working Group III. This approach has the potential to memorialize a uniform set of ethical expectations for ISDS generally (*see*, WP # 1, ¶ 298).
- 48. AR 19(3) allows for incorporation by reference of a Code of Conduct in the Arbitrator Declaration (*see*, WP # 3, ¶ 67; WP # 2, ¶ 121). Once consensus on a Code of Conduct is reached, the ICSID Secretariat will invite States to consider whether it should be included in the AR via the Arbitrator Declaration.
- 49. One State reiterated the view that the expressions "notification of the registration" and "with due regard to Section 2 of Chapter IV of the Convention" in current AR 1(1) should be retained in AR 13(1). No amendment is included in this regard. The Secretariat refers to the observations made at WP # 2, ¶ 119.
- 50. A few States suggested amendment of AR 13(2) to prohibit the appointment of any arbitrator with the nationality of a Party to the dispute. Two other States reiterated the suggestion to amend AR 13(2) to prohibit the appointment of arbitrators that are nationals of a State with which the Respondent State has no diplomatic relations. These suggestions are not incorporated. AR 13(2) and AR 13(3) reflect the nationality principles in the Convention, and parties may include additional nationality requirements in their agreed method of constitution of the Tribunal (see, WP# 2, ¶ 122).

#### Rule 14 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name <u>and address</u> of any non-party from which the party, <u>directly or indirectly, its affiliate or its representative</u> has received funds for the pursuit or defense of the proceeding through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the <u>proceeding dispute</u> ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.

- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request for arbitration, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit the notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties and to any arbitrator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the arbitrator declaration required by Rule 19(3)(b).
- (5) The Tribunal may order disclosure of further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 36(3) if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.
- 51. The focus of AR 14 continues to be the prevention of conflicts of interest (see, WP #1, ¶¶ 255-263; WP # 2, ¶ 128). This is consistent with the majority of treaty provisions and institution rules, policies and guidelines on the topic.
- 52. AR 14(1) adds the "address" of the funder.
- 53. A few States suggested replacing "its affiliate or its representative" with "directly and indirectly." WP # 4 adopts the phrase "directly and indirectly" in AR 14(1), which would capture funding provided to the party through affiliates or representatives as well as the ultimate beneficial owner.
- 54. Some States requested more comprehensive disclosure of the TPF agreement or of terms of the agreement related to, for example, authority to settle a claim or liability for adverse costs. Consistent with treaty provisions and other institutional rules on this matter, this has not been included. As explained in prior WPs (see, WP # 1, ¶ 263; WP # 2 ¶ 132; WP # 3 ¶ 56), the Tribunal may order disclosure of any information related to TPF if it becomes relevant to a question in dispute in the proceeding. Indeed, Tribunals have already invoked their inherent authority, ICSID Convention Art. 44, and current AR 33-34 to do so in ongoing cases. To address this point, a new paragraph (5) has been added expressly referencing the possibility of disclosure of further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to AR 36(3), if the Tribunal deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.
- 55. Some States proposed to delete AR 14(2), but there was no consensus on such a change. As the focus of AR 14 remains prevention of conflict of interest, and the names of counsel are already known to the parties and arbitrators, this paragraph is retained in WP # 4.
- 56. Some States proposed to add details concerning the transmittal of the TPF notice to the Tribunal. This is not required as it is addressed by AR 4 and AR 6.
- 57. Finally, some States reiterated the suggestion that a new rule be added stipulating that failure to comply with AR 14 would be considered by a Tribunal when allocating the costs

of the proceeding. As explained in <u>WP # 3 ¶ 58</u>, failure to comply with proposed AR 14 could be addressed by AR 52 (Decisions on Costs), and in particular the requirement to consider the conduct of the parties as a factor in allocating costs, and so no additional specific costs provision is needed.

## Rule 15 Method of Constituting the Tribunal

- (1) The number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (2) The parties shall endeavor to agree on any uneven number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, the Tribunal shall be constituted in accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention.

# Rule 16 Appointment of Arbitrators to a Tribunal Constituted in Accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention

If the Tribunal is to be constituted in accordance with Article 37(2)(b) of the Convention, each party shall appoint an arbitrator and the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal.

# Rule 17 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of the President of the Tribunal or a Sole Arbitrator.

# Rule 18 Appointment of Arbitrators by the Chair in Aaccordance with Article 38 of the Convention

(1) If the Tribunal has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Chair appoint the arbitrator(s) who have not yet been appointed pursuant to Article 38 of the Convention.

- (2) The Chair shall appoint the President of the Tribunal after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Chair shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing an arbitrator and shall use best efforts to appoint any arbitrator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.
- 58. A State reiterated a suggestion to codify in AR 18 the current practice to strive for more gender and geographical balance in appointments. The Secretariat refers to the observations in WP # 3, ¶ 64.
- 59. Another State observed that language capability should be considered in appointments by the Chair. In practice, language capability is among the factors routinely considered to the extent possible, bearing in mind other factors including candidate availability and conflicts.
- 60. One State suggested amendment of AR 18(3) to delete the consultation requirement for appointment of a co-arbitrator by the Chair. Two other States reiterated a suggestion to amend AR 18(3) to eliminate the words "as far as possible." No further amendment has been made in either regard, as this language rule originates in Article 38 of the Convention (WP # 3, ¶ 65).
- 61. One State reiterated the suggestion that AR 18 be amended to specify that parties shall be informed of the selection criteria for appointments by the Chair under Article 38 of the Convention. The Secretariat refers to the observations at WP # 2, ¶ 153.
- 62. One State suggested favouring mechanisms to facilitate arbitrator selection by the parties, rather than by the Chair. The AR do so. AR 15 expressly envisages that the parties may agree on a method of constitution of the Tribunal, and the default method of constitution in Article 37(2)(b) of the ICSID Convention and AR 16 contemplate the appointment of one arbitrator by each party. Moreover, in practice, when the Chair is requested to appoint a presiding arbitrator under Article 38 of the ICSID Convention, the parties are invited to state whether they want ICSID to first conduct a ballot or list process to assist them in selecting a mutually agreeable candidate.

#### Rule 19 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing an arbitrator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality(ies) and contact information.
- (2) <u>Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), t</u>The Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from <u>each the</u> appointee <u>as soon as the appointee is selected. The Secretary-General and</u> shall <u>also</u> transmit to <u>each the</u> appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).

- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, and the appointment appointment
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the arbitrator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each arbitrator and provide transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an arbitrator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as arbitrator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each arbitrator shall have a continuing obligation to <u>promptly</u> disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- 63. AR 19(1) has been amended to streamline the text and in consideration of AFR 32(3), pursuant to which, the singular form of a word includes the plural form of that word.
- 64. AR 19(2) has been amended to streamline the text, but no substantive change has been introduced.
- 65. One State suggested the amendment of Section 4(c) of the Arbitrator Declaration to specify that in disclosing "[o]ther circumstances that might reasonably cause my independence or impartiality to be questioned," an arbitrator shall take into account issues raised by the parties. No amendment to the Arbitrator Declaration has been made. In practice, arbitrators are invited to answer questions raised by the parties.
- 66. One State reiterated the suggestion that the Arbitrator Declaration expressly require disclosure of significant relationships of the arbitrator's law firm and its partners. The suggestion was not adopted because the umbrella of Section 4(c) of the Declaration already covers situations that "might reasonably cause [the arbitrator's] independence or impartiality to be questioned," and Section 5 of the Declaration contains an express "continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances which might cause [the arbitrator's] independence or impartiality to be questioned" (see, WP # 3, ¶ 66).
- 67. Some States suggested amendment of AR 19(6) to add a timing element. The word "promptly" has been added in AR 19(6) to align it with Section 5 of the Arbitrator Declaration.
- 68. States expressed divergent positions on a prohibition of "double-hatting" in the AR. Some States asked to reconsider incorporating such a ban as a matter of ineligibility for

- appointments; others suggested that a strict prohibition might hamper diversity of arbitrators and observed that the matter would be discussed in the context of the on-going work of UNCITRAL Working Group III on a Code of Conduct. The Secretariat refers to the observations made in  $\underline{WP \# 1}, \P 303 \ et \ seq$ .
- 69. One State reiterated a suggestion to amend AR 19 to provide that failure to comply with disclosure obligations constitutes a manifest lack of the qualities required of an arbitrator under the Convention. The decision-maker in a disqualification proposal must determine whether there is a "manifest lack of the qualities required by paragraph (1) of Article 14" having regard to all the circumstances. The introduction of the proposed rule would usurp that function from the proper decision-maker, and would exceed the purpose of the AR.
- 70. The same State proposed to expand the Arbitrator Declaration to include a continuing obligation "to make reasonable efforts to become aware of any interest, relationship, connection or matter that is likely to affect his or her independence or impartiality, or that might reasonably create an appearance of dependence or bias," and a further obligation to "notify any new professional business or academic activities he or she intends to undertake, and promptly disclose any changes of circumstance that may be relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph 3(b)." The Secretariat refers to the observations in WP # 2, ¶¶ 159-160.

#### Rule 20 Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) At any time before the Tribunal is constituted:
  - (a) an arbitrator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace an arbitrator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any arbitrator.
- (2) A replacement arbitrator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced arbitrator was appointed.

#### Rule 21 Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all the arbitrators have accepted their appointments.
- (2) As soon as the Tribunal is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request for arbitration, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each member.

### Chapter III Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies

#### Rule 22 Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more arbitrators ("proposal") in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Tribunal and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts on which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the arbitrator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (1)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (1)(d).
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended <u>upon the filing of the proposal</u> until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding in whole or in part.
- 71. One State proposed to increase the time period in AR 22(1)(d) for the statement of the arbitrator to whom the challenge relates from five to seven days. The statement by the challenged arbitrator is meant to state or clarify facts relevant to the proposal and would not require legal argument. Five days are sufficient for that purpose and so WP # 4 does not propose any change in this regard.
- 72. Several States proposed to increase the time period in AR 22(1)(e) for the final written submissions of the parties. As noted in WP # 3, WP # 2 had already revised and extended various deadlines in this rule following comments to WP # 1. To maintain the expedited

- nature of this procedure, no further changes to the deadlines are proposed. However, AR 22(1)(e) has been revised to clarify the time limit for the parties' submissions.
- 73. Whether the suspension of the proceeding should operate automatically was again raised by various States, but there was no consensus on this question, and hence WP # 4 retains the automatic suspension of the proceeding.
- 74. One State suggested dispensing with the automatic suspension if the proceeding was in a phase that does not require Tribunal involvement. While the parties to a particular proceeding remain free to agree to this, it is not incorporated in AR 22(2) as the need to involve the Tribunal at any stage of the proceeding cannot generally be anticipated with certainty.
- 75. One State proposed that AR 22(2) expressly indicate the moment from which the proceeding is suspended. This proposal has been implemented for greater clarity. The words "in whole or in part" have been deleted as the possibility of full or partial continuation of the proceeding is understood from the preceding text.
- 76. Two States enquired whether arbitrators should be paid for time spent addressing a disqualification proposal. The fees, allowances and charges of arbitrators are regulated in AFR 14. Pursuant to Regulation 14, arbitrators are paid for work performed in connection with a proceeding, which includes work performed to address a disqualification proposal.

## Rule 23 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The decision on a proposal shall be made by the arbitrators not subject to the proposal or by the Chair in accordance with Article 58 of the Convention.
- (2) For the purposes of Article 58 of the Convention:
  - (a) if the arbitrators not subject to a proposal are unable to decide the proposal for any reason, they shall notify the Secretary-General and they shall be considered equally divided;
  - (b) if a subsequent proposal is filed while the decision on a prior proposal is pending, both proposals shall be decided by the Chair as if they were a proposal to disqualify a majority of the Tribunal.
- (3) The arbitrators not subject to the proposal and the Chair shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the later of the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 22(1)(e) or the notice in Rule 23(2)(a).
- 77. One State recommended that the decision on the disqualification proposal be made by an independent body, and that the standard be "justifiable doubts". These matters are governed by the ICSID Convention and WP # 4 does not propose changes in this regard.

# Rule 24 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If an arbitrator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of an arbitrator, the procedure in Rules 22 and 23 shall apply.

#### Rule 25 Resignation

- (1) An arbitrator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Tribunal and providing reasons for the resignation.
- (2) If the arbitrator was appointed by a party, the other members of the Tribunal shall promptly notify the Secretary-General whether they consent to the arbitrator's resignation for the purposes of Rule 26(3)(a).

#### Rule 26 Vacancy on the Tribunal

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Tribunal.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Tribunal shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Chair shall fill the following vacancies from the Panel of Arbitrators:
  - (a) a vacancy caused by the resignation of a party-appointed arbitrator without the consent of the other members of the Tribunal; or
  - (b) a vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Tribunal has been reconstituted, the proceeding shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified. Any portion of a hearing shall be recommenced if the newly appointed arbitrator considers it necessary to decide a pending matter.

#### Chapter IV Conduct of the Proceeding

#### Rule 27 Orders and Decisions

- (1) The Tribunal shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.
- (2) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties prior to making an order or decision it is authorized by these Rules to make on its own initiative.

#### Rule 28 Waiver

Subject to Article 45 of the Convention, if a party knows or should have known that an applicable rule, agreement of the parties, or any order or decision of the Tribunal or the Secretary-General has not been complied with, and does not promptly object promptly, then that party shall be deemed to have waived its right to object to that non-compliance, unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to object promptly.

78. AR 28 has been modified to reflect State comments that there may be special circumstances that justify a failure of a party to object promptly.

#### Rule 29 First Session

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Tribunal deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the President of the Tribunal after consulting with the other members and the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Tribunal or such other period as the parties may agree. If the President of the Tribunal determines that it is not possible to convene the parties and the other members

within this period, the Tribunal shall decide whether to hold the first session solely between the President of the Tribunal and the parties, or solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions the first session shall be held solely among the Tribunal members after considering the parties' written submissions on the matters listed in paragraph (4).

- (4) Before the first session, the Tribunal shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable arbitration rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to Administrative and Financial Regulation 15;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) the number, length, type and format of written submissions;
  - (f) the place of hearings;
  - (g) whether there will be requests for production of documents as between the parties and if so, the scope, timing and procedure for such requests;
  - (h) the procedural calendar;
  - (i) the manner of making recordings and transcripts of hearings;
  - (i) the publication of documents and recordings;
  - (k) the treatment of confidential or protected information; and
  - (1) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Tribunal.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue an order recording the parties' agreements and any Tribunal decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written submission on procedural matters addressed at the first session.
- 79. One State commented that the 60-day time period to hold the first session after the constitution of the Tribunal could be too short. The 60-day time period in AR 29 can, however, be extended by agreement of the parties.
- 80. Under AR 29(3) in WP # 3, if the first session could not be held within 60 days after constitution of the Tribunal or such period as the parties may agree, the session would be held solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions. One

State commented that the default should be that the President alone hold the first session with the parties, or that the Tribunal determine the most appropriate solution to allow the parties to participate in the first session. The default in AR 29(3) has been amended to provide that the Tribunal may decide to hold the session solely between the President and the parties, or solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions on the matters listed in AR 29(4).

#### Rule 30 Written Submissions

- (1) The parties shall file the following written submissions:
  - (a) a memorial by the requesting party;
  - (b) a counter-memorial by the other party;

and, unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (c) a reply by the requesting party; and
- (d) a rejoinder by the other party.
- (2) A memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and the request for relief. A counter-memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, including an admission or denial of facts stated in the memorial, and any necessary additional facts, a statement of law in reply to the memorial, arguments and the request for relief. A reply and rejoinder shall be limited to responding to the previous written submission and addressing any relevant facts that are new or could not have been known prior to filing the reply or rejoinder.
- (3) A party may file unscheduled written submissions, observations or supporting documents only after obtaining leave of the Tribunal, unless the filing of such documents is provided for by the Convention or these Rules. The Tribunal may grant such leave upon a timely and reasoned application if it finds such written submissions, observations or supporting documents are necessary in view of all relevant circumstances.
- 81. One State suggested that the terms "requesting party" and "other party" in AR 30(1) be modified to "claimant requesting party" and "the respondent other party" because a respondent should not be viewed as a requesting party when it raises preliminary objections. No change has been made to AR 30(1) because the current drafting preserves the equal opportunity of the parties to respond to a written submission such as a memorial on preliminary objections or on a counterclaim.
- 82. To address a State comment, AR 30(2) has been modified to clarify that if there are new

- facts or facts that could not previously have been known, the reply and rejoinder may address these facts.
- 83. One State proposed to add in AR 30(3) that both parties should be given an opportunity to state their views before the Tribunal grants leave to file unscheduled submissions or documents. This has not been added as it is clear from the rule and is also provided in AR 3(2) (AR 2(2) in WP # 3).

#### Rule 31 Case Management Conference

With a view to conducting an expeditious and cost-effective proceeding, the Tribunal shall convene one or more case management conferences with the parties at any time after the first session to:

- (a) identify uncontested facts;
- (b) clarify and narrow the issues in dispute; or
- (c) address any other procedural or substantive issue related to the resolution of the dispute.

#### Rule 32 Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold one or more hearings, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (2) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the date, time and method of holding a hearing after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (3) If a hearing is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a hearing, it shall be held at the seat of the Centre pursuant to Article 62 of the Convention.
- (4) Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the parties and ask for explanations at any time during a hearing.

#### Rule 33 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Tribunal by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, case management conferences, hearings and deliberations, <u>except as provided in these Rules or</u> unless the parties agree otherwise.

84. The change to AR 33 reflects a change to AR 29(3) to the effect that the President of the Tribunal may hold the first session with the parties but without the other members of the Tribunal.

#### Rule 34 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Tribunal shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Tribunal may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) Only members of tThe Tribunal may be assisted by the Secretary of the Tribunal shall take part in at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Tribunal at its deliberations, be admitted unless the Tribunal decides otherwise and notifies the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall deliberate on any matter for decision immediately after the last written or oral submission on that matter.
- 85. Several States suggested specifying that the Secretary of the Tribunal should be permitted to attend the deliberations of the Tribunal. This is consistent with current practice and provides increased transparency. Some States also asked that the Tribunal notify the parties if it decides to admit another person in its deliberations. AR 34 has been modified to this end.

## Rule 35 Decisions Made by Majority Vote

The Tribunal shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstention shall count as a negative vote.

#### Chapter V Evidence

#### Rule 36 Evidence: General Principles

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine the admissibility and probative value of the evidence adduced.
- (2) Each party has the burden of proving the facts relied on to support its claim or defense.
- (3) The Tribunal may call upon a party to produce documents or other evidence if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

### Rule 37 Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents

The Tribunal shall decide any dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents. In deciding the a dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:

- (a) the scope and timeliness of the request;
- (b) the relevance and materiality of the documents requested;
- (c) the burden of production; and
- (d) the basis of the objection.
- 86. WP # 4 proposes deleting the first sentence of AR 37 and rewording the second in order to clarify that there is no presumption of document production. AR 37 addresses document production only where (i) the parties have agreed or the Tribunal has decided that there will be some form of document production (*see* proposed AR 29(4)(g)); (ii) one party objects to the other party's request for a document; and (iii) the dispute is submitted to the Tribunal. It does not establish a presumption of document production.
- 87. Some States suggested that AR 37 be expanded to address the admissibility and the permissible scope of document requests. However, these are matters for the parties and the Tribunal to discuss at the first session and determine in light of the specific circumstances of the case (*see* proposed AR 29(4)(g)). In many ICSID proceedings, parties agree to the application of the IBA Rules on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration. In

- contrast, the ARs only provide for basic evidentiary rules and cannot regulate every aspect of document production.
- 88. Similarly, several States suggested that AR 37 should set forth categories of documents that are exempt from document production, such as privileged or confidential material. As noted in WP # 3, ¶ 93, the ICSID Rules do not regulate exemptions from document production because exemptions depend on the applicable law and evidentiary rules. For example, the IBA Rules list exemptions from production including commercial or technical confidentiality, privilege, and special political or institutional sensitivity (IBA Article 9). A party may invoke any relevant exemption as an objection to a document production request, and if that objection leads to a dispute under AR 37, the Tribunal must consider the exemption under AR 37(d).
- 89. States also reiterated that document production is too lengthy, expensive and burdensome. AR 37 expressly requires the Tribunal to consider the scope and timeliness of a request for documents, as well as the burden of production. With respect to costs, the Tribunal must consider the parties' conduct, including with respect to document production, when deciding on the allocation of costs under AR 52 (1)(b).

#### Rule 38 Witnesses and Experts

- (1) A party intending to rely on evidence given by a witness shall file a written statement by that witness. The statement shall identify the witness, contain the evidence of the witness, and be signed and dated.
- (2) A witness who has filed a written statement may be called for examination at a hearing.
- (3) The Tribunal shall determine the manner in which the examination is conducted.
- (4) A witness shall be examined before the Tribunal, by the parties, and under the control of the President. Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the witness.
- (5) A witness shall be examined in person unless the Tribunal determines that another means of examination is appropriate in the circumstances.
- (6) Each witness shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that I shall speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth."
- (7) Paragraphs (1)-(5) shall apply, with necessary modifications, to evidence given by an expert.

(8) Each expert shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:

"I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that my statement will be in accordance with my sincere belief."

#### Rule 39 Tribunal-Appointed Experts

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Tribunal may appoint one or more independent experts to report to it on specific matters within the scope of the dispute.
- (2) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties on the appointment of an expert, including on the terms of reference and fees of the expert.
- (3) Upon accepting an appointment by the Tribunal, an expert shall provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre.
- (4) The parties shall provide the Tribunal-appointed expert with any information, document or other evidence that the expert may require. The Tribunal shall decide any dispute regarding the evidence required by the Tribunal-appointed expert.
- (5) The parties shall have the right to make written and oral submissions on the report of the Tribunal-appointed expert, as required.
- (6) Rule 38 shall apply, with necessary modifications, to the Tribunal-appointed expert.

# Rule 40 Visits and Inquiries

- (1) The Tribunal may order a visit to any place connected with the dispute, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, if it deems the visit necessary, and may conduct inquiries there as appropriate.
- (2) The order shall define the scope of the visit and the subject of any inquiry, the procedure to be followed, the applicable time limits and other relevant terms.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to participate in any visit or inquiry.

#### Chapter VI Special Procedures

#### Rule 41 Manifest Lack of Legal Merit

- (1) A party may object that a claim is manifestly without legal merit. The objection may relate to the substance of the claim, the jurisdiction of the Centre, or the competence of the Tribunal.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) a party shall file a written submission no later than 45 days after the constitution of the Tribunal:
  - (b) the written submission shall specify the grounds on which the objection is based and contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the objection, as required;
  - (d) if a party files the objection before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the objection, so that the Tribunal may consider the objection promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall render its decision or Award on the objection within 60 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the objection; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the objection.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides that all claims are manifestly without legal merit, it shall render an Award to that effect. Otherwise, the Tribunal shall issue a decision on the objection and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) A decision that a claim is not manifestly without legal merit shall be without prejudice to the right of a party to file a preliminary objection pursuant to Rule 43 or to argue subsequently in the proceeding that a claim is without legal merit.
- 90. Several States suggested to specify in AR 41(1) that a party may object to a portion of a claim that manifestly lacks legal merit. A "claim" under AR 41(1) can relate to particular

- claims regarding substance, jurisdiction or the competence of the Tribunal. This has not caused difficulty in practice where AR 41 applications have related to portions of a claim. Therefore, the proposed change is not necessary.
- 91. Many States commented on the allocation of costs with regard to an objection submitted under AR 41. This is addressed under AR 52 (Decisions on Costs).

#### Rule 42 Bifurcation

- (1) A party may request that a question be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding ("request for bifurcation").
- (2) If a request for bifurcation relates to a preliminary objection, Rule 44 shall apply.
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to a request for bifurcation other than a request referred to in Rule 44:
  - (a) the request for bifurcation shall be filed as soon as possible;
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the questions to be bifurcated;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the questions to be bifurcated would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the questions to be addressed in separate phases of the proceeding are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (5) If the Tribunal orders bifurcation pursuant to this Rule, it shall suspend the proceeding with respect to any questions to be addressed at a later phase, unless the parties agree

- otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative decide whether a question should be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding.
- 92. One State proposed that there should be a minimum time limit for written and oral submissions on a request for bifurcation. The appropriate time limit will vary depending on the circumstances in each case. In any event, the parties may indicate the time needed to the Tribunal for its consideration when fixing the time limits.
- 93. One State proposed that the word "would" be replaced by "could" in paragraph (4)(a) because the standard should be that bifurcation is capable of materially reducing time and costs and disposing of the dispute. As noted in WP # 1, unless the questions to be addressed in the separate phase of the proceeding succeed, bifurcated proceedings are, on average, longer and costlier than non-bifurcated proceedings. As a result, it is appropriate for the Tribunal to consider whether bifurcation would reduce time and cost.
- 94. Two States suggested that the proceedings on the merits be suspended pending the consideration of the request for bifurcation under this Rule. As explained in <u>WP # 1</u>, ¶¶ <u>402-403</u> and <u>WP # 2</u>, ¶ <u>271</u>, the automatic suspension of the proceedings on the merits based on the filing of a request for bifurcation may cause undue delay and may not be necessary. In view of this, it appears appropriate not to make the suggested change.
- 95. One State suggested that the parties be allowed to agree otherwise in relation to the procedure. This is possible under AR 1(2).

#### Rule 43 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute or any ancillary claim is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within the competence of the Tribunal ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Tribunal and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may address a preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding or join the objection to the merits.
- (4) If a party requests bifurcation of a preliminary objection, Rule 44 shall apply.
- (5) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 44(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request

bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:

- (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
- (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
  - (i) by the date to file the counter memorial on the merits;
  - (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
  - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (5)(b)(i) and (ii);
- (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 57(1)(c).
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within the jurisdiction of the Centre or within its own competence.
- 96. One State proposed to clarify the application of AR 43 and 44 when there are preliminary objections with and without a request for bifurcation. AR 43 is divided into two provisions: one which includes general provisions relating to all preliminary objections (AR 43(1)-(3) in WP # 3) and one concerning preliminary objections without a request for bifurcation (AR 43(5)-(6) in WP # 3). As a result, AR 43(5) and (6) in WP # 3 is now a stand-alone AR 45 with the heading "Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation," preceded by AR 44 concerning "Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation."

## Rule 44 <u>Bifurcation of Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation</u>

- (1) The following procedure shall apply with respect to a request for bifurcation relating to a preliminary objection:
  - (a) unless the parties agree otherwise, the request for bifurcation shall be filed:
    - (i) within 45 days after filing the memorial on the merits;

- (ii) within 45 days after filing the written submission containing the ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
- (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the preliminary objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(i) and (ii);
- (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the preliminary objection to which it relates;
- (c) unless the parties agree otherwise, the proceeding on the merits shall be suspended until the Tribunal decides whether to bifurcate;
- (d) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required; and
- (e) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on a request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (2) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the preliminary objection would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the preliminary objection and the merits are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides to address the preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding, it shall:
  - (a) suspend the proceeding on the merits, unless the parties agree otherwise, or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension;
  - (b) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (c) render its decision or Award on the preliminary objection within 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission, in accordance with Rule 587(1)(b); and
  - (d) fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding if the Tribunal does not render an Award.

- (4) If the Tribunal decides to join the preliminary objection to the merits, it shall:
  - (a) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) modify any time limits for written and oral submissions on the merits, as required; and
  - (c) render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 587(1)(c).
- 97. One State suggested clarifying that the list of circumstances considered for bifurcation is not exhaustive. There is no need for such clarification as AR 44(2) specifies that the Tribunal must consider "all relevant circumstances, including..." This indicates that the circumstances listed are not exhaustive.
- 98. A further comment on AR 44(3)(a) suggested that the Tribunal always suspend the proceeding on the merits unless the parties agree otherwise. The rule recognizes that there may be special circumstances where an aspect of the merits ought not to be suspended, *e.g.* when the claim is based on several instruments of consent, but the preliminary objection only relates to one of them. Tribunal discretion not to suspend in special circumstances has therefore been maintained.

### Rule 45 Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation

- (1) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 44(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
    - (i) by the date to file the counter-memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (15)(b)(i) and (ii);

- (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 587(1)(c).
- (2) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within the jurisdiction of the Centre or within its own competence.
- 99. AR 45 is AR 43(5)-(6) in WP # 3.
- 100. One State commented that AR 43(1)(c) should not refer to a "memorial" on preliminary objections as a "memorial" can only be a pleading on the merits. As in current practice, AR 30 on "Written Submissions" also applies to preliminary objections (*see* AR 30). This includes objections to the main claim or to a counterclaim and other ancillary claims.

### Rule 465 Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations

- (1) Parties to two or more pending arbitrations administered by the Centre may agree to consolidate or coordinate these arbitrations.
- (2) Consolidation joins all aspects of the arbitrations sought to be consolidated and results in onea single-Award. To be consolidated pursuant to this Rule, the arbitrations shall have been registered in accordance with the Convention and shall involve the same Contracting State (or constituent subdivision or agency of the Contracting State).
- (3) Coordination aligns specific procedural aspects of <u>each two or more</u> pending arbitrations, but the arbitrations remain separate proceedings and <u>each</u> results in <u>an individual</u> separate Awards.
- (4) The parties referred to in paragraph (1) shall jointly provide the Secretary-General with proposed terms for the conduct of the consolidated or coordinated <a href="mailto:proceedingarbitration">proceedingarbitration</a>(s) and consult with the Secretary-General to ensure that the proposed terms are capable of being implemented.
- (5) After the consultation referred to in paragraph (4), the Secretary-General shall communicate the proposed terms <u>agreed by the parties</u> to the Tribunal(s) constituted in the arbitrations. Such Tribunal(s) shall make any order or decision required to implement these terms.
- 101. Upon a State suggestion, AR 46(2) and (3) have been revised for greater clarity.

102. AR 46(5) notes that the terms of the consolidation or coordination need to be agreed to by the parties before the Secretary-General forwards them to the relevant tribunals.

### Rule 476 Provisional Measures

- (1) A party may at any time request that the Tribunal recommend provisional measures to preserve that party's rights, including measures to:
  - (a) prevent action that is likely to cause current or imminent harm to that party or prejudice to the arbitral process;
  - (b) maintain or restore the status quo pending determination of the dispute; or
  - (c) preserve evidence that may be relevant to the resolution of the dispute.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the rights to be preserved, the measures requested, and the circumstances that require such measures;
  - (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party requests provisional measures before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In deciding whether to recommend provisional measures, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the measures are urgent and necessary; and
  - (b) the effect that the measures may have on each party.

- (4) The Tribunal may recommend provisional measures on its own initiative. The Tribunal may also recommend provisional measures different from those requested by a party.
- (5) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal recommended provisional measures.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke the provisional measures, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- (7) A party may request any judicial or other authority to order provisional measures if such recourse is permitted by the instrument recording the parties' consent to arbitration.
- 103. Two States suggested adding different requirements for provisional measures in AR 47(3) (*e.g.* "irreparable harm," or "harm not adequately reparable by an award on damages"). ICSID Tribunals have consistently considered urgency, necessity and the balancing test in deciding whether to recommend provisional measures. In considering "necessity", Tribunals have often considered "irreparable harm" and sometimes "harm not adequately reparable by an award on damages". These are therefore not independent requirements as they are part of the analysis of necessity. This has also been addressed in WP # 1, ¶ 483 and WP # 2, ¶ 313.
- 104. Two States commented on the power of the Tribunal to grant provisional measures or to modify such measures "on its own initiative." As provided in AR 27(3), a Tribunal must consult with the parties prior to making any such decision.
- 105. Several States suggested limiting the Tribunal's power to recommend provisional measures that particularly affect State sovereignty or to significantly circumscribe that power. As explained in <u>WP # 1, ¶ 481, WP # 2, ¶ 315</u> and <u>WP # 3, ¶ 120</u>, Tribunals have applied a high threshold for measures affecting State sovereignty. WP # 4 maintains Tribunal discretion in this respect.
- One State proposed that AR 47(3)(a) read "whether the measures are urgently necessary," noting that it is not the measure that must be urgent but rather the need for the measure. The word "urgent" in AR 47(3)(a) is indeed a reference to the urgent need for the measure. The requirements of urgency and necessity have been phrased in this manner in case law. Therefore, there is no need to modify the text.

### Rule 487 Ancillary Claims

(1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, a party may file an incidental or additional claim or a counterclaim ("ancillary claim") arising directly out of the subject-matter of the

- dispute, provided that such ancillary claim is within the scope of the consent of the parties and the jurisdiction of the Centre.
- (2) An incidental or additional claim shall be presented no later than in the reply, and a counterclaim shall be presented no later than in the counter-memorial, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise.
- (3) The Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the ancillary claim, as required.

### Rule 428 Default

- (1) A party is in default if it fails to appear or present its case, or indicates that it will not appear or present its case.
- (2) If a party is in default at any stage of the proceeding, the other party may request that the Tribunal address the questions submitted to it and render an Award.
- (3) Upon receipt of the request referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall notify the defaulting party of the request and grant a grace period to cure the default, unless it is satisfied that the defaulting party does not intend to appear or present its case. The grace period shall not exceed 60 days without the consent of the other party.
- (4) If the request in paragraph (2) relates to a failure to appear at a hearing, the Tribunal may:
  - (a) reschedule the hearing to a date within 60 days after the original date;
  - (b) proceed with the hearing in the absence of the defaulting party and fix a time limit for the defaulting party to file a written submission within 60 days after the hearing; or
  - (c) cancel the hearing and fix a time limit for the parties to file written submissions within 60 days after the original date of the hearing.
- (5) If the default relates to another scheduled procedural step, the Tribunal may set the grace period to cure the default by fixing a new time limit for the defaulting party to complete that step within 60 days after the date of the notice of default referred to in paragraph (3).
- (6) A party's default shall not be deemed an admission of the assertions made by the other party.

- (7) The Tribunal may invite the party that is not in default to file observations, produce evidence or make oral submissions.
- (8) If the defaulting party fails to act within the grace period or if no such period is granted, the Tribunal shall examine the jurisdiction of the Centre and its own competence before deciding the questions submitted to it and rendering an Award.

#### Chapter VII Costs

#### Rule 5049 Costs of the Proceeding

The costs of the proceeding are all costs incurred by the parties in connection with the proceeding, including:

- (a) the legal fees and expenses of the parties;
- (b) the fees and expenses of the Tribunal, Tribunal assistants approved by the parties and Tribunal-appointed experts; and
- (c) the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre.

#### Rule 510 Statement of and Submission on Costs

The Tribunal shall request that each party file a statement of its costs and a written submission on the allocation of costs before allocating the costs of the proceeding between the parties.

#### Rule 524 Decisions on Costs

- (1) In allocating the costs of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) the outcome of the proceeding or any part of it;

- (b) the conduct of the parties during the proceeding, including the extent to which they acted in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and complied with these Rules and the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
- (c) the complexity of the issues; and
- (d) the reasonableness of the costs claimed.
- (2) The Tribunal shall award the party prevailing on an objection made pursuant to Rule 41 its costs of submitting or opposing the objection, unless the circumstances justify a different allocation of costs in accordance with paragraph (1).
- (2)(3) The Tribunal may make an interim decision on costs at any time.
- (3)(4) The Tribunal shall ensure that all decisions on costs are reasoned and form part of the Award.
- 107. Several states suggested that AR 52 be amended to clarify that Tribunals may consider the outcome of discrete claims and defences in allocating costs. There is no need for further amendment to the rule, as AR 52(1)(a) already provides that the Tribunal may consider "the outcome of the proceeding or any part of it" in allocating costs. This includes the outcome of discrete claims and defences and could also involve an assessment of the relative success of the parties with regard to *e.g.* the compensation awarded.
- 108. A number of States commented that there should be mandatory cost consequences for making claims that lack legal merit and suggested a special rule on costs for claims that are dismissed under AR 41. Proposed AR 52(2) creates a presumption that the party which prevails on an application under AR 41 will be awarded its costs. This is consistent with many treaty provisions (*see e.g.* DR-CAFTA Art. 10.20(6); CPTPP Art. 9.23(6); US-Colombia FTA Art. 10.20(6)) and ensures equal treatment of claimants and respondents addressing AR 41 applications. Tribunals would continue to have discretion to allocate costs differently under Article 61 of the Convention, considering the circumstances listed in AR 52(1).

# Rule 532 Security for Costs

- (1) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may order any party asserting a claim or counterclaim to provide security for costs.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require security for costs;

- (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
- (c) if a party requests security for costs before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
  - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
  - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
  - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In determining whether to order a party to provide security for costs, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) that party's ability to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (b) that party's willingness to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (c) the effect that providing security for costs may have on that party's ability to pursue its claim or counterclaim; and
  - (d) the conduct of the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consider all evidence adduced in relation to the circumstances in paragraph (3). The existence of third-party funding may form part of such evidence but is not by itself sufficient to justify an order for security for costs. The Tribunal may consider third-party funding as evidence relating to a circumstance in paragraph (3), but the existence of third-party funding by itself is not sufficient to justify an order for security for costs.
- (5) The Tribunal shall specify any relevant terms in an order to provide security for costs and shall fix a time limit for compliance with the order.
- (6) If a party fails to comply with an order to provide security for costs, the Tribunal may suspend the proceeding. If the proceeding is suspended for more than 90 days, the Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, order the discontinuance of the proceeding.
- (7) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered security for costs.

- (8) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke its order on security for costs, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- 109. WP # 4 maintains AR 53 as proposed in WP # 3 with a revised paragraph (4) addressing third-party funding as evidence.
- 110. In relation to AR 53(1), two States repeated their suggestion that the Tribunal should only be permitted to order a disputing investor to provide security for costs. WP # 4 maintains the current text, which makes the rule available to any party that incurs costs as a result of having to defend a claim or counterclaim. This approach is balanced and consistent with the purpose of security for costs.
- 111. One State suggested changing "require" to "justify" in AR 53(2). This change has not been implemented because the term "require" is consistent with the drafting of other rules (Provisional Measures and Stay of Enforcement of the Award) and reflects the appropriate standard for security for costs.
- 112. One State suggested adding the sentence "unless the parties agree otherwise" to AR 53(2). AR 1(2) already sets forth the ability of the parties to agree on a different procedure (to the extent there is no conflict with the Convention or the AFRs). It is therefore unnecessary to include this statement in each rule.
- 113. One State proposed that AR 53(3)(a) be changed to: "that party's financial ability and availability of financial resources to comply with an adverse decision on costs". The text proposed in WP # 3 is broad enough to encompass both "financial ability" and the "availability of financial resources" and therefore is maintained.
- 114. Three States suggested removing subparagraph (c) from AR 53(3). However, as recognized by other States, imposing security for costs may in some cases impede a party's access to justice. Therefore, it is important that the Tribunal consider, among other factors, "the effect that providing security for costs may have on [a] party's ability to pursue its claim or counterclaim".
- 115. Another State suggested requiring the Tribunal to order security for costs when there is reason to believe that the investor has structured its business and assets in order to avoid an adverse costs award. The Tribunal may already consider this type of activity in relation to AR 53(3)(b) and (d). A more specific rule that would restrict the Tribunal's discretion is not necessary.
- 116. Most comments on AR 53 concerned paragraph (4). Some States considered this paragraph unnecessary, while others supported the text proposed in WP # 3. Most States were in favour of including an express reference to third-party funding but suggested different ways to revise paragraph (4). For example, several States proposed to delete the phrase "but the existence of third-party funding by itself is not sufficient to justify an order for security for costs", one State suggested to clarify that "the existence of third-party funding by itself is not sufficient for the Tribunal to conclude that one or more of the circumstances in paragraph (3) exist" and several States proposed to say that "the existence of third-party

funding by itself may not necessarily be sufficient to conclude" that the relevant circumstance exists. Several States suggested replacing "may consider" with "shall consider" or moving the reference to third-party funding to paragraph (3). Finally, one State suggested replacing "evidence" with "simple presumption".

- 117. WP # 4 proposes a new paragraph (4) that reflects a fair and balanced compromise: it maintains the express reference to third-party funding, still recognizing that third-party funding on its own is not sufficient to justify an order for security for costs. This is consistent with ICSID case law on security for costs to date. In addition, the first sentence provides greater context by confirming the Tribunal's duty to consider the evidence adduced by the parties in relation to the circumstances of paragraph (3), which may include third-party funding.
- 118. With respect to AR 53(6), one State repeated its suggestion that discontinuance of the proceeding should be mandatory for non-compliance with an order to provide security for costs. The text as proposed in WP # 3 is maintained because it provides the Tribunal the flexibility required to ensure respect for the parties' due process rights and to account for the circumstances of the case.
- 119. A State also proposed the addition of the words "after giving the parties an opportunity to make submissions" at the end of AR 53(8). This addition is not needed in light of proposed AR 27(3), which requires the Tribunal to consult with the Parties prior to taking such a decision on its own initiative. More generally, proposed AR 2(2) ensures that the parties are treated equally and given a reasonable opportunity to present their case.
- 120. Another State proposed that there should be an ongoing obligation to disclose any significant change in the financial situation or structure of a company. This suggestion is not implemented. AR 53(7) already contains the relevant disclosure obligation tied to an order for security for costs.

### Chapter VIII Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance

# Rule 543 Suspension of the Proceeding

- (1) The Tribunal shall suspend the proceeding by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The Tribunal may suspend the proceeding upon the request of either party or on its own initiative, except as otherwise provided in the Administrative and Financial Regulations or these Rules.
- (3) The Tribunal shall give the parties the opportunity to make observations before ordering a suspension pursuant to paragraph (2).
- (4) In its order suspending the proceeding, the Tribunal shall specify:

- (a) the period of the suspension;
- (b) any relevant terms; and
- (c) a modified procedural calendar to take effect on resumption of the proceeding, if necessary.
- (5) The Tribunal shall extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry by agreement of the parties.
- (6) The Tribunal may extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, after giving the parties an opportunity to make observations.
- (7) The Secretary-General shall suspend the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1) or extend the suspension pursuant to paragraph (5) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal. The parties shall inform the Secretary-General of the period of the suspension and any terms agreed to by the parties.

#### Rule 554 Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties

- (1) If the parties notify the Tribunal that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If the parties agree on a settlement of the dispute before the Award is rendered, the Tribunal:
  - (a) shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding, if the parties so request; or
  - (b) may record the settlement in the form of an Award, if the parties file the complete and signed text of their settlement and request that the Tribunal embody such settlement in an Award.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall issue the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2)(a) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.
- 121. The title of AR 55 has been changed to distinguish this provision more clearly from discontinuance under AR 56.

# Rule 5<u>6</u>5 Discontinuance at Request of a Party

- (1) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall fix the time limit and issue the order referred to in paragraph (1) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

#### Rule 576 Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act

- (1) If the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Tribunal shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding.
- (2) If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (3) If either party takes a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), the proceeding shall continue.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the notice and the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.
- 122. One State suggested that the notice requirement in AR 57(1) be deleted. As indicated in WP # 1, ¶ 566, a party's failure to take steps does not prevent the arbitration from advancing as long as the other party acts to ensure the continuation of the proceeding.

Chapter IX The Award

Rule 587
Timing of the Award

- (1) The Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than:
  - (a) 60 days after the latest of the Tribunal constitution, the last written submission or the last oral submission, if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 41(3);
  - (b) 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 44(3)(c); or
  - (c) 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in all other cases.
- (2) A statement of costs and submission on costs filed pursuant to Rule 510 shall not be considered a written submission for the purposes of paragraph (1).
- 123. One State asked whether the time limits in AR 58 also apply to proceedings with two procedural languages. This is confirmed.

#### Rule 528 Contents of the Award

- (1) The Award shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Tribunal was established in accordance with the Convention and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Tribunal and the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the dates and place(s) of the first session, case management conferences and hearings;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (g) a statement of the relevant facts as found by the Tribunal;
  - (h) a brief summary of the submissions of the parties, including the relief sought;
  - (i) the decision of the Tribunal on every question submitted to it, and the reasons on which the Award is based; and
  - (j) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Tribunal, and a reasoned decision on the allocation of costs.

- (2) The Award shall be signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree.
- (3) Any member of the Tribunal may attach an individual opinion or a statement of dissent to the Award before the Award is rendered.
- 124. Some States proposed modifying AR 59(1)(i) to ensure that the Award contains the "legal" reasoning of the Tribunal's decisions. The Secretariat refers to the discussion on this matter at WP # 1, ¶ 595.
- Other States requested that this provision require specific consideration of other issues such as the Tribunal's determination of the applicable law, causation, and the damages valuation method. Under Art. 48(3) of the Convention and AR 59(1)(i), the Tribunal's reasoning on such issues already must be included in the Award. See WP # 3, ¶ 146. The Secretariat will publish a sample Award template on its website that may be of assistance to tribunals.

# Rule <u>60</u>59 Rendering of the Award

- (1) Once the Award has been signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Award to each party, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent, indicating the date of dispatch on the Award; and
  - (b) deposit the Award in the archives of the Centre, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent.
- (2) The Award shall be deemed to have been rendered on the date of dispatch of certified copies of the Award.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Award to a party upon request.

# Rule 610 Supplementary Decision and Rectification

(1) A party requesting a supplementary decision on, or the rectification of, an Award pursuant to Article 49(2) of the Convention shall file the request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees within 45 days after the Award was rendered.

- (2) The request referred to in paragraph (1) shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (c) specify:
    - (i) with respect to a request for a supplementary decision, any question which the Tribunal omitted to decide in the Award;
    - (ii) with respect to a request for rectification, any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award; and
  - (d) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.
- (3) Upon receipt of the request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request to the other party;
  - (b) register the request, or refuse registration if the request is not made within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1); and
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (4) As soon as the request is registered, the Secretary-General shall transmit the request and the notice of registration to each member of the Tribunal.
- (5) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the procedure to consider the request, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (6) Rules 598-6059 shall apply to any decision of the Tribunal pursuant to this Rule.
- (7) The Tribunal shall issue a decision on the request for supplementary decision or rectification within 60 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (8) The date of dispatch of certified copies of the supplementary decision or rectification shall be the relevant date for the purposes of calculating the time limits in Articles 51(2) and 52(2) of the Convention.
- (9) A supplementary decision or rectification under this Rule shall become part of the Award and shall be reflected on all certified copies of the Award.

#### Chapter X Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions

#### Rule 624 Publication of Awards and Decisions on Annulment

- (1) With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish every Award, supplementary decision on an Award, rectification, interpretation, and revision of an Award, and decision on annulment.
- (2) The parties may consent to publication of the full text or to a jointly redacted text of the documents referred to in paragraph (1).
- (3) Consent to publish the documents referred to in paragraph (1) shall be deemed to have been given if no party objects in writing to such publication within 60 days after the dispatch of the document.
- (4) Absent consent of the parties in accordance with pursuant to paragraphs (1)-(3), the Centre shall publish excerpts of the document. The following procedure shall apply to publication of excerpts:
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall propose excerpts to the parties within 60 days after the date upon which <u>eithera</u> party <u>declines consentobjects</u> to publication <u>or notifies the Secretary-General that the parties disagree on redaction of the document;</u>
  - (b) the parties may send comments on the proposed excerpts to the Secretary-General within 60 days after their receipt, including whether any information in the proposed excerpts is confidential or protected as defined in Rule 66; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall consider any comments received on the proposed excerpts, and publish excerpts within 30 days after receipt of such comments the expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (4)(b).
- 126. Most States supported AR 62, including the re-introduction of deemed consent in paragraph (3).
- 127. One State suggested that each party be required to provide reasons justifying its objection to publication of the Award. This has not been included because it would increase the cost and time of the process. In practice, parties may explain their position on publication of the Award and proposed excerpts, and they remain able to do so under AR 62.
- 128. Some States proposed a shorter period for the excerpting process while others suggested a longer period. The time frames originally proposed have been maintained.

- 129. One State proposed that the language concerning consent in AR 62(2) and 61(4)(a) ("objects") be aligned. This is reflected in revised AR 62(4)(a). In addition, proposed AR 62(4)(a) clarifies the trigger point for preparation of excerpts as either the date of objection to publication or of the parties disagreeing on proposed redactions.
- 130. Several States suggested that AR 66 be expressly referenced in AR 62. This has been added to AR 62(4)(b), as the parties are in the best position to indicate whether information is protected and confidential in the context of their case.

#### Rule 632 Publication of Orders and Decisions

- (1) The Centre shall publish orders and decisions, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General within 60 days after the order or decision is issued.
- (2) If either party notifies the Secretary-General within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (1) that the parties disagree on any proposed redactions, the Secretary-General shall refer the order or decision to the Tribunal to determine decide any disputed redactions. The Centre shall publish the order or decision in accordance with the determination decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In determining deciding a disputes pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66.
- 131. Most States supported the proposed scheme and language of AR 63, which has therefore been retained. Several States would have preferred a requirement that both parties consent to publication of orders and decisions in the same manner as AR 62 for Awards.
- 132. Numerous States requested that express reference to AR 66 be made in AR 63. This has been included in AR 63(3).
- 133. One State suggested that AR 63 limit publication to useful decisions and orders rather than all decisions and orders. It suggested that only those orders and decisions that provide value to external observers in terms of accountability be published. This has not been incorporated because determination of whether a decision or order is useful is a subjective assessment upon which parties could easily disagree. Further, routine decisions, for example on schedules, may still be useful to some parties.
- 134. One State suggested that AR 63 include a provision allowing parties to vary the time period in the rule. This is already permitted by virtue of AR 11(2) and is not repeated in each individual rule.

# Rule 643 Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding

- (1) Upon request of either party With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish any written submission or supporting document filed by a party in the proceeding, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General.
- (2) Either Absent consent of the parties pursuant to paragraph (1), a party may refer to the Tribunal any a dispute regarding the publication or redaction of a written submission that it filed in the proceeding, excluding supporting documents in paragraph (1) to the Tribunal for determination. The Tribunal shall decide any disputed redactions and Tthe Centre shall publish the document written submission in accordance with the determination decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In determining deciding a disputes pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66.
- 135. Comments on AR 64 were divided on the extent to which documents other than Awards, decisions or orders should be made public. Many States questioned the extent to which broad publication of case documents advanced the objectives of transparency. Most States raised concern about the time and cost involved in redacting such documents and in referring disputed redactions to the Tribunal for decision. They also raised concern about the potential for abuse of this rule. Other States took the position that all publication advanced transparency, that the time and cost involved in redaction was manageable, and that Tribunals had the inherent ability to prevent abuse of the rule.
- 136. Comments from the public generally supported broad publication of documents filed in proceedings, did not address the logistics involved in publication, but did raise concern about the time and cost involved in redaction and referring disputed redactions for Tribunal resolution.
- 137. Proposed AR 64 in WP # 4 is a new proposal. It seeks to find an acceptable compromise between these divergent positions. Proposed AR 64(1) allows the publication of any written submission (*see* AR 30) or supporting document (*see* AR 5) filed by a party in the proceeding, provided the parties consent to publication and agree on any redactions to such document.
- 138. Proposed AR 64(2) also allows a party that has filed a written submission to refer a dispute concerning redaction of such submission (*e.g.* memorials, counter-memorials, replies, rejoinders) to the Tribunal for decision. The Tribunal would decide on any disputed redactions to the document and the Centre would publish it in accordance with the Tribunal's decision. However, disputes concerning publication of supporting documents appended to memorials, counter-memorials, replies, rejoinders and other written

submissions must be resolved by the parties and the Centre would only publish supporting documents with the parties' consent. This paragraph seeks to ensure that a party can request the publication of a submission *it* filed, subject only to redactions as ordered by the Tribunal, even where the opposing party might not consent to publication, while also ensuring that the time and costs of redaction do not become exorbitant. In particular, supporting documents are usually voluminous and hence Tribunal review and redaction of these is excluded in AR 64(2). The Centre would prepare, on the basis of the current practice of Tribunals, a practice note regarding disputes about redactions to written submissions that would propose a cost- and time-effective procedure leading up to publication of the written submission.

- 139. Proposed AR 64(3) requires the Tribunal to ensure, when considering disputed redactions, that publication of a document does not disclose confidential or protected information.
- 140. Some delegations suggested that Rule 64 regulate the timing of requests for publication. Such a matter is usually addressed in the first session but can be raised at any time in the proceeding. The Tribunal retains inherent powers to address abuses of such requests, which need not be addressed in the rules.

#### Rule 654 Observation of Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine whether to allow persons in addition to the parties, their representatives, witnesses and experts during their testimony, and persons assisting the Tribunal, to observe hearings, after consulting with the parties unless either party objects.
- (2) The Tribunal shall establish procedures to prevent the disclosure of any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 66 to persons observing the hearings.
- (3) <u>Upon the request of a party</u>, <u>T</u>the Centre shall publish recordings or transcripts of those portions of hearings that were available for observation by the public in accordance with paragraphs (1) and (2), unless either the other party objects.
- 141. Numerous States took the position that hearings should not be open to the public without the consent of both parties. Many other States agreed that this decision should be made by the Tribunal after consulting with the parties. Proposed AR 65(1) allows open hearings unless either party to objects.
- 142. All States agreed that Tribunals should take necessary measures to ensure confidential or protected information is not publicly disclosed in the course of open hearings. Proposed AR 65(2) reflects this concern and ties it to the definition of confidential and protected information in Rule 66.
- 143. Proposed AR 65(3) simplifies the language of the rule allowing publication of recordings or transcripts of hearings, unless a party objects, and clarifies that it is upon party request.

#### Rule 665 Confidential or Protected Information

For the purposes of Rules 621-654, confidential or protected information is information which is protected from public disclosure:

- (a) is protected from disclosure pursuant to by the instrument of consent to arbitration;
- (b) is protected from disclosure pursuant to by the applicable law or applicable rules;
- (c) in the case of information of a State party to the dispute, by the law of that State;
- (c)(d) is protected from disclosure in accordance with the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
- (d)(e) is protected from disclosure by agreement of the parties;
- (e)(f) because it constitutes confidential business information;
- (f)(g) because public disclosure would impede law enforcement if disclosed to the public;
- (g)(h) because a State party to the dispute considers that public disclosure would be contrary to its would prejudice the essential security interests of the State if disclosed to the public;
- (h)(i) because public disclosure would aggravate the dispute between the parties—if disclosed to the public; or
- (i)(j) because public disclosure would undermine the integrity of the arbitral process if disclosed to the public.
- 144. AR 66 defines the categories of information that are confidential or protected from public disclosure to the public. Rule 66 is expressly referenced in Rules 62-65, and in turn the chapeau to Rule 66 notes that the listed categories are "for the purposes of Rules 62-65." This is further clarified by the addition of "is protected from public disclosure" in the chapeau of Rule 66.
- 145. One State asked whether AR 66 should contain a shorter list of inclusive items (rather than an exhaustive list of items). However, no suggestions have been made with respect to additional categories of information that should be considered confidential or protected.

- 146. The majority of comments supported the inclusion of AR 66; however, some adjustments were requested to individual paragraphs of that rule.
- 147. With respect to AR 66(b), numerous States noted that information of a State that is protected from disclosure in accordance with the law of the State party to the dispute should also be addressed. This has been included in AR 66(c).
- 148. With respect to AR 66(h), numerous States commented that the essential security exception should be self-judging. This has been revised and is found in renumbered AR 66(h).
- 149. With respect to AR 66(i) and (j), there was discussion as to whether these were required, and whether AR 66(i) (aggravation of dispute) was implied in AR 66(j) (undermine integrity of the arbitral process). Other delegations supported the distinct categories in AR 66(i) and (j) and they have been retained.

### Rule 676 Submission of Non-Disputing Parties

- (1) Any person or entity that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing party") may apply for permission to file a written submission in the proceeding. The application shall be made in the procedural language(s) used in the proceeding.
- (2) In determining whether to permit a non-disputing party submission, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the submission would address a matter within the scope of the dispute;
  - (b) how the submission would assist the Tribunal to determine a factual or legal issue related to the proceeding by bringing a perspective, particular knowledge or insight that is different from that of the parties;
  - (c) whether the non-disputing party has a significant interest in the proceeding;
  - (d) the identity, activities, organization and ownership of the non-disputing party, including any direct or indirect affiliation between the non-disputing party, a party or a non-disputing Treaty Party; and
  - (e) whether any person or entity will provide the non-disputing party with financial or other assistance to file the submission.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on whether a non-disputing party should be permitted to file a written submission in the proceeding and on the any conditions for filing or publication of such a submission, if any.
- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the

- Tribunal may impose conditions on the non-disputing party, including with respect to the format, length, or scope or <u>publication</u> of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue a reasoned decision on whether to permit a non-disputing party submission within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.
- (6) The Tribunal may shall provide the non-disputing party with access to relevant documents filed in the proceeding, unless either party objects.
- (7) If the Tribunal permits a non-disputing party to file a written submission, the parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission.
- 150. Several States requested that applications to file a non-disputing party ("NDP") submission and NDP submissions be in all procedural languages of the proceeding in order to minimize costs of the disputing parties. This has been included in AR 67(1).
- 151. Proposed paragraphs (3) and (4) allow the parties to make submissions on the filing and publication of an NDP submission and give the Tribunal authority to impose conditions on the format, length, scope and publication of the NDP submission.
- 152. AR 67(6) has been adjusted to provide that the Tribunal "shall" (not "may") provide NDPs with access to documents unless either disputing party objects. One State suggested that NDPs should not have access to documents as this would formalize their participation. No change has been made in this respect as AR 67(6) allows either party to object to such access.

## Rule 687 Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party

- (1) The Tribunal shall permit a Party to a treaty that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing Treaty Party") to make a written <u>or oral</u> submission on the interpretation of the treaty at issue in the dispute and upon which consent to arbitration is based. <u>The Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, invite a non-disputing Treaty Party to make such a submission.</u>
- (2) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing Treaty Party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, tThe Tribunal may impose conditions on the filing of a written submission by the non-disputing Treaty Party, including with respect to the format, length or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission—or scope of the submission and the time limit to file the submission.

- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission of the non-disputing Treaty Party.
- 153. AR 68(1) has been revised to allow an NDTP to make either a written or oral submission. It has also been revised to allow a Tribunal to invite an NDTP submission, after consultation with the parties. This has been done in the past using the inherent powers of the Tribunal.
- 154. States were divided as to whether NDTP submissions should be limited to treaty interpretation or should address a broader range of issues. The provision has not been revised in this respect as most States favoured "interpretation" only. A State wishing broader participation could provide for this in the instrument of consent or could apply to participate under AR 67, assuming it could meet the relevant criteria in that rule.
- 155. Numerous States noted that AR 68(2) should not require the Tribunal to address the scope of the submission, as that is already limited by AR 68(1) to interpretation of the treaty at issue in the dispute. The word "scope" has therefore been deleted in AR 68(2). Additionally, proposed AR 68(2) allows the Tribunal to impose conditions on the format, length, or publication of an NDTP submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- 156. Some concern was raised as to the potential for an NDTP submission to become diplomatic protection. This is prohibited by Article 27 of the Convention and need not be addressed in the Convention Arbitration Rules. However, this has been addressed in the Additional Facility Rules (AF)AR 72(2), which provide: "A submission of a non-disputing Treaty Party pursuant to paragraph (1) shall not support a party in a manner tantamount to diplomatic protection."

#### Chapter XI Interpretation, Revision and Annulment of the Award

#### Rule 628 The Application

- (1) A party applying for interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award shall file the application with the Secretary-General, together with any supporting documents, and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The application shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in a language in which the Award was rendered or if the Award was not rendered in an official language of the Centre, be in an official language;
  - (c) be signed by each applicant or its representative and be dated;

- (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
- (e) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.
- (3) An application for interpretation pursuant to Article 50(1) of the Convention may be filed at any time after the Award is rendered and shall specify the points in dispute concerning the meaning or scope of the Award.
- (4) An application for revision pursuant to Article 51(1) of the Convention shall be filed within 90 days after the discovery of a fact of such a nature as decisively to affect the Award, and in any event within three years after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered. The application shall specify:
  - (a) the change sought in the Award;
  - (b) the newly discovered fact that decisively affects the Award; and
  - (c) that the fact was unknown to the Tribunal and to the applicant when the Award was rendered, and that the applicant's ignorance of that fact was not due to negligence.
- (5) An application for annulment pursuant to Article 52(1) of the Convention shall:
  - (a) be filed within 120 days after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered if the application is based on any of the grounds in Article 52(1)(a), (b), (d) or (e) of the Convention; or
  - (b) be filed within 120 days after the discovery of corruption on the part of a member of the Tribunal and in any event within three years after the Award (or any supplementary decision on or rectification of the Award) was rendered, if the application is based on Article 52(1)(c) of the Convention; and
  - (c) specify the grounds on which it is based, limited to the grounds in Article 52(1)(a)-(e) of the Convention, and the reasons in support of each ground.
- (6) Upon receipt of an application and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the application and the supporting documents to the other party;
  - (b) register the application, or refuse registration if the application is not made within the time limits referred to in paragraphs (4) or (5); and

- (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (7) At any time before registration, an applicant may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the application or, if there is more than one applicant, that it is withdrawing from the application. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the application has not yet been transmitted to the other party pursuant to paragraph (6)(a).

#### Rule <u>70</u>69 Interpretation or Revision: Reconstitution of the Tribunal

- (1) As soon as an application for the interpretation or revision of an Award is registered, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) transmit the notice of registration, the application and any supporting documents to each member of the original Tribunal; and
  - (b) request each member of the Tribunal to inform the Secretary-General within 10 days whether that member can take part in the consideration of the application.
- (2) If all members of the Tribunal can take part in the consideration of the application, the Secretary-General shall notify the Tribunal and the parties of the reconstitution of the Tribunal.
- (3) If the Tribunal cannot be reconstituted in accordance with paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall invite the parties to constitute a new Tribunal without delay. The new Tribunal shall have the same number of arbitrators and be appointed by the same method as the original Tribunal.
- 157. One State suggested that the rules incorporate an appeals mechanism. As indicated in WP # 3, ¶ 173 and WP # 2, ¶ 434, the Secretariat remains prepared to assist States if they wish to discuss the establishment of such a mechanism.

# Rule 710 Annulment: Appointment of the *ad hoc* Committee

- (1) As soon as an application for annulment of an Award is registered, the Chair shall appoint an *ad hoc* Committee in accordance with Article 52(3) of the Convention.
- (2) Each member of the Committee shall provide a signed declaration in accordance with Rule 19.

(3) The Committee shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all members have accepted their appointments.

### Rule 724 Procedure Applicable to Interpretation, Revision and Annulment

- (1) Except as provided below, these Rules shall apply, with necessary modifications, to any procedure relating to the interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award and to the decision of the Tribunal or Committee.
- (2) The procedural agreements and orders on matters addressed at the first session of the original Tribunal shall continue to apply to an interpretation, revision or annulment proceeding, with necessary modifications, unless the parties agree or the Tribunal or Committee orders otherwise.
- (3) In addition to the application, the written procedure shall consist of one round of written submissions in an interpretation or revision proceeding, and two rounds of written submissions in an annulment proceeding, unless the parties agree or the Tribunal or Committee orders otherwise.
- (4) A hearing shall be held upon the request of either party, or if ordered by the Tribunal or Committee.
- (5) The Tribunal or Committee shall issue its decision within 120 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.
- 158. One State reiterated its earlier suggestion that procedural agreements and orders from the original proceeding should not apply to interpretation, revision or annulment proceedings if either party objects. As indicated in WP#3, 175, the proposed formulation avoids unnecessary delays in the proceeding while allowing the parties and the Tribunal or Committee to propose procedural agreements different from those of the original Tribunal if they wish.

# Rule 732 Stay of Enforcement of the Award

- (1) A party to an interpretation, revision or annulment proceeding may request a stay of enforcement of all or part of the Award at any time before the final decision on the application.
- (2) If the stay is requested in the application for revision or annulment of an Award, enforcement shall be stayed provisionally until the Tribunal or Committee decides on the request.

- (3) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require the stay;
  - (b) the Tribunal or Committee shall fix time limits for written or oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party files the request before the constitution of the Tribunal or Committee, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal or Committee may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal or Committee shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal or Committee;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (4) If a Tribunal or Committee decides to stay enforcement of the Award, it may impose conditions for the stay, or for lifting the stay, in view of all relevant circumstances.
- (5) A party shall promptly disclose to the Tribunal or Committee any change in the circumstances upon which the enforcement was stayed.
- (6) The Tribunal or Committee may at any time modify or terminate a stay of enforcement, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- (7) A stay of enforcement shall terminate on the date of dispatch of the decision on the application for interpretation, revision or annulment, or on the date of discontinuance of the proceeding.
- 159. One State reiterated its view that the ICSID Convention does not allow the Tribunal or Committee to impose conditions for a stay of enforcement of an Award, if it considers that a stay is required. As indicated in WP # 2, ¶ 456 and WP # 1, ¶ 647-648, proposed AR 73(4) reflects the practice arising out of the interpretation of the Convention and the Rules by Committees, many of which have held that the stay of enforcement of the Award can be conditional.
- 160. One State indicated that the parties should be allowed to agree to modify the procedure for seeking a stay of enforcement of an Award. This is possible under AR 1(2) and AR 72(1).
- 161. Another State commented that the Secretary-General should not have the power to fix time

limits for submissions on a request for stay of enforcement before the Tribunal or Committee is constituted. As mentioned in  $\underline{WP \# 2}, \underline{\$ 460}$  and  $\underline{WP \# 1}, \underline{\$ 646}$ , proposed AR 73(3)(c) seeks to ensure expediency and is consistent with similar provisions concerning provisional measures, security for costs and manifest lack of legal merit.

- 162. One State suggested that the Tribunal or Committee should have the power to modify or terminate a stay of enforcement only upon a party's request. This has not been adopted as the Tribunal or Committee may need to act on its own initiative with regard to non-compliance with an order of stay of enforcement.
- 163. One State proposed to maintain the possibility to prolong the stay of enforcement of the unannulled portion of an Award. As indicated in <u>WP # 2</u>, ¶ 458 and <u>WP # 1</u>, ¶¶ 651 and 654, the proposed deletion was made to ensure consistency with Art. 52(5) of the Convention, which provides that a Committee may stay enforcement of the Award "pending its decision".

# Rule 743 Resubmission of Dispute after an Annulment

- (1) If a Committee annuls all or part of an Award, either party may file with the Secretary-General a request to resubmit the dispute to a new Tribunal, together with any supporting documents, and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The request shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in an official language of the Centre;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) specify which aspect(s) of the dispute is resubmitted to the new Tribunal.
- (3) Upon receipt of a request for resubmission and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request and the supporting documents to the other party;
  - (b) register the request;
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration; and
  - (d) invite the parties to constitute a new Tribunal without delay, which shall have the same number of arbitrators, and be appointed by the same method as the

original Tribunal, unless the parties agree otherwise.

- (4) If the original Award was annulled in part, the new Tribunal shall <u>not reconsider</u> consider the aspect(s) of the resubmitted dispute pertaining to the annulledany portion of the Award that was not annulled.
- (5) Except as otherwise provided in paragraphs (1)-(4), these Rules shall apply to the resubmission proceeding.
- (6) The procedural agreements and orders on matters addressed at the first session of the original Tribunal shall not apply to the resubmission proceeding, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- 164. Following a State comment, AR 74(4) has been revised to specify that the new Tribunal shall not reconsider any portion of the Award that was not annulled.
- 165. One State commented that the procedural agreements and orders on matters addressed at the first session of the original Tribunal should not apply to resubmission proceedings unless the parties agree otherwise. This is consistent with AR 74(6).

### Chapter XII Expedited Arbitration

### Rule 754 Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties to an arbitration conducted under the Convention may consent at any time to expedite the arbitration in accordance with this Chapter ("expedited arbitration") by jointly notifying the Secretary-General in writing of their consent.
- (2) Chapters I-XI of the Arbitration Rules apply to an expedited arbitration except that:
  - (a) Rules 15, 16, 18, 39, 40, 41, 42, 44 and 465 do not apply in an expedited arbitration; and
  - (b) Rules 19, 22, 29, 37, 43, 498, 587, 610 and 721, as modified by Rules 765-843, apply in an expedited arbitration.
- (3) If the parties consent to expedited arbitration after the constitution of the Tribunal pursuant to Chapter II, Rules 765-787 shall not apply, and the expedited arbitration shall proceed subject to all members of the Tribunal confirming their availability pursuant to Rule 798(2). If any arbitrator fails to confirm availability before the expiry of the applicable time limit, the arbitration shall proceed in accordance with Chapters I-XI.

- 166. Chapter XII on Expedited Arbitration ("EA") applies only if the parties expressly consent in writing to arbitration under this Chapter. The parties may do so before the dispute arises in any instrument of consent, *e.g.* a contract between an investor and a State agency, or as an ad hoc agreement after the dispute has arisen.
- 167. One State suggested that the ICSID Secretariat explore the automatic application of EA to small claims cases using an ad valorem system. Other States were opposed to an automatic application of EA, and one State proposed to eliminate the EA Chapter. The majority of States agreed that EA fits well with the objective to reduce time and cost, their investment promotion policies, and that it should operate on an opt-in basis. One State commented on the time limits in EA, some of which it found too short for investor-State disputes.
- 168. WP # 4 maintains Chapter XII in view of the EA's consensual character and the comments received. The Secretariat will explore an ad valorem system for ICSID arbitrations (*see* AFR 14) and can further explore its use with EA to address efficiency and access to justice.
- 169. One State suggested adding to AR 75(1) that: (i) the provisions of Chapter XII may be modified by party agreement or by the Tribunal at the request of a party; and (ii) EA may be "discontinued" at any time. Under AR 1(2) the parties may agree to modify the procedure in an EA (to the extent there is no conflict with the Convention or the AFRs). Also, AR 86 allows the parties to jointly opt out of EA and the Tribunal to decide, at the request of a party, that the EA should no longer apply. The suggested additions are therefore unnecessary.
- 170. One State proposed in relation to AR 75(3) (consent to EA after the Tribunal constitution), that the parties should have the power to jointly replace the arbitrator who fails to confirm availability for an EA or that such arbitrator must resign, so that the parties' consent to an EA can be implemented. Under Art. 56(1) of the ICSID Convention, the parties may not replace an arbitrator or force an arbitrator to resign after the Tribunal has been constituted. However, it is likely that the unavailable arbitrator will resign if the parties wish to proceed with an EA. Therefore, the provision is kept as is.

#### **Rule 765**

# Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal in an expedited arbitration shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 776 or a three-member Tribunal appointed pursuant to Rule 787.
- (2) The parties shall jointly notify the Secretary-General in writing of their election of a Sole Arbitrator or a three-member Tribunal within 30 days after the date of the notice of consent referred to in Rule 754(1).
- (3) If the parties do not notify the Secretary-General of their election within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator to be appointed pursuant to Rule 776.

- (4) An appointment pursuant to Rules 776 or 787 shall be deemed an appointment in accordance with a method agreed by the parties pursuant to Article 37(2)(a) of the Convention.
- 171. In relation to AR 76(2), one State proposed extending the time limit from 30 to 60 days. WP # 4 maintains the 30-day time limit to preserve the expedited nature of the proceeding. The parties may agree to extend the time limit under AR 11(2).
- 172. One State proposed three as the default number of arbitrators for the Tribunal. Another State suggested a sole arbitrator for all EAs. A third State commented on its positive experience with a sole arbitrator in an ICSID case. WP # 4 maintains a sole arbitrator by default because this is the more cost-effective alternative. The parties may nevertheless agree on a three-member Tribunal.

### Rule 776 Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties shall jointly appoint the Sole Arbitrator within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 765(2).
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the Sole Arbitrator if:
  - (a) the parties do not appoint the Sole Arbitrator within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the Sole Arbitrator; or
  - (c) the appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 789(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to an appointment by the Secretary-General of the Sole Arbitrator pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as Sole Arbitrator to the parties within 10 days after the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2);
  - (b) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate

- with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
- (d) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 798(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.
- 173. One State suggested extending from 20 to 30 days the time limit for the parties' joint appointment of the sole arbitrator. WP # 4 maintains the 20-day time limit for the same reasons explained above under AR 76.
- 174. One State proposed eliminating AR 77(2)(c), so that the parties jointly appoint a new candidate if their appointee declines the appointment or fails to provide the declaration required under AR 79(1). WP # 4 maintains the current text, which permits the Secretary-General to move forward with the Tribunal constitution and avoids the application of the default provisions in the ICSID Convention. However, the parties may agree to appoint a new candidate if the situation arises.
- 175. One State proposed that the Secretary-General draw a lot to select a candidate if there is a tie under AR 77(3)(c). It is helpful to keep flexibility if, for example, one of the candidates becomes unavailable. Therefore, no change has been made to the rule.

## Rule 787 Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) A three-member Tribunal shall be appointed in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) each party shall appoint an arbitrator ("co-arbitrator") within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 765(2); and
  - (b) the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal within 20 days after the receipt of the acceptances from both co-arbitrators.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the arbitrators not yet appointed if:
  - (a) an appointment is not made within the applicable time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the President of the Tribunal; or
  - (c) an appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 798(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of any arbitrators pursuant to paragraph (2):

- (a) the Secretary-General shall first appoint the co-arbitrator(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible and use best efforts to appoint the co-arbitrator(s) within 15 days after the relevant event in paragraph (2);
- (b) within 10 days after the later of the date on which both co-arbitrators have accepted their appointments or the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as President of the Tribunal to the parties;
- (c) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
- (d) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
- (e) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 798(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.
- 176. One State proposed eliminating AR 78(2)(c), so that a party may appoint a new coarbitrator if its appointee declines the appointment or fails to provide the declaration required under AR 79(1). WP # 4 maintains the current text for the reasons explained above under AR 77.
- 177. One State proposed that the Secretary-General draw a lot to select a candidate if there is a tie under AR 78(3)(d). No change has been made to the rule for the reasons explained above under AR 77.

# Rule 798 Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) An arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 776 or 787 shall accept the appointment and provide a declaration pursuant to Rule 19(3) within 10 days after receipt of the request for acceptance.
- (2) An arbitrator appointed to a Tribunal constituted pursuant to Chapter II shall confirm their availability to conduct an expedited arbitration within 10 days after receipt of the notice of consent pursuant to Rule 754(3).

# Rule 8079 First Session in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session pursuant to Rule 29 within 30 days after the constitution of the Tribunal.
- (2) The first session shall be held by telephone or electronic means of communication, unless both parties and the Tribunal agree it shall be held in person.

#### Rule 810 Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply in an expedited arbitration:
  - (a) the claimant shall file a memorial within 60 days after the first session;
  - (b) the respondent shall file a counter-memorial within 60 days after the date of filing the memorial;
  - (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 200 pages in length;
  - (d) the claimant shall file a reply within 40 days after the date of filing the countermemorial;
  - (e) the respondent shall file a rejoinder within 40 days after the date of filing the reply;
  - (f) the reply and rejoinder referred to in paragraph (1)(d) and (e) shall be no longer than 100 pages in length;
  - (g) the hearing shall be held within 60 days after the last written submission is filed;
  - (h) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 10 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g); and
  - (i) the Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 120 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g).
- (2) Any preliminary objection, counterclaim, incidental or additional claim shall be joined to the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1). The Tribunal shall adjust

- the schedule if a party raises any such matter, taking into account the expedited nature of the process.
- (3) The Tribunal may extend the time limits referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) by up to 30 days if any party requests that the Tribunal determine decide a dispute arising from requests to produce documents pursuant to Rule 37. The Tribunal shall decide such applications based on written submissions and without an in-person hearing.
- (4) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraphs (1)-(3) shall run in parallel with the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1), unless the Tribunal determines decides that there are special circumstances that justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.

# Rule 824 Default in Expedited Arbitration

A Tribunal may grant a party in default a grace period not to exceed 30 days pursuant to Rule 498.

# Rule 832 Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision and Rectification in Expedited Arbitration

The Tribunal shall issue a supplementary decision or rectification pursuant to Rule  $6\underline{10}$  within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.

178. One State proposed that the consent given pursuant to AR 75 should only apply to the arbitration, excluding post-award remedies. WP # 4 maintains the availability of EA for post-award remedies, as it assumes that the parties wish to expedite the full case and, in this regard, there is no reason to distinguish post-award remedies from the arbitration.

#### **Rule 843**

# Procedural Schedule for Interpretation, Revision or Annulment in Expedited Arbitration

(1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply to the procedure relating to an interpretation, revision or annulment of an Award rendered in an expedited arbitration:

- (a) the applicant shall file a memorial on interpretation, revision or annulment within 30 days after the first session;
- (b) the other party shall file a counter-memorial on interpretation, revision or annulment within 30 days after the memorial;
- (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 100 pages in length;
- (d) a hearing shall be held within 45 days after the date for filing the countermemorial;
- (e) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 5 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(d); and
- (f) the Tribunal or Committee shall issue the decision on interpretation, revision or annulment as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 60 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(d).
- (2) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraph (1) shall run in parallel with the main schedule, unless the Tribunal or Committee determines decides that there are special circumstances that justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal or Committee shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.
- 179. As noted above, one State proposed that the consent given pursuant to AR 75 should only apply to the arbitration, excluding post-award remedies. WP # 4 maintains the availability of EA for post-award remedies. It should be noted that the constitution of a Tribunal or *ad hoc* Committee in a post-award proceeding is unaffected in an EA, which only regulates the procedural schedule. If the parties wish to amend that schedule, they may do so pursuant to AR 11(2).

### Rule 854 Resubmission of a Dispute after Annulment in Expedited Arbitration

The consent of the parties to expedited arbitration pursuant to Rule 754 shall not apply to resubmission of the dispute.

# Rule 865 Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration

(1) The parties may opt out of an expedited arbitration at any time by jointly notifying the Tribunal and Secretary-General in writing of their agreement.

- (2) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may decide that an arbitration should no longer be expedited. In deciding the request, the Tribunal shall consider the complexity of the issues, the stage of the proceeding and all other relevant circumstances.
- (3) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if a Tribunal has not been constituted, shall determine the further procedure pursuant to Chapters I-XI and fix any time limit necessary for the conduct of the proceeding.

# IV. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (CONCILIATION RULES)

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Introductory Note	356
Chapter I - General Provisions	356
Chapter II - Establishment of the Commission	361
Chapter III - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	364
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Conciliation	366
Chapter V - Termination of the Conciliation	372

#### IV. CONCILIATION RULES

Introductory Note	. 356
Chapter I - General Provisions	. 356
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	. 356
Rule 2 - Party and Party Representative	. 356
Rule 3 - Method of Filing	. 357
Rule 4 - Supporting Documents	. 357
Rule 5 - Routing of Documents	. 357
Rule 6 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	. 357
Rule 7 - Calculation of Time Limits	. 359
Rule 8 - Costs of the Proceeding	. 359
Rule 9 - Confidentiality of the Conciliation	. 359
Rule 10 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	. 360
Chapter II - Establishment of the Commission	. 361
Rule 11 - General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution	. 361
Rule 12 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	. 361
Rule 13 - Appointment of Conciliators to a Commission Constituted in Accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention	. 362
Rule 14 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	. 362
Rule 15 - Appointment of Conciliators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 30 of the Convention	. 362
Rule 16 - Acceptance of Appointment	. 363
Rule 17 - Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission	. 363
Rule 18 - Constitution of the Commission	. 364
Chapter III - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	. 364
Rule 19 - Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators	. 364
Rule 20 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	. 365
Rule 21 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	. 365
Rule 22 - Resignation	. 366
Rule 23 - Vacancy on the Commission	. 366
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Conciliation	. 366
Rule 24 - Functions of the Commission	. 366
Rule 25 - General Duties of the Commission	. 367
Rule 26 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	. 367

Rule 27 - Quorum	368
Rule 28 - Deliberations	368
Rule 29 - Cooperation of the Parties	368
Rule 30 - Written Statements	369
Rule 31 - First Session	369
Rule 32 - Meetings	371
Rule 33 - Preliminary Objections	371
Chapter V - Termination of the Conciliation	372
Rule 34 - Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission	372
Rule 35 - Report Noting the Parties' Agreement	372
Rule 36 - Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement	373
Rule 37 - Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate	373
Rule 38 - The Report	373
Rule 39 - Issuance of the Report	374

### IV. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ICSID CONVENTION PROCEEDINGS (CONCILIATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Conciliation Rules for ICSID Convention Proceedings (Conciliation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 6(1)(c) of the ICSID Convention.

The Conciliation Rules are supplemented by the Administrative and Financial Regulations of the Centre.

The Conciliation Rules apply from the date of registration of a Request for conciliation until termination of the conciliation.

#### Chapter I General Provisions

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any conciliation proceeding conducted under the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States ("Convention") in accordance with Article 33 of the Convention.
- (2) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (3) These Rules may be cited as the "Conciliation Rules" of the Centre.

### Rule 2 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where <u>required by</u> the context so <u>admits</u>, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be <u>promptly</u> notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

180. CR 2 has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding provision in AR 2.

# Rule 3 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Commission orders otherwise in special circumstances.
- 181. Two States commented on this provision. No modifications have been made for the reasons explained in AR 5.

# Rule 4 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents shall be filed together with the written statement, request, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Commission or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.

# Rule 5 Routing of Documents

The Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other;
- (b) the Commission, unless the parties communicate directly with the Commission on request of the Commission or by agreement of the parties; and
- (c) the Chairman of the Administrative Council ("Chair") if applicable.

# Rule 6 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Commission and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre. In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and meetings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) Requests, written statements, observations and communications shall be filed in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order a party to file such documents in both procedural languages. In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and meetings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Commission orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a meeting be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (d) the Commission and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
  - (e) all orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Supporting documents in a language other than a procedural language shall be accompanied by a translation into a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order a party to translate any supporting

document into both procedural languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, provided that unless the Commission may orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Commission may order a party to provide a certified translation.

- (5) Any document from the Commission or the Secretary-General shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall issue orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (6) Any oral communication shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order interpretation into the other procedural language.
- 182. CR 6 reflects changes made to the corresponding provisions in AR 7.

# Rule 7 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day, if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, on the subsequent business day.

183. CR 7 reflects changes made to the corresponding provision in AR 9.

# Rule 8 Costs of the Proceeding

- (1) The fees and expenses of the Commission and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre incurred in connection with the proceeding shall be borne equally by the parties, in accordance with Article 61(1) of the Convention.
- (2) Each party shall bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.

# Rule 9 Confidentiality of the Conciliation

All information relating to the conciliation and all documents generated in or obtained

during the conciliation shall be confidential, unless:

- (a) the parties agree otherwise;
- (b) the information is to be published by the Centre pursuant to Administrative and Financial Regulation 26;
- (c) the information or document is independently available; or
- (d) disclosure is required by law.
- 184. CR 9 sets out the confidentiality principle first introduced in WP # 1. No changes are proposed to this provision in WP # 4.
- 185. One State inquired whether the principle of transparency should apply to conciliation. Confidentiality provisions are common in conciliation and mediation rules and assist parties to fully engage in the process with candor. Consistent with this, the current CR requires confidentiality of meetings for all participants (*see* CR 27). The transparency regime in international treaties such as the Mauritius Convention and other bilateral and multilateral treaties is only applicable to arbitration. In practice, the vast majority of parties to ICSID conciliations have kept information related to the conciliation process confidential. Should parties wish to disclose information beyond that provided for in (b)-(d), they may agree to do so.

# Rule 10 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

Unless the parties to the dispute agree otherwise pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention, a party shall not rely on any of the following in other proceedings:

- (a) views expressed, statements, admissions, offers of settlement, or positions taken by the other party in the conciliation; or
- (b) the Report, order, decision or any recommendation made by the Commission in the conciliation.

### **Chapter II**

### **Constitution Establishment of the Commission**

### Rule 11 General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution

- (1) The Commission shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request for conciliation.
- (2) The number of conciliators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (3) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, either party may inform the Secretary-General that the Commission shall be constituted in accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention.
- (4) References in these Rules to a Commission or a President of a Commission shall include a Sole Conciliator.
- 186. The heading of Chapter II has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding heading in Chapter II of the AR.

### Rule 12 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name <u>and address</u> of any non-party from which the party, <u>its affiliate or its representative directly or indirectly</u>, has received funds for the conciliation through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the <u>dispute conciliation</u> ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request for conciliation, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties, and to any conciliator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the conciliator declaration required by Rule 16(3)(b).

- (5) The Commission may request further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 24(4)(a).
- 187. CR 12 has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding provisions in AR 14, and modified to account for the specific powers of the Commission prescribed in CR 24.

### Rule 13

# Appointment of Conciliators to a Commission Constituted in Accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention

If the Commission is to be constituted in accordance with Article 29(2)(b) of the Convention, each party shall appoint a conciliator and the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Commission.

# Rule 14 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of thea Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators.

# Rule 15 Appointment of Conciliators by the Chair in Accordance with Article 30 of the Convention

- (1) If a Commission has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Chair appoint the conciliator(s) who have not yet been appointed pursuant to Article 30 of the Convention.
- (2) The Chair shall appoint the President of the Commission after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Chair shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing a conciliator and shall use best efforts to appoint any conciliator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

# Rule 16 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing a conciliator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality(ies) and contact information.
- (2) <u>Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), t</u>The Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from <u>each the</u> appointee <u>as soon as the appointee is selected. The Secretary General and</u> shall <u>also</u> transmit to <u>each the</u> appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, thean appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the conciliator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each conciliator and provide transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a conciliator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as conciliator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each conciliator shall have a continuing obligation to <u>promptly</u> disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the conciliator agree otherwise, a conciliator may not act as arbitrator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any other proceeding relating to the dispute that is the subject of the conciliation.
- 188. CR 16 has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding provision in AR 19.

# Rule 17 Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission

(1) At any time before the Commission is constituted:

- (a) a conciliator may withdraw an acceptance;
- (b) a party may replace a conciliator whom it appointed; or
- (c) the parties may agree to replace any conciliator.
- (2) A replacement conciliator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced conciliator was appointed.

### Rule 18 Constitution of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each conciliator has accepted the appointment.
- (2) As soon as the Commission is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request for conciliation, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each conciliator.

# Chapter III Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies

### Rule 19 Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more conciliators ("proposal") in accordance with the following procedure:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Commission and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Commission; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts upon which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which the proposal it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents:
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;

- (d) the conciliator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (1)(c); and
- (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (1)(d).
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended <u>upon the filing of the proposal</u> until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding in whole or in part.
- 189. CR 19 has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding provision in AR 22.

### Rule 20 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The decision on a proposal shall be made by the conciliators not subject to the proposal or by the Chair in accordance with Article 58 of the Convention.
- (2) For the purposes of Article 58 of the Convention:
  - (a) if the conciliators not subject to a proposal are unable to decide the proposal for any reason, they shall notify the Secretary-General and they shall be considered equally divided;
  - (b) if a subsequent proposal is filed while the decision on a prior proposal is pending, both proposals shall be decided by the Chair as if they were a proposal to disqualify a majority of the Commission.
- (3) The conciliators not subject to the proposal and the Chair shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the later of the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 19(1)(e) or the notice in Rule 20(2)(a).

# Rule 21 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If a conciliator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a conciliator, the procedure in Rules 19 and 20 shall apply.

### Rule 22 Resignation

- (1) A conciliator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Commission and providing reasons for the resignation.
- (2) If the conciliator was appointed by a party, the other members of the Commission shall promptly notify the Secretary-General whether they consent to the conciliator's resignation for the purposes of Rule 23(3)(a).

# Rule 23 Vacancy on the Commission

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Commission.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Commission shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Chair shall fill the following from the Panel of Conciliators:
  - (a) a vacancy caused by the resignation of a party-appointed conciliator without the consent of the other members of the Commission; or
  - (b) a vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Commission has been reconstituted, the conciliation shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified.

## Chapter IV Conduct of the Conciliation

# Rule 24 Functions of the Commission

(1) The Commission shall clarify the issues in dispute and assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the dispute.

- (2) In order to bring about agreement between the parties, the Commission may, at any stage of the proceeding, after consulting with the parties, recommend:
  - (a) specific terms of settlement to the parties; or
  - (b) that the parties refrain from taking specific action that might aggravate the dispute while the conciliation is ongoing.
- (3) Recommendations may be made orally or in writing. Either party may request that the Commission provide reasons for any recommendation. The Commission may invite each party to provide observations concerning any recommendation made.
- (4) At any stage of the proceeding, the Commission may:
  - (a) request explanations, documents or other information from either party or other persons;
  - (b) communicate with the parties jointly or separately; or
  - (c) visit any place connected with the dispute or conduct inquiries with the agreement and participation of the parties.
- 190. One State suggested a modification to CR 24(4)(c) to clarify that site visits and inquiries both require party agreement and participation. That is the intent of CR 24(4)(c); no textual modification is considered necessary.

# Rule 25 General Duties of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Commission shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to appear and participate in the proceeding.

### Rule 26 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

- (1) The Commission shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the conciliation.
- (2) The Commission shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstentions shall count as a negative vote.

- (3) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Commission.
- (4) The Commission shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters to the extent that it does not conflict with the Convention and the Administrative and Financial Regulations.

### Rule 27 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Commission by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, meetings and deliberations, unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Rule 28 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Commission shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Commission may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) Only members of Tthe Commission may be assisted by the Secretary of the Commission shall take part in at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Commission at its deliberations, be admitted unless the Commission decides otherwise and notifies the parties.
- 191. CR 28 has been revised, reflecting changes to the corresponding provision in AR 34.

### Rule 29 Cooperation of the Parties

- (1) The parties shall cooperate with the Commission and with one another, and shall conduct the conciliation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The parties shall provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information. They shall facilitate visits to any place connected with the dispute in accordance

- with Rule 24(4)(c) and use best efforts to facilitate the participation of other persons as requested by the Commission.
- (3) The parties shall comply with any time limit agreed upon or fixed by the Commission.
- (4) The parties shall give their most serious consideration to the Commission's recommendations pursuant to Article 34(1) of the Convention.
- 192. One State suggested adding a reference in CR 29(2) to clarify that the parties' duty to facilitate site visits applies only to visits pursuant to CR 24(4)(c), which are conducted with the agreement and participation of the parties. In response to another comment, CR 29 now clarifies that the parties shall use their best efforts to facilitate the participation of other persons, consistent with the current CR which require parties to use "the means at their disposal".

### Rule 30 Written Statements

- (1) Each party shall simultaneously file a brief, initial written statement describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues 30 days after the constitution of the Commission, or such longer time as the Commission may fix in consultation with the parties, but in any event before the first session.
- (2) Either party may file further written statements at any stage of the conciliation within the time limits fixed by the Commission.

### Rule 31 First Session

- (1) The Commission shall hold a first session with the parties to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Commission deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the Commission after consulting with the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the Commission's constitution of the Commission or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (4) Before the first session, the Commission shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:

- (a) the applicable conciliation rules;
- (b) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
- (c) the method of filing and routing of documents;
- (d) a schedule for further written statements and meetings;
- (e) the place and format of meetings between the Commission and the parties;
- (f) the manner of recording or keeping minutes of meetings, if any;
- (g) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
- (h) the publication of documents;
- (i) any agreement between the parties:
  - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the Commission by way of separate communication pursuant to Rule 24 (4)(b);
  - (ii) not to initiate or pursue during the conciliation any other proceeding in respect of the dispute during the conciliation;
  - (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods;
  - (iv) concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the conciliation; and
  - (v) pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention; and
- (j) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Commission.
- (5) At the first session or within any other period determined by the Commission, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.
- (6) The Commission shall issue summary minutes recording the parties' agreements and the Commission's decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written statement on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

### Rule 32 Meetings

- (1) The Commission may meet with the parties jointly or separately.
- (2) The Commission shall determine the date, time and method of holding meetings, after consulting with the parties.
- (3) If a meeting is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Commission and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a meeting, it shall be held at the seat of the Centre pursuant to Article 62 of the Convention.
- (4) Meetings shall remain confidential. The parties may agree to observation of meetings by persons in addition to the parties and the Commission.

### Rule 33 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within the competence of the Commission ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Commission and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible. The objection shall be made no later than the date of the initial written statement referred to in Rule 30(1), unless the facts on which the objection is based are unknown to the party at the relevant time.
- (3) The Commission may address a preliminary objection separately or with other issues in dispute. If the Commission decides to address the objection separately, it may suspend the conciliation on the other issues in dispute to the extent necessary to address the preliminary objection.
- (4) The Commission may at any time on its own initiative consider whether the dispute is within the jurisdiction of the Centre or within its own competence.
- (5) If the Commission decides that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction of the Centre or for other reasons is not within its competence, it shall close the proceeding and issue a Report to that effect, in which it shall state its reasons. Otherwise, the Commission shall issue a decision on the objection with brief reasons and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the conciliation.

# Chapter V Termination of the Conciliation

# Rule 34 Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission

- (1) If the parties notify the Secretary-General prior to the constitution of the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding prior to the constitution of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (3) If, prior to the constitution of the Commission, the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Secretary-General shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding. If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice, they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance. If either party takes a step within 30 days after the Secretary-General's notice, the proceeding shall continue.
- 193. One State suggested that the notice requirement in CR 34(3) be deleted. A party's failure to take steps prior to the constitution of the Commission does not prevent the conciliation from advancing as long as the other party acts to ensure the continuation of the proceeding.

# Rule 35 Report Noting the Parties' Agreement

- (1) If the parties reach agreement on some or all of the issues in dispute, the Commission shall close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording the issues upon which the parties have agreed.
- (2) The parties may provide the Commission with the complete and signed text of their settlement agreement and may request that the Commission embody such settlement in the Report.
- 194. One State suggested clarifying that CR 35(2) requires a joint request from the parties. This is the intent of the provision; no modification is suggested.

# Rule 36 Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement

At any stage of the proceeding, and after notice to the parties, the Commission shall close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording that the parties have not reached agreement on the issues in dispute during the conciliation if:

- (a) it appears to the Commission that there is no likelihood of agreement between the parties; or
- (b) the parties advise the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the conciliation.

# Rule 37 Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate

If one party fails to appear or participate in the proceeding, the Commission shall, after notice to the parties, close the proceedings and issue its Report noting the submission of the dispute to conciliation and recording the failure of that party to appear or participate.

### Rule 38 The Report

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain, in addition to the information specified in Rules 35-37:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Commission was established under the Convention and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Commission and of the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the dates and place(s) of the first session and the meetings of the Commission with the parties;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;

- (g) the complete and signed text of the parties' settlement agreement if requested by the parties pursuant to Rule 35(2);
- (h) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Commission and the costs to be paid by each party pursuant to Rule 8; and
- (i) any agreement of the parties pursuant to Article 35 of the Convention.
- (2) The Report shall be signed by the members of the Commission. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.

# Rule 39 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.

### V. THE ADDITIONAL FACILITY RULES

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	376
Article 1 - Definitions	376
Article 2 - Additional Facility Proceedings	377
Article 3 - Convention Not Applicable	378
Article 4 - Final Provisions	378

### V. THE ADDITIONAL FACILITY RULES

### Introductory Note

Additional Facility proceedings are governed by the Additional Facility Rules, the Additional Facility Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A), and the relevant (Additional Facility) Arbitration (Annex B) or Conciliation (Annex C) Rules.

## Article 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) "Centre" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention.
- (3) "Convention" means the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States which entered into force on October 14, 1966.
- (4) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (5) "National of another State" means, unless otherwise agreed:
  - (a) a natural or juridical person that, on the date of consent to the proceeding, is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute, or other than of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute; or
  - (b) a juridical person that, on the date of consent to the proceeding, is a national of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute, and which the parties agree not to treat as a national of that State for the purpose of these Rules.
- (6) "Request" means a request for arbitration or conciliation.
- (7) "Contracting State" means a State for which the Convention is in force.
- 195. Changes made to Article 1(5)(a) clarify the text.

- 196. One State suggested that the Article 1 definitions should be in alphabetical order. The definitions are listed in order of appearance, consistent with the approach adopted in the Convention, the current AF Rules, the MR and FFR. This allows for a consistent order in the three language versions.
- 197. Another State suggested that the definition of REIO be re-examined, and that the International Law Commission's 2011 definition of an REIO be adopted instead. The definition contained in Article 1(4) is the most widely accepted formulation (*see* WP # 1, ¶ 934 for the list of other international instruments in which this definition is used). The definition has also received support from other States and relevant REIOs during the rules amendment process. (*see* WP # 2, ¶ 561 and WP # 3, ¶¶ 204-210).

### Article 2 Additional Facility Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer arbitration and conciliation proceedings for the settlement of legal disputes arising out of an investment between a State or an REIO on the one hand, and a national of another State on the other hand, which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre if:
  - (a) none of the parties to the dispute is a Contracting State or a national of a Contracting State;
  - (b) either the State party to the dispute, or the State whose national is a party to the dispute, but not both, is a Contracting State; or
  - (c) an REIO is a party to the dispute.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) Arbitration and conciliation proceedings under these Rules shall be conducted in accordance with the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules (Annex B) or the (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules (Annex C) respectively. The (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A) shall apply to such proceedings.

# Article 3 Convention Not Applicable

The provisions of the Convention do not apply to the conduct of Additional Facility proceedings.

# Article 4 Final Provisions

- (1) The applicable Rules are those in force on the date of filing of the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (2) These Rules are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) These Rules may be cited as the "Additional Facility Rules" of the Centre.

# (Additional Facility) Administrative & Financia Regulations

# VI. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	381
Chapter I - General Provisions	381
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	381
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	383
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	386

# (Additional Facility) Administrative & Financial Regulations

# VI. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	381
Chapter I - General Provisions	381
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	381
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	381
Regulation 2 - Secretary	381
Regulation 3 - The Registers	382
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	382
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	383
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	383
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	383
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	384
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	385
Regulation 9 - Special Services	385
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	386
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	386
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	386
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	387

# VI. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

198. Changes made in the (AF)AFR reflect changes in the corresponding AFR applicable to ICSID Convention proceedings.

### Introductory Note

The (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to Additional Facility Arbitration and Conciliation proceedings and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

### Chapter I General Provisions

# Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to arbitration and conciliation proceedings which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Article 2 of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for arbitration or conciliation pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the Additional Facility Rules).

### Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each Commission and Tribunal. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

- (a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the (Additional Facility) Arbitration and Conciliation Rules applicable to individual proceedings and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the Commission or Tribunal with all aspects of the proceeding, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

# Regulation 3 The Registers

The Secretary-General shall maintain and publish a Register for each case containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding, including the economic sector involved, the names of the parties and their representatives, and the method of constitution and membership of each Commission or Tribunal.

# Regulation 4 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all requests for arbitration, conciliation, supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation;
  - (b) all written submissions, written statements, observations, supporting documents and communications filed in a proceeding;
  - (c) the minutes, recordings and transcripts of hearings, meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
  - (d) any order, decision, recommendation, Report or Award by a Commission or Tribunal.
- (2) Subject to the applicable rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceedings, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties. Certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(d) shall reflect any supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation.

# Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Commissions or Tribunals, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings, indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding pursuant to the ICSID Additional Facility Rules.

### Chapter III Financial Provisions

# Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each member of a Commission or Tribunal shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a hearing, meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a hearing, meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the hearing, meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Commission or Tribunal and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.

- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) members of Commissions and Tribunals, and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Commission or Tribunal who have not been presented by a party;
  - (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
  - (d) the host of any hearing, meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.
- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Commission or Tribunal, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.

# Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for arbitration or conciliation, the Secretary-General shall request the claimant(s) to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Commission or Tribunal, which shall be considered partial payment by the claimant(s) of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon constitution of a Commission or Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) In conciliation proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless the parties agree on a different division. In arbitration proceedings, each party shall pay one half of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless a different division is agreed to by the parties or ordered by the Tribunal. Payment of these sums is without prejudice to the Tribunal's final decision on costs pursuant to Rule 6970(1)(j) of the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules.

- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- (4) This Regulation shall apply to requests for a supplementary decision on or rectification of an Award, and to an applications for interpretation of an Award.

# Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission or Tribunal if constituted; and
  - (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Commission or Tribunal if constituted.

# Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

### Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a request is filed jointly) wishing to institute an arbitration or conciliation proceeding, or requesting a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award, shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

# Regulation 11 Administration of Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only <u>bodyentity</u> authorized to administer proceedings conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.

199. The change in (AF) AFR 11 corresponds to the change in AFR 22.

# Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

- (1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, tThe singular form of a words in these Regulations and in the (Additional Facility) Arbitration and Conciliation Rules and Annexes A, B, and C, includes the plural form of that word, unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision.
- (3)(4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of the Additional Facility Rules and Annexes A, B and C, shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.
- 200. The change in (AF)AFR 12 corresponds to the changes in AFR 32.

# (Additional Facility) Administrative & Financial

# Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

- (1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and all the members of the Commission or Tribunal agree otherwise in writing, no member of the Commission or Tribunal shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the arbitration or conciliation proceeding.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no member of the Commission or Tribunal shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the arbitration or conciliation proceeding, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

# VII. THE ARBITRATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX B) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	393
Chapter I - Scope	393
Chapter II - Institution of Proceedings	394
Chapter III - General Provisions	398
Chapter IV - Establishment of the Tribunal	403
Chapter V - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	406
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Proceeding.	408
Chapter VII - Evidence	413
Chapter VIII - Special Procedures	416
Chapter IX - Costs	424
Chapter X - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	427
Chapter XI - The Award	429
Chapter XII - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submission	ons 433
Chapter XIII - Expedited Arbitration	437

### VII. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES

Introductory Note	393
Chapter I - Scope	393
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	393
Chapter II - Institution of Proceedings.	394
Rule 2 - The Request	394
Rule 3 - Contents of the Request	394
Rule 4 - Recommended Additional Information	396
Rule 5 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	396
Rule 6 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	396
Rule 7 - Review and Registration of the Request	397
Rule 8 - Notice of Registration	397
Rule 9 - Withdrawal of the Request	398
Chapter III - General Provisions	398
Rule 10 - Party and Party Representative	398
Rule 11 - General Duties	398
Rule 12 - Method of Filing	398
Rule 13 - Supporting Documents	399
Rule 14 - Routing of Documents	399
Rule 15 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	399
Rule 16 - Correction of Errors	401
Rule 17 - Calculation of Time Limits	401
Rule 18 - Fixing Time Limits	402
Rule 19 - Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties	402
Rule 20 - Time Limits Applicable to Tribunal	402
Chapter IV - Establishment of the Tribunal	403
Rule 21 - General Provisions Regarding the Establishment of the Tribunal	403
Rule 22 - Qualifications of Arbitrators	403
Rule 23 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	403
Rule 24 - Method of Constituting the Tribunal	404
Rule 25 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	
Rule 26 - Appointment of Arbitrators by the Secretary-General	405

Rule 27 - Acceptance of Appointment	405
Rule 28 - Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal	406
Rule 29 - Constitution of the Tribunal	406
Chapter V - Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies	406
Rule 30 - Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators	406
Rule 31 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	407
Rule 32 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	408
Rule 33 - Resignation.	408
Rule 34 - Vacancy on the Tribunal	408
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Proceeding	408
Rule 35 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	408
Rule 36 - Waiver	409
Rule 37 - Filling of Gaps	409
Rule 38 - First Session	409
Rule 39 - Written Submissions	411
Rule 40 - Case Management Conferences	411
Rule 41 - Seat of Arbitration	412
Rule 42 - Hearings	412
Rule 43 - Quorum	412
Rule 44 - Deliberations	412
Rule 45 - Decisions Made by Majority Vote	413
Chapter VII - Evidence	413
Rule 46 - Evidence: General Principles	413
Rule 47 - Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents	413
Rule 48 - Witnesses and Experts	414
Rule 49 - Tribunal-Appointed Experts	415
Rule 50 - Visits and Inquiries	415
Chapter VIII - Special Procedures	416
Rule 51 - Manifest Lack of Legal Merit	416
Rule 52 - Bifurcation	417
Rule 53 - Preliminary Objections	418
Rule 54 - Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation	419
Rule 55 - Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation	420

	Rule 56 - Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations	. 421
	Rule 57 - Provisional Measures	. 422
	Rule 58 - Ancillary Claims	. 423
	Rule 59 - Default	. 423
Ch	apter IX - Costs	. 424
	Rule 60 - Costs of the Proceeding.	. 424
	Rule 61 - Statement of and Submission on Costs	. 425
	Rule 62 - Decisions on Costs	. 425
	Rule 63 - Security for Costs	. 425
Ch	apter X - Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance	. 427
	Rule 64 - Suspension of the Proceeding	. 427
	Rule 65 - Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties	. 428
	Rule 66 - Discontinuance at Request of a Party	. 428
	Rule 67 - Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act	. 429
Ch	apter XI - The Award	. 429
	Rule 68 - Applicable Law	. 429
	Rule 69 - Timing of the Award	. 430
	Rule 70 - Contents of the Award	. 430
	Rule 71 - Rendering of the Award	. 431
	Rule 72 - Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation of an Award	. 432
Ch	apter XII - Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions	. 433
	Rule 73 - Publication of Orders, Decisions and Awards	. 433
	Rule 74 - Publication of Written Submissions Filed in the Proceeding	. 433
	Rule 75 - Observation of Hearings	. 434
	Rule 76 - Confidential or Protected Information	. 434
	Rule 77 - Submission of Non-Disputing Parties	. 435
	Rule 78 - Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party	. 436
Ch	apter XIII - Expedited Arbitration	. 437
	Rule 79 - Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration	. 437
	Rule 80 - Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expe	
	Rule 81 - Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration	. 438
	Rule 82 - Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration	. 438

Rule 83 - Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration	440
Rule 84 - First Session in Expedited Arbitration	. 440
Rule 85 - Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration	. 440
Rule 86 - Default in Expedited Arbitration.	. 441
Rule 87 - Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation Expedited Arbitration	
Rule 88 - Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration	442

# VII. THE ARBITRATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX B) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) ARBITRATION RULES)

201. Any changes in WP # 4 explained below are specific to (AF)AR. Other changes, made without explanation, reflect changes to the AR or IR and are explained in the AR or IR chapters of WP # 4 under the corresponding provisions.

#### Introductory Note

The Arbitration Rules for Additional Facility Proceedings ((Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules are supplemented by the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations in Annex A.

The (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules apply from the submission of a Request for arbitration until an Award is rendered and to any proceedings arising from a request for a supplementary decision on, rectification of, or interpretation of, an Award.

### Chapter I Scope

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any arbitration proceeding conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-9.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of the law applicable to the arbitration from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request for arbitration, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.

(6) These Rules may be cited as the "(Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules" of the Centre.

### **Chapter II Institution of Proceedings**

#### Rule 2 The Request

- (1) Any party wishing to institute arbitration proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall file a Request for arbitration together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

# Rule 3 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to Article 2(1)(a) of the Additional Facility Rules, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising out of the investment;

- (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to arbitration pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules:
  - (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;
  - (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
  - (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
  - (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
- (c) if a party is a natural person:
  - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
  - (ii) a statement that the person is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute or of other than any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent;
- (d) if a party is a juridical person:
  - (i) information concerning <u>and supporting documents demonstrating</u> that party's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents <u>demonstrating such nationality</u>; and
  - (ii) if that party had the nationality of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent, information identifying concerning and supporting documents demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another State pursuant to Article 1(5)(b) of the Additional Facility Rules, together with supporting documents demonstrating such agreement;
- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision of a State or an agency of a State or of an REIO, supporting documents demonstrating the approval of consent of the State or the REIO, unless the State or the REIO has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.

### Rule 4 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request also contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of arbitrators; the seat of arbitration, the law applicable to the dispute and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) the seat of arbitration; include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting party which is a juridical person.
- (c) the law applicable to the dispute; and
- (d) the procedural language(s).

### Rule 5 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

# Rule 6 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

(a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;

- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

# Rule 7 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears on the basis of the information provided that the Request is not manifestly outside the scope of Article 2(1) of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

#### Rule 8 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre;
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of arbitrators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Tribunal without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Tribunal in regard to jurisdiction, competence of the Tribunal and the merits; and
- (e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Rule 23.

#### Rule 9 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 6(b).

#### Chapter III General Provisions

### Rule 1110 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where <u>required by</u> the context so <u>admits</u>, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be <u>promptly</u> notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

### Rule **1011**General Duties

- (1) The Tribunal and the parties shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The Tribunal shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to present its case.

#### Rule 12 Method of Filing

(1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.

(2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Tribunal orders otherwise in special circumstances.

### Rule 13 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents, including witness statements, expert reports, exhibits and legal authorities, shall be filed together with the request, written submission, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Tribunal or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) If the authenticity of a supporting document is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified copy or to make the original available for examination.

# Rule 14 Routing of Documents

Following the registration of the Request pursuant to Rule 7, the Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other; and
- (b) the Tribunal, unless the parties communicate directly with the Tribunal on request of the Tribunal or by agreement of the parties.

# Rule 15 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre. In a proceeding with one procedural language:

- (a) documents shall be filed and hearings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
- (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
- (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) Requests, written submissions, observations and communications shall be filed in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order a party to file such documents in both procedural languages. In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and hearings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a hearing be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) testimony in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Tribunal orders interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (d) the Tribunal and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
  - (e) all orders, decisions and the Award shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Supporting documents in a language other than a procedural language shall be accompanied by a translation into a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order a party to translate any supporting document into both procedural languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, provided that unless the Tribunal may orders a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Tribunal may order a party to provide a certified translation.
- (5) Any document from the Tribunal or the Secretary-General shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal, or the Secretary General if applicable, shall render orders, decisions and the Award in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.

- (6) Any oral communication shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Tribunal may order interpretation into the other procedural language.
- (7) The testimony of a witness or an expert in a language other than a procedural language shall be interpreted into the procedural language(s) used at the hearing.
- (8) The recordings and transcripts of a hearing shall be made in the procedural language(s) used at the hearing.

#### Rule 16 Correction of Errors

A party may correct an accidental error in a document promptly upon discovery and before the Award is rendered. The parties may refer any dispute regarding a correction to the Tribunal for determination.

### Rule 17 Calculation of Time Limits

- (1) References to time shall be determined based on the time at the seat of the Centre on the relevant date.
- (2) Any time limit expressed as a period of time shall be calculated from the day after the date on which:
  - (a) the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, announces the period; or
  - (b) the procedural step starting the period is taken.
- (3) A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken or a document is received by the Secretary-General on the relevant date, or <u>on the subsequent business day</u>, if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, <u>on the subsequent business day</u>.

#### Rule 18 Fixing Time Limits

- (1) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall fix time limits for the completion of each procedural step in the proceeding, other than time limits prescribed by these Rules.
- (2) In fixing time limits pursuant to paragraph (1), the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall consult with the parties as far as possible.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate the power to fix time limits to its President.

# Rule 19 **Extension of Time Limits Applicable to Parties**

- (1) A time limit prescribed by these Rules may only be extended by agreement of the parties. A procedural step taken or document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (2) A time limit fixed by the Tribunal or the Secretary-General may be extended by agreement of the parties or by the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, upon reasoned application by either party made prior to its expiry. A procedural step taken or a document received after the expiry of such time limit shall be disregarded unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if applicable, concludes decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to meet the time limit.
- (3) The Tribunal may delegate to the President the power to extend time limits to its President referred to in paragraph (2).

#### Rule 20 Time Limits Applicable to Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall use best efforts to meet time limits to render orders, decisions and the Award.
- (2) If the Tribunal cannot comply with an applicable time limit, it shall advise the parties of the special circumstances that justifying the delay and the date when it anticipates rendering the order, decision or Award.

### Chapter IV <u>Constitution Establishment of the Tribunal</u>

#### Rule 21

#### General Provisions Regarding the Constitution Establishment of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request.
- (2) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties:
  - (a) the majority of the arbitrators on a Tribunal shall be nationals of States other than the State party to the dispute, any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute and the State whose national is a party to the dispute;
  - (b) a party may not appoint an arbitrator who is a national of the State party to the dispute, any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute;
  - (c) arbitrators appointed by the Secretary-General shall not be nationals of the State party to the dispute, a constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute or the State whose national is a party to the dispute; and
  - (d) no person previously involved in the resolution of the dispute as a conciliator, judge, mediator or in a similar capacity may be appointed as an arbitrator.
- (3) The composition of a Tribunal shall remain unchanged after it has been constituted, except as provided in Chapter V.

#### Rule 22 Qualifications of Arbitrators

Arbitrators shall be persons of high moral character and recognized competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance, who are impartial and independent.

#### Rule 23 Notice of Third-Party Funding

(1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name <u>and address</u> of any non-party from which the party, <u>directly or indirectly</u>, <u>its affiliate or its representative</u> has received funds for the pursuit or defense of the proceeding through a donation or

- grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the proceeding dispute ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties and to any arbitrator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the arbitrator declaration required by Rule 27(3)(b).
- (5) The Tribunal may order disclosure of further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 46(3) if it deems it is necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

# Rule 24 Method of Constituting the Tribunal

- (1) The number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.
- (2) The parties shall endeavor to agree on any uneven number of arbitrators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, the Tribunal shall consist of three arbitrators, one arbitrator appointed by each party and the third, who shall be the President of the Tribunal, appointed by agreement of the parties.

# Rule 25 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of a the President of the Tribunal or a Sole Arbitrator.

#### Rule 26 Appointment of Arbitrators by the Secretary-General

- (1) If the Tribunal has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the arbitrator(s) who have not yet been appointed.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the President of the Tribunal after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing an arbitrator and shall use best efforts to appoint any arbitrator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

# Rule 27 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing an arbitrator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality(ies) and contact information.
- (2) <u>Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), t</u>The Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from <u>each the</u> appointee <u>as soon as the appointee is selected. The Secretary General and shall also transmit to <u>each the</u> appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).</u>
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, an the appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the arbitrator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each arbitrator and provide transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an arbitrator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as arbitrator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.

(6) Each arbitrator shall have a continuing obligation to <u>promptly</u> disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).

# Rule 28 Replacement of Arbitrators Prior to Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) At any time before the Tribunal is constituted:
  - (a) an arbitrator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace an arbitrator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any arbitrator.
- (2) A replacement arbitrator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced arbitrator was appointed.

#### Rule 29 Constitution of the Tribunal

- (1) The Tribunal shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that all the arbitrators have accepted their appointments.
- (2) As soon as the Tribunal is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each member.

# Chapter V Disqualification of Arbitrators and Vacancies

#### Rule 30 Proposal for Disqualification of Arbitrators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more arbitrators ("proposal") on the following grounds:
  - (a) that the arbitrator was ineligible for appointment to the Tribunal pursuant to Rule 21(2)(a)-(c); or

- (b) that circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to the qualities of the arbitrator required by Rule 22.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Tribunal and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts on which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the arbitrator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (2)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (2)(d).
- (3) If the other party agrees to the proposal prior to the dispatch of the decision referred to in Rule 31, the arbitrator shall resign in accordance with Rule 33.
- (4) The proceeding shall be suspended <u>upon the filing of the proposal</u> until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding in whole or in part.

# Rule 31 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The Secretary-General shall make the decision on the proposal.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 30(2)(e).

# Rule 32 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If an arbitrator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of an arbitrator, the procedure in Rules 30 and 31 shall apply.

#### Rule 33 Resignation

An arbitrator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Tribunal.

#### Rule 34 Vacancy on the Tribunal

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Tribunal.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Tribunal shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.
- (4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Tribunal has been reconstituted, the proceeding shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified. Any portion of a hearing shall be recommenced if the newly appointed arbitrator considers it necessary to decide a pending matter.

#### Chapter VI Conduct of the Proceeding

#### Rule 35 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

(1) The Tribunal shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.

- (2) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Tribunal shall apply any agreement of the parties on procedural matters, subject to Rule 1(3), and to the extent that the agreement does not conflict with the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties prior to making an order or decision it is authorized by these Rules to make on its own initiative.

#### Rule 36 Waiver

If a party knows or should have known that an applicable rule, agreement of the parties, or any order or decision of the Tribunal or the Secretary-General has not been complied with, and does not <a href="mailto:promptly">promptly</a>, then that party shall be deemed to have waived its right to object to that non-compliance, unless the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances justifying the failure to object promptly.

# Rule 37 Filling of Gaps

If a question of procedure arises which is not covered by these Rules or by any agreement of the parties, the Tribunal shall decide the question.

#### Rule 38 First Session

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).
- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Tribunal deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the President of the Tribunal after consulting with the other members and the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the constitution of the Tribunal or such other period as the parties may agree. If the President of the Tribunal determines that it is not possible to convene the parties and the other members within this period, the Tribunal shall decide whether to hold the first session solely

between the President of the Tribunal and the parties, or solely among the Tribunal members based on the parties' written submissions. the first session shall be held solely among the Tribunal members after considering the parties' written submissions on the matters listed in paragraph (4).

- (4) Before the first session, the Tribunal shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable arbitration rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) the number, length, type and format of written submissions;
  - (f) the seat of arbitration;
  - (g) the place of hearings;
  - (h) whether there will be requests for production of documents as between the parties and, if so, the scope, timing and procedure for such requests;
  - (i) the procedural calendar;
  - (j) the manner of making recordings and transcripts of hearings;
  - (k) the publication of documents and recordings;
  - (l) the treatment of confidential or protected information; and
  - (m) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Tribunal.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue an order recording the parties' agreements and any Tribunal decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written submission on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

#### Rule 39 Written Submissions

- (1) The parties shall file the following written submissions:
  - (a) a memorial by the requesting party;
  - (b) a counter-memorial by the other party;

and, unless the parties agree otherwise:

- (c) a reply by the requesting party; and
- (d) a rejoinder by the other party.
- (2) A memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and the request for relief. A counter-memorial shall contain a statement of the relevant facts, including an admission or denial of facts stated in the memorial, and any necessary additional facts, a statement of law in reply to the memorial, arguments, and the request for relief. A reply and rejoinder shall be limited to responding to the previous written submission and addressing any relevant facts that are new or could not have been known prior to filing the reply or rejoinder.
- (3) A party may file unscheduled written submissions, observations, or supporting documents only after obtaining leave of the Tribunal, unless the filing of such documents is provided for by these Rules. The Tribunal may grant such leave upon a timely and reasoned application if it finds such written submissions, observations or supporting documents are necessary in view of all relevant circumstances.

#### Rule 40 Case Management Conferences

With a view to conducting an expeditious and cost-effective proceeding, the Tribunal shall convene one or more case management conferences with the parties at any time after the first session to:

- (a) identify uncontested facts;
- (b) clarify and narrow the issues in dispute; or
- (c) address any other procedural or substantive issue related to the resolution of the dispute.

### Rule 41 Seat of Arbitration

The seat of arbitration shall be agreed on by the parties or, absent agreement, shall be determined by the Tribunal having regard to the circumstances of the proceeding and after consulting with the parties.

#### Rule 42 Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold one or more hearings, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (2) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the date, time and method of holding hearings, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (3) If a hearing is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Tribunal and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a hearing, it shall be held at a place determined by the Tribunal.
- (4) Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the parties and ask for explanations at any time during a hearing.

#### Rule 43 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Tribunal by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, case management conferences, hearings and deliberations, except as provided in these Rules or unless the parties agree otherwise.

#### Rule 44 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Tribunal shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Tribunal may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.

- (3) Only members of tThe Tribunal may be assisted by the Secretary of the Tribunal shall take part in at its deliberations. No other person shall assist the Tribunal at its deliberations be admitted unless the Tribunal decides otherwise and notifies the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall deliberate on any matter for decision immediately after the last written or oral submission on that matter.

# Rule 45 Decisions Made by Majority Vote

The Tribunal shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstention shall count as a negative vote.

#### Chapter VII Evidence

#### Rule 46 Evidence: General Principles

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine the admissibility and probative value of the evidence adduced.
- (2) Each party has the burden of proving the facts relied on to support its claim or defense.
- (3) The Tribunal may call upon a party to produce documents or other evidence if it deems it necessary at any stage of the proceeding.

# Rule 47 Disputes Arising from Requests for Production of Documents

The Tribunal shall decide any dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents. In deciding the a dispute arising out of a party's objection to the other party's request for production of documents, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:

(a) the scope and timeliness of the request;

- (b) the relevance and materiality of the documents requested;
- (c) the burden of production; and
- (d) the basis of the objection.

#### Rule 48 Witnesses and Experts

- (1) A party intending to rely on evidence given by a witness shall file a written statement by that witness. The statement shall identify the witness, contain the evidence of the witness, and be signed and dated.
- (2) A witness who has filed a written statement may be called for examination at a hearing.
- (3) The Tribunal shall determine the manner in which the examination is conducted.
- (4) A witness shall be examined before the Tribunal, by the parties, and under the control of the President. Any member of the Tribunal may put questions to the witness.
- (5) A witness shall be examined in person unless the Tribunal determines that another means of examination is appropriate in the circumstances.
- (6) Each witness shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that I shall speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth."
- (7) Paragraphs (1)-(5) shall apply, with necessary modifications, to evidence given by an expert.
- (8) Each expert shall make the following declaration before giving evidence:
  - "I solemnly declare upon my honor and conscience that my statement will be in accordance with my sincere belief."

#### Rule 49 Tribunal-Appointed Experts

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Tribunal may appoint one or more independent experts to report to it on specific matters within the scope of the dispute.
- (2) The Tribunal shall consult with the parties on the appointment of an expert, including on the terms of reference and fees of the expert.
- (3) Upon accepting an appointment by the Tribunal, an expert shall provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre.
- (4) The parties shall provide the Tribunal-appointed expert with any information, document or other evidence that the expert may require. The Tribunal shall decide any dispute regarding the evidence required by the Tribunal-appointed expert.
- (5) The parties shall have the right to make written and oral submissions on the report of the Tribunal-appointed expert, as required.
- (6) Rule 48 shall apply, with necessary modifications, to the Tribunal-appointed expert.

# Rule 50 Visits and Inquiries

- (1) The Tribunal may order a visit to any place connected with the dispute, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, if it deems the visit necessary, and may conduct inquiries there as appropriate.
- (2) The order shall define the scope of the visit and the subject of any inquiry, the procedure to be followed, the applicable time limits and other relevant terms.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to participate in any visit or inquiry.

#### Chapter VIII Special Procedures

### Rule 51 Manifest Lack of Legal Merit

- (1) A party may object that a claim is manifestly without legal merit. The objection may relate to the substance of the claim or to the jurisdiction or competence of the Tribunal.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) a party shall file a written submission no later than 45 days after the constitution of the Tribunal:
  - (b) the written submission shall specify the grounds on which the objection is based and contain a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the objection, as required;
  - (d) if a party files the objection before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the objection, so that the Tribunal may consider the objection promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall render its decision or Award on the objection within 60 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
    - (ii) the last written submission on the objection; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the objection.
- (3) If the Tribunal decides that all claims are manifestly without legal merit, it shall render an Award to that effect. Otherwise, the Tribunal shall issue a decision on the objection and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) A decision that a claim is not manifestly without legal merit shall be without prejudice to the right of a party to file a preliminary objection pursuant to Rule 53 or to argue subsequently in the proceeding that a claim is without legal merit.

#### Rule 52 Bifurcation

- (1) A party may request that a question be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding ("request for bifurcation").
- (2) If a request for bifurcation relates to a preliminary objection, Rule 54 shall apply.
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to a request for bifurcation other than a request referred to in Rule 54:
  - (a) the request for bifurcation shall be filed as soon as possible;
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the questions to be bifurcated;
  - (c) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding.
- (4) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the questions to be bifurcated would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the questions to be addressed in separate phases of the proceeding are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.
- (5) If the Tribunal orders bifurcation pursuant to this Rule, it shall suspend the proceeding with respect to any questions to be addressed at a later phase, unless the parties agree otherwise or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative decide whether a question should be addressed in a separate phase of the proceeding.

#### Rule 53 Preliminary Objections

- (1) The Tribunal shall have the power to rule on its jurisdiction and competence. For the purposes of this Rule, an agreement providing for arbitration pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall be severable from the other terms of the contract in which it may have been included.
- (2) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute or any ancillary claim is not within the jurisdiction or competence of the Tribunal ("preliminary objection").
- (3) A party shall notify the Tribunal and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible.
- (4) The Tribunal may address a preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding or join the objection to the merits.
- (5) If a party requests bifurcation of a preliminary objection, Rule 54 shall apply.
- (6) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 54(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
    - (i) by the date to file the counter-memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (6)(b)(i) and (ii).
  - (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 68(1)(c).

(7) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within its own jurisdiction and competence.

### Rule 54 **Bifurcation of Preliminary Objections with a Request for Bifurcation**

- (1) The following procedure shall apply with respect to a request for bifurcation relating to a preliminary objection:
  - (a) unless the parties agree otherwise, the request for bifurcation shall be filed:
    - (i) within 45 days after filing the memorial on the merits;
    - (ii) within 45 days after filing the written submission containing the ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
    - (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the preliminary objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(i) and (ii);
  - (b) the request for bifurcation shall state the preliminary objection to which it relates:
  - (c) unless the parties agree otherwise, the proceeding on the merits shall be suspended until the Tribunal decides whether to bifurcate;
  - (d) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request for bifurcation, as required; and
  - (e) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on a request for bifurcation within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (2) In determining whether to bifurcate, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including whether:
  - (a) bifurcation would materially reduce the time and cost of the proceeding;
  - (b) determination of the preliminary objection would dispose of all or a substantial portion of the dispute; and
  - (c) the preliminary objection and the merits are so intertwined as to make bifurcation impractical.

- (3) If the Tribunal decides to address the preliminary objection in a separate phase of the proceeding, it shall:
  - (a) suspend the proceeding on the merits, unless the parties agree otherwise, or the Tribunal decides that there are special circumstances that do not justify suspension;
  - (b) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (c) render its decision or Award on the preliminary objection within 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission, in accordance with Rule 6869(1)(b); and
  - (d) fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the proceeding if the Tribunal does not render an Award.
- (4) If the Tribunal decides to join the preliminary objection to the merits, it shall:
  - (a) fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) modify any time limits for written and oral submissions on the merits, as required; and
  - (c) render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 6869(1)(c).

### **Rule 55 Preliminary Objections without a Request for Bifurcation**

- (1) If a party does not request bifurcation of a preliminary objection within the time limits referred to in Rule 54(1)(a) or the parties confirm that they will not request bifurcation, the objection shall be joined to the merits and the following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the preliminary objection, as required;
  - (b) the memorial on the preliminary objection shall be filed:
    - (i) by the date to file the counter-memorial on the merits;

- (ii) by the date to file the next written submission after an ancillary claim, if the objection relates to the ancillary claim; or
- (iii) as soon as possible after the facts on which the objection is based become known to a party, if those facts were unknown to that party on the dates referred to in paragraph (61)(b)(i) and (ii).
- (c) the party filing the memorial on preliminary objections shall also file its countermemorial on the merits, or, if the objection relates to an ancillary claim, file its next written submission after the ancillary claim; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall render its Award within 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in the proceeding, in accordance with Rule 6869(1)(c).
- (2) The Tribunal may at any time on its own initiative consider whether a dispute or an ancillary claim is within its own jurisdiction and competence.

### Rule 5<u>6</u>5 Consolidation or Coordination of Arbitrations

- (1) Parties to two or more pending arbitrations administered by the Centre may agree to consolidate or coordinate these arbitrations.
- (2) Consolidation joins all aspects of the arbitrations sought to be consolidated and results in a single one Award. To be consolidated pursuant to this Rule, the arbitrations shall have been registered in accordance with these Rules and shall involve the same State or the same REIO (or constituent subdivision of the State or agency of the State or the REIO).
- (3) Coordination aligns specific procedural aspects of each two or more pending arbitrations, but the arbitrations remain separate proceedings and each results in an individual separate Awards.
- (4) The parties referred to in paragraph (1) shall jointly provide the Secretary-General with proposed terms for the conduct of the consolidated or coordinated <a href="mailto:proceedingarbitration">proceedingarbitration</a>(s) and consult with the Secretary-General to ensure that the proposed terms are capable of being implemented.
- (5) After the consultation referred to in paragraph (4), the Secretary-General shall communicate the proposed terms <u>agreed by the parties</u> to the Tribunal(s) constituted in the arbitrations. Such Tribunal(s) shall make any order or decision required to implement these terms.

### Rule 576 Provisional Measures

- (1) A party may at any time request that the Tribunal order provisional measures to preserve that party's rights, including measures to:
  - (a) prevent action that is likely to cause current or imminent harm to that party or prejudice to the arbitral process;
  - (b) maintain or restore the status quo pending determination of the dispute; or
  - (c) preserve evidence that may be relevant to the resolution of the dispute.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the rights to be preserved, the measures requested, and the circumstances that require such measures;
  - (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
  - (c) if a party requests provisional measures before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
  - (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal:
    - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
    - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In deciding whether to order provisional measures, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the measures are urgent and necessary; and
  - (b) the effect that the measures may have on each party.
- (4) The Tribunal may order provisional measures on its own initiative. The Tribunal may also order provisional measures different from those requested by a party.

- (5) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered provisional measures.
- (6) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke the provisional measures, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.
- (7) A party may request any judicial or other authority to order interim or conservatory measures. Such a request shall not be deemed incompatible with the agreement to arbitrate, or as a waiver of that agreement.

# Rule 587 Ancillary Claims

- (1) Unless the parties agree otherwise, a party may file an incidental or additional claim or a counterclaim ("ancillary claim"), provided that such ancillary claim is within the scope of the agreement of the parties.
- (2) An incidental or additional claim shall be presented no later than in the reply, and a counterclaim shall be presented no later than in the counter-memorial, unless the Tribunal decides otherwise.
- (3) The Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the ancillary claim, as required.

### Rule 528 Default

- (1) A party is in default if it fails to appear or present its case, or indicates that it will not appear or present its case.
- (2) If a party is in default at any stage of the proceeding, the other party may request that the Tribunal address the questions submitted to it and render an Award.
- (3) Upon receipt of the request referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall notify the defaulting party of the request and grant a grace period to cure the default, unless it is satisfied that the defaulting party does not intend to appear or present its case. The grace period shall not exceed 60 days without the consent of the other party.
- (4) If the request in paragraph (2) relates to a failure to appear at a hearing, the Tribunal may:
  - (a) reschedule the hearing to a date within 60 days after the original date;

- (b) proceed with the hearing in the absence of the defaulting party and fix a time limit for the defaulting party to file a written submission within 60 days after the hearing; or
- (c) cancel the hearing and fix a time limit for the parties to file written submissions within 60 days after the original date of the hearing.
- (5) If the default relates to another scheduled procedural step, the Tribunal may set the grace period to cure the default by fixing a new time limit for the defaulting party to complete that step within 60 days after the date of the notice of default referred to in paragraph (3).
- (6) A party's default shall not be deemed an admission of the assertions made by the other party.
- (7) The Tribunal may invite the party that is not in default to file observations, produce evidence or make oral submissions.
- (8) If the defaulting party fails to act within the grace period or if no such period is granted, the Tribunal shall examine whether the dispute is within its own jurisdiction and competence before deciding the questions submitted to it and rendering an Award.

#### Chapter IX Costs

# Rule <u>60</u>59 Costs of the Proceeding

The costs of the proceeding are all costs incurred by the parties in connection with the proceeding, including:

- (a) the legal fees and expenses of the parties;
- (b) the fees and expenses of the Tribunal, Tribunal assistants approved by the parties and Tribunal-appointed experts; and
- (c) the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre.

### Rule 6061 Statement of and Submission on Costs

The Tribunal shall request that each party file a statement of its costs and a written submission on the allocation of costs before allocating the costs of the proceeding between the parties.

### Rule 6162 Decisions on Costs

- (1) In allocating the costs of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) the outcome of the proceeding or any part of it;
  - (b) the conduct of the parties during the proceeding, including the extent to which they acted in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and complied with these Rules and the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
  - (c) the complexity of the issues; and
  - (d) the reasonableness of the costs claimed.
- (2) The Tribunal shall award the party prevailing on an objection made pursuant to Rule 51 its costs of submitting or opposing the objection, unless the circumstances justify a different allocation of costs in accordance with paragraph (1).
- $\frac{(2)(3)}{(2)}$  The Tribunal may make an interim decision on costs at any time.
- (3)(4) The Tribunal shall ensure that all decisions on costs are reasoned and form part of the Award.

# Rule 6263 Security for Costs

- (1) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may order any party asserting a claim or counterclaim to provide security for costs.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the request shall specify the circumstances that require security for costs;

- (b) the Tribunal shall fix time limits for written and oral submissions on the request, as required;
- (c) if a party requests security for costs before the constitution of the Tribunal, the Secretary-General shall fix time limits for written submissions on the request so that the Tribunal may consider the request promptly upon its constitution; and
- (d) the Tribunal shall issue its decision on the request within 30 days after the latest of:
  - (i) the constitution of the Tribunal;
  - (ii) the last written submission on the request; or
  - (iii) the last oral submission on the request.
- (3) In determining whether to order a party to provide security for costs, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) that party's ability to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (b) that party's willingness to comply with an adverse decision on costs;
  - (c) the effect that providing security for costs may have on that party's ability to pursue its claim or counterclaim; and
  - (d) the conduct of the parties.
- (4) The Tribunal shall consider all evidence adduced in relation to the circumstances in paragraph (3). The existence of third-party funding may form part of such evidence but is not by itself sufficient to justify an order for security for costs. The Tribunal may consider third-party funding as evidence relating to a circumstance in paragraph (3), but the existence of third-party funding by itself is not sufficient to justify an order for security for costs.
- (5) The Tribunal shall specify any relevant terms in an order to provide security for costs and fix a time limit for compliance with the order.
- (6) If a party fails to comply with an order to provide security for costs, the Tribunal may suspend the proceeding. If the proceeding is suspended for more than 90 days, the Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, order the discontinuance of the proceeding.
- (7) A party shall promptly disclose any material change in the circumstances upon which the Tribunal ordered security for costs.

(8) The Tribunal may at any time modify or revoke its order on security for costs, on its own initiative or upon a party's request.

### **Suspension, Settlement and Discontinuance**

# Rule 6364 Suspension of the Proceeding

- (1) The Tribunal shall suspend the proceeding by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The Tribunal may suspend the proceeding upon the request of either party or on its own initiative, except as otherwise provided in the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations or these Rules.
- (3) The Tribunal shall give the parties the opportunity to make observations before ordering a suspension pursuant to paragraph (2).
- (4) In its order suspending the proceeding, the Tribunal shall specify:
  - (a) the period of the suspension;
  - (b) any relevant terms; and
  - (c) a modified procedural calendar to take effect on resumption of the proceeding, if necessary.
- (5) The Tribunal shall extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry by agreement of the parties.
- (6) The Tribunal may extend the period of a suspension prior to its expiry, on its own initiative or upon a party's request, after giving the parties an opportunity to make observations.
- (7) The Secretary-General shall suspend the proceeding pursuant to paragraph (1) or extend the suspension pursuant to paragraph (5) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal. The parties shall inform the Secretary-General of the period of the suspension and any terms agreed to by the parties.

# Rule 6465 Settlement and Discontinuance by Agreement of the Parties

- (1) If the parties notify the Tribunal that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If the parties agree on a settlement of the dispute before the Award is rendered, the Tribunal:
  - (a) shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding, if the parties so request; or
  - (b) may record the settlement in the form of an Award, if the parties file the complete and signed text of their settlement and request that the Tribunal embody such settlement in an Award.
- (3) An Award rendered pursuant to paragraph (2)(b) does not need to include the reasons on which it is based.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2)(a) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

# Rule 6566 Discontinuance at Request of a Party

- (1) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding, the Tribunal shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall fix the time limit and issue the order referred to in paragraph (1) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

### Rule 676 Discontinuance for Failure of Parties to Act

- (1) If the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Tribunal shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding.
- (2) If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Tribunal shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (3) If either party takes a step within 30 days after the notice referred to in paragraph (1), the proceeding shall continue.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall issue the notice and the order referred to in paragraphs (1) and (2) if the Tribunal has not yet been constituted or if there is a vacancy on the Tribunal.

### **Chapter XI The Award**

#### Rule 6768 Applicable Law

- (1) The Tribunal shall apply the rules of law designated by the parties as applicable to the substance of the dispute. Failing such designation by the parties, the Tribunal shall apply:
  - (a) the law which it determines to be applicable; and
  - (b) the rules of international law it considers applicable.
- (2) The Tribunal may decide *ex aequo et bono* if the parties have expressly authorized it to do so and if the law applicable to the arbitration so permits.
- 202. One State stated that the phrase "the law which it determines to be applicable" is very broad, and that it is concerned this formulation could generate arbitrariness. It further stated that the provision potentially confuses the application of the rules of international and investment law. (AF)AR 67(1), as drafted, hews very close to the language in the currently in-effect provision. The minor language differences, which were made for clarity in WP #1 and which have not since changed, were not intended to alter the effect of this provision (see WP #1, ¶ 1148). The Secretariat is not aware of difficulties caused

by this formulation in practice and has not received any other comments with regard to this provision.

### Rule 6869 Timing of the Award

- (1) The Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than:
  - (a) 60 days after the latest of the Tribunal constitution, the last written submission or the last oral submission, if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 51(4);
  - (b) 180 days after the later of the last written or oral submission if the Award is rendered pursuant to Rule 54(3)(c); or
  - (c) 240 days after the later of the last written or oral submission in all other cases.
- (2) A statement of costs and submission on costs filed pursuant to with Rule 60-61 shall not be considered a written submission for the purposes of paragraph (1).
- (3) The parties waive any time limits for rendering the Award which may be provided for by the law of the seat of arbitration.

### Rule 6970 Contents of the Award

- (1) The Award shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;
  - (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
  - (c) a statement that the Tribunal was established pursuant to these Rules and a description of the method of its constitution;
  - (d) the name of each member of the Tribunal and the appointing authority of each;
  - (e) the seat of arbitration, the dates and place(s) of the first session, case management conferences and hearings;
  - (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (g) a statement of the relevant facts as found by the Tribunal;

- (h) a brief summary of the submissions of the parties, including the relief sought;
- (i) the reasons on which the Award is based, unless the parties have agreed that no reasons are to be given; and
- (j) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Tribunal, and a reasoned decision on the allocation of costs.
- (2) The Award shall be signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree and if allowed by the law of the seat of arbitration.
- (3) Any member of the Tribunal may attach an individual opinion or a statement of dissent to the Award before the Award is rendered.
- (4) The Award shall be final and binding on the parties.

### Rule 7071 Rendering of the Award

- (1) Once the Award has been signed by the members of the Tribunal who voted for it, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Award to each party, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent, indicating the date of dispatch on the Award; and
  - (b) deposit the Award in the archives of the Centre, together with any individual opinion and statement of dissent.
- (2) Upon request of the parties that the original text of the Award be filed or registered by the Tribunal pursuant to the law of the seat of arbitration, the Secretary-General shall do so on behalf of the Tribunal.
- (3) The Award shall be deemed to have been made at the seat of arbitration and deemed to have been rendered on the date of dispatch of certified copies of the Award.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Award to a party upon request.

#### **Rule 7172**

#### Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation of an Award

- (1) A Tribunal may rectify any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award on its own initiative within 30 days after rendering the Award.
- (2) A party may request a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award by filing a request with the Secretary-General and paying the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees within 45 days after the Award was rendered.
- (3) The request referred to in paragraph (2) shall:
  - (a) identify the Award to which it relates;
  - (b) be in an official language of the Centre used in the proceeding;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) specify:
    - (i) with respect to a request for a supplementary decision, any question which the Tribunal omitted to decide in the Award;
    - (ii) with respect to a request for rectification, any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award;
    - (iii) with respect to a request for interpretation, the points in dispute concerning the meaning or scope of the Award; and
  - (e) attach proof of payment of the lodging fee.
- (4) Upon receipt of the request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) transmit the request to the other party;
  - (b) register the request, or refuse registration if the request is not made within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2); and
  - (c) notify the parties of the registration or refusal to register.
- (5) As soon as the request is registered, the Secretary-General shall transmit the request and the notice of registration to each member of the Tribunal.

- (6) The President of the Tribunal shall determine the procedure to consider the request, after consulting with the other members of the Tribunal and the parties.
- (7) Rules 6970-70-71 shall apply to any decision of the Tribunal pursuant to this Rule.
- (8) The Tribunal shall issue a decision on the request for supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation within 60 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.
- (9) A supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation pursuant to this Rule shall become part of the Award and shall be reflected on all certified copies of the Award.

### Chapter XII Publication, Access to Proceedings and Non-Disputing Party Submissions

### Rule 7273 Publication of Orders, Decisions and Awards

- (1) The Centre shall publish orders, decisions and Awards with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General within 60 days after the order, decision or Award is rendered.
- (2) If either party notifies the Secretary-General within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (1) that the parties disagree on any proposed redactions, the Secretary-General shall refer the order, decision or Award to the Tribunal to determine decide any disputed redactions. The Centre shall publish the order, decision or Award in accordance with the determination decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In determining deciding a disputes pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76.

### Rule 7374 Publication of Documents Filed in the Proceeding

- (1) Upon request of either party With consent of the parties, the Centre shall publish any written submission or supporting document filed by a party in the proceeding, with any redactions agreed to by the parties and jointly notified to the Secretary-General.
- (2) Either Absent consent of the parties pursuant to paragraph (1), a party may refer to the Tribunal anya dispute regarding the publication or redaction of a written submission that it filed in the proceeding, excluding supporting documents in

- paragraph (1) to the Tribunal for determination. The Tribunal shall decide any disputed redactions and Tthe Centre shall publish the document in accordance with the determination decision of the Tribunal.
- (3) In determining deciding a disputes pursuant to paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall ensure that publication does not disclose any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76.

#### Rule 7475 Observation of Hearings

- (1) The Tribunal shall determine whether to allow persons in addition to the parties, their representatives, witnesses and experts during their testimony, and persons assisting the Tribunal, to observe hearings, after consulting with the parties unless either party objects.
- (2) The Tribunal shall establish procedures to prevent the disclosure of any confidential or protected information as defined in Rule 76 to persons observing the hearings.
- (3) <u>Upon request of a party</u>, <u>T</u>the Centre shall publish recordings or transcripts of those portions of hearings that were available for observation by the public in accordance with paragraphs (1) and (2), unless either the other party objects.

### Rule 7576 Confidential or Protected Information

For the purposes of Rules 7273-7475, confidential or protected information is information which is protected from public disclosure:

- (a) is protected from disclosure pursuant to by the instrument of consent to arbitration;
- (b) is protected from disclosure pursuant to by the applicable law or applicable rules;
- (c) in the case of information of a State or an REIO party to the dispute, by the law of that State or that REIO; is protected from disclosure
- (e)(d) in accordance with the orders and decisions of the Tribunal;
- (d)(e) is protected from disclosure by agreement of the parties;
- (e)(f) because it constitutes confidential business information;

- (f)(g) because public disclosure would impede law enforcement if disclosed to the public;
- (g)(h) because a State or an REIO party to the dispute considers that public disclosure would be contrary to its would prejudice the essential security interests of the State or the REIO if disclosed to the public;
- (h)(i) because public disclosure would aggravate the dispute between the parties—if disclosed to the public; or
- (i)(j) because public disclosure would undermine the integrity of the arbitral process if disclosed to the public.

### Rule 7677 Submission of Non-Disputing Parties

- (1) Any person or entity that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing party") may apply for permission to file a written submission in the proceeding. The application shall be made in a-the procedural language(s) used in the proceeding.
- (2) In determining whether to permit a non-disputing party submission, the Tribunal shall consider all relevant circumstances, including:
  - (a) whether the submission would address a matter within the scope of the dispute;
  - (b) how the submission would assist the Tribunal to determine a factual or legal issue related to the proceeding by bringing a perspective, particular knowledge or insight that is different from that of the parties;
  - (c) whether the non-disputing party has a significant interest in the proceeding;
  - (d) the identity, activities, organization and ownership of the non-disputing party, including any direct or indirect affiliation between the non-disputing party, a party or a non-disputing Treaty Party; and
  - (e) whether any person or entity will provide the non-disputing party with financial or other assistance to file the submission.
- (3) The parties shall have the right to make observations on whether a non-disputing party should be permitted to file a written submission in the proceeding and on the any conditions for filing or publication of such a submission, if any.

- (4) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, the Tribunal may impose conditions on the non-disputing party, including with respect to the format, length, or scope or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (5) The Tribunal shall issue a reasoned decision on whether to permit a non-disputing party submission within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the application.
- (6) The Tribunal may shall provide the non-disputing party with access to relevant documents filed in the proceeding, unless either party objects.
- (7) If the Tribunal permits a non-disputing party to file a written submission, the parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission.

### Rule 7778 Participation of Non-Disputing Treaty Party

- (1) The Tribunal shall permit a Party to a treaty that is not a party to the dispute ("non-disputing Treaty Party") to make a written <u>or oral</u> submission on the interpretation of the treaty at issue in the dispute and upon which consent to arbitration is based. <u>The Tribunal may, after consulting with the parties, invite a non-disputing Treaty Party to make such a submission.</u>
- (2) A submission of a non-disputing Treaty Party pursuant to paragraph (1) shall not support a party in a manner tantamount to diplomatic protection.
- (2)(3) The Tribunal shall ensure that non-disputing Treaty Party participation does not disrupt the proceeding or unduly burden or unfairly prejudice either party. To this end, Tthe Tribunal may impose conditions on the filing of a written submission by the non-disputing Treaty Party, including with respect to the format, length or publication of the written submission and the time limit to file and publish the submission. scope of the submission and the time limit to file the submission.
- (3)(4) The parties shall have the right to make observations on the submission of the non-disputing Treaty Party.

#### Chapter XIII Expedited Arbitration

### Rule 728 Consent of Parties to Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties to an arbitration conducted pursuant to these Rules may consent at any time to expedite the arbitration in accordance with this Chapter ("expedited arbitration") by jointly notifying the Secretary-General in writing of their consent.
- (2) Chapters I-XII of the (Additional Facility) Arbitration Rules apply to an expedited arbitration except that:
  - (a) Rules 24, 26, 49, 50, 51, 52, 54 and <del>55</del>-<u>56</u> do not apply in an expedited arbitration; and
  - (b) Rules 27, 304, 38, 47, 53, 5859, 68-69 and 7172, as modified by Rules 7880-87, apply in an expedited arbitration.
- (3) If the parties consent to expedited arbitration after the constitution of the Tribunal pursuant to Chapter IV, Rules 7980-81-82 shall not apply, and the expedited arbitration shall proceed subject to all members of the Tribunal confirming their availability pursuant to Rule 8283(2). If any arbitrator fails to confirm availability before the expiry of the applicable time limit, the arbitration shall proceed in accordance with Chapters I-XII.

#### **Rule 7980**

### Number of Arbitrators and Method of Constituting the Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal in an expedited arbitration shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 80-81 or a three-member Tribunal appointed pursuant to Rule 81-82.
- (2) The parties shall jointly notify the Secretary-General in writing of their election of a Sole Arbitrator or a three-member Tribunal within 30 days after the date of the notice of consent referred to in Rule 7879(1).
- (3) If the parties do not notify the Secretary-General of their election within the time limit referred to in paragraph (2), the Tribunal shall consist of a Sole Arbitrator to be appointed pursuant to Rule 8081.
- (4) An appointment pursuant to Rules 8081-81-82 shall be deemed an appointment in accordance with a method agreed by the parties.

### Rule 8081 Appointment of Sole Arbitrator for Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties shall jointly appoint the Sole Arbitrator within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule  $\frac{7980}{2}$ .
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the Sole Arbitrator if:
  - (a) the parties do not appoint the Sole Arbitrator within the time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the Sole Arbitrator; or
  - (c) the appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 8283(1).
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of the Sole Arbitrator pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as Sole Arbitrator to the parties within 10 days after the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2);
  - (b) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (c) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
  - (d) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 8283(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

### Rule 8182 Appointment of Three-Member Tribunal for Expedited Arbitration

(1) A three-member Tribunal shall be appointed in accordance with the following procedure:

- (a) each party shall appoint an arbitrator ("co-arbitrator") within 20 days after the notice referred to in Rule 7980(2); and
- (b) the parties shall jointly appoint the President of the Tribunal within 20 days after the receipt of the acceptances from both co-arbitrators.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the arbitrators not yet appointed if:
  - (a) an appointment is not made within the applicable time limit referred to in paragraph (1);
  - (b) the parties notify the Secretary-General that they are unable to agree on the President of the Tribunal; or
  - (c) an appointee declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule  $\frac{82}{83}(1)$ .
- (3) The following procedure shall apply to the appointment by the Secretary-General of any arbitrators pursuant to paragraph (2):
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall first appoint the co-arbitrator(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible and use best efforts to appoint the co-arbitrator(s) within 15 days after the relevant event in paragraph (2);
  - (b) within 10 days after the later of the date on which after both co-arbitrators have accepted their appointments or and within 10 days after the relevant event referred to in paragraph (2), the Secretary-General shall transmit a list of five candidates for appointment as President of the Tribunal to the parties;
  - (c) each party may strike one name from the list and shall rank the remaining candidates in order of preference and transmit such ranking to the Secretary-General within 10 days after receipt of the list;
  - (d) the Secretary-General shall inform the parties of the result of the rankings on the next business day after receipt of the rankings and shall appoint the candidate with the best ranking. If two or more candidates share the best ranking, the Secretary-General shall select one of them; and
  - (e) if the selected candidate declines the appointment or does not comply with Rule 8283(1), the Secretary-General shall select the next highest-ranked candidate.

### Rule 8283 Acceptance of Appointment in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) An arbitrator appointed pursuant to Rule 84-815 or 85-826 shall accept the appointment and provide a declaration pursuant to Rule 27(3) within 10 days after receipt of the request for acceptance.
- (2) An arbitrator appointed to a Tribunal constituted pursuant to Chapter IV shall confirm their availability to conduct an expedited arbitration within 10 days after receipt of the notice of consent pursuant to Rule 7879(3).

### Rule 8384 First Session in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The Tribunal shall hold a first session pursuant to Rule 38 within 30 days after the constitution of the Tribunal.
- (2) The first session shall be held by telephone or electronic means of communication, unless both parties and the Tribunal agree it shall be held in person.

### Rule 8485 Procedural Schedule in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The following schedule for written submissions and the hearing shall apply in an expedited arbitration:
  - (a) the claimant shall file a memorial within 60 days after the first session;
  - (b) the respondent shall file a counter-memorial within 60 days after the date of filing the memorial;
  - (c) the memorial and counter-memorial referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) shall be no longer than 200 pages in length;
  - (d) the claimant shall file a reply within 40 days after the date of filing the countermemorial:
  - (e) the respondent shall file a rejoinder within 40 days after the date of filing the reply;

- (f) the reply and rejoinder referred to in paragraph (1)(d) and (e) shall be no longer than 100 pages in length;
- (g) the hearing shall be held within 60 days after the last written submission is filed;
- (h) the parties shall file statements of their costs and written submissions on costs within 10 days after the last day of the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g); and
- (i) the Tribunal shall render the Award as soon as possible, and in any event no later than 120 days after the hearing referred to in paragraph (1)(g).
- (2) Any preliminary objection, counterclaim, incidental or additional claim shall be joined to the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1). The Tribunal shall adjust the schedule if a party raises any such matter, taking into account the expedited nature of the process.
- (3) The Tribunal may extend the time limits referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (b) by up to 30 days if any party requests that the Tribunal determine decide a dispute arising from requests to produce documents pursuant to Rule 47. The Tribunal shall decide such applications based on written submissions and without an in-person hearing.
- (4) Any schedule for submissions other than those referred to in paragraphs (1)-(3) shall run in parallel with the main schedule referred to in paragraph (1), unless the Tribunal determines decides that there are special circumstances that justifying the suspension of the main schedule. In fixing time limits for such submissions, the Tribunal shall take into account the expedited nature of the process.

### Rule 8586 Default in Expedited Arbitration

A Tribunal may grant a party in default a grace period not to exceed 30 days pursuant to Rule 5859.

#### **Rule 8687**

### Procedural Schedule for Supplementary Decision, Rectification and Interpretation in Expedited Arbitration

- (1) A Tribunal may rectify any clerical, arithmetical or similar error in the Award on its own initiative within 15 days after rendering the Award.
- (2) A request for a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award made pursuant to Rule 71-72 shall be filed within 15 days after the Award was rendered.
- (3) The Tribunal shall issue a supplementary decision, rectification or interpretation of an Award pursuant to Rule 71–72 within 30 days after the later of the last written or oral submission on the request.

### Rule 8788 Opting Out of Expedited Arbitration

- (1) The parties may opt out of an expedited arbitration at any time by jointly notifying the Tribunal and Secretary-General in writing of their agreement.
- (2) Upon request of a party, the Tribunal may decide that an arbitration should no longer be expedited. In deciding the request, the Tribunal shall consider the complexity of the issues, the stage of the proceeding and all other relevant circumstances.
- (3) The Tribunal, or the Secretary-General if a Tribunal has not been constituted, shall determine the further procedure pursuant to Chapters I-XII and fix any time limit necessary for the conduct of the proceeding.

# (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules

## VIII. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX C) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	446
Chapter I - Scope	446
Chapter II - Institution of the Proceedings	447
Chapter III - General Provisions	451
Chapter IV - Constitution of the Commission	454
Chapter V - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	458
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Conciliation	460
Chapter VII - Termination of the Conciliation	465

#### VIII. (ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES

Introductory Note	446
Chapter I - Scope	446
Rule 1 - Application of Rules	446
Chapter II - Institution of the Proceedings.	447
Rule 2 - The Request	447
Rule 3 - Contents of the Request	447
Rule 4 - Recommended Additional Information	449
Rule 5 - Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents	449
Rule 6 - Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications	449
Rule 7 - Review and Registration of the Request	450
Rule 8 - Notice of Registration	450
Rule 9 - Withdrawal of the Request	450
Chapter III - General Provisions	451
Rule 10 - Party and Party Representative	451
Rule 11 - Method of Filing	451
Rule 12 - Supporting Documents	451
Rule 13 - Routing of Document	451
Rule 14 - Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation	452
Rule 15 - Calculation of Time Limits	453
Rule 16 - Costs of the Proceeding	453
Rule 17 - Confidentiality of the Conciliation	454
Rule 18 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	454
Chapter IV - Constitution of the Commission	454
Rule 19 - General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution	454
Rule 20 - Qualifications of Conciliators	455
Rule 21 - Notice of Third-Party Funding	455
Rule 22 - Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment	456
Rule 23 - Appointment of Conciliators by the Secretary-General	456
Rule 24 - Acceptance of Appointment	456
Rule 25 - Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission	457
Rule 25 - Constitution of the Commission	

Chapter V - Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies	458
Rule 27 - Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators	458
Rule 28 - Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification	459
Rule 29 - Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties	459
Rule 30 - Resignation	459
Rule 31 - Vacancy on the Commission	459
Chapter VI - Conduct of the Conciliation	460
Rule 32 - Functions of the Commission	460
Rule 33 - General Duties of the Commission	460
Rule 34 - Orders, Decisions and Agreements	461
Rule 35 - Quorum	461
Rule 36 - Deliberations	461
Rule 37 - Cooperation of the Parties	462
Rule 38 - Written Statements	462
Rule 39 - First Session	462
Rule 40 - Meetings	464
Rule 41 - Preliminary Objections	464
Chapter VII - Termination of the Conciliation	465
Rule 42 - Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission	465
Rule 43 - Report Noting the Parties' Agreement	466
Rule 44 - Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement	466
Rule 45 - Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate	466
Rule 46 - The Report	466
Rule 47 - Issuance of the Report	467

## VIII. CONCILIATION RULES FOR ADDITIONAL FACILITY PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX C) ((ADDITIONAL FACILITY) CONCILIATION RULES)

203. Any changes in WP # 4 explained below are specific to the (AF)CR. Other changes, made without explanation, reflect changes to the AR or IR and are explained in the AR or IR chapters of WP # 4 under the corresponding provisions.

#### Introductory Note

The Conciliation Rules for Additional Facility Proceedings ((Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules are supplemented by the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations in Annex A.

The (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules apply from the submission of a Request for conciliation until termination of the conciliation.

#### Chapter I Scope

#### Rule 1 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any conciliation proceeding conducted pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-9.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of law from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable (Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request for conciliation, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The official languages of the Centre are English, French and Spanish. The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in each official language.
- (6) These Rules may be cited as the "(Additional Facility) Conciliation Rules" of the Centre.

#### Chapter II Institution of the Proceedings

#### Rule 2 The Request

- (1) Any party wishing to institute conciliation proceedings pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules shall file a Request for conciliation together with the required supporting documents ("Request") with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the dispute.

### Rule 3 Contents of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the dispute and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act; and
  - (e) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request and attach the authorizations.
- (2) With regard to Article 2(1)(a) of the Additional Facility Rules, the Request shall include:
  - (a) a description of the investment, a summary of the relevant facts and claims, the request for relief, including an estimate of the amount of any damages sought, and an indication that there is a legal dispute between the parties arising out of the investment:
  - (b) with respect to each party's consent to submit the dispute to conciliation pursuant to the Additional Facility Rules:

- (i) the instrument(s) in which each party's consent is recorded;
- (ii) the date of entry into force of the instrument(s) on which consent is based, together with supporting documents demonstrating that date;
- (iii) the date of consent, which is the date on which the parties consented in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre, or, if the parties did not consent on the same date, the date on which the last party to consent gave its consent in writing to submit the dispute to the Centre; and
- (iv) an indication that the requesting party has complied with any conditions in the instrument of consent for submission of the dispute;
- (c) if a party is a natural person:
  - (i) information concerning that person's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents demonstrating such nationality; and
  - (ii) a statement that the person is a national of a State other than the State party to the dispute or <u>of other than</u> any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent;
- (d) if a party is a juridical person:
  - (i) information concerning <u>and supporting documents demonstrating</u> that party's nationality on the date of consent, together with supporting documents <u>demonstrating such nationality</u>; and
  - (ii) if that party had the nationality of the State party to the dispute or of any constituent State of the REIO party to the dispute on the date of consent, information identifying concerning and supporting documents demonstrating the agreement of the parties to treat the juridical person as a national of another State pursuant to Article 1(5)(b) of the Additional Facility Rules, together with supporting documents demonstrating such agreement;
- (e) if a party is a constituent subdivision of a State or an agency of a State or of an REIO, supporting documents demonstrating the approval of consent of the State or the REIO, unless the State or the REIO has notified the Centre that no such approval is required.

### Rule 4 Recommended Additional Information

It is recommended that the Request also contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to:

- (a) contain any procedural proposals or agreements reached by the parties, including with respect to the number and method of appointment of conciliators and the procedural language(s); and
- (b) <u>include the names of the persons and entities that own or control a requesting</u> party which is a juridical person <del>procedural language(s)</del>.

### Rule 5 Filing of the Request and Supporting Documents

- (1) The Request shall be filed electronically. The Secretary-General may require the Request to be filed in an alternative format if necessary.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Secretary-General may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.
- (3) The Secretary-General may require a certified copy of a supporting document.
- (4) Any document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or a complete translation of the document.

### Rule 6 Receipt of the Request and Routing of Written Communications

The Secretary-General shall:

- (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;
- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) act as the official channel of written communications between the parties.

### Rule 7 Review and Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of the Request and lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears on the basis of the information provided that the Request is not manifestly outside the scope of Article 2(1) of the Additional Facility Rules.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.

#### Rule 8 Notice of Registration

The notice of registration of the Request shall:

- (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Centre;
- (c) invite the parties to inform the Secretary-General of their agreement regarding the number and method of appointment of conciliators, unless such information has already been provided, and to constitute a Commission without delay;
- (d) remind the parties that registration of the Request is without prejudice to the powers and functions of the Commission in regard to jurisdiction and competence of the Commission, and the issues in dispute; and
- (e) remind the parties to make the disclosure required by Rule 21.

#### Rule 9 Withdrawal of the Request

At any time before registration, a requesting party may notify the Secretary-General in writing of the withdrawal of the Request or, if there is more than one requesting party, that it is withdrawing from the Request. The Secretary-General shall promptly notify the parties of the withdrawal, unless the Request has not yet been transmitted pursuant to Rule 6(b).

#### Chapter III General Provisions

### Rule 10 Party and Party Representative

- (1) For the purposes of these Rules, "party" includes, where <u>required by</u> the context-so <u>admits</u>, all parties acting as claimant or as respondent.
- (2) Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be <u>promptly</u> notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

#### Rule 11 Method of Filing

- (1) A document to be filed in the proceeding shall be filed with the Secretary-General, who shall acknowledge its receipt.
- (2) Documents shall only be filed electronically, unless the Commission orders otherwise in special circumstances.

### Rule 12 Supporting Documents

- (1) Supporting documents shall be filed together with the written statement, request, observations or communication to which they relate.
- (2) An extract of a document may be filed as a supporting document if the extract is not misleading. The Commission or a party may require a fuller extract or a complete version of the document.

#### Rule 13 Routing of Document

Following the registration of the Request pursuant to Rule 7, the Secretary-General shall transmit a document filed in the proceeding to:

- (a) the other party, unless the parties communicate directly with each other; and
- (b) the Commission, unless the parties communicate directly with the Commission on request of the Commission or by agreement of the parties.

#### Rule 14 Procedural Languages, Translation and Interpretation

- (1) The parties may agree to use one or two procedural languages in the proceeding. The parties shall consult with the Commission and the Secretary-General regarding the use of a language that is not an official language of the Centre. If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.
- (2) If the parties do not agree on the procedural language(s), each party may select one of the official languages of the Centre.In a proceeding with one procedural language:
  - (a) documents shall be filed and meetings shall be conducted in that procedural language;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into that procedural language; and
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into that procedural language.
- (3) Requests, written statements, observations and communications shall be filed in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order a party to file such documents in both procedural languages. In a proceeding with two procedural languages:
  - (a) documents may be filed and meetings may be conducted in either procedural language, unless the Commission orders that a document be filed in both procedural languages or that a meeting be conducted with interpretation into both procedural languages;
  - (b) documents in another language shall be accompanied by a translation into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders translation into both procedural languages;
  - (c) oral statements in another language shall be interpreted into either procedural language, unless the Commission orders interpretation into both procedural languages;

- (d) the Commission and the Secretary-General may communicate in either procedural language; and
- (e) all orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report shall be rendered in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) Supporting documents in a language other than a procedural language shall be accompanied by a translation into a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order a party to translate any supporting document into both procedural languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a supporting document is sufficient, provided that unless the Commission may order a party to provide a fuller or a complete translation. If the translation is disputed, the Commission may orders a party to provide a certified translation.
- (5) Any document from the Commission or the Secretary General shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission, or the Secretary-General if applicable, shall issue orders, decisions, recommendations and the Report in both procedural languages, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) Any oral communication shall be in a procedural language. In a proceeding with two procedural languages, the Commission may order interpretation into the other procedural language.

### Rule 15 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day, if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, on the subsequent business day.

#### Rule 16 Costs of the Proceeding

Unless the parties agree otherwise, each party shall:

(a) pay one half of the fees and expenses of the Commission and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties; and

(b) <u>each party shall</u> bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.

### Rule 17 Confidentiality of the Conciliation

All information relating to the conciliation, and all documents generated in or obtained during the conciliation, shall be confidential, unless:

- (a) the parties agree otherwise;
- (b) the information is to be published by the Centre pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 3;
- (c) the information or document is independently available; or
- (d) disclosure is required by law.

#### Rule 18 Use of Information in Other Proceedings

Unless the parties to the dispute agree otherwise, a party shall not rely on any of the following in other proceedings:

- (a) views expressed, statements, admissions, offers of settlement or positions taken by the other party in the conciliation; or
- (b) the Report, order, decision or any recommendation made by the Commission in the conciliation.

### Chapter IV Constitution Establishment of the Commission

### Rule 19 General Provisions, Number of Conciliators and Method of Constitution

- (1) The Commission shall be constituted without delay after registration of the Request.
- (2) The number of conciliators and the method of their appointment must be determined before the Secretary-General can act on any appointment proposed by a party.

- (3) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement within 45 days after the date of registration, either party may inform the Secretary-General that the Commission shall consist of a Sole Conciliator, appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (4) The composition of a Commission shall remain unchanged after it has been constituted, except as provided in Chapter V.
- (5) References in these Rules to a Commission or a President of a Commission shall include a Sole Conciliator.

#### Rule 20 Qualifications of Conciliators

Conciliators shall be persons of high moral character and recognized competence in the fields of law, commerce, industry or finance, who are impartial and independent.

#### Rule 21 Notice of Third-Party Funding

- (1) A party shall file a written notice disclosing the name <u>and address</u> of any non-party from which the party, <u>its affiliate or its representative</u> <u>directly or indirectly</u> has received funds for the conciliation through a donation or grant, or in return for remuneration dependent on the outcome of the <u>dispute conciliation</u> ("third-party funding").
- (2) A non-party referred to in paragraph (1) does not include a representative of a party.
- (3) A party shall file the notice referred to in paragraph (1) with the Secretary-General upon registration of the Request, or immediately upon concluding a third-party funding arrangement after registration. The party shall immediately notify the Secretary-General of any changes to the information in the notice.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall transmit a notice of third-party funding and any notification of changes to the information in such notice to the parties, and to any conciliator proposed for appointment or appointed in a proceeding for purposes of completing the conciliator declaration required by Rule 24(3)(b).
- (5) The Commission may request further information regarding the funding agreement and the non-party providing funding pursuant to Rule 32(4)(a).

### Rule 22 Assistance of the Secretary-General with Appointment

The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of thea Sole Conciliator or any uneven number of conciliators.

### Rule 23 Appointment of Conciliators by the Secretary-General

- (1) If a Commission has not been constituted within 90 days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the conciliator(s) who have not yet been appointed.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall appoint the President of the Commission after appointing any members who have not yet been appointed.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible before appointing a conciliator and shall use best efforts to appoint any conciliator(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.

### Rule 24 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) A party appointing a conciliator shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment and provide the appointee's name, nationality(ies) and contact information.
- (2) <u>Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1)</u>, <u>The Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from each the appointee as soon as the appointee is selected. The Secretary General and shall also transmit to each the appointee the information received from the parties relevant to completion of the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).</u>
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, anthe appointee shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and

- (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the conciliator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each conciliator and provide transmit the signed declaration to them.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a conciliator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as conciliator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each conciliator shall have a continuing obligation to <u>promptly</u> disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the conciliator agree otherwise, a conciliator may not act as arbitrator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any other proceeding relating to the dispute that is the subject of the conciliation.

### Rule 25 Replacement of Conciliators Prior to Constitution of the Commission

- (1) At any time before the Commission is constituted:
  - (a) a conciliator may withdraw an acceptance;
  - (b) a party may replace a conciliator whom it appointed; or
  - (c) the parties may agree to replace any conciliator.
- (2) A replacement conciliator shall be appointed as soon as possible, in accordance with the method by which the withdrawing or replaced conciliator was appointed.

#### Rule 26 Constitution of the Commission

(1) The Commission shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each conciliator has accepted the appointment.

(2) As soon as the Commission is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, the supporting documents, the notice of registration and communications with the parties to each conciliator.

### Chapter V Disqualification of Conciliators and Vacancies

### Rule 27 Proposal for Disqualification of Conciliators

- (1) A party may file a proposal to disqualify one or more conciliators ("proposal") on the ground that circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to the qualities of the conciliator required by Rule 20.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply:
  - (a) the proposal shall be filed after the constitution of the Commission and within 21 days after the later of:
    - (i) the constitution of the Commission; or
    - (ii) the date on which the party proposing the disqualification first knew or first should have known of the facts upon which the proposal is based;
  - (b) the proposal shall include the grounds on which the proposal it is based, a statement of the relevant facts, law and arguments, and any supporting documents;
  - (c) the other party shall file its response and supporting documents within 21 days after receipt of the proposal;
  - (d) the conciliator to whom the proposal relates may file a statement that is limited to factual information relevant to the proposal. The statement shall be filed within five days after receipt of the response referred to in paragraph (2)(c); and
  - (e) each party may file a final written submission on the proposal within seven days after the earlier of receipt of the statement or expiry of the time limit referred to in paragraph (2)(d).
- (3) If the other party agrees to the proposal prior to the dispatch of the decision referred to in Rule 28, the conciliator shall resign in accordance with Rule 30.

(4) The proceeding shall be suspended <u>upon the filing of the proposal</u> until a decision on the proposal has been made, except to the extent that the parties agree to continue the proceeding in whole or in part.

### Rule 28 Decision on the Proposal for Disqualification

- (1) The Secretary-General shall make the decision on the proposal.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall use best efforts to decide any proposal within 30 days after the expiry of the time limit referred to in Rule 27(2)(e).

### Rule 29 Incapacity or Failure to Perform Duties

If a conciliator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a conciliator, the procedure in Rules 27 and 28 shall apply.

#### Rule 30 Resignation

- (1) A conciliator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the other members of the Commission.
- (2) A conciliator shall resign upon the joint request of the parties.

### Rule 31 Vacancy on the Commission

- (1) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of any vacancy on the Commission.
- (2) The proceeding shall be suspended from the date of notice of the vacancy until the vacancy is filled.
- (3) A vacancy on the Commission shall be filled by the method used to make the original appointment, except that the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of vacancy.

(4) Once a vacancy has been filled and the Commission has been reconstituted, the conciliation shall continue from the point it had reached at the time the vacancy was notified.

#### Chapter VI Conduct of the Conciliation

### Rule 32 Functions of the Commission

- (1) The Commission shall clarify the issues in dispute and assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the dispute.
- (2) In order to bring about agreement between the parties, the Commission may, at any stage of the proceeding, after consulting with the parties, recommend:
  - (a) specific terms of settlement to the parties; or
  - (b) that the parties refrain from taking specific action that might aggravate the dispute while the conciliation is ongoing.
- (3) Recommendations may be made orally or in writing. Either party may request that the Commission provide reasons for any recommendation. The Commission may invite each party to provide observations concerning any recommendation made.
- (4) At any stage of the proceeding, the Commission may:
  - (a) request explanations, documents or other information from either party or other persons;
  - (b) communicate with the parties jointly or separately; or
  - (c) visit any place connected with the dispute or conduct inquiries with the agreement and participation of the parties.

### Rule 33 General Duties of the Commission

(1) The Commission shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.

(2) The Commission shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to appear and participate in the proceeding.

### Rule 34 Orders, Decisions and Agreements

- (1) The Commission shall make the orders and decisions required for the conduct of the conciliation.
- (2) The Commission shall make decisions by a majority of the votes of all its members. Abstentions shall count as a negative vote.
- (3) Orders and decisions may be made by any appropriate means of communication and may be signed by the President on behalf of the Commission.
- (4) The Commission shall apply any agreement between of the parties on procedural matters, subject to Rule 1(3), and to the extent that the agreement does not conflict with the (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulations.

#### Rule 35 Quorum

The participation of a majority of the members of the Commission by any appropriate means of communication shall be required at the first session, meetings and deliberations, unless the parties agree otherwise.

### Rule 36 Deliberations

- (1) The deliberations of the Commission shall take place in private and remain confidential.
- (2) The Commission may deliberate at any place and by any means it considers appropriate.
- (3) Only members of tThe Commission shall take part may be assisted by the Secretary of the Commission at in its deliberations. No other person shall be admitted assist

<u>the Commission at its deliberations</u>, <u>unless the Commission decides otherwise and notifies the parties</u>.

#### Rule 37 Cooperation of the Parties

- (1) The parties shall cooperate with the Commission and with one another, and shall conduct the conciliation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (2) The parties shall provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information. They shall facilitate visits to any place connected with the dispute <u>in accordance</u> with Rule 32(4)(c) and <u>use best efforts to facilitate</u> the participation of other persons as requested by the Commission.
- (3) The parties shall comply with any time limit agreed upon or fixed by the Commission.
- (4) The parties shall give their most serious consideration to the Commission's recommendations.

#### Rule 38 Written Statements

- (1) Each party shall simultaneously file a brief, initial written statement describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues 30 days after the constitution of the Commission, or such longer time as the Commission may fix in consultation with the parties, but in any event before the first session.
- (2) Either party may file further written statements at any stage of the conciliation within the time limits fixed by the Commission.

#### Rule 39 First Session

(1) The Commission shall hold a first session with the parties to address the procedure, including the matters listed in paragraph (4).

- (2) The first session may be held in person or remotely, by any means that the Commission deems appropriate. The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the Commission after consulting with the parties.
- (3) The first session shall be held within 60 days after the Commission's constitution of the Commission or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (4) Before the first session, the Commission shall invite the parties' views on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the applicable conciliation rules;
  - (b) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Additional Facility) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7;
  - (c) the procedural language(s), translation and interpretation;
  - (d) the method of filing and routing of documents;
  - (e) a schedule for further written statements and meetings;
  - (f) the place and format of meetings between the Commission and the parties;
  - (g) the manner of recording or keeping minutes of meetings, if any;
  - (h) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
  - (i) the publication of documents;
  - (i) any agreement between the parties:
    - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the Commission by way of separate communication pursuant to Rule 32(4)(b);
    - (ii) not to initiate or pursue during the conciliation any other proceeding in respect of the dispute during the conciliation;
    - (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods;
    - (iv) concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the conciliation; and
    - (v) pursuant to Rule 18; and
  - (k) any other procedural matter raised by either party or the Commission.

- (5) At the first session or within any other period determined by the Commission, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.
- (6) The Commission shall issue summary minutes recording the parties' agreements and the Commission's decisions on the procedure within 15 days after the later of the first session or the last written statement on procedural matters addressed at the first session.

#### Rule 40 Meetings

- (1) The Commission may meet with the parties jointly or separately.
- (2) The Commission shall determine the date, time and method of holding meetings, after consulting with the parties.
- (3) If a meeting is to be held in person, it may be held at any place agreed to by the parties after consulting with the Commission and the Secretary-General. If the parties do not agree on the place of a meeting, it shall be held at a place determined by the Commission.
- (4) Meetings shall remain confidential. The parties may agree to observation of meetings by persons in addition to the parties and the Commission.

#### Rule 41 Preliminary Objections

- (1) A party may file a preliminary objection that the dispute is not within the jurisdiction or competence of the Commission ("preliminary objection").
- (2) A party shall notify the Commission and the other party of its intent to file a preliminary objection as soon as possible. The objection shall be made no later than the date of the initial written statement referred to in Rule 38(1), unless the facts on which the objection is based are unknown to the party at the relevant time.
- (3) The Commission may address a preliminary objection separately or with other issues in dispute. If the Commission decides to address the objection separately, it may

- suspend the conciliation on the other issues in dispute to the extent necessary to address the preliminary objection.
- (4) The Commission may at any time on its own initiative consider whether the dispute is within its own jurisdiction or competence.
- (5) If the Commission decides that the dispute is not within its jurisdiction or competence, it shall issue a Report to that effect, in which it shall state its reasons. Otherwise, the Commission shall issue a decision on the objection with brief reasons and fix any time limit necessary for the further conduct of the conciliation.

#### Chapter VII Termination of the Conciliation

#### Rule 42 Discontinuance Prior to the Constitution of the Commission

- (1) If the parties notify the Secretary-General prior to the constitution of the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the proceeding, the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance.
- (2) If a party requests the discontinuance of the proceeding prior to the constitution of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall fix a time limit within which the other party may oppose the discontinuance. If no objection in writing is made within the time limit, the other party shall be deemed to have acquiesced in the discontinuance and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance of the proceeding. If any objection in writing is made within the time limit, the proceeding shall continue.
- (3) If, prior to the constitution of the Commission, the parties fail to take any steps in the proceeding for more than 150 consecutive days, the Secretary-General shall notify them of the time elapsed since the last step taken in the proceeding. If the parties fail to take a step within 30 days after the notice, they shall be deemed to have discontinued the proceeding and the Secretary-General shall issue an order taking note of the discontinuance. If either party takes a step within 30 days after the Secretary-General's notice, the proceeding shall continue.

## Rule 43 Report Noting the Parties' Agreement

- (1) If the parties reach agreement on some or all of the issues in dispute, the Commission shall issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording the issues upon which the parties have agreed.
- (2) The parties may provide the Commission with the complete and signed text of their settlement agreement and may request that the Commission embody such settlement in the Report.

## Rule 44 Report Noting the Failure of the Parties to Reach Agreement

At any stage of the proceeding, and after notice to the parties, the Commission shall issue its Report noting the issues in dispute and recording that the parties have not reached agreement on the issues in dispute during the conciliation if:

- (a) it appears to the Commission that there is no likelihood of agreement between the parties; or
- (b) the parties advise the Commission that they have agreed to discontinue the conciliation.

## Rule 45 Report Recording the Failure of a Party to Appear or Participate

If one party fails to appear or participate in the proceeding, the Commission shall, after notice to the parties, issue its Report noting the submission of the dispute to conciliation and recording the failure of that party to appear or participate.

#### Rule 46 The Report

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain, in addition to the information specified in Rules 43-45:
  - (a) a precise designation of each party;

- (b) the names of the representatives of the parties;
- (c) a statement that the Commission was established pursuant to these Rules and a description of the method of its constitution;
- (d) the name of each member of the Commission and of the appointing authority of each:
- (e) the dates and place(s) of the first session and the meetings of the Commission with the parties;
- (f) a brief summary of the proceeding;
- (g) the complete and signed text of the parties' settlement agreement if requested by the parties pursuant to Rule 43 (2);
- (h) a statement of the costs of the proceeding, including the fees and expenses of each member of the Commission and the costs to be paid by each party pursuant to Rule 16; and
- (i) any agreement of the parties pursuant to Rule 18.
- (2) The Report shall be signed by the members of the Commission. It may be signed by electronic means if the parties agree. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.

## Rule 47 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Commission, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.

## IX. RULES FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ICSID FACT-FINDING RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	470
Chapter I - General Provisions	
Chapter II - Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	472
Chapter III - The Fact-Finding Committee	474
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	476
Chapter V - Termination of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	478

#### IX. FACT-FINDING RULES

Introductory Note	470
Chapter I - General Provisions	470
Rule 1 - Definitions	470
Rule 2 - Fact-Finding Proceedings	471
Rule 3 - Application of Rules	471
Rule 4 - Party Representative	472
Chapter II - Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	472
Rule 5 - The Request	472
Rule 6 - Contents and Filing of the Request	472
Rule 7 - Receipt and Registration of the Request	473
Chapter III - The Fact-Finding Committee	474
Rule 8 - Qualifications of Members of the Committee	474
Rule 9 - Number of Members and Method of Constituting the Committee	474
Rule 10 - Acceptance of Appointment	475
Rule 11 - Constitution of the Committee	475
Chapter IV - Conduct of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	476
Rule 12 - Sessions and Work of the Committee	476
Rule 13 - General Duties	477
Rule 14 - Calculation of Time Limits	477
Rule 15 - Costs of the Proceeding	477
Rule 16 - Confidentiality of the Proceeding	478
Rule 17 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	478
Chapter V - Termination of the Fact-Finding Proceeding	478
Rule 18 - Manner of Terminating the Proceeding	478
Rule 19 - Failure of a Party to Participate or Cooperate	479
Rule 20 - Report of the Committee	479
Rule 21 - Issuance of the Report	480

#### IX. RULES FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ICSID FACT-FINDING RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Rules for Fact-Finding Proceedings (ICSID Fact-Finding Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The ICSID Fact-Finding Rules are supplemented by the (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A).

#### Chapter I General Provisions

#### Rule 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) (3) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (2)(3) "Centre" or "ICSID" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States.
- (3) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (4) "Request" means a request for fact-finding together with the required supporting documents.
- (5) "Secretary-General" means the Secretary-General of the Centre.
- (6) "Party" includes, where the context so admits, all parties to the fact finding. Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors whose names and proof of authority to act shall be notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

- (7)(6) "Schedule of fees" means the schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.
- 204. The sequence of definitions in FFR 1 has been aligned with the order in which the terms appear in the rules. The definition of party representative has been moved to new FFR 4, consistent with the approach taken in the MR.

## Rule 2 Fact-Finding Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer fact-finding proceedings that relate relating to an investment, involveing a State or an REIO, and which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the fact-finding pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) The (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations, attached as Annex A, shall apply to proceedings pursuant to these Rules.
- 205. The proposed language modifications in FFR 2(1) are stylistic only, made for consistency with the corresponding MR 2(1).
- 206. One State noted the deletion from FFR 2(1), made in WP # 3, of the reference to "a national from another State," and sought clarification regarding the effect of this change in terms of who may request fact-finding proceedings (and in particular, whether the change would allow State-to-State or State-to-NGO fact-finding proceedings). As noted in WP # 3, ¶ 313, the intent of this change was to ensure expansive access to the Fact-Finding facilities, without the limitations applicable to Additional Facility arbitration and conciliation proceedings. Provided that consent of all putative parties to a fact-finding proceeding exists, and the proposed fact-finding relates to an investment and involves a State or an REIO, the fact-finding can proceed; there are no additional limitations on the types of parties that might avail themselves of fact-finding

## Rule 3 Application of Rules

(1) These Rules shall apply to any fact-finding proceeding conducted pursuant to Rule 2.

- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-67.
- (3) The applicable ICSID Fact-Finding Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (4) The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in English, French and Spanish.
- (5) These Rules may be cited as the "ICSID Fact-Finding Rules."

#### Rule 4 Party Representative

Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

207. This provision addressing the representation of parties in fact-finding proceedings has been moved from the definitions into its own rule to align with MR 1 and other ICSID dispute settlement frameworks.

## Chapter II Institution of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

## Rule 45 The Request

Parties wishing to institute a fact-finding proceeding pursuant to these Rules 2 shall file a joint Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.

208. The change in FFR 5(1) has been made to align this rule with MR 5(1).

## Rule 56 Contents and Filing of the Request

- (1) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the proceeding and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;

- (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
- (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act;
- (e) be filed electronically, unless the Secretary-General authorizes the filing of the Request in an alternative format;
- (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request, and attach the authorizations;
- (g) indicate that the proceeding involves a State or an REIO, describe the investment to which the proceeding relates, and indicate the facts to be examined and the relevant circumstances;
- (h) attach the agreement of the parties to have recourse to fact-finding pursuant to these Rules; and
- (i) contain any proposals or agreements reached by the parties concerning the constitution of a Fact-Finding Committee ("Committee"), the qualifications of its member(s), its mandate and the procedure to be followed during the fact-finding.
- (2) Any supporting document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or complete translation of the document.

## Rule 67 Receipt and Registration of the Request

- (1) The Secretary-General shall promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request.
- (2) Upon receipt of the Request and the lodging fee, the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears, on the basis of the information provided, that the Request is within the scope of Rule 2(1).
- (3) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.
- (4) The notice of registration of the Request shall:
  - (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;

- (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the proceeding will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Secretary-General; and
- (c) invite the parties to constitute a Committee without delay.

#### Chapter III The Fact-Finding Committee

## Rule 78 Qualifications of Members of the Committee

- (1) Each member of a fact-finding Committee shall be impartial and independent of the parties.
- (2) The parties may agree that a member of a Committee shall have particular qualifications or expertise.

## Rule 89 Number of Members and Method of Constituting the Committee

- (1) The parties shall endeavor to agree on a sole or any uneven number of Committee members, and the method of their appointment. If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement on the number of members and method of appointment within 30 days after the date of registration, the Committee shall consist of a sole member, appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (2) The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of any member at any time.
- (3) If the parties are unable to appoint a sole member or any member of a Committee within 60 days after the date of registration, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the member(s) not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible on the qualifications, expertise, nationality and availability of the member(s) and shall use best efforts to appoint any Committee member(s) within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.
- (4) If no step has been taken by the parties to appoint the members of a Committee within 120 consecutive days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties that the fact-finding is terminated.

## Rule 910 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) The parties shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment of the members of the Committee and provide the names and contact information of the appointees.
- (2) <u>Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1)</u>, <u>The Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from each-the appointee as soon as the appointee is selected.</u>
- (3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, and the appointment appointment
  - (a) accept the appointment; and
  - (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the appointee's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the proceeding.
- (4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by each member and provide the signed declaration.
- (5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if an appointee fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (6) Each member shall have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (7) Unless the parties and the Committee agree otherwise, a member may not act as arbitrator, conciliator, counsel, expert, judge, mediator, witness or in any other capacity in any other proceeding relating to circumstances examined during the fact-finding.
- 209. The changes in FFR 10 have been made to reflect the changes to AR 19 and MR 14.

#### Rule 1011 Constitution of the Committee

The Committee shall be deemed to be constituted on the date the Secretary-General notifies the parties that each member has accepted their appointment. As soon as the Committee is constituted, the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, any

supporting documents, <u>communications received from the parties</u> and the notice of registration to each member.

210. The change in FFR 11 has been made to align this rule with MR 15.

#### Chapter IV Conduct of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

#### Rule 1112 Sessions and Work of the Committee

- (1) Each party shall file a preliminary written statement of not more than 50 pages with the Secretary-General within 15 days after the date of constitution of the Committee, unless the parties agree otherwise. The preliminary statement shall address the party's view on the mandate of the Committee, the scope of the inquiry, relevant documents, persons to be interviewed, site visits and any other relevant matters. The Secretary-General shall transmit the preliminary written statements to the Committee and the other party.
- (2) The Committee shall hold a first session with the parties within 30 days after its constitution or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (3) At the first session, the Committee shall determine the protocol for the fact-finding ("Protocol") after consulting with the parties on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the Committee's mandate;
  - (b) the procedure for the conduct of the proceeding, such as the procedural languages, method of communication, place of sessions, the next steps in the proceeding, the treatment of confidential or protected information, documents to be provided, persons to be interviewed, site visits and any other procedural and administrative matters;
  - (c) whether the Report to be issued will be binding on the parties; and
  - (d) whether the Committee should make any recommendations in its Report.
- (4) The Committee shall conduct the proceeding in accordance with the Protocol and take all steps necessary to discharge its mandate. To that end, it shall make all decisions required for the conduct of the proceeding.
- (5) Any matters not provided for in these Rules or not previously agreed to by the parties shall be determined by agreement of the parties or, failing such agreement, by the Committee.

211. No changes have been proposed to this rule. One state sought clarification regarding the relationship between FFR 12(3)(c), and Rule 20(4). FFR 12(3)(c) simply prompts for consideration at the first session the question of whether the parties wish to agree in advance that the Report of the Committee should be binding. Absent such agreement, it will remain non-binding, as the default position in Rule 20(4) stipulates.

#### Rule 1213 General Duties

- (1) The Committee shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to participate in the proceeding. It shall conduct the proceeding in an expeditious and cost-effective manner and shall consult regularly with the parties on the conduct of the proceeding.
- (2) The parties shall cooperate with the Committee and with one another and shall conduct the proceeding in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner. The parties shall endeavor to provide all relevant explanations, documents or other information requested by the Committee and participate in the sessions of the Committee. The parties shall use all available means best efforts to facilitate the Committee's inquiry.
- 212. The change in FFR 13(2) has been made to align this rule with CR 29(2).

#### Rule 1314 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day, if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, on the subsequent business day.

213. The change in FFR 14 has been made to reflect corresponding changes in AR 7, CR 7, and MR 8.

#### Rule 1415 Costs of the Proceeding

Unless the parties agree otherwise, each party shall:

(a) pay one half of the fees and expenses of the Committee and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties; and

- (b) <u>each party shall</u> bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the proceeding.
- 214. FFR 15 has been amended to reflect corresponding changes in MR 9.

## Rule <u>1516</u> Confidentiality of the Proceeding

- (1) All information relating to the fact-finding proceeding, and all documents generated in or obtained during the proceeding, shall be confidential, unless:
  - (a) the parties agree otherwise;
  - (b) the information or document is independently available; or
  - (c) disclosure is required by law.
- (2) <u>Unless the parties agree otherwise</u>, <u>The fact that they parties</u> are seeking or have sought fact-finding shall not be confidential.
- 215. FFR 16(2) has been amended to reflect corresponding changes in MR 10(2).

## Rule <u>1617</u> Use of Information in Other Proceedings

A party shall not rely in other proceedings on any positions taken, admissions made, or views expressed by the other party or the members of the Committee during the fact-finding proceeding, unless the parties agree otherwise.

#### Chapter V Termination of the Fact-Finding Proceeding

Rule 1718
Manner of Terminating the Proceeding

The proceeding shall terminate upon:

- (a) the issuance of a notice by the Secretary-General pursuant to Rule 89(4);
- (b) the issuance of a Report by the Committee; or

- (c) a notice from the parties that they have agreed to conclude terminate the proceeding.
- 216. FFR 18 has been modified to align with the title and chapeau of this provision.

## Rule 1819 Failure of a Party to Participate or Cooperate

If a party fails to participate in the proceeding or cooperate with the Committee, and the Committee determines that it is no longer able to discharge its mandate, the Committee shall, after notice to the parties, record the failure of that party to participate or cooperate in its Report.

#### Rule <u>1920</u> Report of the Committee

- (1) The Report shall be in writing and shall contain:
  - (a) the mandate of the Committee;
  - (b) the Protocol followed:
  - (c) a brief summary of the proceeding;
  - (d) a recommendation if requested by the parties; and
  - (e) the facts established by the Committee and the reasons why certain facts may not be considered as having been established; or
  - (f) an indication of the failure of a party to participate or cooperate pursuant to Rule <u>1819</u>.
- (2) The Report shall be adopted by a majority of the members and signed by them. If a member does not sign the Report, such fact shall be recorded.
- (3) Any member may attach a statement to the Report if the member disagrees on any of the facts found.
- (4) Unless the parties agree otherwise, the Report of the Committee shall not be binding upon the parties, and the parties shall be free to give any effect to it.

## Rule 2021 Issuance of the Report

- (1) Once the Report has been signed by the members of the Committee, the Secretary-General shall promptly:
  - (a) dispatch a certified copy of the Report to each party, indicating the date of dispatch on the Report; and
  - (b) deposit the Report in the archives of the Centre.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the Report to a party upon request.
- 217. One State sought clarification about the use of fact-finding reports in a subsequent arbitration process. The use to be made of a fact-finding report in a subsequent arbitration will depend on whether the parties have agreed pursuant to FFR 16 that the report will not be confidential and/or FFR 20(4) that the report will be binding. As a practical matter, parties may prefer to agree on a binding fact-finding report and to jointly submit this to an arbitral tribunal, whose task could then be limited to issue a legal ruling on the facts as determined by the fact-finding. This could help reduce time and costs of the arbitration.

## (Fact-Finding) dministrative & Financial Regulations

## X. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A) (FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	483
Chapter I - General Provisions	483
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	483
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	485
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	488

# (Fact-Finding) Administrative & Financial Regulations

#### X. (FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	483
Chapter I - General Provisions.	483
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	483
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	483
Regulation 2 - Secretary	483
Regulation 3 - The Registers	484
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	484
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	484
Chapter III - Financial Provisions.	485
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	485
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	486
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	486
Regulation 9 - Special Services	487
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	487
Regulation 11 - Administration of Proceedings	487
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	488
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	488
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	488

## (Fact-Finding) Iministrative & Financial

#### X. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR FACT-FINDING PROCEEDINGS (ANNEX A)

#### ((FACT-FINDING) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

218. Except where indicated below, changes made in the (FF)AFR reflect changes in corresponding (AF)AFR.

#### Introductory Note

The (Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to fact-finding proceedings and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Regulation 7.

#### Chapter I General Provisions

## Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to fact-finding proceedings which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Rule 2 of the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for fact-finding pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Fact-Finding) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules).

#### Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

#### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each Fact-Finding Committee ("Committee"). The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

- (a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules applicable to individual proceedings and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the Committee with all aspects of the proceedings, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the proceeding.

#### **Regulation 3 The Registers**

The Secretary-General shall maintain a Register for each proceeding containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the proceeding. The information in the Register shall not be published, unless the parties agree otherwise.

## Regulation 4 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all **R**requests for fact-finding;
  - (b) all documents and communications filed in a proceeding;
  - (c) any records of meetings or sessions in a proceeding; and
  - (d) any Report of the Committee.
- (2) Subject to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules and the agreement of the parties to the proceeding, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties.

#### Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to members of Committees, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in proceedings,

indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.

#### Chapter III Financial Provisions

#### Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each member of a Committee shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the proceeding; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a meeting or session held away from the member's place of residence:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the member spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a member for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the constitution of the Committee and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) Members of Committees and any assistants approved by the parties;
  - (b) witnesses and experts called by a Committee who have not been presented by a party;

- (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a proceeding; and
- (d) the host of any meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.
- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a proceeding or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the members of any Committee, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the proceeding.

## Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for fact-finding, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding through the first session of the Committee;
  - (b) upon constitution of a Committee, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the proceeding; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the proceeding.
- (2) Each party shall pay <u>an equal share one half</u> of the payments referred to in paragraph (1), unless the parties agree on a different division.
- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- 219. The change to (FF)AFR 7(2) is made to reflect corresponding changes to FFR 15 and MR 9.

## Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:

- (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
- (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the proceeding until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the Committee if constituted; and
- (c) if any proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the Committee if constituted.

#### Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

#### Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The parties wishing to institute a fact-finding proceeding shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

## Regulation 11 Administration of Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only <u>bodyentity</u> authorized to administer fact-finding proceedings conducted pursuant to the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules.

## (Fact-Finding) Administrative & Financial Recordations

## Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

#### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

- (1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, the singular form of a words in these Regulations and in the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules includes the plural form of that word, unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of these Regulations and the ICSID Fact-Finding Rules shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

## Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

- (1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and all the members of the Committee agree otherwise in writing, no member of the Committee shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the fact-finding proceeding.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no member of the Committee shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the fact-finding proceeding, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

## XI. RULES FOR MEDIATION PROCEEDINGS (ICSID MEDIATION RULES)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	491
Chapter I - General Provisions	491
Chapter II - Institution of the Mediation	493
Chapter III - General Procedural Provisions	496
Chapter IV - The Mediator	498
Chapter V - Conduct of the Mediation	502

#### XI. ICSID MEDIATION RULES

Introductory Note	491
Chapter I - General Provisions	491
Rule 1 - Definitions	491
Rule 2 - Mediation Proceedings	492
Rule 3 - Application of Rules	492
Rule 4 - Party Representative	493
Chapter II - Institution of the Mediation	493
Rule 5 - Institution of Mediation Based on Prior Party Agreement	493
Rule 6 - Institution of Mediation Absent a Prior Party Agreement	494
Rule 7 - Registration of the Request	495
Chapter III - General Procedural Provisions	496
Rule 8 - Calculation of Time Limits	496
Rule 9 - Costs of the Mediation	496
Rule 10 - Confidentiality of the Mediation	497
Rule 11 - Use of Information in Other Proceedings	497
Chapter IV - The Mediator	498
Rule 12 - Qualifications of the Mediator	498
Rule 13 - Number of Mediators and Method of Appointment	498
Rule 14 - Acceptance of Appointment	499
Rule 15 - Transmittal of the Request	501
Rule 16 - Resignation and Replacement of Mediator	501
Chapter V - Conduct of the Mediation	502
Rule 17 - Role and Duties of the Mediator	502
Rule 18 - Duties of the Parties	502
Rule 19 - Initial Written Statements	502
Rule 20 - First Session	503
Rule 21 - Mediation Procedure	504
Rule 22 - Termination of the Mediation	505

#### XI. RULES FOR MEDIATION PROCEEDINGS (ICSID MEDIATION RULES)

#### Introductory Note

The Rules for Mediation Proceedings (ICSID Mediation Rules) were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

The ICSID Mediation Rules are supplemented by the (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations (Annex A).

#### Chapter I General Provisions

#### Rule 1 Definitions

- (1) "Secretariat" means the Secretariat of the Centre.
- (2) (3) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (2)(3) "Centre" or "ICSID" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established pursuant to Article 1 of the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States.
- (3) "Regional Economic Integration Organization" or "REIO" means an organization constituted by States to which they have transferred competence in respect of matters governed by these Rules, including the authority to make decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.
- (4) "Request" means a request for mediation together with the required supporting documents.
- (5) "Secretary-General" means the Secretary-General of the Centre.
- (6) "Party" includes, where the context so admits, all parties acting together in to the mediation. Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors whose names and proof of authority to act shall be notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

- (7)(6) "Schedule of fees" means the schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.
- (7) "Mediator" includes, where required by the context, two co-mediators appointed in accordance with these Rules.
- 220. The sequence of definitions in MR 1 has been aligned with the order in which the terms appear in the rules. The definition of party representative has been moved to new MR 4 and the term mediator has been moved from MR 14(1) to MR 1(7).

#### Rule 2 Mediation Proceedings

- (1) The Secretariat is authorized to administer mediations relating that relate to an investment, involveing a State or an REIO, and which the parties consent in writing to submit to the Centre.
- (2) Reference to a State or an REIO includes a constituent subdivision of the State, or an agency of the State or the REIO. The State or the REIO must approve the consent of the constituent subdivision or agency which is a party to the mediation pursuant to paragraph (1), unless the State or the REIO concerned notifies the Centre that no such approval is required.
- (3) The (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations, attached as Annex A, shall apply to mediations pursuant to these Rules.
- 221. The proposed language modifications in MR 2(1) are stylistic only.

#### Rule 3 Application of Rules

- (1) These Rules shall apply to any mediation conducted pursuant to Rule 2.
- (2) The parties may agree to modify the application of any of these Rules other than Rules 1-67.
- (3) If any of these Rules, or any agreement pursuant to paragraph (2), conflicts with a provision of law from which the parties cannot derogate, that provision shall prevail.
- (4) The applicable ICSID Mediation Rules are those in force on the date of filing the Request, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- (5) The texts of these Rules are equally authentic in English, French and Spanish.

(6) These Rules may be cited as the "ICSID Mediation Rules".

#### Rule 4 Party Representative

Each party may be represented or assisted by agents, counsel, advocates or other advisors, whose names and proof of authority to act shall be promptly notified by that party to the Secretary-General ("representative(s)").

222. This provision addressing the representation of parties in mediation has been moved into its own rule to align the MR with other ICSID dispute settlement frameworks.

#### Chapter II Institution of the Mediation

## Rule 45 Institution of Mediation Based on Prior Party Agreement

- (1) If the parties have agreed in writing to mediateion pursuant to Rule 2these Rules, any party wishing to institute a mediation shall file a Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request may be filed by one or more requesting parties, or filed jointly by the parties to the mediation.
- (3) The Request shall:
  - (a) be in English, French or Spanish;
  - (b) identify each party to the mediation and provide their contact information, including electronic mail address, street address and telephone number;
  - (c) be signed by each requesting party or its representative and be dated;
  - (d) attach proof of any representative's authority to act;
  - (e) be filed electronically, unless the Secretary-General authorizes the filing of the Request in an alternative format;
  - (f) if the requesting party is a juridical person, state that it has obtained all necessary internal authorizations to file the Request, and attach the authorizations;

- (g) indicate that the mediation involves a State or an REIO, describe the investment to which the mediation relates, and include a brief statement of the issues in dispute;
- (h) contain any proposals or agreements reached by the parties concerning the appointment and qualifications of the mediator and the procedure to be followed during the mediation; and
- (i) attach the agreement of the parties to mediate pursuant to these Rules.
- (4) Any supporting document in a language other than English, French or Spanish shall be accompanied by a translation into one of those languages. Translation of only the relevant part of a document is sufficient, provided that the Secretary-General may require a fuller or complete translation of the document.
- (5) Upon receipt of the Request, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party; and
  - (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee.
- 223. The change in MR 5(1) has been made to align MR 5(1) with MR 6(1).

## Rule 56 Institution of Mediation Absent a Prior Party Agreement

- (1) If the parties have no prior written agreement to mediate pursuant to these Rules Rule 2, any party wishing to institute a mediation shall file a Request with the Secretary-General and pay the lodging fee published in the schedule of fees.
- (2) The Request shall:
  - (a) comply with the requirements in Rule 45(3)(a)-(h);
  - (b) include an offer to the other party to mediate pursuant to these Rules Rule 2; and
  - (c) request that the Secretary-General invite the other party to accept the offer to mediate.
- (3) Upon receipt of the Request, the Secretary-General shall:
  - (a) promptly acknowledge receipt of the Request to the requesting party;

- (b) transmit the Request to the other party upon receipt of the lodging fee; and
- (c) invite the other party to inform the Secretary-General within 60 days after transmittal of the Request whether it accepts the offer to mediate.
- (4) If the other party informs the Secretary-General that it accepts the offer to mediate, the Secretary-General shall acknowledge receipt and transmit the acceptance of the offer to mediate to the requesting party.
- (5) If the other party rejects the offer to mediate, or fails to accept the offer to mediate within the 60-day period referred to in paragraph (3)(c) or within such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall acknowledge receipt and transmit any communication received to the requesting party and <a href="mailto:shall">shall</a> inform the parties that no further action will be taken on the Request.
- 224. One State suggested eliminating MR 6, noting that this provision would oblige the State party and the Centre to take preliminary steps even if no consent to mediate materializes. However, several Member States requested such a provision to facilitate mediation at ICSID. As a result, MR 6 is maintained. MR 6 does not require the other party to consent to an offer to mediate transmitted by ICSID, and it can refuse such an offer. In practice, this is what a State would currently do with an offer received directly from the other party. Moreover, the institution of mediation proceedings absent a prior agreement is commonly found in other mediation frameworks such as those of the International Chamber of Commerce (ICC), the Singapore International Arbitration Center (SIAC), the London Court of International Arbitration (LCIA) and the Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services (JAMS). Should an agreement to mediate not materialize, the Secretary-General will inform the parties accordingly and no further action will be taken on the request (*see* MR 6(5)).
- 225. One State suggested clarifying in MR 6(5) that the Secretary-General shall also inform the parties that no further action will be taken on the Request upon the expiry of the period envisioned for a response to the offer to mediate (where no response is received). This is the drafting intent and MR 6(5) has been amended accordingly.

## Rule 67 Registration of the Request

- (1) Upon receipt of:
  - (a) the lodging fee; and
  - (b) a Request pursuant to Rule 45 or a Request and an agreement to mediate pursuant to Rule 56;

- the Secretary-General shall register the Request if it appears, on the basis of the information provided, that the Request is within the scope of Rule 2(1).
- (2) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the registration of the Request, or the refusal to register the Request and the grounds for refusal.
- (3) The notice of registration of the Request shall:
  - (a) record that the Request is registered and indicate the date of registration;
  - (b) confirm that all correspondence to the parties in connection with the mediation will be sent to the contact address appearing on the notice, unless different contact information is indicated to the Secretary-General; and
  - (c) invite the parties to appoint the mediator without delay.
- 226. No comments were received in relation to the threshold for registration in MR 7(1) as outlined in WP # 3. The Secretary-General's determination under MR 7(1) ensures that the Centre administers only those mediations that fall within the scope of MR 2. One State inquired as to which criteria would determine the existence of an investment required by MR 2(1). This determination will be made on the basis of the information provided by the parties prior to registration. In particular, the Secretary-General will consider any relevant provisions of the parties' agreement to mediate.

#### Chapter III General Procedural Provisions

#### Rule 78 Calculation of Time Limits

Time limits referred to in these Rules shall be calculated from the day after the date on which the procedural step starting the period is taken, based on the time at the seat of the Centre. A time limit shall be satisfied if a procedural step is taken on the relevant date, or on the subsequent business day; if the date falls on a Saturday or Sunday, on the subsequent business day.

227. The provision has been aligned with the corresponding changes in AR 7 and CR 7.

#### Rule 89 Costs of the Mediation

Unless the parties agree otherwise, each party shall:

- (a) pay one half of the fees and expenses of the mediator and the administrative charges and direct costs of the Centre shall be borne equally by the parties-; and
- (b) <u>each party shall</u> bear any other costs it incurs in connection with the mediation.
- MR 9 maintains the principle that the costs of the mediation are shared equally between the parties to the mediation. The revisions to this rule have been made to align with the corresponding provisions in the CR and (AF)CR.

## Rule 910 Confidentiality of the Mediation

- (1) All information relating to the mediation, and all documents generated in or obtained during the mediation shall be confidential, unless:
  - (a) the parties agree otherwise;
  - (b) the information or document is independently available; or
  - (c) disclosure is required by law.
- (2) <u>Unless the parties agree otherwise</u>, <u>T</u>the fact that the<u>y parties</u> are mediating or have mediated shall <u>not</u> be confidential.
- 229. Some States commented that confidentiality could be a key consideration for parties when deciding whether to mediate. As a result, the express reference to a party agreement in MR 10(2) (contained in WP # 2 and deleted in WP # 3) is reinstated and disclosure of the fact of mediation is made subject to party agreement. Should a disclosure of the fact of mediation be required, for example if a dispute settlement provision in a treaty required mediation as a pre-condition to arbitration, that scenario is covered by MR 10(1). This change is also consistent with (M)AFR 3, requiring the parties' consent to publication of the mediation registers by ICSID.

## Rule **1011**Use of Information in Other Proceedings

A party shall not rely in other proceedings on any positions taken, admissions or offers of settlement made, or views expressed by the other party or the mediator during the mediation, unless the parties agree otherwise.

#### **Chapter IV The Mediator**

## Rule 1112 Qualifications of the Mediator

- (1) The mediator shall be impartial and independent of the parties.
- (2) The parties may agree that the mediator shall have particular qualifications or expertise.
- 230. The development of a code of conduct for mediators is not currently proposed. Most aspects commonly regulated in codes of conducts for mediators (such as independence, impartiality, availability, qualifications, confidentiality obligations and fees) are regulated in the MR and (M)AFR. A code of conduct for mediators could be developed at a later stage should Member States wish.

## Rule 1213 Number of Mediators and Method of Appointment

- (1) There shall be one mediator or two co-mediators. Each mediator shall be appointed by agreement of the parties. All references to "mediator" in these Rules shall include co-mediators, as applicable.
- (2) If the parties do not advise the Secretary-General of an agreement on the number of mediators within 30 days after the date of registration, there shall be one mediator appointed by agreement of the parties.
- (3) The parties may jointly request that the Secretary-General assist with the appointment of a mediator at any time.
- (4) If the parties are unable to appoint the mediator within 60 days after the date of registration, either party may request that the Secretary-General appoint the mediator not yet appointed. The Secretary-General shall consult with the parties as far as possible on the qualifications, expertise, nationality and availability of the mediator and shall use best efforts to appoint any mediator within 30 days after receipt of the request to appoint.
- (5) If no step has been taken by the parties to appoint the mediator within 120 consecutive days after the date of registration, or such other period as the parties may agree, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties that the mediation is terminated.

- 231. One State suggested nationality requirements for mediators similar to those applicable to arbitrators pursuant to Art. 39 of the Convention. It also suggested nationality restrictions on the appointment of nationals of a State that does not maintain diplomatic relations with the State party to the dispute or with the State whose national is a party to the dispute. No nationality restrictions are envisioned in WP # 4, which is consistent with the principle adopted under the Convention for conciliation proceedings, to which Art. 39 does not apply. Parties may include nationality requirements in their agreed method of appointment of the mediator.
- 232. One State proposed the inclusion of a mediator disqualification process similar to that available under the arbitration framework. No such procedure is proposed in WP # 4. Mediation requires a party's "ongoing consent" to mediate. Should a party have concerns about the mediator's ability to exercise the functions in accordance with the MR, that party may: (i) voice such concerns with the mediator to resolve the matter; (ii) require the mediator to resign with the agreement of the other party (see MR 16(a)); or (iii) withdraw from the mediation (see MR 22(1)(c)).
- 233. One State inquired about the desirability of the default mediator appointment procedure upon request of one party only (MR 13(4)) given the consensual nature of mediation. MR 13(4) reflects widespread practice in international mediation frameworks, which envision default procedures for mediator appointments (*see* ICDR, Art. 4; SIAC, Art. 4.2, ICC Art. 5(2), SCC Art. 6). Such default procedures may overcome a breakdown in communications. Should the parties want the default provision to require a joint request, they may include this in their agreement regarding the method of appointment of the mediator.
- 234. One State proposed co-mediation as the default in MR 13(2). The default to a single mediator in MR 13(2) is intended to provide a speedy and cost-effective mediator appointment and mediation process. Should the parties prefer co-mediation, they may include a provision to that effect in their agreement regarding the appointment of the mediator, which may also include requirements on the qualifications of each co-mediator.

## Rule 1413 Acceptance of Appointment

- (1) The parties shall notify the Secretary-General of the appointment of the mediator and provide the name and contact information of the appointee.
- (1)(2) Upon receipt of a notification pursuant to paragraph (1), Tthe Secretary-General shall request an acceptance from each the appointee as soon as the appointee is selected.
- (2)(3) Within 20 days after receipt of the request for acceptance of an appointment, and the appointment shall:
  - (a) accept the appointment; and

- (b) provide a signed declaration in the form published by the Centre, addressing matters including the mediator's independence, impartiality, availability and commitment to maintain the confidentiality of the mediation.
- (3)(4) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the acceptance of appointment by the mediator and <u>transmitprovide</u> the signed declaration<u>to them</u>.
- (4)(5) The Secretary-General shall notify the parties if a mediator fails to accept the appointment or provide a signed declaration within the time limit referred to in paragraph (3), and another person shall be appointed as mediator in accordance with the method followed for the previous appointment.
- (5)(6) The mediator shall have a continuing obligation to disclose any change of circumstances relevant to the declaration referred to in paragraph (3)(b).
- (6)(7) Unless the parties and the mediator agree otherwise, a mediator may not act as arbitrator, conciliator, counsel, expert, judge, witness or in any other capacity in any other proceeding relating to the issues in dispute in the mediation.
- 235. Some States were uncertain as to whether the MR required a provision on disclosure of third-party funding (TPF). The MR do not propose such a rule. This is because the mediation process is not adversarial or binding in the same fashion as arbitration. In any event, parties will likely expressly inquire about TPF before consenting to mediate if this was a concern for them. It is also expected that in selecting a mediator, the parties would discuss and disclose to one another any information that might relate to the mediator's impartiality or independence, including the existence of TPF and the identity of the funder. Additionally, if the mediation is in parallel with an ICSID arbitration, the parties will have relevant disclosures without a TPF rule in the MR because they will already have disclosure of third-party funding under AR 14. Further, MR 20(4) deals with a party's ability to settle in the mediation, requiring each party to identify a representative authorized to settle and describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement, which would include disclosure of TPF if relevant to settlement discussions.
- 236. If an express TPF clause is desired for the MR, it could be inserted after MR 12 on qualifications of the mediator and would resemble AR 14. Such a provision would read:
  - (1) Upon registration of a Request for mediation, a party shall file a written notice with the Secretary-General disclosing the name and address of any non-party from which it received funds for the mediation. A non-party referred to in this provision does not include a representative of a party.
  - (2) A party shall provide the notice referred to in paragraph (1) to the other party and any proposed mediator and shall update the notice if the circumstances concerning funding from a non-party change during the mediation.

# Rule 4415 Transmittal of the Request

As soon as the mediator has, or both co-mediators have, accepted the appointment(s), the Secretary-General shall transmit the Request, any supporting documents, and communications received from the parties and the notice of registration to each mediator and notify the parties of theis transmittal.

237. MR 15 has been amended to clarify that communications received from the parties to the mediation are also transmitted to the mediator(s). As explained in WP # 3, the transmittal of the Request for mediation to the mediator pursuant to MR 15 is the triggering event for the timelines in MR 19 and 20.

# Rule <u>1516</u> Resignation and Replacement of Mediator

- (1) A mediator may resign by notifying the Secretary-General and the parties.
- (2) A mediator shall resign:
  - (a) on the joint request of the parties; or
  - (b) if the mediator becomes incapacitated or fails to perform the duties required of a mediator.
- (3) Following the resignation of a mediator, the Secretary-General shall notify the parties of the vacancy. A new mediator shall be appointed by the same method used to make the original appointment, except that:
  - (a) the Secretary-General shall fill any vacancy that has not been filled within 45 days after the notice of the vacancy; or
  - (b) if a co-mediator resigns and the parties notify the Secretary-General within 45 days after the notice of the vacancy that they have agreed to continue the mediation with the remaining co-mediator acting as sole mediator, no new mediator shall be appointed.

## Chapter V Conduct of the Mediation

## Rule 1617 Role and Duties of the Mediator

- (1) The mediator shall assist the parties in reaching a mutually acceptable resolution of all or part of the issues in dispute. The mediator does not have the authority to impose a <u>settlement resolution of the dispute</u> on the parties.
- (2) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.
- (3) The mediator shall treat the parties equally and provide each party with a reasonable opportunity to participate in the proceeding mediation.
- (4) The mediator may meet and communicate with the parties jointly or separately. Such communication may be in person or in writing and by any appropriate means.

  Information received by the mediator from one party shall not be disclosed to the other party without authorization from the disclosing party.
- 238. The text of MR 21(2)-(4) has been moved to MR 17 without any modification.

### Rule <u>1718</u> Duties of the Parties

The parties shall cooperate with the mediator(s) and with one another and shall conduct the mediation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost-effective manner.

#### Rule **1819 Initial Written Statements**

(1) Each party shall file a brief initial written statement with the Secretary-General describing the issues in dispute and its views on these issues and on the procedure to be followed during the mediation. These statements shall be filed within 15 days after the date of the transmittal of the Request pursuant to Rule 1415, or such other period as the mediator may determine in consultation with the parties, and in any event before the first session.

- (2) The Secretary-General shall transmit the initial written statements to the mediator and the other party.
- 239. The initial written statements are intended to give the mediator a first overview of the proceeding before meeting the parties for a first session, hence are scheduled to be delivered within 15 days after transmittal of the Request to the mediators. As the date of the first session may be extended, the date for the initial statements may also be revised by the mediator.

#### Rule 1920 First Session

- (1) The mediator shall hold a first session with the parties within 30 days after the date of the transmittal of the Request pursuant to Rule 1415 or such other period as the parties may agree.
- (2) The agenda, method and date of the first session shall be determined by the mediator after consulting with the parties. In preparation for the first session, the mediator may meet and communicate with the parties jointly or separately.
- (3) At the first session, the mediator shall determine the protocol for the conduct of the mediation ("Protocol") after consulting with the parties on procedural matters, including:
  - (a) the procedural language(s);
  - (b) the method of communication;
  - (c) the place of meetings;
  - (d) the next steps in the proceeding mediation;
  - (e) the treatment of confidential or protected information;
  - (f) the participation of other persons in the mediation;
  - (g) any agreement between the parties:
    - (i) concerning the treatment of information disclosed by one party to the mediator by separate communication pursuant to Rule 2017(34);
    - (ii) not to initiate or pursue other proceedings in respect of the issues in dispute during the mediation;
    - (iii) concerning the application of prescription or limitation periods; and

- (iv) concerning the disclosure of any settlement agreement resulting from the mediation;
- (h) the division of advances payable pursuant to (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulation 7; and
- (i) any other relevant procedural and administrative matters.
- (4) At the first session or within any other such other period as the mediator may determine, each party shall:
  - (a) identify a representative who is authorized to settle the issues in dispute on its behalf; and
  - (b) describe the process that would be followed to implement a settlement.

## Rule 2021 Conduct of the Mediation Procedure

- (1) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in accordance with the Protocol and shall take into account the views of the parties and the circumstances of the issues in dispute.
- (2) The mediator shall conduct the mediation in good faith and in an expeditious and cost effective manner.
- (3) The mediator may meet and communicate with the parties jointly or separately. Such communication may be in person or in writing and by any appropriate means.
- (4) Information received by the mediator from one party shall not be disclosed to the other party without authorization from the disclosing party.
- (5)(2) The mediator may request that the parties provide additional information or written statements.
- (6)(3) If requested by all parties, the mediator may make oral or written recommendations for the resolution of all or part of the any issues in dispute.
- (7)(4) The mediator may obtain expert advice with the agreement of the parties.
- 240. MR 21(2)-(4) have been moved to MR 17 which addresses the role and duties of the mediator.

241. The procedure envisioned in the MR does not prescribe a specific mediation style but allows parties to jointly determine the functions they want the mediator to undertake. One State suggested that the mediator have authority to recommend terms of settlement at any time during the mediation without a joint request from the parties to do so. WP # 4 maintains the requirement that the parties agree to such recommendations in MR 21(3).

#### Rule **2122 Termination of the Mediation**

- (1) The mediator, or the Secretary-General if no mediator has been appointed, shall issue a notice of termination of the mediation upon:
  - (a) a notice from the parties that they have signed a settlement agreement;
  - (b) a notice from the parties that they have agreed to terminate the mediation;
  - (c) a notice of withdrawal by any party, unless the remaining parties agree to continue the mediation;
  - (d) a determination by the mediator that there is no likelihood of resolution through the mediation; or
  - (e) satisfaction fulfilment of the requirements of Rule 1213(5).
- (2) The notice of termination shall contain a brief summary of the procedural steps and the basis for termination of the mediation pursuant to paragraph (1). The notice shall be dated and signed by the mediator or the Secretary-General, as applicable.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall promptly dispatch a certified copy of the notice of termination to each party and deposit the notice in the archives of the Centre. The Secretary-General shall provide additional certified copies of the notice to a party upon request.
- 242. One State suggested deleting the possibility in MR 21(1)(c) of continuing the mediation if one of multiple parties withdraws from it, so that the mediation would terminate upon withdrawal of one party. WP # 4 proposes to maintain the possibility of the remaining parties agreeing on the continuation of the mediation if one party withdraws from the process. If the withdrawal of one of multiple parties were to automatically terminate the mediation for all parties, that would require the remaining parties who wish to continue the mediation to commence a new process and incur time and cost. In addition, any eventual settlement agreement reached in the context of the mediation would only be binding upon the parties to the mediation at the time of settlement.

# (Mediation) dministrative & Financial Regulations

# XII. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR MEDIATION (ANNEX A)

#### (MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introductory Note	508
Chapter I - General Provisions	508
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	508
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	510
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	513

# (Mediation) Administrative & Financial Regulations

#### XII. (MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Introductory Note	508
Chapter I - General Provisions	508
Regulation 1 - Application of these Regulations	508
Chapter II - General Functions of the Secretariat	508
Regulation 2 - Secretary	508
Regulation 3 - The Registers	509
Regulation 4 - Depositary Functions	509
Regulation 5 - Certificates of Official Travel	509
Chapter III - Financial Provisions	510
Regulation 6 - Fees, Allowances and Charges	510
Regulation 7 - Payments to the Centre	511
Regulation 8 - Consequences of Default in Payment	512
Regulation 9 - Special Services	512
Regulation 10 - Fee for Lodging Requests	512
Regulation 11 - Administration of Mediations	513
Chapter IV - Official Languages and Limitation of Liability	513
Regulation 12 - Languages of Regulations	513
Regulation 13 - Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability	513

# (Mediation) Administrative & Financial Recordstions

# XII. ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS FOR MEDIATION (ANNEX A)

((MEDIATION) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS)

243. Except where indicated below, changes made in the (MR)AFR reflect changes in corresponding (AF)AFR. In addition, throughout the (MR)AFRs, "proceeding" has been replaced with "mediation" for consistency, except where the context necessitates otherwise.

#### Introductory Note

The (Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations apply to mediations proceedings and were adopted by the Administrative Council of the Centre pursuant to Article 7 of the ICSID Convention and Administrative and Financial Regulation 7.

### **Chapter I General Provisions**

## Regulation 1 Application of these Regulations

- (1) These Regulations apply to mediations proceedings which the Secretariat of the Centre is authorized to administer pursuant to Rule 2 of the ICSID Mediation Rules.
- (2) The applicable Regulations are those in force on the date of filing the Request for mediation pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.
- (3) These Regulations may be referred to as the "(Mediation) Administrative and Financial Regulations" of the Centre ("Annex A" to the ICSID Mediation Rules).

### Chapter II General Functions of the Secretariat

#### Regulation 2 Secretary

The Secretary-General of the Centre shall appoint a Secretary for each mediation. The Secretary may be drawn from the Secretariat and shall be considered a member of its staff while serving as a Secretary. The Secretary shall:

- (a) represent the Secretary-General and may perform all functions assigned to the Secretary-General by these Regulations or the ICSID Mediation Rules applicable to individual <u>proceedings mediations</u> and delegated to the Secretary; and
- (b) assist the parties and the mediator with all aspects of the <u>mediation proceeding</u>, including the expeditious and cost-effective conduct of the <u>mediation proceeding</u>.

## **Regulation 3 The Registers**

The Secretary-General shall maintain a Register for each mediation containing all significant data concerning the institution, conduct and disposition of the mediation proceeding. The information in the Register shall not be published, unless the parties agree otherwise.

## Regulation 4 Depositary Functions

- (1) The Secretary-General shall deposit in the archives of the Centre and arrange for the permanent retention of:
  - (a) all **R**requests for mediation;
  - (b) all documents and communications filed in a mediation;
  - (c) any records of meetings or sessions in a mediation; and
  - (d) any notice of termination of a mediation pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 224.
- (2) Subject to the ICSID Mediation Rules and the agreement of the parties to the mediation proceeding, and upon payment of any charges required by the schedule of fees, the Secretary-General shall make certified copies of the documents referred to in paragraph (1)(c) and (d) available to the parties.

#### Regulation 5 Certificates of Official Travel

The Secretary-General may issue certificates of official travel to mediators, to persons assisting them, to members of the Secretariat, and to the parties, agents, counsel, advocates, advisors, witnesses or experts appearing in a mediation proceedings,

indicating that they are traveling in connection with a proceeding mediation pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.

#### Chapter III Financial Provisions

## Regulation 6 Fees, Allowances and Charges

- (1) Each mediator shall receive:
  - (a) a fee for each hour of work performed in connection with the proceeding mediation;
  - (b) when not travelling to attend a meeting or session, reimbursement of expenses reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of the <u>mediation proceeding</u>; and
  - (c) when required to travel to attend a meeting or session held away from the place of residence of the mediator:
    - (i) reimbursement of the cost of ground transportation between the points of departure and arrival;
    - (ii) reimbursement of the cost of air and ground transportation to and from the city in which the meeting or session is held; and
    - (iii) a *per diem* allowance for each day the mediator spends away from their place of residence.
- (2) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish the amount of the fee and the *per diem* allowance referred to in paragraph (1)(a) and (c). Any request by a mediator for a higher amount shall be made through the Secretary-General, and not directly to the parties. Such a request must be made before the transmittal of the Request for mediation to the mediator pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 154 and shall justify the increase requested.
- (3) The Secretary-General shall determine and publish an annual administrative charge payable by the parties to the Centre.
- (4) All payments, including reimbursement of expenses, shall be made by the Centre to:
  - (a) mediators and any assistants approved by the parties;

- (b) any experts appointed by a mediator pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 2021(74);
- (c) service providers that the Centre engages for a mediation proceeding; and
- (d) the host of any meeting or session held outside an ICSID facility.
- (5) The Centre shall not be required to provide any service in connection with a <a href="mediation-proceeding">mediation-proceeding</a> or to pay the fees, allowances or reimbursements of the mediator, unless the parties have made sufficient payments to defray the costs of the <a href="mediation-proceeding">mediation-proceeding</a>.

## Regulation 7 Payments to the Centre

- (1) To enable the Centre to pay the costs referred to in Regulation 6, the parties shall make payments to the Centre as follows:
  - (a) upon registration of a Request for mediation, the Secretary-General shall request the party(ies) instituting the mediation to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the mediationproceeding through the first session of the mediationor, which shall be considered partial payment by the instituting party(ies) of the payment referred to in paragraph (1)(b);
  - (b) upon the transmittal of the Request for mediation pursuant to ICSID Mediation Rule 153, the Secretary-General shall request the parties to make a payment to defray the estimated costs of the subsequent phase of the <a href="mediation-proceeding">mediation-proceeding</a>; and
  - (c) the Secretary-General may request that the parties make supplementary payments at any time if required to defray the estimated costs of the <a href="mediation-proceeding">mediation-proceeding</a>.
- (2) Each party shall pay one halfan equal share of the payments referred to in paragraph (1)(b) and (c), unless the parties agree on a different division.
- (3) The Centre shall provide a statement of the case account to the parties with each request for payment and at any other time upon request of a party.
- 244. Given (MR)AFR 12(3) it is no longer necessary to put (ies) in brackets in (MR)AFR 7(1)(a).

245. The change to (MR)AFR 7(2) is made to reflect corresponding changes to MR 9 and FFR 15.

## Regulation 8 Consequences of Default in Payment

- (1) The payments referred to in Regulation 7 shall be payable on the date of the request from the Secretary-General.
- (2) The following procedure shall apply in the event of non-payment:
  - (a) if the amounts requested are not paid in full within 30 days after the date of the request, the Secretary-General may notify both parties of the default and give them an opportunity to make the required payment;
  - (b) if any part of the required payment remains outstanding 15 days after the date of the notice in paragraph (2)(a), the Secretary-General may suspend the <a href="mediation-proceeding">mediation-proceeding</a> until payment is made, after giving notice to the parties and to the mediator if appointed; and
  - (c) if any mediation proceeding is suspended for non-payment for more than 90 consecutive days, the Secretary-General may discontinue the mediation proceeding, after giving notice to the parties and to the mediator if appointed.

# Regulation 9 Special Services

- (1) The Centre may perform any special services related to disputes if the requestor deposits in advance an amount sufficient to defray the charge for such services.
- (2) Charges for special services shall normally be based on a schedule of fees published by the Secretary-General.

#### Regulation 10 Fee for Lodging Requests

The party or parties (if a #Request is filed jointly) wishing to institute a mediation shall pay the Centre a non-refundable lodging fee determined by the Secretary-General and published in the schedule of fees.

# Regulation 11 Administration of Mediations Proceedings

The ICSID Secretariat is the only <u>bodyentity</u> authorized to administer mediations <u>proceedings</u> conducted pursuant to the ICSID Mediation Rules.

## Chapter IV Official Languages and Limitation of Liability

#### Regulation 12 Languages of Regulations

- (1) These Regulations are published in the official languages of the Centre, English, French and Spanish.
- (2) The texts of these Regulations in each official language are equally authentic.
- (3) <u>Unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision, t</u>The singular form of <u>a words</u> in these Regulations and in the ICSID Mediation Rules includes the plural form of that word, <u>unless otherwise stated or required by the context of the provision</u>.
- (4) Where required by the context, the masculine gender of a word in the French and Spanish versions of these Regulations and the ICSID Mediation Rules shall be used as a gender-neutral form and shall be understood as referring to the masculine or feminine gender.

# Regulation 13 Prohibition Against Testimony and Limitation of Liability

- (1) Unless required by applicable law or unless the parties and the mediator agree otherwise in writing, no mediator shall give testimony in any judicial, arbitral or similar proceeding concerning any aspect of the mediation.
- (2) Except to the extent such limitation of liability is prohibited by applicable law, no mediator shall be liable for any act or omission in connection with the exercise of their functions in the mediation, unless there is fraudulent or willful misconduct.

#### **CONCORDANCE TABLES WP # 4**

#### **Concordance Table of AFRs**

WP # 4 Proposed AFR	WP # 3 Proposed AFR	Current AFR (2006)
1	1	1
2	2	2
3	3	3
4	4	4
5	5	5 and 1(2)
6	6	6
7	7	7
8	8	8
9	9	9
10	10	10
11	11	11
12	12	12
13	13	13
14	14	14
15	15	14
16	16	14
17	17	15
18	18	16
19	19	17
20	20	18
21	21	19
22	22	
23	23	20
24	24	21
25	25	22
26	26	23
27	27	33
28	28	25 and 26
29	29	28
30	30	31
31	31	32
32	32	34

#### **Concordance Table of IR**

WP # 4 Proposed IR	WP # 3 Proposed IR	Current IR (2006)
1	1	1
2	2	2
3	3	3
4	4	4
5	5	5
6	6	6
7	7	7
8	8	8
9	9	9

#### **Concordance Table of AR**

WP # 4 Proposed	WP # 3 Proposed	Current AR	Current AFR or IR
AR	AR	(2006)	(2006)
1	1	56	
2	3	18	
3	2		
4	4	23	AFR 24
5	5	24	AFR 30
6	6		AFR 24
7	7	22	AFR 30
8	8	25	AFR 24
9	9	26	AFR 29
10	10	26	AFR 29
11	11		
12	12		
13	13	1	
14	14		
15	15	2	IR 3
16	16	3	
17	17		
18	18	4	
19	19	5 and 6(2)	
20	20	7	
21	21	6(1) and 30	
22	22	9	
23	23	9	
24	24	8(1)	
25	25	8(2)	
26	26	10, 11, 12	
27	27	19 and 20	
28	28	27	
29	29	13 and 20	
30	30	31	

WP # 4 Proposed AR	WP # 3 Proposed AR	Current AR (2006)	Current AFR or IR (2006)
31	31	21	
32	32	29 and 32	
33	33	14	
34	34	15	
35	35	16	
36	36	34	
37	37		
38	38	35 and 36	
39	39		
40	40	34 and 37	AFR 26(2)
41	41	41(5)	
42	42	41	
43	43(1)(2)(3)	41	
44	44		
45	43(4) (5) (6)	41	
46	45		
47	46	39	
48	47	31(1), 40, 41(1)	
49	48	42	
50	49	28	AFR 14
	-	28	AFR 14
51	50	28	AFR 14
52	51	28	AFR 14
53	52	16, 38, 39, 54	
54	53	9(6) and 10(2)	AFR 14(3)(d)
55	54	43	
56	55	44	
57	56	45	AFR 14
	-		AFR 14
58	57	46	
59	58	28 and 47	
60	59	48	
61	60	49	
62	61	48(4)	
63	62	. ,	
64	63		
65	64	32	
66	65		
67	66	37(2)	
68	67	37(2)	
69	68	50	
70	69	51	
71	70	52	
72	71	53	
73	72	54	
74	73	55	
75-86	74-85		

#### **Concordance Table of CR**

WP # 4 Proposed CR	WP # 3 Proposed CR	Current CR (2006)	Current AFR or IR (2006)
1	1	34	
2	2	18	
3	3	25(2) and 26(2)	AFR 24(2) and 30
4	4		
5	5		AFR 24 and 28
6	6	21	AFR 30
7	7		
8	8		AFR 14
9	9	27(2) and 33(3)	
10	10	32(2)	
11	11	1(2) and 2	IR 3
12	12		
13	13	3	
14	14		
15	15	4	
16	16	5	
17	17	7	
18	18	6(1) and 24	
19	19	9 and 30	
20	20		
21	21	8(1)	
22	22	8(2)	
23	23	10, 11 and 12	
24	24	22	
25	25		
26	26	16, 19 and 20(2)	
27	27	14(2)	
28	28	15	
29	29	23	
30	30	25	
31	31	13(1) and 20	
32	32	27	
33	33	29	
34	34		
			AFR 14
35	35	30	
36	36	30	
37	37	30	
38	38	32	
39	39	33	

#### **Concordance Table of AF Rules**

WP # 4 Proposed AF Rules	WP # 3 Proposed AF Rules	Current AF Rules
1	1	1
2	2	2
3	3	3
4	4	

#### **Concordance Table of (AF)AFR Regulations**

WP # 4 Proposed	WP # 3 Proposed	Current AFR*	WP # 4 Proposed
(AF) AFR	(AF) AFR		AFR
1	1	AF Article 5	
2	2	25 and 26	28
3	3	23	26
4	4	28	29
5	5	31	30
6	6	14	14
7	7	14	15
8	8	14	16
9	9	15	17
10	10	16	18
11	11		22
12	12	34	32
13	13		

<sup>\*</sup>In accordance with Article 5 of the current AF Rules, "Regulations 14 through 16, 22 through 30 and 34(1) of the Administrative and Financial Regulations of the Centre shall apply, *mutatis mutandis*, in respect of fact-finding, conciliation and arbitration proceedings under the Additional Facility."

#### Concordance Table of (AF)AR

WP # 4 Proposed (AF) AR	WP # 3 Proposed (AF) AR	Current A(AF)R (2006)	Current AFR (2006)	WP # 4 Propose d AR	WP # 4 Proposed IR
1	1	1		1	
2	2	2			1
3	3	3			2
4	4	3(2)			3
5	5	3(3) and 32			4
6	6	4			5
7	7	4			6
8	8	5			7
9	9	2			8
10	11			2	
11	10	26		3	
12	12	31		4	

WP # 4 Proposed	WP # 3 Proposed	Current	Current	WP # 4	WP # 4
(AF) AR	(AF) AR	A(AF)R (2006)	AFR (2006)	Propose d AR	Proposed IR
13	13	32	(2000)	5 5	
14	14	32		6	
15	15	30		7	
16	16	30		8	
17	17	33		9	
18	18	33		10	
19	19			11	
20	20			12	
21	21	6,7,8 and		13	
22	22	14(1)		1.4	
22	22	8		14	
23	23	6 10		15	
24	24	6 and 9		1.7	
25	25	C(4) 1 10		17 18	
26 27	26 27	6(4) and 10		19	
28	28	12		20	
29	29	13		21	
30	30	15		22	
31	31	15(5)		23	
32	32	14(1) and (2)		24	
33	33	14(3)		25	
34	34	16,17,18		26	
35	35	24(2) and 27		27	
36	36	34		28	
37	37	35		20	
38	38	21(1) and 28		29	
39	39	38		30	
40	40	29		31	
41	41	19 and 20			
42	42	21 and 22		32	
43	43	22(2)		31	
44	44	23		34	
45	45	24(1)		35	
46	46	41(1)		36	
47	47	41(2) and 40		37	
48	48	42 and 43		38	
49	49	43(c)		39	
50	50	20(c)		40	
51	51	45(6)		41	
52	52	45(4) and (5)		42	
53	53(1)(2)(3)	45(1)-(5) and (7)		43	
54	54	` ′		44	
55	53(5)(6)(7)			45	
56	55		<u>-</u>	46	

WP # 4 Proposed	WP # 3 Proposed	Current	Current	WP # 4	WP # 4
(AF) AR	(AF) AR	A(AF)R	AFR	Propose	
		(2006)	(2006)	d AR	Proposed IR
57	56	46		47	
58	57	47		48	
59	58	48		49	
60	59	58	14	50	
		58	14	-	
61	60	58	14	51	
62	61	58	14	52	
63	62	24, 44 and 46	14	53	
64	63		14(3)(d)	54	
65	64	49		55	
66	65	50		56	
67	66	51	14	57	
68	67	54		-	
69	68	52(4)		58	
70	69	52		59	
71	70	53		60	
72	71	55,56 and 57		61	
73	72	53(3)		63	
74	73	53(3)		64	
75	74	39(2)		65	
76	75	41(3)		66	
77	76			67	
78	77	41(3)		68	
79	78			75	
80	79			76	
81	80			77	
82	81			78	
83	82			79	
84	83			80	
85	84			81	
86	85			82	
87	86			83	
88	87			86	

#### Concordance Table of (AF)CR

WP # 4 Proposed (AF) CR	WP # 3 Proposed (AF) CR	Current A(CR)R (2006)	Current AFR (2006)	WP # 4 Proposed CR	WP # 4 Proposed IR
1	1	1		1	
2	2	2			1
3	3	3			2
4	4	3(2)			3
5	5	3(3) and			4
		32			

WP # 4 Proposed	WP # 3 Proposed	Current	Current	WP # 4	WP # 4
(AF) CR	(AF) CR	A(CR)R	AFR	Proposed	Proposed IR
		(2006)	(2006)	CR	
6	6	4			5
7	7	4			6
8	8	5			7
9	9				8
10	10	25		2	
11	11	29	24, 28, 30	3	
12	12			4	
13	13		24, 28	5	
14	14	28	30	6	
15	15			7	
16	16		14	8	
17	17	34(2)		9	
18	18	37(4)		10	
19	19	6 and 8		11	
20	20	7			
21	21			12	
22	22			14	
23	23	10		15	
24	24	11		16	
25	25	12		17	
26	26	13		18	
27	27	15		19	
28	28	15		20	
29	29	14		21	
30	30	14(3)		22	
31	31	16 and 17		23	
32	32	30		24	
33	33			25	
34	34	26		26	
35	35	21		27	
36	36	22		28	
37	37	31		29	
38	38	33		30	
39	39	20		31	
40	40	20		32	
41	41	36		33	
42	42			34	
43	43	37		35	
44	44	37		36	
45	45	37		37	
46	46	38		38	
47	47	39		39	

#### **Concordance Table of FFR**

WP # 4 Proposed FFR	WP # 3 Proposed FFR	Current A(FF)R (2006)
1	1	AF Rules Art. 1
2	2	AF Rules Art. 2
3	3	19
4	1(6)	
5	4	1
6	5	2
7	6	3(1)
8	7	
9	8	7
10	9	8(1)
11	10	8
12	11	6 and 9-13
13	12	17
14	13	
15	14	18
16	15	9(4)
17	16	
18	17	14
19	18	14(2)
20	19	15 and 16
21	20	



